# Gauged Supergravities and the Physics of Extra Dimensions

GIUSEPPE DIBITETTO

# Contents

In	trod	uction	5
1.	$\mathbf{Stri}$	ng Theory and Dualities	13
	1.1.	The Bosonic String	13
	1.2.	Superstring Theory	17
	1.3.	Beyond Ordinary Field Theory: Dualities	20
	1.4.	Branes and Sources	23
2.	Gaı	aged Supergravities	<b>27</b>
	2.1.	Supersymmetry	27
	2.2.	Ungauged Supergravities	32
	2.3.	The Embedding Tensor Formalism	40
	2.4.	Minimal $D = 4$ Supergravities and Deformations $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	46
3.	Flu	x Compactifications	49
	3.1.	Dimensional Reductions	49
	3.2.	String Compactifications with Metric and Gauge Fluxes	54
	3.3.	Non-geometric Fluxes	61
	3.4.	T-duality Covariant Constructions	66
4.	Dua	ality Orbits and Double Field Theory	77
	4.1.	Why Duality Orbits?	77
	4.2.	Twisted Reductions of DFT	79
	4.3.	U-duality Orbits of Maximal Supergravities	84
	4.4.	T-duality Orbits of Half-maximal Supergravities	93
5.	Ori	entifold Compactifications	107
	5.1.	Gauged $\mathcal{N} = 4$ , $D = 4$ Supergravities $\dots \dots \dots$	107
	5.2.	Fluxes and Embedding Tensor: the Dictionary	115

	5.3.	Vacua of Geometric Type IIA Compactifications	127
	5.4.	Vacua of (Non-)Geometric Type IIB Compactifications	136
6.	Exc	eptional Flux Compactifications 1	43
	6.1.	Gauged $\mathcal{N} = 8$ , $D = 4$ Supergravities $\dots \dots \dots$	144
	6.2.	Embedding $\mathcal{N} = 4$ Inside $\mathcal{N} = 8$	148
	6.3.	Connecting SU(8) and SL(2) $\times$ SO(6,6)	153
	6.4.	Exceptional Flux Backgrounds	162
Co	onclu	sions and Outlook 1	73
A.	Gau	gings of $D = 7, 8$ Supergravities 1	77
	A.1.	Different solvable and nilpotent gaugings	177
	A.2.	SO(2,2) and $SO(3,3)$ 't Hooft symbols	179
в.	Gau	igings and Superpotentials from Fluxes	81
	В.1.	Type II fluxes and the embedding tensor $f_{\alpha MNP}$	181
	В.2.	Full $\mathcal{N} = 1$ flux vacua of geometric type IIA $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	184
C.	Diff	erent Formulations of $\mathcal{N} = 8$ 1	.89
	C.1.	Summary of indices	189
	C.2.	Majorana-Weyl spinors of $SO(6,6)$	189
	C.3.	$X_{\mathbb{MNP}}$ in the SL(2) × SO(6,6) formulation	194
	C.4.	The vielbein in the origin of the moduli space	195
Bi	bliog	raphy 1	.97

# Introduction

The aim of this thesis is to study gauged supergravities as effective descriptions for addressing the problem of moduli stabilisation in compactifications of string theory. The various formulations of string theory all point towards a unique theory (M-theory) which is generally thought to be a consistent proposal for a description of quantum gravity. Such a consistent theory of quantum gravity is something that theoretical physicists have been searching for for a long time. The reason behind all these difficulties is to be found in the intrinsic complications stemming from the attempt of combining together Quantum Field Theory (QFT) and General Relativity (GR) into a unique theory. QFT and GR are the bearing pillars of high-energy physics and we will try now to give a brief historical overview of them both.

QFT originates from the idea of merging together the physics of the very small (Quantum Mechanics) with Einstein's theory of Special Relativity describing objects travelling in proximity of the speed of light. In such a framework, elementary particles (like electrons, photons, etc.) are interpreted as *quanta* of a propagating field which can be created and destroyed by means of interactions. The biggest triumph of QFT is often considered to be the prediction of very accurate experimental measurements such as the so-called  $(g-2)_e$ , *i.e.* the gyromagnetic factor of the electron in the context of Quantum Electrodyanmics.

Following this line in QFT, non-Abelian gauge theories have been used to describe the three fundamental interactions of nature (excluding gravity). These are the electromagnetic force, the weak nuclear force and the strong nuclear force. The idea of gauge theories is that of using symmetries as an organising principle in physics. In particular, a gauge symmetry is a local symmetry of a system and through the process of promoting a global symmetry to a local one, the description of interactions emerges in a natural way.

The best experimentally tested theory that describes the three fundamental interactions and includes all the elementary particles that we have observed so far, is called the *Standard Model* (SM) and it consists of a QFT with gauge group  $SU(3) \times SU(2) \times U(1)$ , the first factor describing strong interactions and the other two the electroweak ones. Besides this internal symmetry, the SM also exhibits the Poincaré group (translations and Lorentz transformations) as spacetime symmetry required by Special Relativity. This very elegant construction of the SM crucially relies on the so-called *Higgs mechanism* in order to give mass to all the elementary particles in a gauge-invariant way, that is, respecting the gauge symmetry of the theory.

However, this mechanism should be driven by a scalar particle (the Higgs boson) that had not been detected by any particle accelerator before LHC (Large Hadron Collider), the new machine that is collecting data at present at CERN. Still, up to the electroweak scale ( $\Lambda_{ew} \sim 250 \text{ GeV}$ ), the SM seemed to be perfectly working according to all previous experiments. Detecting the Higgs boson was the first goal of the LHC and the analysis of 2012 has already shown the presence of a signal compatible with the Higgs at  $m_H \sim 126$ GeV. During its second period of activity, LHC will register collisions involving centre-ofmass energies up to  $\sqrt{s} = 14$  TeV.

So far, the SM offers a valuable framework for describing three out of four fundamental interactions in nature, but still misses out gravity. This is the object of study of the other building block of theoretical high-energy physics which is GR. This theory was proposed by Einstein in 1914 in order to classically describe gravity as a geometric effect. The main idea is that any source of energy (matter, etc.) curves the spacetime around it so that all the objects move along geodesics in a curved geometry as an effect of gravitational interaction, whether or not they have a mass. This feature makes gravity the dominant force at cosmological scales, where all the other interactions cease to be relevant.

GR has been widely tested at the experimental level and amongst its greatest successes we can mention *e.g.* the prediction for the anomalous precession of Mercury's perihelion, or the explanation of the phenomenon of gravitational lensing, *i.e.* the deflection of light beams in the vicinity of strong gravitational fields like those ones produced by galaxy clusters. From the formal perspective, the possibility of describing the same physics in any arbitrary reference frame can be viewed as the invariance under local reparametrisations and Lorentz transformations. This allows one to regard GR as a gauge theory where the symmetries that have been made local are then coordinate translations and Lorentz transformations.

Unfortunately, though, unlike the SM, GR happens to be a *non-renormalisable* theory, *i.e.* it is very sensitive to physics at higher energy scales. This completely spoils the predictive power of the theory beyond a certain scale. Thus, GR should be treated as an effective description which still needs a UV completion at high energies. Precisely because of its power-counting non-renormalisability, GR predicts the existence of spacetime singularities (black holes), which represent regions in spacetime where the curvature reaches infinity. Whenever one finds infinities in classical computations, the inevitable conclusion is that such a description should be abandoned in favour of the quantum theory. So, at the end, one can estimate that the typical scale at which quantum gravity is needed in order to understand physics is  $M_{\rm Pl} \sim 10^{19}$  GeV, which is normally referred to as the Planck scale.

Searching for a theory of quantum gravity implies, as we said, the combination of QFT and GR. On the other hand, this would provide a unification of all the four fundamental interactions in nature. Since we are now used to describing interactions by means of symmetries, this in some sense has as a first consequence the necessity of finding more fundamental symmetries which combine internal and spacetime symmetries in an elegant and simple universal formulation. Indeed, all the efforts of theoretical physicists since the last century have been focused on this aim.

Following the goal of unification, physicists started looking for gauge groups containing both the internal symmetries of the SM and the Poincaré group in a non-trivial way. By 'non-trivial' here we mean that the two parts should not commute in order to go beyond the direct product structure. This means that there should exist new conserved charges which do not commute with the Poincaré group, hence *non-scalar* charges.

This attempt resulted in 1967 in a very important statement known in the scientific literature as the *Coleman-Mandula Theorem* [1]. This theorem states that it is impossible to construct a field theory in D > 2 including tensorial conserved charges other than the Poincaré generators (4-momentum and angular momentum). The proof involves several technical assumptions which we do not discuss here.

As a way out in order to circumvent the result by Coleman and Mandula, people thought of the possibility of having *spinorial* conserved charges. Spinors are objects transforming in representations of the universal covering of rotation groups. As a consequence, this possibility led to a deeply novel sort of symmetries, which mix bosons and fermions. Such a symmetry is commonly referred to as *supersymmetry* and its associated conserved charges are then called supercharges. The inclusion of supercharges in the algebra describing the symmetries of a given theory generalises the concept of Lie algebra to superalgebras.

Later on, supersymmetry was used in particle physics (see ref. [2] to read more about this) to build supersymmetric extensions of the SM, like *e.g.* the MSSM (Minimally Supersymmetric Standard Model). Such a model assumes the existence of supersymmetric partners for all the SM particles, whose masses could have been made higher (and hence not observable so far) by a soft supersymmetry breaking mechanism. The benefit of the MSSM is mainly that of solving the hierarchy problem of the SM by removing quadratic divergences in favour of logarithmic ones. This improved UV behaviour occurs thanks to supersymmetry and it reduces a lot the fine-tuning that one needs to introduce in order to overcome the aforementioned hierarchy.

From a phenomenological perspective, supersymmetry has several consequences that one might presently be able to test at LHC. Firstly, the MSSM would favour, at least in its maximally constrained version, a lighter Higgs boson ( $m_H \leq 120$  GeV). The current peak which would be compatible with the Higgs at 126 GeV would require a version of the MSSM with a less constrained parameter space. Secondly, for what is concerning flavour physics, supersymmetry is expected to significantly affect certain cross-sections at the TeV scale that we should be able to observe at LHC. This would happen via the appearence of powers of  $\tan \beta$  in the expressions of the corresponding loop-induced MSSM cross-sections [3].

Still during the 1960's and in a completely independent line of investigation, physicists started to study the possibility of constructing a theory at high energy scales by making the assumption that the fundamental objects are tiny vibrating strings. The general idea was that the vibrational modes of the string should correspond with observable particle states. In this way *bosonic string theory* was first conceived as a way of describing strong interactions. Nevertheless, around 1973/'74, an alternative theory for strong interactions was developed, which goes under the name of Quantum Chromodynamics (QCD) and it became immediately clear that string theory was not the correct candidate for the description of strong interactions.

Subsequently, supersymmetry was employed to give birth to superstring theory and obtain a completely tachyon-free theory describing the dynamics of strings. Only then string theory started to be considered as a possible candidate for describing quantum gravity, since it was found to contain the graviton (*i.e.* the quantum of the gravitational field) in the spectrum and to reproduce ten-dimensional supergravities (supersymmetric versions of GR) in the low-energy limit. Furthermore it does not suffer from non-renormalisability like GR and supergravity. Moreover, people began to realise that it allows for gauge groups which are in principle big enough for containing the SM interactions as well. Following this line, one is naturally led to the hypothesis that string theory might be the unified theory that we are looking for.

Later, in the mid 1990's people started discovering the most peculiar and interesting feature of string theory, that is the presence of *dualities*. These are essentially relations between different theories in different regimes which allow one to view them as different limits of the same theory. It was indeed realised that the five different formulations of string theory known and perturbatively investigated up to that moment were in fact related to one another by taking different limits of a unique theory (M-theory), which we already mentioned at the very beginning of this introduction.

Another issue that string theory brings into the game is that of *extra dimensions*. In fact, a consistent quantisation of the superstring requires the target-space to be tendimensional. The extra challenge for string theorists became then that of finding some mechanisms providing compactifications of string theory down to four dimensions in order to make contact with the evidences of our low-energy observations. Historically, the first compactifications which were studied were on particular Ricci-flat six-dimensional internal manifolds called Calabi-Yau manifolds. These have the nice feature of preserving some supersymmetry and of giving rise to Minkowski vacua in four dimensions.

However, in the last fifteen years another fact came out of some cosmological observations: our universe contains *dark energy*. This source of energy/matter in the universe satisfies an anomalous equation of state with respect to ordinary matter or radiation and it corresponds to the vacuum energy present in our universe. Dark energy can be accomodated inside GR by including an extra term to the Einstein equations which is often called cosmological constant and normally denoted by  $\Lambda$ . Combined measurements coming from supernovae [4,5], the Cosmic Microwave Background (CMB) radiation [6,7] and the Baryonic Acoustic Oscillations (BAO) [8,9] concluded that we live in a universe with positive and small cosmological constant and gave rise to what we call nowadays the concordance model of cosmology. The energy/matter content giving the best fit is depicted in figure 1.



Figure 1: The concordance model of cosmology predicts that our universe has a cosmological constant  $\Lambda > 0$ . In a recent phase of the history of the universe the vacuum energy took over and became the dominant energy content.

The cosmological constant drives an accelarated expansion of the universe which is described by de Sitter spacetime. This suggests that, after dark energy started to dominate, our universe started approaching a de Sitter vacuum rather than a Minkowski one. This implies that the suitable string compactifications for phenomenological purposes should give rise to de Sitter vacua. One can show that plain Calabi-Yau compactifications present the unfortunate feature of producing a large amount of massless scalar fields (a.k.a. moduli). Hence, in order to reproduce de Sitter vacua, one should go beyond these well-known compactifications.

An extra motivation for considering accelerated expanding universes in string theory is that of embedding *inflationary models* within string theory. Inflation describes a phase of accelerated expansion of the universe right after the big bang. This was proposed to explain an almost perfect homogeneity and isotropy relating regions in the sky which had never been in causal contact with each other throughout the history. Inflationary models are described by a quasi-de Sitter phase driven by a scalar field called the inflaton.

The above issues provide two challenges for string theory compactifications related

to de Sitter. The first one is finding de Sitter vacua in order to describe the late-time accelerating phase we are approaching now. The second one is embedding inflation in string theory by providing examples of compactifications in which quasi-de Sitter phases are possible with a very flat potential for the inflaton. These approaches in string theory result in what is often called *string cosmology* and they have been extensively followed in several directions in the last decade.

Concentrating for a moment on inflation, it is a particularly striking fact that string theory suggests some preferred classes of inflationary models, in which, for instance, no detectable tensor modes are present in the spectrum of cosmological perturbations of the early universe. This information, which is encoded in the CMB, can still be detected now, and is the result of frozen quantum fluctuations grown to observable size in the present universe. Precision measurements on the CMB carried out in the last decade by WMAP [10–12] already provided very precious data, although the existence of tensor perturbations still remains an open question. There is a possibility that the PLANCK satellite, which is currently collecting data, might tell us more about this. Such an experimental input would be a valuable opportunity for constraining models of inflation, among which there are stringy inflationary proposals.

Coming now back to the search for de Sitter vacua in string theory, right after the experimental detection of the cosmological constant, the existence of a huge 'zoo' of vacua [13,14] (about  $10^{500}$  !!) was conjectured on the basis of statistical analysis. This enormous amount of different string vacua is often referred to as the *landscape*. However, there has been more recently a lot of debate on this after the many failed attempts of finding classical (*i.e.* at tree level) de Sitter solutions from string theory compactifications.

Going beyond the search for classical solutions in string theory, people have considered the possibility of stabilising the moduli in an anti-de Sitter vacuum by means of quantum non-perturbative effects [15] and subsequently providing an uplifting to de Sitter by means of several mechanisms. In ref. [15] such an uplifting was provided by additional extended sources breaking supersymmetry explicitely. Nevertheless, this mechanism completely ignores the backreaction of such sources and some recent analyses indicate that it might cause the arising of a singularity [16, 17] and possibly related instabilities [18]. In ref. [19] the possibility of D-term uplifting was considered. However, later in refs [20, 21] the inconsistency of this construction was pointed out due to the violation of gauge invariance occurring in a supergravity model with D-terms and yet vanishing F-terms. In ref. [22] a valid proposal is given to overcome this inconsistency. The third possible type of uplifting mechanism is F-term uplifting, which was worked out e.g. in ref. [23].

A parallel but somehow related research line has regarded supergravity models as lowerdimensional effective descriptions coming from flux compactifications. In this context a lot of work has been done in the case of flux backgrounds preserving minimal supersymmetry in four dimensions. Some work has been done also in the context of compactifications

#### INTRODUCTION

preserving larger amount of supersymmetry. A very welcome ingredient (or even crucial in the case of (half-)maximal supergravities) for obtaining de Sitter solutions turns out to be given by *non-geometric fluxes*. These objects appear as deformation parameters in the lower-dimensional effective description even though they do not have a clear higherdimensional interpretation. Their appearence was first conjectured in ref. [24] based on duality covariance arguments.

The aim of this thesis will be to follow this last research line, that is, to study gauged supergravities as effective descriptions arising from string compactifications. The final goal is to first formulate the complete dictionary between fluxes and deformation parameters of lower-dimensional supergravities. Subsequently, one can think of studying the landscape of vacua of particular classes of string compactifications through their effective gauged supergravity description. Finally, one could use the framework of gauged supergravities in order to understand the role of string dualities, since at that level they are realised as symmetries. The hope is that this could shed a light on the still unclear origin of non-geometric fluxes.

The thesis is organised as follows. In chapter 1 the various string theories and string dualities are reviewed. In chapter 2 supersymmetry is discussed and supergravities (low energy limits of string theory) and their deformations are introduced. In chapter 3 an overview of string compactifications is provided as mechanisms for generating a potential for moduli fields and subsequently some duality covariant proposals for describing nongeometric fluxes are introduced. In chapter 4 we discuss the orbit classification of gaugings of maximal and half-maximal supergravities in dimension seven and higher; subsequently we provide a Double Field Theory uplift for each orbit of theories. In chapter 5 we firstly introduce the dictionary between half-maximal gauged supergravities in four dimensions and orientifold reductions of type string theories with fluxes. Secondly, we study the landscape of vacua of geometric type IIA and IIB compactifications and furthermore give some example of locally geometric backgrounds in type IIB. In chapter 6 we show how to embed type II flux backgrounds without supersymmetry-breaking local sources inside maximal gauged supergravity in four dimensions and examine the full mass spectrum of a class of type IIA solutions. Finally, some additional material can be found in the appendices.

# String Theory and Dualities

In this chapter we will discuss some generalities about string theory as the main candidate for a description of quantum gravity. We will start from the simpler example of the bosonic string to move further to the discussion of the different formulations of string theory and dualities as a way of relating them together. Later on, we will briefly deal with the case of the superstring and argue that supergravities in ten dimensions can be obtained as low energy effective descriptions thereof. Finally, we will introduce the concept of branes and extended objects in string theory.

### 1.1. The Bosonic String

The original idea is that of writing an action for a 1-dimensional object (string) propagating in a *D*-dimensional background described by the coordinates  $\{X^{\mu}\}$ , with  $\mu = 0, \ldots, (D-1)$ . During its motion, the string describes a surface (a (1+1)-dimensional submanifold described by the coordinates  $(\tau, \sigma) \equiv \sigma^{\alpha}$ , with  $\alpha = 0, 1$ ) embedded in the background spacetime which is often called *world-sheet*. From this perspective, the motion of the string is described by the dynamics of *D* scalar fields  $\{X^{\mu}(\tau, \sigma)\}$  which parametrise the worldsheet. The free action describing the aforementioned system reads

$$S = -\frac{T}{2} \int d\tau \, d\sigma \, \sqrt{h} \, h^{\alpha\beta} \, g_{\mu\nu}(X) \, \partial_{\alpha} X^{\mu} \, \partial_{\beta} X^{\nu} \,, \qquad (1.1)$$

where  $h_{\alpha\beta}$  is the world-sheet metric,  $h \equiv |\det(h_{\alpha\beta})|$ ,  $g_{\mu\nu}$  is the background metric and T is the tension of the string (*i.e.* mass / volume unit).

The world-sheet metric  $h_{\alpha\beta}$  contains in principle only 1 on-shell degree of freedom after gauge fixing (by making use of the diffeomorphism invariance of (1.1)). The peculiar fact about the above action is that it has another extra symmetry with respect to Weyl rescalings of the form

$$h_{\alpha\beta} \longmapsto \Lambda h_{\alpha\beta} , \qquad (1.2)$$

where  $\Lambda$  is an arbitratry function of the world-sheet coordinates  $(\tau, \sigma)$ . Moreover, the theory described by (1.1) is renormalisable by power-counting.

We shall start studying the free propagation of a string in a Minkowski background, i.e.

$$g_{\mu\nu} = \text{diag}(-1, \underbrace{+1, \dots, +1}_{(D-1)})$$
 (1.3)

The action (1.1) has the following world-sheet symmetries

$$\begin{cases} \delta_{\xi} X^{\mu} = \xi^{\alpha} \partial_{\alpha} X^{\mu} , & \text{(diffeomorphisms)} \\ \delta_{\xi} h_{\alpha\beta} = \xi^{\gamma} \partial_{\gamma} h_{\alpha\beta} - 2 \partial_{(\alpha} \xi_{\beta)} , & \text{(I.4)} \\ \delta_{\Lambda} X^{\mu} = 0 , & \text{(Weyl rescalings)} \\ \delta_{\Lambda} h_{\alpha\beta} = \Lambda h_{\alpha\beta} , & \text{(Weyl rescalings)} \end{cases}$$

together with the following global (target space) Poincaré symmetry

$$\begin{cases} \delta X^{\mu} = a^{\mu}{}_{\nu} X^{\nu} + b^{\mu} ,\\ \delta h_{\alpha\beta} = 0 , \end{cases}$$

$$(1.5)$$

with  $a_{\mu\nu} \equiv \eta_{\mu\rho} a^{\rho}{}_{\nu}$  antisymmetric. By making use of two diffeomorphisms  $\xi_{\alpha}$  and a Weyl rescaling  $\Lambda$ , one can always gauge away all the degrees of freedom of the world-sheet metric such that

$$h_{\alpha\beta} = \eta_{\alpha\beta} = \operatorname{diag}(-1, +1) . \tag{1.6}$$

To be more precise, under *local* Weyl rescalings, the action (1.1) transforms as

$$\delta_{\Lambda}S = \frac{1}{2} \int d^2\sigma \sqrt{h} \, h^{\alpha\beta} \, T_{\alpha\beta} \, \Lambda(\sigma) \;, \qquad (1.7)$$

where  $T_{\alpha\beta} \equiv -\frac{2}{T} \frac{1}{\sqrt{h}} \frac{\delta S}{\delta h^{\alpha\beta}}$  is the stress-energy tensor associated with the scalar fields  $\{X^{\mu}\}$ . This implies that, in order for the action to be invariant under local Weyl rescalings, we actually need to impose the following constraint

$$h^{\alpha\beta}T_{\alpha\beta} = 0. (1.8)$$

Moreover, the gauge choice (1.6) is only compatible with the equations of motion for  $h_{\alpha\beta}$ once the condition

$$T_{\alpha\beta} \stackrel{!}{=} 0 \tag{1.9}$$

is satisfied.

Once the gauge choice (1.6) is made and the constraint (1.9) is imposed, one can derive the following equations of motion

$$\Box X^{\mu} = \left(\partial_{\tau}^2 - \partial_{\sigma}^2\right) X^{\mu} = 0 \quad . \tag{1.10}$$

These equations of motion have as a consequence that the stress-energy tensor  $T_{\alpha\beta}$  is conserved. If we now look carefully at the variation of the action with respect to  $X^{\mu}$ , we will see that it contains the following boudary terms

$$-T \int d\tau \left[ \partial_{\sigma} X^{\mu} \, \delta X_{\mu} \, |_{\sigma=\pi} \, - \, \partial_{\sigma} X^{\mu} \, \delta X_{\mu} \, |_{\sigma=0} \right] \,, \tag{1.11}$$

which can be set to zero by means of suitable *boundary conditions* (b.c.). The physical interpretations of these is requirement that no energy-momentum flow occurs at the extrema of the string. The possible b.c. are

- $\partial_{\sigma} X^{\mu}|_{\sigma=0,\pi} = 0$ , (Neumann b.c. for opens strings)
- $\delta X^{\mu}|_{\sigma=0,\pi} = 0$ , (Dirichlet b.c. for opens strings)
- $X^{\mu}(\tau, \sigma) = X^{\mu}(\tau, \sigma + \pi)$ . (periodic b.c. for closed strings)

The general solution to the equations of motion (1.10) is easily written in light-cone world-sheet coordinates  $\sigma^{\pm} \equiv \tau \pm \sigma$ :

$$X^{\mu}(\sigma) = X^{\mu}_{R}(\sigma^{+}) + X^{\mu}_{L}(\sigma^{-}) , \qquad (1.12)$$

where the subscripts 'R' and 'L' stand for (right-)left-moving.

Let us now concentrate on the case of closed strings, for which one has to impose periodic b.c.; (the R and L part of) the solution generally given in (1.12) can be then expanded in *Fourier modes* as follows

$$X_{R}^{\mu} = \frac{1}{2} x^{\mu} + \frac{\ell_{s}^{2}}{2} p^{\mu} (\tau - \sigma) + \frac{i\ell_{s}}{2} \sum_{n \neq 0} \frac{1}{n} \alpha_{n}^{\mu} e^{-2in(\tau - \sigma)} ,$$
  

$$X_{L}^{\mu} = \frac{1}{2} x^{\mu} + \frac{\ell_{s}^{2}}{2} p^{\mu} (\tau + \sigma) + \frac{i\ell_{s}}{2} \sum_{n \neq 0} \frac{1}{n} \tilde{\alpha}_{n}^{\mu} e^{-2in(\tau + \sigma)} ,$$
(1.13)

where  $\ell_s$  is the fundamental string length and  $\alpha_n^{\mu}$  and  $\tilde{\alpha}_n^{\mu}$  are the Fourier components of the right-(left-)movers respectively. The reality condition of the solution (1.12) implies

$$x^{\mu}, p^{\mu} \in \mathbb{R}$$
,  $\alpha_n^{\mu} = (\alpha_{-n}^{\mu})^*$  and  $\tilde{\alpha}_n^{\mu} = (\tilde{\alpha}_{-n}^{\mu})^*$ . (1.14)

The physical interpretation of the constants  $x^{\mu}$  and  $p^{\mu}$  in the expressions (1.13) for  $X^{\mu}_{R}$ and  $X^{\mu}_{L}$  is that of postion and momentum of the centre of mass of the string.

By requiring that the coordinates  $X^{\mu}$  and the corresponding momenta satisfy canonical Poisson Brackets (PB) at equal times, one finds that the Fourier modes  $\alpha$  and  $\tilde{\alpha}$  have to satisfy the following PB<sup>1</sup>

$$[\alpha_{m}^{\mu}, \alpha_{n}^{\nu}]_{\rm PB} = i m \eta^{\mu\nu} \delta_{m+n,0} ,$$

$$[\tilde{\alpha}_{m}^{\mu}, \tilde{\alpha}_{n}^{\nu}]_{\rm PB} = -i m \eta^{\mu\nu} \delta_{m+n,0} ,$$

$$[\alpha_{m}^{\mu}, \tilde{\alpha}_{n}^{\nu}]_{\rm PB} = 0 ,$$

$$(1.15)$$

with the convention that  $\alpha_0^{\mu} = \tilde{\alpha}_0^{\mu} = \frac{\ell_s}{2} p^{\mu}$ . After introducing the Fourier components of the stress-energy tensor  $T_{\alpha\beta}$ 

$$L_m = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \alpha_{m-n} \cdot \alpha_n \quad \text{and} \quad \tilde{L}_m = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \tilde{\alpha}_{m-n} \cdot \tilde{\alpha}_n \quad , \tag{1.16}$$

one finds that their PB describe a Virasoro algebra

$$[L_m, L_n]_{\rm PB} = i (m-n) L_{m+n} , \qquad (1.17)$$

and the same holds for  $\tilde{L}{}'\mathrm{s},$  whereas  $[L,\,\tilde{L}]_{\mathrm{PB}}=0\,.$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Please note that these PB are independent of the string tension and length after choosing  $T = \frac{1}{\pi \ell_s^2} \equiv \frac{1}{2\pi \alpha'}$ .

#### Aspects of the Quantum Theory

Bosonic string theory can be quantised following different approaches yet giving rise to the same final result. The possible different approaches historically studied are the following

- Old Covariant Method: inspired by the quantisation procedure à la Gupta-Bleuler followed in electrodynamics,
- Modern Covariant Method: type of BRST quantaisation based on the introduction of Faddeev-Popov ghosts,
- Light-cone Gauge Quantisation: solving explicitly the constraints on  $T_{\alpha\beta}$  by breaking covariance from the start.

By following the preferred quantisation procedure, one will promote the PB previously introduced to *commutators* between operators. This leads to a central extension of the Virasoro algebra at a quantum level coming from the normal ordering prescription.

One discovers that  $\alpha$  and  $\tilde{\alpha}$  suitably normalised behave as creators and annihilators. Hence, by making use of them, one can uniquely construct the space of physical states. Following, *e.g.* the old covariant method, the general presence of ghosts (*i.e.* negative squared norm states) arises from the Minkowskian signature of the metric. The spectrum of physical states only turns out to be free of ghosts for D = 26. If one follows different quantisation procedures, this conclusion remains valid.

If we focus on the case of closed bosonic strings, we find out that there is a vacuum state  $|0\rangle$  corresponding to a *tachyonic* scalar, whose mass is given by  $M^2 = -4/\alpha'$ . The first excited states, instead, constitute the massless spectrum and include the following objects

$$|\Omega^{ij}\rangle = \alpha^{i}_{-1} \,\alpha^{j}_{-1} \,|0\rangle \;, \tag{1.18}$$

where the operators of the type  $\alpha_{-1}^{i}$  denote transverse creation operators. Such an object lives then in the following representation of the little group SO(24)

$$\underbrace{\underline{24} \otimes \underline{24}}_{\square \otimes \square} = 1 \oplus \underbrace{\underline{276}}_{\square} \oplus \underbrace{\underline{299}}_{\square \square} . \tag{1.19}$$

The above irrep's describe the following massless fields

- the metric  $g_{\mu\nu}$ ,
- a two-form  $b_{\mu\nu}$ ,
- a scalar  $\phi$ , often called the *dilaton*.

This field content is often referred to as the common sector of all string theories.

### 1.2. Superstring Theory

In the previous section we have seen that bosonic string theory still suffers from the presence of a tachyon even in the closed string sector, which clearly would make our theory not unitary. Besides, there is no room for fermions in the spectrum of the bosonic string. In order to try to improve these unwanted features, we will supplement the action (1.1) with extra *fermionic* world-sheet degrees of freedom called  $\psi^{\mu}$ . For some further reading on the topic, we suggest to take a look at refs [25, 26].

Let us consider the action

$$S_1 = -\frac{1}{2\pi\alpha'} \int d^2\sigma \sqrt{h} \left( h^{\alpha\beta} \partial_\alpha X^\mu \partial_\beta X_\mu - i \overline{\psi}^\mu \rho^\alpha \partial_\alpha \psi_\mu \right), \qquad (1.20)$$

where  $\rho^{\alpha}$  is a 2-dimensional realisation of gamma matrices (see section 2.1 for the formal aspects of spinors and supersymmetry):

$$\rho^{0} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & -i \\ i & 0 \end{pmatrix} , \quad \rho^{1} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & i \\ i & 0 \end{pmatrix} \text{ with } \{\rho^{\alpha}, \rho^{\beta}\} = -2\eta^{\alpha\beta} .$$

By adding these two extra terms in the action

$$S_2 = -\frac{1}{\pi\alpha'} \int d^2\sigma \sqrt{h} \left( \overline{\chi}_{\alpha} \rho^{\beta} \rho^{\alpha} \psi^{\mu} \partial_{\beta} X_{\mu} + \frac{1}{4} \left( \overline{\psi}^{\mu} \psi_{\mu} \right) \left( \overline{\chi}_{\alpha} \rho^{\beta} \rho^{\alpha} \chi_{\beta} \right) \right), \qquad (1.21)$$

one finds that the full action  $S = S_1 + S_2$ , apart from having a symmetry under Weyl rescalings that generalises the form presented in the purely bosonic case, has a completely novel type of symmetry

$$\begin{cases} \delta_{\epsilon} X^{\mu} = \overline{\epsilon} \psi^{\mu} , \\ \delta_{\epsilon} \psi^{\mu} = -i \rho^{\alpha} \epsilon \left( \partial_{\alpha} X^{\mu} - \overline{\psi}^{\mu} \chi_{\alpha} \right) , \\ \delta_{\epsilon} h_{\alpha\beta} = -2i \overline{\epsilon} \rho_{\alpha} \chi_{\beta} , \\ \delta_{\epsilon} \chi_{\alpha} = \partial_{\alpha} \epsilon , \end{cases}$$
(1.22)

where  $\epsilon$  is an arbitrary Majorana spinor (see again section 2.1) in 2 dimensions. This symmetry relates bosonic fields ( $X^{\mu}$  and  $h_{\alpha\beta}$ ) to fermionic ones ( $\psi^{\mu}$  and  $\chi_{\alpha}$ ) and is normally called *supersymmetry*. Particular realisations of supersymmetry in field theory will be presented in the next chapter.

Finally, there is an extra local symmetry transforming only the fermions  $\chi_{\alpha}$  (and leaving all the other fields invariant) in the following way

$$\delta\chi_{\alpha} = i\,\rho_{\alpha}\,\eta\,\,,\tag{1.23}$$

where  $\eta$  is again a Majorana spinor. Just as in the bosonic case, one can gauge away all the degrees of freedom inside the world-sheet metric by using local diffeomorphisms and Weyl rescalings and perform the gauge choice in (1.6). Moreover, we can now make use of the two supersymmetries generated by  $\epsilon$  and the two extra fermionic symmetries generated by  $\eta$  in order to gauge away  $\chi_{\alpha}$ . Summarising, once we use all the symmetries at our disposal, we can always perform the following gauge choice

$$h_{\alpha\beta} = \eta_{\alpha\beta} \quad , \quad \chi_{\alpha} = 0 \quad . \tag{1.24}$$

At this point, we can vary the total action to get the following equations of motion for  $X^{\mu}$  and  $\psi^{\mu}$ 

$$\underbrace{\Box X^{\mu} = 0}_{\text{Wave eqn}} \quad \text{and} \quad \underbrace{\rho^{\alpha} \partial_{\alpha} \psi^{\mu} = 0}_{\text{Dirac eqn}} \quad , \tag{1.25}$$

which have to be supplemented with the constraints that guarantee the consistency of the gauge choice performed in (1.24). These translate into the vanishing of the currents associated with the symmetries we made use of, *i.e.* the stress-energy tensor  $T_{\alpha\beta}$  and a supercurrent  $\mathcal{J}_{\alpha}$ 

$$\mathcal{J}_{\alpha} = \frac{1}{2} \rho^{\beta} \rho_{\alpha} \psi^{\mu} \partial_{\beta} X_{\mu} \stackrel{!}{=} 0 ,$$
  

$$T_{\alpha\beta} = \partial_{\alpha} X^{\mu} \partial_{\beta} X_{\mu} + \frac{i}{2} \overline{\psi}^{\mu} \rho_{(\alpha} \partial_{\beta)} \psi_{\mu} \stackrel{!}{=} 0 .$$
(1.26)

Similarly to the bosonic case, one can solve the equations of motion (1.25) by introducing the same right- and left-movers for  $X^{\mu}$  and doing something analogous for  $\psi^{\mu}$  in light-cone coordinates

$$\psi^{\mu}(\sigma) = \psi^{\mu}_{R}(\sigma^{+}) + \psi^{\mu}_{L}(\sigma^{-}) . \qquad (1.27)$$

After choosing by convention  $\psi_R(\tau, 0) = +\psi_L(\tau, 0)$ , we have two inequivalent possilities for fixing the b.c. at  $\sigma = \pi$ :

• 
$$\psi_R(\tau, \pi) = +\psi_L(\tau, \pi)$$
, (Ramond (R) b.c.)  
•  $\psi_R(\tau, \pi) = -\psi_L(\tau, \pi)$ . (Neveu-Schwarz (NS) b.c.) (1.28)

From the above b.c., e.g. in the case of closed strings, we get the following mode expansions

$$\begin{cases} \psi_L = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} d_n^{\mu} e^{-in(\tau - \sigma)} ,\\ \psi_R = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \tilde{d}_n^{\mu} e^{-in(\tau + \sigma)} ,\\ \psi_L = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \sum_{r \in (\mathbb{Z} + \frac{1}{2})} b_r^{\mu} e^{-ir(\tau - \sigma)} ,\\ \psi_R = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \sum_{r \in (\mathbb{Z} + \frac{1}{2})} \tilde{b}_r^{\mu} e^{-ir(\tau + \sigma)} . \end{cases}$$
(NS)

When quantising the theory, one can follow the same approaches briefly described at the end of section 1.1. The starting point is again introducing canonical commutation relations (coming from classical PB) for  $X^{\mu}$  and canonical *anti-commutation* relations for  $\psi^{\mu}$ . This operation results in creation and annihilation operators:  $(\alpha, \tilde{\alpha})$  type for the bosons,  $(b, \tilde{b})$  type for fermions with NS b.c. and finally  $(d, \tilde{d})$  type for fermions with R b.c. Quadratic cobinations of creators and annihilators give now rise to the new Fourier components of  $T_{\alpha\beta}$  and  $\mathcal{J}_{\alpha}$  and generate a graded extension (see def. of superalgebras in section 2.1) of the Virasoro algebra given in (1.17), with central extensions again related with the process of quantisation. In the case of the superstring, the consistency of the quantum theory requires the critical dimension to be D = 10. However, the resulting quantum theory still contains a tachyon in the NS sector just like in the bosonic case.

Supersymmetry requires the total number of physical degrees of freedom associated to bosons and fermions to be equal (see the theorem stated in section 2.1). This is achieved by the so-called Gliozzi-Scherk-Olive (GSO) projection [27], which defines a notions of fermionic parity and eliminates all the states in the spectrum being parity odd. The GSO projection leaves one with a massless sector consisting of an NS vector and a R spinor, that is, in terms of irrep's<sup>2</sup> of the little group SO(8)

$$\mathbf{8}_{\mathrm{V}} \oplus \mathbf{8}_{\mathrm{C}} \longleftrightarrow A_{\mu} \oplus \lambda \quad , \tag{1.30}$$

which exactly defines the field content of an  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  vector multiplet (see table 2.3).

The different choices for what is regarding the GSO projection give rise to *inequivalent* string theories, which we summarise in this paragraph

• Type II String Theories:  $\psi_R$  and  $\psi_L$  are treated independently when it comes to perform the GSO projection. This gives rise to two inequivalent choices, depending on whether it selects opposite or equal signs (called type IIA and IIB, respectively):

$$\begin{split} \mathrm{IIA:} \quad (\mathbf{8}_{\mathrm{V}} \oplus \mathbf{8}_{\mathrm{C}}) \otimes (\mathbf{8}_{\mathrm{V}} \oplus \mathbf{8}_{\mathrm{S}}) &= \quad \left\{ \begin{array}{c} \left( (\mathbf{1} \oplus \mathbf{28} \oplus \mathbf{35}_{\mathrm{V}})_{\mathrm{NS-NS}} \oplus (\mathbf{8}_{\mathrm{V}} \oplus \mathbf{56}_{\mathrm{V}})_{\mathrm{R-R}} \right)_{\mathrm{B}} \\ \oplus \left( (\mathbf{8}_{\mathrm{S}} \oplus \mathbf{56}_{\mathrm{S}})_{\mathrm{NS-R}} \oplus (\mathbf{8}_{\mathrm{C}} \oplus \mathbf{56}_{\mathrm{C}})_{\mathrm{R-NS}} \right)_{\mathrm{F}} \end{array} \right\} , \\ \mathrm{IIB:} \quad (\mathbf{8}_{\mathrm{V}} \oplus \mathbf{8}_{\mathrm{C}}) \otimes (\mathbf{8}_{\mathrm{V}} \oplus \mathbf{8}_{\mathrm{C}}) &= \quad \left\{ \begin{array}{c} \left( (\mathbf{1} \oplus \mathbf{28} \oplus \mathbf{35}_{\mathrm{V}})_{\mathrm{NS-NS}} \oplus (\mathbf{1} \oplus \mathbf{28} \oplus \mathbf{35}_{\mathrm{C}})_{\mathrm{R-R}} \right)_{\mathrm{B}} \\ \oplus \left( (\mathbf{8}_{\mathrm{S}} \oplus \mathbf{56}_{\mathrm{S}})_{\mathrm{NS-R}} \oplus (\mathbf{8}_{\mathrm{S}} \oplus \mathbf{56}_{\mathrm{S}})_{\mathrm{R-NS}} \right)_{\mathrm{F}} \end{array} \right\} \end{split}$$

which gives exactly the field content of type IIA and IIB supergravities in D = 10, as we will see in (2.18).

- Type I String Theory: it consists of open and closed strings; it is  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  supersymmetric and the universal field content (*i.e.* NS-NS and NS-R) is supplemented by 496 vector multiplets which describe an SO(32) gauge theory. Such a theory can be as well obtained by modding out type IIB string theory with respect to a  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ parity flipping the sign of the world-sheet coordinates.
- Heterotic String Theories: constructed by combining the bosonic left-moving sector with the fermionic right-moving one. The bosonic sector then has to be compactified from D = 26 down to D = 10, giving rise to internal gauge symmetries.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>All throughout the text  $\mathbf{8}_{V}$ ,  $\mathbf{8}_{S}$  and  $\mathbf{8}_{C}$  denote the triality of SO(8) irrep's of dimension 8, *i.e.* the vector and the spinors of the two chiralities.

Anomaly cancellation forces the only two consistent possibilities to be SO(32) and  $E_8 \times E_8$ .

The common sector of both type I and heterotic string theories exactly matches the field content of  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  supergravity in D = 10. This common sector is then coupled to 496 vector multiplets which describe a gauge theory with gauge group SO(32) or  $E_8 \times E_8$ .

Summarising, we have seen that the low-energy spectrum of all the five consistent string theories recovers the field content of the possible supergravities in ten dimensions. Moreover, these degrees of freedom also turn out to be described by a low energy effective action which is that of ten-dimensional supergravities (coupled to vector multiplets in the case of  $\mathcal{N} = 1$ ).

### **1.3.** Beyond Ordinary Field Theory: Dualities

In the previous section we have seen that five different string theories in ten dimensions can be constructed perturbatively. We would like to stress that string theory contains two deeply different types of perturabtive expansions: the first one is in terms of the string coupling  $g_s$  which is equal to  $e^{\phi}$  for backgrounds with constant dilaton and it plays the role of  $\hbar$  in loop expansions; this is a quantum theory defined on the spacetime.  $g_s$ corrections take us away from the supergravity limit but simply by completing it with quantum corrections. Moreover, there is a second and dramatically different expansion defined on the world-sheet which is carried out with respect to  $\alpha'$ .  $\alpha'$  corrections take us away from the field theory description and hence they have a purely *stringy* nature and do not have any analogue in QFT.

However, in general perturbation theory is insufficient to completely understand the physics described by a given quantum theory. In QFT, for instance, one often needs the so-called *path-integral* formulation of the theory in order to capture possible non-perturbative effects. Unfortunately, no analogue of the path-integral formulation is known in string theory. Still, there is one interesting feature of string theories that can be seen as an opportunity to understand some physical features thereof. One is able to prove that the five string theories are related amongst them via *dualities*. Duality relates equivalent descriptions of a theory in which perturbation theory is done around different points, that is, dual descriptions are different ways of taking the limit *i.e.*  $\hbar \rightarrow 0$ . The general advantage of dual descriptions is that, whenever a description enters the strong coupling regime and hence perturbation theory is not to be trusted anymore, its dual description will conversely be in the semi-classical limit. To read more about dualities and non-perturbative aspects of string theory, we recommend refs [28, 29].

The situation depicted in figure 1.1 precisely shows how all the different string theories simply are different perturabtive expansions of the so-called M-theory, which is often regarded as the best candidate to a unified description of gravity and gauge theories. This theory has the peculiarity of not having a coupling like  $g_s$  anymore and its low-energy limit is given by eleven-dimensional supergravity (see section 2.2).



Figure 1.1: The different string theories in ten dimensions as different perturbative limits of an eleven-dimensional theory called M-theory.

As an example, let us now examine in detail the explicit nature of the dualities relating some string theories in figure 1.1. We will start observing that type IIA and type IIB string theories are related by what we call *T*-duality. This duality has perturbative nature, *i.e.* it can be proven order by order in  $(g_s)$  perturbation theory. Its origin in this case is the fact that the two aforementioned string theories become the same theory in D = 9 when reducing them on a circle  $S^1$ . The dictionary between the IIA and IIB side of the duality is constructed by

$$R_A = \frac{\alpha'}{R_B} , \qquad (1.31)$$

where  $R_{A,B}$  are the radii of the circle  $S^1$  in the two compactifications. The (1.31) implies that T-duality interchanges the role of momentum and winding modes in the spectrum. From the world-sheet perspective, the above T-duality acts as

$$\begin{cases} X_R^9 & \longmapsto & -X_R^9 \\ \psi^9 & \longmapsto & -\psi^9 \end{cases}, \tag{1.32}$$

where the direction labelled here by '9' is the compact one. The action of T-duality on the massless NS-NS sector fields  $g_{\mu\nu}$ ,  $b_{\mu\nu}$  and  $\phi$  is known in the literature as the *Buscher rules* [30]. This duality manifests itself at the level of the nine-dimensional theory as an SO(1,1; Z) symmetry. As we will see later in table 1.2, this gets generalised to SO(d, d; Z) when reducing type II (A or B it does not matter!) on a torus  $T^d$ .

As a further example, we want to illustrate the deeply different nature of *S*-duality, which is yet non-perturbative and hence intrinsically difficult to prove. In constrast with the previous case of T-duality, where the theories can be compared order by order in  $g_s$  and

different contributions from different orders never mix, here such a mixing will occur. This makes it meaningless to compare the spectra state by state on the two sides of the duality. Indeed, such non-perturbative dualities are normally conjectured and subsequently tested. The instruments at our disposal in order to test S-duality are those objects which are *protected by supersymmetry* like

- the spectrum of BPS (*i.e.* partially supersymmetric) states (see non-renormalisation theorems which protect supersymmetric objects from quantum corrections),
- the low-energy effective Lagrangian (constrained by supersymmetry to match the supergravity action).

S-duality turns out to transform type IIB string theory into itself, the bosonic massless sector transforming as described in table 1.1. One can actually show that such S-duality

sector	IIB fields	S-duals	
	$g_{\mu u}$	$g_{\mu u}$	
NS-NS	$b_{\mu u}$	$C^{(2)}_{\mu\nu}$	
	$\phi$	$-\phi$	
	$C^{(0)}$	$C^{(0)}$	
R-R	$C^{(2)}_{\mu u}$	$-b_{\mu u}$	
	$C^{(4)}_{\mu u ho\sigma}$	$C^{(4)}_{\mu u ho\sigma}$	

Table 1.1: The transformation law of the massless IIB fields under S-duality. For backgrounds with constant dilaton, such a duality takes  $g_s \mapsto \frac{1}{g_s}$ , thus interchanging in the spectrum the role of perturbative objects and solitons.

can be completed to form a larger discrete group of non-pertirbative dualities given by  $SL(2,\mathbb{Z})$ , of which S-duality represents the element  $\begin{pmatrix} 0 & -1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}$ . This duality generalises the concept of electromagnetic duality for Maxwell theories [31].

The full net of dualities relating the different five string theories is presented in figure 1.2.

In type II theories, one can think of combining perturbative and non-perturbative dualities by applying a chain of S- and T-dualities. In such a way, one realises that they contain an enhanced duality group called consisting of more general dualities usually called *U*-dualities. When reducing M-theory on a torus  $T^n$ , such a duality manifests itself as an  $E_{n(n)}(\mathbb{Z})$  symmetry [32]. The duality groups of the compactified type II theories are summarised in table 1.2.



Figure 1.2: The net of all the dualities connecting the five string theories in ten dimensions and their links with M-theory. Please note that type II theories (on the left of the diagram) have 32 supercharges, whereas, after modding out by the discrete symmetry  $\Omega$ , supersymmetry is broken such in a way that the other theories on the right (type I and heterotic) only retain 16 supercharges.

D	T-duality	U-duality
9	$O(1,1;\mathbb{Z})$	$\mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})$
8	$\operatorname{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})\times\operatorname{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})$	$\operatorname{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z}) \times \operatorname{SL}(3,\mathbb{Z})$
7	$\mathrm{SL}(4,\mathbb{Z})$	$\mathrm{SL}(5,\mathbb{Z})$
6	$O(4,4;\mathbb{Z})$	$\mathrm{O}(5,5;\mathbb{Z})$
5	$\mathrm{O}(5,5;\mathbb{Z})$	$E_{6(6)}(\mathbb{Z})$
4	$\mathrm{O}(6,6;\mathbb{Z})$	$E_{7(7)}(\mathbb{Z})$

Table 1.2: The various  $T_{-}(U_{-})$  duality groups emerging as symmetries of type II (M-) theories on a  $T^{10-D}$  ( $T^{11-D}$ ). Please note that the corresponding supergravity theories enjoy the full continuous symmetries, as we will see in the next chapter. Quantum effects in string theory break the duality groups to the discrete subgroups shown here.

### 1.4. Branes and Sources

In the previous section we have seen that dualities are a very peculiar feature of string theory and that they generally relate descriptions in weakly and strongly coupled regime to each other. We also saw that non-perturbative dualities are very difficult to test and that analysing the spectrum of BPS states can be an important instrument in this sense.

In the spectrum of the various string theories, not only can we find states representing excitations of the so-called fundamental string itself, but by making use of dualities, also extended objects called *branes* appear as solitonic states in the spectrum. These extended objects have a *world-volume* action which is very similar to the world-sheet action of a string. Upon imposing certain b.c., the aforementioned branes can define backgrounds in string theory which preserve partial amounts of supersymmetry (BPS branes).

For example, D*p*-branes are extended objects whose world-volume is (p+1)-dimensional and Neumann b.c. are fixed on it, whereas in all the transverse directions, Dirichlet b.c. are chosen. D*p*-branes can be charged electrically under the R-R gauge potential  $C^{(p+1)}$ or magnetically under  $C^{(7-p)}$ . Identically one could imagine to have branes which are electrically (magnetically) charged under NS-NS gauge potentials. In this case, though, we only have the *b*-field at our disposal, thus resulting in the fundamental string (which we denote by NS1) and the NS5-brane. The tension (*i.e.* mass per volume unit) of the various objects named above is in general a function of the couplings  $g_s$  and  $\ell_s$  in string theory and solitonic objects have a tension which scales as negative powers of the couplings such that it becomes very high in the weakly coupled regime. This information is collected in table 1.3.

The extended objects introduced above all have positive tension. Furthermore, one can introduce *orientifold planes* (Op), which are objects with negative tension located at the fixed points of some discrete involution. The main difference with respect to *e.g.* D-branes is that O-planes are strictly speaking no dynamical objects, in the sense that, as we just saw, their position in the target space is not dynamically determined. Besides, on D-branes one can construct a gauge theory upon the introduction of extra matter content.

Other extended objects in string theory are the so-called *KK* monopoles (after Kaluza-Klein). These objects are highly non-perturbative and they are charged under mixed symmetry fields like the dual graviton. In D = 10, they are sometimes referred to as KK5-branes even though, strictly speaking they are only *pre-branes*, in the sense that they become branes upon T-dualisation. The conjecture is that, since the KK monopole is T-dual to an NS5-brane, its tension should still scale as  $g_s^{-2}$ . We suggest refs [33,34] to find more about dualities in string backgrounds containing branes and orientifold planes.

Branes	Tension
NS1	$\ell_s^{-2}$
NS5	$g_s^{-2}\ell_s^{-6}$
Dp	$g_s^{-1}\ell_s^{-(p+1)}$

Table 1.3: The tension (mass per volume unit) of several extended objects in string theory as a function of  $g_s$  and  $\ell_s$ .

Let us go back to type IIB string theory in order to see which branes can be coupled to the massless fields of the theory. In the NS-NS sector, the only gauge potential is the Kalb-Ramond 2-form b and hence we can have fundamental strings NS1 and NS5-branes, which are respectively electrically and magnetically charged under b. In the R-R sector, instead, we have  $C^{(0)}$ ,  $C^{(2)}$  and  $C^{(4)}$ ; with respect to these fields D(-1), D1 and D3 are electrically charged, whereas D7, D5 and again D3 are magnetically charged. Please note that the D(-1) has the peculiarity of being localised both in space and time, thus it is a particular type of *instanton*. In table 1.4 we summarise how S-duality acts on the BPS objects of the IIB spectrum. As we said previously, these provide a very import opportunity for testing S-duality.

IIB	IIB'	
$(g_s, \ell_s)$	$\left(g_{s}^{-1},\ell_{s}g_{s}^{1/2} ight)$	
NS1	D1	
NS5	D5	
D1	NS1	
D3	D3	
D5	NS5	
D7	$\widetilde{\mathrm{D7}}$	

Table 1.4: The action of S-duality on type IIB branes. By acting with the full  $SL(2,\mathbb{Z})$ , we can show that D3-branes are singlets, whereas (NS1, D1) and (NS5, D5) are doublets and hence we could obtain the dyonic (p,q)-string or 5-brane. D7-branes belong to a triplet of 7-branes labelled by the integers (p,q,r). However, acting with  $SL(2,\mathbb{Z})$  on the D7, one only has access to a 2-dimensional conjugacy class spanned by D7 and  $\widetilde{D7}$  [35].

# **Gauged Supergravities**

As we concluded in the previous chapter, supergravity theories in ten and eleven dimensions give a low-energy effective description of string theory and M-theory respectively. Upon toroidal reduction, these supergravities are related to supergravities in D < 10. In this chapter we will briefly review how supergravities in various dimensions can be obtained by supersymmetrising a gravity theory. We will refer to them as *ungauged supergravities*. Furthermore we will show how to introduce deformations in supergravities to give rise to gauged supergravity theories. In order to arrive there, we will need to first discuss supersymmetry and its relation to gravity.

### 2.1. Supersymmetry

As already sketched in the introduction, supersymmetry is the result of the search for a fundamental symmetry unifying spacetime and internal symmetries in a non-trivial way. This is realised by certain spinorial conserved charges Q called *supercharges*. These are such that

bosons  $\xrightarrow{Q}$  fermions,

and they square to bosonic transformations, such as translations, Lorentz transformations, etc.

Spinors in 1 + (D - 1) dimensions are the building blocks of fermionic representations of SO(1, D - 1). These are precisely the objects that one needs in order to discuss supersymmetry in given spacetime dimensions and signatures. In the so-called Dirac representation, the Lorentz generators are given by  $\frac{1}{4} \gamma_{\mu\nu} \equiv \frac{1}{8} [\gamma_{\mu}, \gamma_{\nu}]$ , where the Dirac matrices  $\{\gamma_{\mu}\}_{\mu=0,...,D-1}$  satisfy the Clifford algebra

$$\{\gamma_{\mu}, \gamma_{\nu}\} = 2 \eta_{\mu\nu} , \qquad (2.1)$$

where  $\eta_{\mu\nu} = \text{diag}(-1, \underbrace{+1, \cdots, +1}_{D-1})$  is the Minkowski metric. Such a representation has real dimension equal to  $2^{\llbracket D/2 \rrbracket +1}$ , where  $\llbracket x \rrbracket$  denotes the integer part of x. However, depending on different spacetime dimensions and signatures, the components of a Dirac spinor might not all transform amongst themselves, yet they might contain different irreducible pieces, which are obtained by imposing some Lorentz-invariant constraint on a Dirac spinor. For instance, in any even dimension, one can have *chiral* spinors. These are obtained by

imposing a chirality condition on a given Dirac spinor  $\chi$ 

$$\gamma_* \chi \equiv \left[ \frac{(-i)^{D/2+1}}{D!} \epsilon^{\mu_1 \cdots \mu_D} \gamma_{\mu_1} \cdots \gamma_{\mu_D} \right] \chi = \pm \chi , \qquad (2.2)$$

where  $\epsilon^{\mu_1 \cdots \mu_D}$  represents the Levi-Civita symbol in D dimensions and the + and the – refer to right- and left-handed spinors respectively. Chiral spinors have therefore only  $2^{[D/2]}$  independent real components.

Another possible projection is a *reality condition* giving rise to Majorana spinors. These irreducible spinors are objects satisfying the following constraint

$$\chi^T \mathcal{C} = \chi^\dagger \gamma_0 , \qquad (2.3)$$

which reduces indeed to a reality condition for the components of  $\chi$  whenever the chargeconjugation matrix C is chosen to be equal to  $\gamma_0$ . In any other case, (2.3) plays only the formal role of a reality condition without being it in a strict sense.

In general, whenever one decomposes a Dirac spinor  $\chi$  in terms of its chiral components, these will violate the Majorana condition (2.3). Nevertheless, there are some special cases in which the conditions (2.2) and (2.3) can be satisfied simultaneously by some irreducible spinors having only  $2^{[D/2]-1}$  real independent components. These spinors are called *Majorana-Weyl* (MW) spinors.

The complete details about spinors in various spacetime dimensions and signatures have been worked out in large detail in ref. [36]. For the sake of simplicity, we refrain from the full discussion and summarise some relevant information in table 2.1.

$D \pmod{8}$	Spinor irrep's	Real components	
1, 3	М	$2^{(D-1)/2}$	
2	MW	$2^{D/2-1}$	
4, 8	М	$2^{D/2}$	
5, 7	D	$2^{(D+1)/2}$	
6	W	$2^{D/2}$	

Table 2.1: The different irreducible spinors in various dimensions, but always with one single time direction. D stands for 'Dirac', M stands for 'Majorana', W for 'Weyl' and MW for 'Majorana-Weyl' spinors.

In a theory, the amount of supercharges has to be a multiple  $\mathcal{N}$  of the number of real components of an irreducible spinor in D dimensions<sup>1</sup>. The supercharges are then objects of the form  $Q^i_{\alpha}$ , where  $i = 1, \ldots, \mathcal{N}$  and  $\alpha$  is an irreducible spinor index.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>This is required by Lorentz invariance, since the components of an irreducible spinor all transform into each other under an SO(1, D-1) transformation.

Each supercharge relates two fields whose helicity differs by  $\frac{1}{2}$ , thus filling the so-called *supermultiplets* (representations of supersymmetry) with fields of increasing helicity. Because of this, there is an upper bound [37] on the maximal number of supercharges that a theory can have if we do not want our supermultiplets to contain fields with spin higher than two. This requirement is related to the difficulties encountered in constructing an interacting Lagrangian for higher-spin particles even at a classical level<sup>2</sup>. In particular, in theories with global supersymmetry, one cannot have more than 16 supercharges in the game in order to avoid gravitational degrees of freedom which would require gauged supersymmetry. In theories with local supersymmetry (supergravities), one is allowed to include up to spin 2 degrees of freedom. This enhances the maximal amount of supercharges to 32. We will refer to these theories as maximal supergravities. We would like to stress that this general analysis can be done by discarding the possibility of including higher-spin fields in the theory. However, the study of the dynamics of higher-spin fields has been studied over the years in the literature [38–41] and it has recently received new attention [42–46].

Summarising, the introduction of supersymmetry provides a unification of spacetime and internal symmetries by promoting ordinary Lie algebras to *superalgebras* [47], objects in which the supercharges  $Q^i_{\ \alpha}$  appear as fermionic generators. A superalgebra  $\mathfrak{S}$  is defined as follows:

• S is a graded vector space, *i.e.* it admits a map

$$\operatorname{gr}: \mathfrak{S} \longrightarrow \mathbb{Z}_2,$$
 (2.4)

which decomposes  $\mathfrak{S}$  into  $\mathfrak{S}^{(0)} \oplus \mathfrak{S}^{(1)}$  such that

$$gr(B) = 0 \mod 2 \quad , \quad \forall B \in \mathfrak{S}^{(0)} \quad , gr(F) = 1 \mod 2 \quad , \quad \forall F \in \mathfrak{S}^{(1)} \quad ,$$

$$(2.5)$$

which define bosonic (B) and fermionic (F) generators respectively,

• there exists a bilinear and supercommutative internal composition law {, ]

$$\{A, B\} = (-1)^{1 + \operatorname{gr}(A)\operatorname{gr}(B)} \{B, A\} , \qquad (2.6)$$

such that

• {,] is additive with respect to gr,

$$gr(\{A, B\}) = gr(A) + gr(B) ,$$
 (2.7)

• the super-Jacobi identities are satisfied for any  $A, B, C \in \mathfrak{S}$ ,

$$(-1)^{1+\operatorname{gr}(A)\operatorname{gr}(C)}\left\{\{A, B\}, C\right\} + (\operatorname{cyclic perm.}) = 0.$$
 (2.8)

 $<sup>^2\</sup>mathrm{This}$  statement refers to the assumption of higher-spin fields in a Minkowski background.

A classification of superalgebras can be found in ref. [48]; among the physically relevant superalgebras we find *e.g.* the orthosymplectic superalgebra  $Osp(4|\mathcal{N})$  [49], which has as bosonic Lie algebra  $SO(3,2) \times SO(\mathcal{N})$  and corresponds to the AdS superalgebra. Another important superalgebra is the *superconfromal* one  $SU(2,2|\mathcal{N})$ , having as Lie algebra  $SO(4,2) \times SU(\mathcal{N}) \times U(1)$ .

Basically, a superalgebra defines an extension of an ordinary Lie algebra generated by a set of bosonic generators by the addition of a set of fermionic generators, for which the commutation relations with the bosonic symmetries and the anti-commutation relations among themselves are specified. Together with this 'fermionic' extension, a superalgebra includes a new bosonic symmetry called *R-symmetry*, which is defined as the largest subgroup of the automorphism group of the supersymmetry algebra that commutes with Lorentz transformations. Therefore, *R*-symmetry transforms the internal index  $i = 1, \ldots, N$  carried by the supercharges. For more details about the origin of supersymmetry and superalgebras we refer to [50].

#### The Different Supermultiplets

In any supersymmetric theory, all the fields must be arranged into supermultiplets, which are representations of supersymmetry grouping together all the different degrees of freedom that are related to each other by supersymmetry (*i.e.* superpartners). A possible approach to construct different supermultiplets is that of using the superfield formalism. Superfields are objects defined on the so-called superspace, which is an extension of ordinary spacetime obtained by supplementing it with a number of Grassmann (*i.e.* anticommuting) coordinates depending on the value of  $\mathcal{N}$ . However, we are not going to discuss this approach here in detail. The most common supermultiplets encountered in supergravity are

- Gravity multiplets: It is the minimal multiplet containing the graviton. It contains all the fields that represent the supersymmetry algebra on-shell. The explicit field content of these multiplets is given in table 2.2 for D = 4.
- Vector multiplets: These multiplets contain only states with spin up to 1 and they exist only for  $\mathcal{N} \leq 4$ . As it happens in type I string theory, the gauge fields of these multiplets can gauge an extra Yang-Mills-like group which is not part of the superalgebra. The explicit field content of these multiplets is given in table 2.3 for D = 4.
- Chiral multiplets: These are multiplets which only contain states with spin 0 and 1/2. In four dimensions, they only exist in  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  theories. Supersymmetry requires the scalars to span a *Kähler-Hodge* manifold, as we will see in more detail in section 2.4. The field content of chiral multiplets in D = 4 is presented in table 2.4 together with that one of hypermultiplets.

field	s	$\mathcal{N} = 1$	$\mathcal{N}=2$	$\mathcal{N}=3$	$\mathcal{N}=4$	$\mathcal{N} = 5$	$\mathcal{N} = 6$	$\mathcal{N} = 8$
$g_{\mu u}$	2	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
$\psi_{\mu}$	$\frac{3}{2}$	1	2	3	4	5	6	8
$A_{\mu}$	1		1	3	6	10	16	28
λ	$\frac{1}{2}$			1	4	11	26	56
$\phi$	0				2	10	30	70

Table 2.2: The field content of the gravity multiplets in D = 4 for the various supergravity theories with different values of  $\mathcal{N}$ . The number of on-shell degrees of freedom are to be multiplied by 2 for every state with s > 0. Please note that the  $\mathcal{N} = 7$  analysis gives the same field content as in the  $\mathcal{N} = 8$  case. Adapted from ref. [51].

field	s	$\mathcal{N} = 1$	$\mathcal{N}=2$	$\mathcal{N}=4$
$A_{\mu}$	1	1	1	1
λ	$\frac{1}{2}$	1	2	4
$\phi$	0		2	6

Table 2.3: The field content of the vector multiplets in D = 4 for the various supergravity theories with different values of  $\mathcal{N}$ . The number of on-shell degrees of freedom are to be multiplied by 2 for every state with s > 0. Please note that the  $\mathcal{N} = 3$  analysis gives the same field content as in the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  case. Adapted from ref. [51].

• Hypermultiplets: They are the analog of chiral multiplets for  $\mathcal{N} = 2$  theories and they also only contain states with spin 0 and 1/2.  $\mathcal{N} = 2$  supersymmetry restricts the scalar to span a so-called *Quaternionic Kähler* (QK) manifold.

field	s	$\mathcal{N} = 1$	$\mathcal{N}=2$
$\lambda$	$\frac{1}{2}$	1	2
$\phi$	0	2	4

Table 2.4: The field content of chiral ( $\mathcal{N} = 1$ ) and hypermultiplets ( $\mathcal{N} = 2$ ) in D = 4. The number of on-shell degrees of freedom are to be multiplied by 2 for every state with s > 0. Adapted from ref. [51].

• **Tensor multiplets:** These multiplets include the presence of antisymmetric tensors  $T_{\mu\nu}$ . However, in dimensions four and five, such tensors can be dualised to scalars

and vectors respectively<sup>3</sup>. In D = 6, instead they can have (anti-)selfduality properties and hence tensor multiplets have a completely new physical content. Tensor multiplets can appear in  $D = 6 \mathcal{N} = (2, 0)$  supergravity (iib) (see table 2.5).

Generically, supersymmetry is realised on-shell (*i.e.* only when the equations of motion are satisfied), in the sense that the supersymmetry algebra closes only up to terms which are zero when evaluated at a solution of the equations of motion. In order to construct an off-shell realisation of supersymmetry, one typically needs to introduce a bunch of *auxiliary fields* whose variation under supersymmetry transformations precisely cancels the contributions coming from other fields which prevent the superalgebra from closing off-shell. These auxiliary fields are, however, non-dynamical since there is no kinetic term associated to them in the Lagrangian. Besides, they are very difficult to interpret physically since their dimensionality is larger than (D-1)/2.

Once the field content of a supersymmetric theory is determined, the following theorem always turns out to hold:

The number of fermionic degrees of freedom always matches the number of bosonic ones in any realisation of supersymmetry whenever the right-hand side of the anticommutation relation between two supersymmetries is an invertible operator.

This relation between bosonic and fermionic degrees of freedom is exactly what makes a supersymmetric theory much more constrained on the one hand, but, on the other hand, much better-behaved in the UV, since there are certain physical quantities computable from the theory which are protected by supersymmetry.

## 2.2. Ungauged Supergravities

A relativistic gravity theory in 1 + 3 dimensions such as Einstein's general relativity (GR) describes all the objects as sources of the energy-momentum tensor curving spacetime around them, thus rendering gravity a geometric effect. However, one can always describe spacetime by means of a so-called locally inertial frame, in which spacetime looks locally flat and it is only when moving away from a given point that one can see the spacetime curvature as an effect of gravitational interaction. This locally inertial frame corresponds to the choice of a certain *tetrad* (*i.e.* vierbien)  $e_{\mu}{}^{a}$  which can be arbitrarily rotated at every point and is subject to local diffeomorphisms.

This manifestly shows that GR is invariant under local Lorentz transformations and translations; these objects generate the Poincaré algebra iso(1,3)

$$[M_{\mu\nu}, M^{\rho\sigma}] = -2\,\delta^{[\rho}_{[\mu}\,M_{\nu]}{}^{\sigma]} \quad , \quad [P_{\mu}, M_{\nu\rho}] = \eta_{\mu[\nu}\,P_{\rho]} \quad , \quad [P_{\mu}, P_{\nu}] = 0 \quad , \tag{2.9}$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>We would like to stress that, in D = 5, the presence of 2-forms still causes important physical differences in the gauged theory (see the line referring to D = 5 in table 2.7).

where  $M_{\mu\nu} = M_{[\mu\nu]}$  represent the SO(1,3) Lorentz generators,  $P_{\mu}$  denote spacetime translations and all the spacetime indices can be raised and lowered by using the metric  $\eta$ .

GR can be obtained in a very elegant way by gauging the Poincaré algebra [52,53] given above, where the vierbein  $e_{\mu}{}^{a}$  and the spin connection  $\omega_{\mu}{}^{ab}$  are regarded as independent gauge fields. This construction is called *first order formalism* [54] and in general it gives rise to a description of gravity with torsion. This formalism turns out to play an important role in supergravity, in that the fermionic fields induce a torsion as a consequence of the equations of motion.

Supergravities in various dimensions are supersymmetric extensions of GR. Their local symmetries are certain superalgebras extending the bosonic spacetime symmetries, *e.g.* the super-Poincaré algebra, which reads

$$[M_{\mu\nu}, M^{\rho\sigma}] = -2\,\delta^{[\rho}_{[\mu}M_{\nu]}{}^{\sigma]}, \qquad [P_{\mu}, M_{\nu\rho}] = \eta_{\mu[\nu}P_{\rho]}, \quad [P_{\mu}, P_{\nu}] = 0, [M_{\mu\nu}, Q^{i}{}_{\alpha}] = -\frac{1}{4}\,(\gamma_{\mu\nu})_{\alpha}{}^{\beta}Q^{i}{}_{\beta}, \quad [P_{\mu}, Q^{i}{}_{\alpha}] = 0, \qquad \{Q^{i}{}_{\alpha}, Q^{j}{}_{\beta}\} = (\gamma^{\mu}\mathcal{C}^{-1})_{\alpha\beta}P_{\mu}\delta^{ij},$$
(2.10)

where i, j = 1, ..., N run over the number of supersymmetries. Since Majorana spinors in 1+3 dimensions have 4 independent real components, the maximal theory corresponds to  $\mathcal{N} = 8$ . In the rest of the thesis, we shall refer to the case  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  in four dimensions as minimal supersymmetry, whereas any other case with  $\mathcal{N} > 1$  will be called extended supersymmetry.

Other superalgebras called *superconformal* are obtained by performing the same supersymmetric extension of SO(2, d) algebras, which describe the symmetries of a conformal field theory (CFT) in d dimensions. Superconformal algebras have been used in the past in order to construct supergravity theories in different dimensions and with different amounts of supersymmetry. See for instance refs [55,56] for the construction of minimal supergravity in four dimensions and refs [57,58] for the case of extended supergravities. Furthermore, the reader can find the topic presented in a more pedagogical approach in ref. [59]. We would like to stress that so far superconformal algebras have been used merely as a tool for constructing supergravities and, even though there are some indications that they might play a more fundamental role (*e.g.* in the context of supersymmetric charged black holes [60]), their relevance in supergravity still remains unclear.

#### The Different Supergravity Theories

In section 2.1 we showed the different irreducible spinors in various dimensions and we also presented a bound on the total number of supercharges that a supergravity theory can have. If we combine these two pieces of information, we are able to see which are the values of  $\mathcal{N}$  which are possible for different values of D. Given  $\mathcal{N} > 1$ , according to whether chirality is defined in D dimensions, one might have different possibilities in the choice for the chirality of the different supersymmetry generators (see *e.g.* the

case of  $\mathcal{N} = 2$  supergravities in  $D = 10 \rightarrow \text{IIA}$  and IIB). This gives rise to the 'zoo' of all possible supergravity theories in various dimensions. The different supergravities for different values of D are summarised in table 2.5.

Theories with 32 supercharges are often called maximal supergravities, whereas those ones with 16 are called half-maximal supergravities.  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  theories in any D are often referred to as minimal supergravities, but the corresponding number of supercharges increases with D, up to D = 11 where the minimal and the maximal theory coincide. More details about the possible supergravities in different dimensions can be found in refs [61–65].

D	Supergravities $(\mathcal{N})$	$N^{\circ}$ of supercharges
11	1	32
10	$(1,0) \equiv I$ , $(1,1) \equiv IIA$ , $(2,0) \equiv IIB$	16, 32, 32
9, 8, 7	1, 2	16, 32
6	$(1,0) \equiv i,$ $(1,1) \equiv iia,$ $(2,0) \equiv iib$ $(2,1),$ $(3,0)^*,$ $(2,2),$ $(3,1)^*,$ $(4,0)^*$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$
5	1,2,3,4	8, 16, 24, 32
4	1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 8	4, 8, 12, 16, 20, 24, 32

Table 2.5: The possible supergravities in different dimensions labelled by the number  $\mathcal{N}$  of supersymmetries. Theories with 16 or more supercharges can have different gaugings. Theories with up to 16 supercharges can be coupled to matter multiplets (vector, tensor or hypermultiplets, depending on the case). Please note that the theories in D = 6 marked with a \* [66, 67] cannot be constructed in terms of a metric tensor but, instead, in terms of a more complicated irrep of the Poincaré group. So, strictly speaking, they are not supergravity theories.

In section 1, we have mentioned that supergravity theories emerge as low energy effective descriptions of string and M-theory. Given this as a starting point, the most natural question that one can ask after looking at table 2.5 is whether all the aforementioned supergravities have their origin from string theory. This issue goes under the name of *universality* of supergravities and it has been discussed from different perspectives in the literature.

Starting from D = 11, we see that there a unique supergravity theory and it corresponds exactly with the low energy limit of M-theory. In D = 10, there are two inequivalent maximal supergravities, *i.e.* type IIA and type IIB which are in perfect agreement with the corresponding superstring theories discussed in section 1.2. As for  $\mathcal{N} = 1$ , there is a unique possibility, even though we have not yet specified the possible 496-dimensional gauge groups. Recently [68] it has been proven that the only consistent (*i.e.* anomaly

free) gaugings at a quantum level are  $E_8 \times E_8$  and SO(32), which exactly match the two possible heterotic string theories.

Unfortunately, we are still unable to complete the picture: the more we go down with Dand  $\mathcal{N}$ , the more possibilities open up and it is not obvious how to generate all the lower- $\mathcal{N}$ supergravities from some dimensional reduction of string theory. There are some cases in which this uplift still remains an open problem. For example, the  $\mathcal{N} = (1,0)$  supergravity in D = 6 with gauge group  $E_6 \times E_7 \times U(1)_R$ , for which still no link with string theory is known. However, still in D = 6, there have been interesting recent developments in the context of universality [69].

One of the main goals of the present work is address the problem of universality in the context of gauged half-maximal and maximal supergravities in various dimensions. This issue will be analysed mainly in section 4, even though other chapters contain sections which are not completely unrelated to it.

#### The Scalar Cosets $G_0/H$ in Extended Supergravities

For the main purpose of this work, let us concentrate on half-maximal and maximal supergravities. The fields of these supergravity theories transform in certain irrep's of the global symmetry group  $G_0$ . In particular, the scalars span the adjoint representation of  $G_0$ ; however, all the scalar modes corresponding to compact  $G_0$  generators are not physical, in the sense that they can always be rotated away. As a result, the physical degrees of freedom span a coset  $G_0/H$ , where H is the maximal compact subgroup of  $G_0$ .

Therefore, the scalars can be represented by a vielbein  $\mathcal{V}$  which transforms under global  $G_0$  transformations from the left and local H transformations from the right

$$\mathcal{V} \longrightarrow L \mathcal{V} h(x) ,$$
 (2.11)

where  $L \in G_0$  and  $h(x) \in H$ . The role of the vielbein  $\mathcal{V}$  is going to be crucial both in the ungauged and in the gauged theory in order to construct couplings between *p*-form gauge fields and fermions. This is due to the fact that fermions only transform with respect to H but not with respect to  $G_0$  and hence one needs the scalar coset representative  $\mathcal{V}$  to mediate all the interactions between fermions and bosons by converting local H indices into global  $G_0$  ones and vice versa.

The total number of physical scalars is then equal to the dimension of the coset space  $G_0/H$ . In every D, these numbers are presented in table 2.6 and 2.7 of section 2.3. These scalars are divided into *dilatons* and *axions*. The number of dilatons can be easily derived from the eleven-dimensional origin; after a reduction  $11 \rightarrow D = 11 - d$ , one has a dilaton for any reduced dimension, thus d in total. This exactly corresponds to the number of Cartan generators inside  $G_0$  (the rank of  $\mathfrak{g}_0$ ). All the other scalars are axions and their number turns out to be equal to the number of positive roots of  $G_0$ .

As the above analysis shows, the global symmetry group  $G_0$  is generally bigger than simply SL(d), which is what the eleven-dimensional origin of maximal supergravities would suggest. This is the reason why historically  $G_0$  was called 'hidden symmetry' [70,71]. Nevertheless, quite recently a new formalism has been developed which allows us to understand this hidden symmetry from Kac-Moody algebras. When compactifying eleven-dimensional supergravity on a  $T^{11}$ , one finds a duality symmetry described by the infinite-dimensional algebra  $E_{11} = E_8^{+++}$ . A non-linear realisation of  $E_{11}$  was conjectured in ref. [72] to describe an extension of eleven-dimensional supergravity. Subsequently, in ref. [73], nonlinear realisations of  $E_{11}$  were also shown to give rise to extensions of type IIA and type IIB supergravity. In general, the duality group of maximal supergravity in D dimensions comes from the decomposition of  $E_{11}$  [74] into  $A_{D-1} \times G_D$ 

$$\underbrace{G_D}_{\text{duality group}} \times \underbrace{A_{D-1}}_{\text{gravity line}}, \qquad (2.12)$$

where  $A_{D-1} = SL(D)$  represents the diffeomorphism group in D dimensions (*i.e.* spacetime symmetry) and  $G_D$  is such that the product  $A_{D-1} \times G_D$  is a maximal subgroup of  $E_{11}$  and it represents the duality group of maximal supergravity in D dimensions. Further work in the same line was done in refs [75–77].

This construction can be reproduced in the context of half-maximal supergravities [78] by using different Kac-Moody decompositions. The first example is the rank-11 algebra  $D_8^{+++}$ , which works in the case of 10 - D vector multiplets; in other cases, different Kac-Moody algebras have been used (see *e.g.*  $B_7^{+++}$  and  $B_8^{+++}$  in ref. [78]). The Kac-Moody approach to (half-)maximal supergravities consists then in disintegrating the preferred Kac-Moody algebra into the gravity line  $(A_{D-1})$  times the duality group. In this way, the full spectrum of the theory and its deformations can be determined. The general idea is sketched in the examples in figures 2.1 and 2.2. More details on this approach can be found in ref. [79]. For similar analyses in theories with 8 supercharges see ref. [80,81].



Figure 2.1: Decomposition of  $E_{11}$  in terms of  $(A_1 \times A_2) \times A_7$ . All the black nodes neighbouring the gravity line are disabled and the cyan nodes represent the duality symmetry of the maximal theory in eight dimensions.

have briefly presented the Kac-Moody approach as a valid method for deriving the duality symmetries, the spectra and the consistent deformations of extended supergravities, but we would like to stress that it still remains unclear whether Kac-Moody symmetries play a more fundamental role in supergravities and string theory. The case of  $E_{11}$  has recently


Figure 2.2: Decomposition of  $D_8^{+++}$  in terms of  $(A_1 \times A_1) \times A_7$ . Again, all the black nodes neighbouring the gravity line are disabled and the cyan nodes represent the duality symmetry of the half-maximal theory in eight dimensions.

received a lot of attention in the literature [82–85], but there is still no final answer to the question whether  $E_{11}$  can provide an organising principle for understanding the symmetries of eleven-dimensional supergravity.

#### Maximal Supergravities in D = 11

In D = 11, a Majorana spinor has 32 real components and hence the only possible supersymmetric theory that one can have is maximal supergravity, which, in this case, corresponds to  $\mathcal{N} = 1$ . Maximal supersymmetry restricts the field content to one massless supermultiplet, *i.e.* the gravity multiplet. These massless degrees of freedom are classified in terms of SO(9) irrep's, where SO(9) is the little group. They are divided into

$$D = 11: \quad (44 \oplus 84)_{\rm B} \oplus (128)_{\rm F} \quad \leftrightarrow \quad \{e_{\mu}{}^{a}, C_{\mu\nu\rho}; \psi_{\mu}\} , \qquad (2.13)$$

which represent the vielbein, a 3-form gauge potential and a Majorana gravitino respectively. The full action reads [86]

$$S = \frac{1}{2\kappa^2} \int d^{11}x \, e \left[ e^{a\mu} \, e^{b\nu} \, R_{\mu\nu ab}(\omega) - \overline{\psi}_{\mu} \, \gamma^{\mu\nu\rho} \, D_{\nu} \left( \frac{1}{2} \left( \omega + \check{\omega} \right) \right) \, \psi_{\rho} - \frac{1}{24} \, G^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} \, G_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} \right. \\ \left. - \frac{\sqrt{2}}{192} \, \overline{\psi}_{\nu} \left( \gamma^{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta\nu\rho} + 12 \, \gamma^{\alpha\beta} \, g^{\gamma\nu} \, g^{\delta\rho} \right) \, \psi_{\rho} \left( G_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} + \check{G}_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} \right) \right. \\ \left. - \frac{2 \, \sqrt{2}}{(144)^2} \, e^{-1} \, \epsilon^{\alpha'\beta'\gamma'\delta'\alpha\beta\gamma\delta\mu\nu\rho} \, G_{\alpha'\beta'\gamma'\delta'} \, G_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} \, C_{\mu\nu\rho} \right] \,, \tag{2.14}$$

where

$$\begin{aligned}
\omega_{\mu ab} &= \omega_{\mu ab}(e) + K_{\mu ab} ,\\ 
\check{\omega}_{\mu ab} &= \omega_{\mu ab}(e) - \frac{1}{4} \left( \overline{\psi}_{\mu} \gamma_{b} \psi_{a} - \overline{\psi}_{a} \gamma_{\mu} \psi_{b} + \overline{\psi}_{b} \gamma_{a} \psi_{\mu} \right) ,\\ 
K_{\mu ab} &= -\frac{1}{4} \left( \overline{\psi}_{\mu} \gamma_{b} \psi_{a} - \overline{\psi}_{a} \gamma_{\mu} \psi_{b} + \overline{\psi}_{b} \gamma_{a} \psi_{\mu} \right) + \frac{1}{8} \overline{\psi}_{\nu} \gamma^{\nu \rho}{}_{\mu ab} \psi_{\rho} ,\\ 
\check{G}_{\mu \nu \rho \sigma} &= 4 \partial_{[\mu} C_{\nu \rho \sigma]} + \frac{3}{2} \sqrt{2} \overline{\psi}_{[\mu} \gamma_{\nu \rho} \psi_{\sigma]} ,
\end{aligned}$$
(2.15)

and the covariant derivative D acts on spinors as usual  $D_{\nu}\psi_{\rho} \equiv \partial_{\nu}\psi_{\rho} + \frac{1}{4}\omega_{\nu ab}\gamma^{ab}\psi_{\rho}$ .

This theory has an on-shell  $\mathbb{R}^+$  symmetry acting as

$$g_{\mu\nu} \to \lambda^2 g_{\mu\nu} \quad , \quad C_{\mu\nu\rho} \to \lambda^3 C_{\mu\nu\rho} \quad , \quad \psi_{\mu} \to \lambda^{1/2} \psi_{\mu} \; ,$$
 (2.16)

where  $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}^+$ . However, the Lagrangian (2.14) has a non-trivial weight under the rescaling (2.16). This implies that this  $\mathbb{R}^+$  cannot be promoted to an off-shell symmetry. Such a symmetry is often referred to in the literature as *trombone symmetry* [87]. The presence of the trombone symmetry is a general feature of all ungauged supergravities in any D.

#### Maximal Supergravities in D = 10

In D = 10 with one time direction, MW fermions are the irreducible spinors. The maximal theories correspond to  $\mathcal{N} = 2$ ; since the two supersymmetry generators in the theory are real and chiral, there are two discrete inequivalent possibilities (see also table 2.5):  $\mathcal{N} = (1, 1)$  (opposite chiralities) and  $\mathcal{N} = (2, 0)$  (same chirality). These correspond to type IIA and type IIB respectively. The consistence of the corresponding superalgebra in IIA and IIB implies the possibility of extension by including gauge symmetries of different rank. This translates into the fact that the two inequivalent supergravities have different types of gauge fields.

In this subsection we will explicitly follow the conventions of ref [88]. Again because of maximal supersymmetry, only the gravity multiplet is allowed; its on-shell degrees of freedom rearranged in terms of SO(8) irrep's read

$$\begin{split} \text{IIA}: & \left( \left( \mathbf{1} \oplus \mathbf{28} \oplus \mathbf{35}_{\mathrm{V}} \right) \oplus \left( \mathbf{8}_{\mathrm{V}} \oplus \mathbf{56}_{\mathrm{V}} \right) \right)_{\mathrm{B}} \oplus \left( \left( \mathbf{8}_{\mathrm{S}} \oplus \mathbf{56}_{\mathrm{S}} \right) \oplus \left( \mathbf{8}_{\mathrm{C}} \oplus \mathbf{56}_{\mathrm{C}} \right) \right)_{\mathrm{F}}, \\ \text{IIB}: & \left( \left( \mathbf{1} \oplus \mathbf{28} \oplus \mathbf{35}_{\mathrm{V}} \right) \oplus \left( \mathbf{1} \oplus \mathbf{28} \oplus \mathbf{35}_{\mathrm{C}} \right) \right)_{\mathrm{B}} \oplus \left( 2 \cdot \left( \mathbf{8}_{\mathrm{S}} \oplus \mathbf{56}_{\mathrm{S}} \right) \right)_{\mathrm{F}}. \end{split}$$
(2.17)

The degrees of freedom in (2.17) can be translated into the following field contents

IIA : 
$$\left\{ g_{\mu\nu}, B_{\mu\nu}, \phi, C^{(1)}_{\mu}, C^{(3)}_{\mu\nu\rho}; \psi_{\mu}, \chi \right\} ,$$
  
IIB : 
$$\left\{ g_{\mu\nu}, B_{\mu\nu}, \phi, C^{(0)}, C^{(2)}_{\mu\nu}, C^{(4)}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}|_{\text{SD}}; \psi_{\mu}, \chi \right\} ,$$
(2.18)

where the subscript SD on  $C^{(4)}$  stands for self-dual and the fermions  $\psi_{\mu}$  and  $\chi$  are chosen in IIA to be real and containg two irreducible spinors of both chiralities, whereas in IIB, they are complex and containg two irreducible spinors of only one chirality.

After introducing the modified field strengths for the p-form potentials

$$G^{(d+1)} \equiv dC^{(d)} - dB \wedge C^{(d-2)} , \qquad (2.19)$$

one can define the duality relation between a (d + 1)-form and a (9 - d)-form

$$\star G^{(9-d)} = (-1)^{(d+1)/2} e^{(4-d)\phi/2} G^{(d+1)} , \qquad (2.20)$$

which turns out to give rise to a self-duality (SD) condition for  $G^{(5)}$ , which is the field strength of  $C^{(4)}$  appearing in (2.18).

The bosonic part of the Lagrangian of type IIA supergravity reads

$$\mathcal{L}_{\text{IIA}} = \sqrt{-g} \left[ R - \frac{1}{2} (\partial \phi)^2 - \frac{1}{2} e^{-\phi} |H|^2 - \frac{1}{2} \sum_{d=1,3} e^{(4-d) \phi/2} |G^{(d+1)}|^2 - \frac{1}{2} \star \left( dC^{(3)} \wedge dC^{(3)} \wedge B \right) \right], \qquad (2.21)$$

where H is the field strength associated to the NS-NS 2-form B. Type IIA supergravity has two different  $\mathbb{R}^+$  symmetries: the first one is the trombone symmetry, analog to the one already encountered in D = 11, whereas the second one is a proper symmetry of the Lagrangian and it acts on the fields in the following way

$$e^{\phi} \to \lambda e^{\phi} , \quad B \to \lambda^{1/2} B , \quad C^{(1)} \to \lambda^{1/2} C^{(1)} , \quad C^{(3)} \to \lambda^{-1/4} C^{(3)} , \qquad (2.22)$$

and leaves the rest of the fields invariant.

The bosonic part of the Lagrangian of type IIB supergravity reads

$$\mathcal{L}_{\text{IIB}} = \sqrt{-g} \left[ R - \frac{1}{2} (\partial \phi)^2 - \frac{1}{2} e^{-\phi} |H|^2 - \frac{1}{2} \sum_{d=0,2,4} e^{(4-d)\phi/2} |G^{(d+1)}|^2 - \frac{1}{2} \star \left( C^{(4)} \wedge dC^{(2)} \wedge B \right) \right], \qquad (2.23)$$

which has to be supplemented by the SD condition for  $G^{(5)}$ . Since there is no way of having an off-shell formulation of type IIB supergravity which already takes this condition into account, (2.23) defines what is often called a pseudo-action. Type IIB supergravity has two different symmetries: a trombone symmetry (which is, as always, only realised on-shell) and an SL(2) symmetry. Any element

$$\Lambda^{\alpha}{}_{\beta} \equiv \begin{pmatrix} a & b \\ c & d \end{pmatrix} \in \mathrm{SL}(2) \tag{2.24}$$

acts on the fields in the second row of (2.18) in the following way

$$\tau \to \frac{a\tau + b}{c\tau + d}, \quad B^{\alpha} \to \left(\Lambda^{-1}\right)_{\beta}{}^{\alpha}B^{\beta}, \quad C^{(4)} \to C^{(4)},$$
$$\psi_{\mu} \to \left(\frac{c\tau^{*} + d}{c\tau + d}\right)^{1/4}\psi_{\mu}, \quad \chi \to \left(\frac{c\tau^{*} + d}{c\tau + d}\right)^{3/4}\chi,$$

where, for convenience, we have defined  $\tau \equiv C^{(0)} + i e^{-\phi}$  and  $B^{\alpha} \equiv (-B, C^{(2)})$ . In ref. [89] the SL(2) covariant reformulation of type IIB supergravity can be found. Type IIB string theory breaks SL(2) into its discrete subgroup SL(2, Z). This group contains the so-called S-duality transformation which flips the sign of the dilaton  $\phi$  in a background with vanishing axion  $C^{(0)}$ . Because of its very definition, S-duality turns out to be a non-perturbative duality relating the strong- and weak-coupling regimes.

# 2.3. The Embedding Tensor Formalism

Any ungauged supergravity in any dimension can be deformed (*i.e.* gauged) by promoting a certain subgroup of its global bosonic symmetry to a local one. In the last decade, a very powerful formalism has been developed in the context of extended supergravities in order to give an exhaustive formulation of the consistent gaugings of supergravity. This is called *embedding tensor formalism* [90–92]. In this section we will briefly present a general discussion in the case of (half-)maximal supergravities in various dimensions; for more details on this part, we refer to [93]. An analogous formalism may be developed also in the minimally extended case (*i.e.*  $\mathcal{N} = 2$  in four dimensions, see for instance ref. [94]), but this goes beyond the aim of this thesis.

The global symmetry group of the (half-)maximal theory, which is fixed by supersymmetry<sup>4</sup>, turns out to rigidly determine and organise all the possible deformations, which can therefore be described in a universal covariant formulation. As we will see later on more explicitly, the global symmetries of these theories can be interpreted as the remnant of dualities relating the different string theories from which they originate.

From now on, we will denote the global symmetry group of our ungauged supergravity theory by  $G_0$ . The gauging procedure promotes a subgroup  $G \subset G_0$  to a local symmetry. This procedure breaks the symmetry of the gauged theory from  $G_0$  to G. However, there is a way of promoting the structure constant of the gauge algebra to an embedding tensor  $\Theta$  which transforms under the full  $G_0$ . To summarise this point, as long as one considers  $\Theta$  as a tensor, the full  $G_0$  covariance of the theory is recovered.

After gauging G, one needs to introduce minimal couplings of the vector gauge fields in order to preserve gauge invariance. This implies replacing ordinary derivatives  $\partial_{\mu}$ with covariant ones  $D_{\mu}$  in the Lagrangian. The algebra  $\mathfrak{g}_0 = \mathfrak{lie}(G_0)$  is generated by  $\{t_{\alpha}\}_{\alpha=1,\dots,\dim(\mathfrak{g}_0)}$ , where  $\alpha$  is an adjoint index. They satisfy

$$[t_{\alpha}, t_{\beta}] = f_{\alpha\beta}{}^{\gamma} t_{\gamma} . \qquad (2.25)$$

Let us denote by V the representation in which the vectors  $A_{\mu}{}^{M}$  of the theory in examt ransform (for examples see tables 2.6 and 2.7). These vectors will now transform under both global  $G_0$  transformations  $L^{\alpha}$  and local G transformations  $\Lambda^{M}(x)$ 

$$\delta_L A_\mu{}^M = -L^\alpha [t_\alpha]_N{}^M A_\mu{}^N \quad , \quad \delta_\Lambda A_\mu{}^M = \partial_\mu \Lambda^M \quad . \tag{2.26}$$

In order to construct the covariant derivative  $D_{\mu}$  we need to relate indices of V(M, N, ...) to adjoint indices  $(\alpha, \beta, ...)$ ; this will allow us to write down a minimal coupling for the vector gauge fields. This is explicitly done by a linear map

$$\Theta : V \longrightarrow \mathfrak{g}_0 , \qquad (2.27)$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>Actually, in the half-maximal case, it is only fixed after choosing the number of vector multiplets n that one wants to couple to gravity, whereas in the maximal theory it is really fixed since maximal supersymmetry does not allow for extra matter content.

called *embedding tensor* which precisely specifies how the vectors enter the gauging procedure, hence completely specifying the gauged theory. The map defined in (2.27) allows us to write down the gauge-covariant derivative as

$$D_{\mu} = \partial_{\mu} - g A_{\mu}{}^{M} \Theta_{M}{}^{\alpha} t_{\alpha} , \qquad (2.28)$$

where g denotes the gauge coupling.

The embedding tensor  $\Theta$  also explicitly specifies the generators  $X_M$  of the gauge group

$$X_M = \Theta_M{}^\alpha t_\alpha . (2.29)$$

As a consequence of (2.27), the embedding tensor will in general transform in the tensor product between the conjugate representation of V (which we will denote by V') and the adjoint representation  $\mathfrak{g}_0$  of  $G_0$ . This will in general contain several irrep's  $\theta_i$ , with  $i = 1, \ldots n$ 

$$\Theta \in V' \otimes \mathfrak{g}_0 = \theta_1 \oplus \theta_2 \oplus \cdots \oplus \theta_n . \tag{2.30}$$

However, consistency and supersymmetry restrict  $\Theta$  to only live in a subset of all the possible irrep's in the r.h.s. of (2.30). This goes under the name of *linear constraint* (LC); the procedure of imposing the LC can be regarded as projecting out all the embedding tensor irrep's which are forbidden by consistency. It is worth mentioning that, after imposing gauge invariance of the vectors and the higher-rank tensor fields, supersymmetry will in general still impose further restrictions. This is why it is normally stated that the LC is eventually demanded by supersymmetry, even though we would like to stress that, except for very few counterexamples, bosonic consistency already requires the LC in most of the cases<sup>5</sup>. The set of consistent deformations of (half-)maximal supergravities in various dimensions is shown in tables 2.6 and 2.7.

Gauge transformations  $\Lambda$  act in the following way on  $\Theta$ 

$$\delta_{\Lambda} \Theta_N{}^{\alpha} = g \Lambda^M \Theta_M{}^{\beta} \left( \left[ t_{\beta} \right]_N{}^P \Theta_P{}^{\alpha} - f_{\beta\gamma}{}^{\alpha} \Theta_N{}^{\gamma} \right) .$$
(2.31)

Requiring gauge invariance of the embedding tensor implies a set of quadratic constraints (QC) which are then needed for consistency. These QC can be rewritten in terms of the gauge generators  $(X_M)_N^P \equiv X_{MN}^P$  expressed in the V representation. This yields

$$[X_M, X_N] = -X_{MN}{}^P X_P , (2.32)$$

which translates immediately into the closure of the gauge algebra. This set of QC (2.32) contains both a symmetric and an antisymmetric part in  $M \leftrightarrow N$ , which are respectively interpreted as a condition imposing the antisymmetry of the brackets and the Jacobi identities. We would like to stress that the tensor  $X_{MN}^P$  representing the generalised structure constants of the gauge group is in general not antisymmetric in  $M \leftrightarrow N$  and,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>In any case, the reason why this turns out to be the generic situation still remains obscure.

D	$G_0$	Н	# scalars	vectors	Θ
9	$\mathbb{R}^+ \times \mathrm{SL}(2)$	SO(2)	3	$1_{(+4)} \oplus 2_{(-3)}$	${f 2}_{(+3)} \oplus {f 3}_{(-4)}$
8	$\mathrm{SL}(2) \times \mathrm{SL}(3)$	$SO(2) \times SO(3)$	7	( <b>2</b> , <b>3</b> ′)	$({f 2},{f 3})\oplus({f 2},{f 6'})$
7	SL(5)	SO(5)	14	10′	$15 \oplus 40'$
6	SO(5,5)	$SO(5) \times SO(5)$	25	16	144
5	E <sub>6(6)</sub>	USp(8)	42	27'	351
4	E <sub>7(7)</sub>	SU(8)	70	56	912

Table 2.6: Summary of some important facts about maximal gauged supergravities in various D. As one can see here, the number of physical scalar degrees of freedom and the number of embedding tensor components increase rather fast when moving to lower dimensions.

D	$G_0$	Н	# scalars	vectors	Θ
9	$\mathbb{R}^+\times \mathrm{SO}(1,n)$	$\mathrm{SO}(n)$	1+n	(1+n) <sub>(+1)</sub>	•
8	$\mathbb{R}^+\times \mathrm{SO}(2,n)$	$\mathrm{SO}(2)  imes \mathrm{SO}(n)$	1+2n	(2+n) <sub>(+1)</sub>	
7	$\mathbb{R}^+\times \mathrm{SO}(3,n)$	$\mathrm{SO}(3) imes\mathrm{SO}(n)$	1 + 3n	(3+n) <sub>(+1)</sub>	$1 \oplus \Box \oplus \Box$
6a	$\mathbb{R}^+ \times \mathrm{SO}(4, n)$	$\mathrm{SO}(4) \times \mathrm{SO}(n)$	1 + 4n	$(4+n)_{(+1)}$	
6b	$\mathrm{SO}(5,n)$	$\mathrm{SO}(5) \times \mathrm{SO}(n)$	5n	none	none
5	$\mathbb{R}^+\times \mathrm{SO}(5,n)$	$\mathrm{SO}(5) \times \mathrm{SO}(n)$	1 + 5n	$(5+n)_{(+1)} \oplus 1_{(-2)}$	
4	$\mathrm{SL}(2) \times \mathrm{SO}(6,n)$	$SO(2) \times SO(6) \times SO(n)$	2 + 6n	( <b>2</b> , <b>6</b> + <b>n</b> )	$(2,\Box) \oplus \left(2,\Box ight)$

Table 2.7: Summary of some important facts about half-maximal gauged supergravities in various D. The free parameter n represents the number of extra vector multiplets that can be coupled to the gravity sector. Only in the case D = 6b the theory does not contain any vectors; in this case n represents the number of self-dual tensor multiplets.

indeed, consistency only requires that  $X_{(MN)}^{P}$  is killed whenever contracted with  $X_{P}$ . Precisely because of this, the embedding tensor formulation of a gauged supergravity requires the introduction of higher-rank form potentials in the theory.

Any embedding tensor configuration  $\Theta$  satisfying the LC and QC, *i.e.* schematically

$$\mathbb{P}_1(\Theta) = 0 \qquad (LC) , \qquad (2.33)$$

$$\mathbb{P}_2(\Theta \otimes \Theta) = 0 \qquad (QC) , \qquad (2.34)$$

defines a consistent gauged theory, where, in (2.33) and (2.34),  $\mathbb{P}_1$  and  $\mathbb{P}_2$  represent suitable projectors selecting the forbidden linear and quadratic irreducible pieces that  $\Theta$  could in principle generate.

In many explicit cases in various D, gauged supergravities have been worked out in detail in the literature by making use of the embedding tensor formalism. For further details on this topic, we want to refer to [92, 95-99] and [100] for gauged maximal and half-maximal supergravities respectively.

#### Fermions and Supersymmetry

So far we have seen that the ungauged theory defines how deformation parameters modify the terms in the Lagrangian for *p*-form potentials in order for the gauged action to be gauge-invariant. This is basically done by means of the minimal substitution  $\partial \rightarrow D$ and by defining gauge-covariant field strenghts. Nevertheless, this does not yet guarantee invariance under supersymmetry.

The aim of this section is to understand how to deform the Lagrangian in order to obtain a well-defined, gauge-invariant action which, on top of this, preserves supersymmetry. We shall see that the addition of couplings between the fermions and a scalar potential, both driven by the embedding tensor, together with an extra gauge-covariant topological term, restores supersymmetry. As a consequence, one also needs to modify the supersymmetry transformations for the fermions and therefore the Killing spinor equations.

$$\mathcal{L}_{gauged} = \mathcal{L}_{ungauged}[\partial \to D] + \mathcal{L}_{top} + \mathcal{L}_{fermi mass} + \mathcal{L}_{pot} .$$
(2.35)

We already saw that scalars in (half-)maximal supergravities span the coset geometry  $G_0/H$ , where  $G_0$  is the global symmetry group and H its maximal compact subgroup. All the fermions only transform non-trivially under local H transformations and, as we already observed in section 2.2, the scalar coset representative  $\mathcal{V}$  needs to mediate all the interactions with the *p*-forms. Moreover, in the gauged theory,  $\mathcal{V}$  is also needed in order to couple the fermions to the embedding tensor.

In particular, the fermions always transform under the *R*-symmetry (see def. in section 2.1) group, which is in general only a subgroup of *H*. It only coincides with the full *H* in maximal theories, whereas in half-maximal theories it is strictly a proper subgroup of *H*. The gravity multiplet contains two different types of fermions: the gravitino  $\psi_{\mu}$ (helicity 3/2) and the dilatino  $\chi$  (helicity 1/2). The inclusion of *n* extra vector multiplets (only possible in the half-maximal case): the gaugino  $\lambda$  (again helicity 1/2). The way these different fermions transform with respect to *H* is given in tables 2.8 and 2.9. Let us now examine the term  $\mathcal{L}_{\text{fermi mass}}$  in (2.35) in the simpler case of maximal supergravities<sup>6</sup>. By fermionic mass terms we mean bilinear couplings between the fermions without

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>The maximal case is simpler because  $H = H_R$ . In half-maximal theories,  $H = H_R \times SO(n)$  and fermions in the gravity multiplet ( $\psi_{\mu}$  and  $\chi$ ) are SO(n) singlets. The gaugini  $\lambda$ , instead, transform nontrivially under SO(n) and one must introduce new fermionic couplings (giving rise to new *T*-tensor irrep's) which transform non-trivially under SO(n) as well.

D	Н	$H_R$	$\psi_{\mu}$ irrep's	$\chi$ irrep's
9	SO(2)	U(1)	$1_{(+1)} \oplus 1_{(-1)}$	$2 \cdot 1_{(+1)} \oplus 2 \cdot 1_{(-1)}$
8	$SO(2) \times SO(3)$	U(2)	$2_{(+1)} \oplus  \overline{2}_{(-1)}$	$ig   {f 2}_{(+1)}  \oplus  \overline{f 2}_{(-1)}  \oplus  {f 4}_{(+3)}  \oplus  \overline{f 4}_{(-3)}$
7	SO(5)	USp(4)	4	16
6	$SO(5) \times SO(5)$	$USp(4) \times USp(4)$	$({f 1},{f 4})\oplus({f 4},{f 1})$	$({f 5},{f 4})\oplus({f 4},{f 5})$
5	$\mathrm{USp}(8)$	USp(8)	8	48
4	SU(8)	SU(8)	${\bf 8}\oplus {\bf \overline{8}}$	${\bf 56}\oplus\overline{{\bf 56}}$

Table 2.8: R-symmetry groups of the various maximal supergravities in D > 3. The different fermions' irrep's are given with respect to  $H_R$ .

D	Н	$H_R$	$\psi_{\mu}$ irrep's	$\chi$ irrep's	$\lambda$ irrep's
9	$\mathrm{SO}(n)$	none			
8	$SO(2) \times SO(n)$	U(1)	$1_{(+1)} \oplus 1_{(-1)}$	$1_{(+1)} \oplus 1_{(-1)}$	$1_{(+1)} \oplus  1_{(-1)}$
7	$\mathrm{SO}(3) \times \mathrm{SO}(n)$	${ m SU}(2)$	2	2	2
6	$SO(4) \times SO(n)$	${ m SU}(2)  imes { m SU}(2)$	$({f 2},{f 1})\oplus({f 1},{f 2})$	$({f 2},{f 1})\oplus({f 1},{f 2})$	$({f 2},{f 1})\oplus({f 1},{f 2})$
5	$SO(5) \times SO(n)$	$\mathrm{USp}(4)$	4	4	4
4	SO(6) × SO(n)	U(4)	$4_{(+1)} \oplus \overline{4}_{(-1)}$	$4_{(+1)} \oplus \overline{4}_{(-1)}$	$4_{(+1)} \oplus  \overline{4}_{(-1)}$

Table 2.9: R-symmetry groups of the various half-maximal supergravities in D > 3. The different fermions' irrep's are given with respect to  $H_R$ .

derivatives. These couplings, as we commented before, must be mediated by the scalar fields through  $\mathcal{V}$ . Schematically, they are the form

$$e^{-1} \mathcal{L}_{\text{fermi mass}} = g \left( A_1 \,\overline{\psi}_\mu \,\gamma^{\mu\nu} \,\psi_\nu + A_2 \,\overline{\chi} \,\gamma^\mu \,\psi_\mu + A_3 \,\overline{\chi} \,\chi \right) + \text{h.c.} \,, \tag{2.36}$$

where e is the determinant of the spacetime vielbein, g the gauge coupling and  $A_1$ ,  $A_2$  and  $A_3$  represent some tensors linear in the embedding tensor and depending on the scalars. These objects are usually called *fermionic shifts*, for a reason which will become clear in a moment.

Part of the terms in (2.36) are needed to cancel the supersymmetry variation of the new couplings in the Lagrangian between the gauge fields. The rest of them, need a modification of the Killing spinor equations induced by the gauging

$$(\delta \psi_{\mu})_{\text{gauged}} = (\delta \psi_{\mu})_{\text{ungauged}} + g A_1 \epsilon , \qquad (2.37)$$

$$(\delta \chi)_{\text{gauged}} = (\delta \chi)_{\text{ungauged}} + g A_2 \epsilon , \qquad (2.38)$$

where  $\epsilon$  parametrises a local supersymmetry transformation and  $A_1$  and  $A_2$  are the same objects appearing in (2.36). As we already anticipated, the modification of (2.37) and (2.38) implies the presence of a new potential term in (2.35) of the form

$$e^{-1} \mathcal{L}_{\text{pot}} = -g^2 V = 2 g^2 \left( |A_1|^2 - |A_2|^2 \right) ,$$
 (2.39)

where  $A_1$  and  $A_2$  depend on the scalars.

#### The *T*-tensor

In the last section we formally introduced the fermionic shifts  $A_1$ ,  $A_2$  and  $A_3$ . We already saw that these are certain combinations of the embedding tensor and scalars which only transform with respect to local H transformations. These objects are obtained from  $\Theta$  by acting on any of its fundamental indices of  $G_0$  with  $\mathcal{V}$  from the right. What we then get is often called the *T*-tensor [101]. Group-theoretically, it corresponds with the branching of the embedding tensor ( $G_0$ ) irrep's with respect to its maximal compact subgroup H:

$$\Theta = \theta_1 \oplus \theta_2 \oplus \cdots \xrightarrow{H \subset G_0} T = (t_{11} \oplus t_{12} \oplus \cdots) \oplus (t_{21} \oplus t_{22} \oplus \cdots) \oplus \cdots . (2.40)$$

The irreducible components  $t_{ij}$  of the *T*-tensor are precisely the building-blocks of the fermionic shifts. We will give the explicit construction in due course in the following chapters whenever examining a specific theory in detail. For the moment we summarise in table 2.10 the decomposition in *T*-tensor irrep's in the case of maximal supergravities in various dimensions.

D	$H = H_R$	T-tensor irrep's
9	U(1)	$1_{(-2)} \oplus 1_{(-1)} \oplus 1_{(0)} \oplus 1_{(+1)} \oplus 1_{(+2)}$
8	$U(1) \times SU(2)$	$egin{array}{llllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$
7	USp(4)	$1 \oplus 5 \oplus 14 \oplus 35$
6	$USp(4) \times USp(4)$	$({f 4},{f 4})\oplus({f 4},{f 16})\oplus({f 16},{f 4})$
5	$\mathrm{USp}(8)$	${\bf 36}\oplus{\bf 315}$
4	SU(8)	${\bf 36}\oplus\overline{{\bf 36}}\oplus{\bf 420}\oplus\overline{{\bf 420}}$

Table 2.10: The irreducible components of the T-tensor in gauged maximal supergravities in D > 3. These irrep's contribute to the different fermionic quadratic couplings inside  $\mathcal{L}_{fermi\ mass}$  driven by  $A_1$ ,  $A_2$  and  $A_3$ .

In general, we can say that the T-tensor analysis turns out to be very useful in order to study the problem of the stabilisation of the scalars into a maximally symmetric vacuum and computing the mass spectra for the scalars at the critical points. This is related to the fact that, for such an analysis, we need the formulation of the gauged supergravity theory in exam in a specific point of moduli space (*i.e.* the scalar coset  $G_0/H$ , in this case). Whenever specifying the theory to a particular point, the full  $G_0$  covariance is broken to its compact part H and hence the T-tensor becomes the natural object to use.

In this section, we hope to have covered some relevant generalities about the embedding tensor and the T-tensor. The fact that the global symmetry group differs for any D implies that the development of the formalism for a specific theory and the group-theoretical analysis behind it needs a case-by-case study. In the following chapters, some specific theories will be studied and examined in detail. This will allow us to use them for various physical purposes.

# **2.4.** Minimal D = 4 Supergravities and Deformations

In the previous sections we have introduced maximal supergravities in D = 10, 11 and subsequently we have discussed the embedding tensor formalism as a tool for classifying deformations of extended supergravities. In this section, we will now discuss minimal supergravities in D = 4 and a particular set of deformations which will be relevant for us later in this thesis.

The minimal amount of supercharges in four dimensions is 4, corresponding to  $\mathcal{N} = 1$ (see table 2.5).  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  supergravities in D = 4 have a universal part coming from the gravity multiplet containing the graviton  $e_{\mu}{}^{a}$  and a Majorana gravitino  $\psi_{\mu}$ . The universal part of the action is made out of an Einstein term plus a Rarita-Schwinger term describing the dynamics of a spin- $\frac{3}{2}$  particle coupled to gravity (see *e.g.* refs [51, 102, 103])

$$S = \frac{1}{2\kappa^2} \int d^4x \, e \, \left( e^{a\mu} \, e^{b\nu} \, R_{\mu\nu ab}(\omega) \, - \, \overline{\psi}_{\mu} \, \gamma^{\mu\nu\rho} \, D_{\nu} \psi_{\rho} \right) \,, \tag{2.41}$$

where  $D_{\mu}\psi_{\nu} \equiv \partial_{\nu}\psi_{\rho} + \frac{1}{4}\omega_{\mu}{}^{ab}\gamma^{ab}\psi_{\nu}$ . The above action is invariant under the following local supersymmetry transformations

$$\delta e_{\mu}{}^{a} = \frac{1}{2} \overline{\epsilon} \gamma^{a} \psi_{\mu} \quad , \quad \delta \psi_{\mu} = D_{\mu} \epsilon \tag{2.42}$$

only at a linear level in  $\psi$  if  $\omega$  is the usual torsion-free connection  $\omega(e)$ . In order for the (2.41) to be invariant at all orders one needs to include interaction terms in the Lagrangian which are higher-order in the gravitino. These terms are obtained by correcting  $\omega(e)$  with torsion terms quadratic in  $\psi$ .

### The Coupling to Chiral Multiplets

As we saw in table 2.4,  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  theories allow for an arbitrary number *n* of chiral multiplets. The total field content is described by

$$\{z^{\alpha}, \lambda^{\alpha}\}_{\alpha=1,\dots,n} , \qquad (2.43)$$

where each of the  $z^{\alpha}$  is a complex scalar field and each of the  $\lambda^{\alpha}$  is a chiral fermion. These fields describing physical degrees of freedom must be supplemented by an extra unphysical compensator multiplet  $\{z^0, \lambda^0\}$ . The above multiplets can be combined into  $\{z^I, \lambda^I\}_{I=0,...,n}$ . In section 2.1 we already saw that supersymmetry restricts the complex scalar fields to span a Kähler-Hodge manifold. A Kähler manifold  $\mathcal{M}_K$  is a manifold of real dimension 2n + 2 described by local complex coordinates  $z^I \equiv \phi^I + i \phi^{I+n}$ , for  $I = 0, \ldots, n$  such that

•  $\mathcal{M}_K$  is *Hermitian*, *i.e.* there exists a coordinate system in which the metric takes the form

$$ds^2 = 2 K_{I\bar{J}} dz^I \otimes d\bar{z}^{\bar{J}} ,$$

• the hermitian metric  $K_{L\bar{L}}$  defines a closed Kähler form

$$J \equiv -2 \, i \, K_{I\bar{J}} \, dz^I \wedge d\bar{z}^J \, ,$$

with dJ = 0.

As a consequence, every Kähler manifold has a metric which, locally in every coordinate patch, can be written as

$$K_{L\bar{I}} = \partial_I \partial_{\bar{J}} K(z,\bar{z}) , \qquad (2.44)$$

where the real function  $K(z, \bar{z})$  is called *Kähler potential*. Please note that K is not uniquely determined by (2.44) since the following transformation (therefore called Kähler transformation)

$$K(z,\bar{z}) \longmapsto K(z,\bar{z}) + f(z) + \bar{f}(\bar{z})$$
(2.45)

leaves the metric  $K_{I\bar{J}}$  invariant and therefore it is called Kähler symmetry. Such a symmetry transforms the fermions non-trivially and defines a U(1) bundle on the Kähler manifold. This ensures that Kähler transformations are locally well-defined on intersections of charts. In order for  $\mathcal{M}_K$  to be Kähler-Hodge the following topological condition has be satisfied by the Kähler form J

$$q \iint J = 4\pi n , \qquad (2.46)$$

where q is the charge defining the U(1) covariant derivatives and n a suitable integer<sup>7</sup>.

Going back to our  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  supergravity coupled to chiral multiplets, the *n* complex scalars  $\{z^I\}$  will span a Kähler manifold  $\mathcal{M}_K$  and the Kähler metric will determine the kinetic Lagrangian for the scalar fields

$$\mathcal{L}_{\rm kin} = -K_{I\bar{J}} \partial_{\mu} z^{I} \partial^{\mu} \bar{z}^{\bar{J}} . \qquad (2.47)$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>Mathematically, the condition (2.46) requires the existence of a line bundle  $L \longrightarrow \mathcal{M}_K$  such that [51]  $c_1(L) = [J]$ , where  $c_1$  denotes the first Chern class and [J] the cohomology class defined by the Kähler form.

### Superpotential Deformations

 $\mathcal{N} = 1$  supergravity coupled to chiral multiplets can be deformed by adding an arbitrary *holomorphic* function W(z) called superpotential. W(z) is invariant under coordinate transformations on  $\mathcal{M}_K$  and we will see later how it transforms under Kähler transformations in order to keep physical quantities invariant. Superpotential deformations of  $\mathcal{N} = 1$ supergravity have the following physical consequences:

• A scalar potential is induced for  $\{z^I\}$  of the form

$$V = e^{K} \left( -3 |W|^{2} + K^{I\bar{J}} D_{I} W D_{\bar{J}} \overline{W} \right) , \qquad (2.48)$$

where  $K^{I\bar{J}}$  is the inverse Kähler metric and the covariant derivative D is defined as  $D_I W \equiv \partial_I W + \partial_I K W.$ 

• Quadratic fermionic couplings to the scalars (often called fermionic mass terms) arise of the form

$$\mathcal{L}_{\text{fermi mass}} = \frac{1}{4} m_{3/2} \,\overline{\psi}_{\mu} \left(\mathbb{1} - \gamma_{*}\right) \gamma^{\mu\nu} \psi_{\nu} - \frac{1}{2} m_{IJ} \,\overline{\chi}^{I} \,\chi^{J} + m_{I} \,\overline{\psi}_{\mu} \,\gamma^{\mu} \,\chi^{I} + \text{h.c.} \,, \,\, (2.49)$$

where

$$m_{3/2} = e^{K/2} W ,$$
  

$$m_{IJ} = e^{K/2} D_I D_J W ,$$
  

$$m_I = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} e^{K/2} D_I W .$$
(2.50)

• The fermions  $\psi_{\mu}$  and  $\chi^{I}$  have modified supersymmetry rules by terms in which the superpotential enters. These new scalar-dependent terms are

$$(\delta \psi_{\mu})_{W} = \frac{1}{2} e^{K/2} W \gamma_{\mu} \quad , \quad (\delta \chi^{I})_{W} = -\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} e^{K/2} K^{I\bar{J}} D_{\bar{J}} \overline{W} \quad . \tag{2.51}$$

From (2.51) we can see that, in a maximally symmetric vacuum with only non-zero scalar vev's, having  $D_I W \neq 0$  inevitably breaks supersymmetry, whereas having  $W \neq 0$  does not necessarily imply supersymmetry breaking since the supersymmetry variation of the gravitino always has the universal contribution in (2.42) given by the covariant derivative of  $\epsilon$  which can compensate the W term. Looking at (2.48), one realises that the negative definite contribution in the scalar potential is the only contribution associated with supersymmetric vacua, which therefore can only be Minkowski and anti-de Sitter (AdS). De Sitter (dS) vacua are only possible by turning on the positive contribution in (2.48) and hence can never be supersymmetric. Moreover, from (2.50) one can infer that the cosmological constant in a supersymmetric vacuum can be interpreted as the gravitino mass.

# **Flux Compactifications**

Starting from the various string theories in ten dimensions described in chapter 1, one needs to construct compactifications thereof in order to make contact with fourdimensional low energy descriptions. The first comapctifications studied in the literature were those ones on *Ricci-flat* six-dimensional manifolds (*e.g.* tori or Calabi-Yau (CY) manifolds). Unfortunately, as we mentioned in the introduction, these turned out to give to rise to a number of massless scalars (a.k.a. *moduli*) which are in contradiction both with particle phenomenology and with the precision tests of GR.

In this chapter we will briefly review flux compactifications as a mechanism for generating a scalar potential for the moduli. The lower-dimensional effective description is generically a gauged supergravity and it enjoys a duality symmetry coming from the winding modes of strings along the compact internal directions. This naturally suggests the introduction of *non-geometric fluxes*, whose name derives from their unclear string-theoretical origin. In the last section we discuss T-duality covariant proposals such as Generalised Complex Geometry (GCG) and Double Field Theory (DFT) as possible frameworks in which to address the problem of the higher-dimensional origin of non-geometric fluxes.

# 3.1. Dimensional Reductions

In this section we want to analyse a class of well-understood (geometric) compactifications of string theory. This corresponds to studying the propagation of superstrings on a background of the form

$$\mathcal{M}_{10} = \mathcal{M}_{(1,9-d)} \times \mathcal{M}_d , \qquad (3.1)$$

where  $\mathcal{M}_{(1,9-d)}$  indicates the (10-d)-dimensional background spacetime and  $\mathcal{M}_d$  is the compact internal *d*-dimensional manifold. The physical properties of the lower-dimensional effective theory obtained after the compactification procedure depend on the internal geometry of  $\mathcal{M}_d$ .

# Kaluza-Klein Reductions

The original construction of a compactification was done in the context of pure gravity theories. In refs [104, 105] they considered the reduction of five-dimensional Einstein gravity on a circle  $S^1$ . This construction is called Kaluza-Klein (KK) reduction, after the authors of the above references. Starting from the Einstein Lagrangian in D+1  $\rm dimensions^1$ 

$$\hat{\mathcal{L}} = \sqrt{-\hat{g}}\,\hat{R}\,,\tag{3.2}$$

one can compactify the (D + 1)-th direction y on  $S^1$ . The coordinates  $\hat{x}^M$  are split into  $(x^{\mu}, y)$ , where  $\mu$  runs from 0 to D-1. As a consequence of the periodicity in y, the metric admits a Fourier decomposition of the form

$$\hat{g}_{MN}(x^{\mu}, y) = \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \hat{g}_{MN}^{(n)}(x^{\mu}) e^{i \frac{ny}{L}} , \qquad (3.3)$$

where L is the compactification radius. The KK reduction consists of the aforementioned compactification on a circle, together with the restriction to the massless sector of the lower-dimensional theory. This approach is justified by observing that all the non-zero modes in the expansion (3.3) have a mass which is proportional to 1/L and hence relatively large if L is chosen to be small enough.

The reduced *D*-dimensional theory describes a vector  $A_{\mu}$  and a scalar  $\phi$  in addition to the metric  $g_{\mu\nu}$ . The reduction *Ansatz* is the following

$$d\hat{s}^{2} = e^{2\alpha\phi} ds^{2} + e^{-2\alpha(D-2)\phi} (dy + A)^{2} , \qquad (3.4)$$

where  $A \equiv A_{\mu} dx^{\mu}$  and  $\alpha^2 \equiv \frac{1}{2(D-1)(D-2)}$ . After performing the reduction, the *D*-dimensional Lagrangian reads

$$\mathcal{L} = \sqrt{-g} \left( R - \frac{1}{2} \left( \partial \phi \right)^2 - \frac{1}{4} e^{-2(D-1)\alpha\phi} F_{\mu\nu} F^{\mu\nu} \right) , \qquad (3.5)$$

where  $F_{\mu\nu} \equiv 2 \partial_{[\mu}A_{\nu]}$  is the field strength associated to  $A_{\mu}$ . The Lagrangian (3.5) describes the Einstein-Maxwell theory in *D*-dimensions coupled to the scalar field  $\phi$  (often called *dilaton*). The corresponding equations of motion read

$$G_{\mu\nu} = \frac{1}{2} \left( \partial_{\mu}\phi \,\partial_{\nu}\phi \,-\, \frac{1}{2} (\partial\phi)^2 \,g_{\mu\nu} \right) \,+\, \frac{1}{2} \,e^{-2\,(D-1)\,\alpha\,\phi} \left(F_{\mu\rho} \,F_{\nu}{}^{\rho} \,-\, \frac{1}{4} \,F^2 \,g_{\mu\nu} \right) \quad,$$

$$\nabla_{\mu} \left( e^{-2\,(D-1)\,\alpha\,\phi} \,F^{\mu\nu} \right) \,=\, 0 \qquad, \qquad (3.6)$$

$$\Box\phi \,=\, -\frac{1}{2} \,(D-1)\,\alpha \,e^{-2\,(D-1)\,\alpha\,\phi} \,F^2 \qquad,$$

where  $G_{\mu\nu}$  is the Einstein tensor,  $F^2 \equiv F_{\mu\nu} F^{\mu\nu}$  and  $\Box \equiv \partial_{\mu} \partial^{\mu}$ . From the third equation of motion in (3.6), one immediately realises that setting  $\phi = \text{const.}$  is inconsistent, which means that the dilaton associated with the size of the compactification circle has to be dynamical. After such a reduction on a circle, part of what used to be spacetime (external) symmetry in the (D + 1)-dimensional theory becomes gauge (internal) symmetry in the *D*-dimensional theory, as summarised in figure 3.1.

In a more general context, as we saw at the beginning of the section, one needs to compactify more than one dimension in order to relate four-dimensional (or any other D < 9)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Note that here all the hatted quantities indicate (D + 1)-dimensional objects.



Figure 3.1: The KK reduction from D+1 to D breaks higher-dimensional diffeomorphisms into lower-dimensional diffeomorphisms plus U(1) gauge transformations.

supergravity to string theory. The straightforward generalisation of the above construction is a so-called *toroidal reduction*, where  $\mathcal{M}_d$  is chosen to be  $T^d \equiv \underbrace{S^1 \times \cdots \times S^1}_{d \text{ times}}$ . The dimensional reduction of type II supergravity on  $T^d$  (or equivalently of eleven-dimensional supergravity on  $T^{d+1}$ ) gives rise to maximal (ungauged) supergravity in 10-d dimensions. Instead, if one wants to go beyond the ungauged case to include a scalar potential, one has to go beyond tori and deal with internal manifolds with non-trivial geometry. However, there is no guarantee that such compactifications are consistent in the general case.

A KK reduction is called consistent [106] when all the gauge bosons of the isometry group G of the compact manifold are retained in a truncation keeping only a finite number of lower-dimensional fields, with the essential requirement that setting the truncated fields to zero is consistent with their own equations of motion. Put in another way, the reduction ansatz is consistent if all the higher-dimensional equations of motion are satisfied as a consequence of the equations of motion for the retained lower-dimensional fields. It is only in very exceptional cases that such consistent KK reductions on compactifying spaces other than tori are possible.

A particular class of compactifications which has received attention in the literature is that of coset reductions, which include the relevant case of *sphere reductions*<sup>2</sup>. These are particularly interesting since they preserve supersymmetry completely and they can be used for obtaining semisimple gaugings of maximal supergravities in various dimensions. Nevertheless, only in very few cases this procedure has been proven to be consistent. The known sphere compactifications giving rise to gauged maximal supergravities are summarised in table 3.1. A further discussion on this point can be found in refs [107, 108].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>Please note that the sphere  $S^d$  can be seen as the coset space  $\frac{SO(d+1)}{SO(d)}$ .

D	Gauging	Origin
8	SO(3)	IIA on $S^2$ [109]
7	SO(5)	$11D$ on $S^4$ [110, 111]
6	SO(5)	IIA on $S^4$ [112]
5	SO(6)	IIB on $S^5$ [113]
4	SO(8)	$11D \text{ on } S^7 [114]$

Table 3.1: The semisimple compact gaugings of maximal supergravities obtained from sphere reductions of maximal supergravities in D = 10 or 11. For every case we give the refs where the consistency of the corresponding sphere reduction is discussed. We would like to stress that the  $S^5$  reduction, which provided the first evidence for the AdS/CFT correspondence [115], has not yet fully been proven to be consistent.

### **Twisted Reductions**

In the previous section we have seen how a toroidal reduction of a gravity theory can give rise to theories in lower dimensions including lower-spin degrees of freedom (*i.e.* vectors and scalars). However, such reductions do not contain any mechanism to stabilise the scalar fields into a vacuum by giving them a mass. Subsequently, we saw that going beyond toroidal compactifications is not only needed, but in general very difficult to achieve because of consistency issues. As an example of this, we briefly discussed sphere reductions.

In this section, we will see how to exploit the global symmetry of a gravity theory in order to obtain a deformed lower-dimensional theory, *i.e.* in which the field strenghts associated to the gauge fields are modified and a scalar potential appears. In this context we mean by twisted reduction the dimensional reduction over a *group manifold* [116] (SS). These reductions will turn out to be very useful since their consistence can proven in a very simple and general way.

A group manifold G is a set equipped with both a group structure defined by a multiplication operation and a differentiable manifold structure. The extra compatibility condition between the two so far independent structures is that the group multiplication operation and the map defining the inverse of a group element are differentiable maps. This allows us to introduce a coordinate system  $\{y^m\}_{m=1,...,\dim(G)}$  in terms of which one is able to parametrise the general element  $g(y) \in G$ . Because of the definition of group manifold, one can always define the following two diffeomorphism (*i.e.* differentiable coordinate transformations)

$$g \mapsto \Lambda_L(h) g \equiv h g , g \mapsto \Lambda_R(h) g \equiv g h ,$$
 (3.7)

which are called left and right multiplication, respectively. However,  $\Lambda_L$  and  $\Lambda_R$  are not isometries of the metric in general. Still, one can always define a set of left-invariant 1-forms  $\{\sigma^m\}$ 

$$T_m \, \sigma^m \, = \, g^{-1} \, dg \; , \tag{3.8}$$

where  $\{T_m\}$  are the generators of G and  $d \equiv dy^m \frac{\partial}{\partial y^m}$ . Expressed on the coordinate basis of 1-forms  $\{dy^m\}$ , the left-invariant forms read

$$\sigma^m = U^m{}_n(y) \, dy^n \,, \tag{3.9}$$

where  $U^{m}{}_{n}(y)$  are suitable functions on G. It turns out that the quantities

$$f_{mn}{}^{p} = -2 \left( U^{-1} \right)^{q}{}_{m} \left( U^{-1} \right)^{r}{}_{n} \partial_{[q} U^{p}{}_{r]}$$
(3.10)

do not depend on y and exactly represent the structure constants of G. The left-invariant 1-forms  $\{\sigma^m\}$  define a class of metrics on G for which  $\Lambda_L$  is an isometry

$$ds_G^2 = g_{mn} \, \sigma^m \otimes \, \sigma^n \, . \tag{3.11}$$

These isometries defined by  $\Lambda_L$  are generated by a basis of Killing vectors  $\{L_m\}$  which satisfy the so-called Maurer-Cartan equations

$$[L_m, L_n] = f_{mn}{}^p L_p , \qquad (3.12)$$

where  $f_{mn}{}^p$  are given in (3.10). Please note that there exist group manifolds for which  $f_{mn}{}^n \neq 0$ , but strictly speaking they are not good compactifying internal manifolds [116], since their volume form is trivial in cohomology and hence it is not well-defined [117].

#### **Reductions of Gravity on Twisted Tori**

Starting from the Ansatz for toroidal reductions (generalisation of (3.4) for a  $T^d$  with coordinates  $(x^{\mu}, y^m)$ )

$$d\hat{s}^{2} = e^{2\alpha\phi} ds^{2} + e^{2\beta\phi} M_{mn} \left( dy^{m} + A^{m}{}_{\mu} dx^{\mu} \right) \left( dy^{n} + A^{n}{}_{\nu} dx^{\nu} \right) , \qquad (3.13)$$

where  $m, n = 1, \ldots, d$  and

$$\alpha^{2} \equiv \frac{d}{2(D+d-2)(D-2)} , \quad \beta \equiv -\frac{(D-2)\alpha}{d} , \quad (3.14)$$

we promote the internal part of the metric to the left-invariant metric on a d-dimensional group manifold defined in eqn. (3.11). This procedure yields the following reduction Ansatz

$$d\hat{s}^{2} = e^{2\alpha\phi} ds^{2} + e^{2\beta\phi} M_{mn} \left(\sigma^{m} + A^{m}{}_{\mu} dx^{\mu}\right) \left(\sigma^{n} + A^{n}{}_{\nu} dx^{\nu}\right) , \qquad (3.15)$$

where  $\sigma^m \equiv U^m{}_n dy^n$ . The consistency of this construction is guaranteed by group theory, in the sense that the KK truncation retains as lower-dimensional fields only those ones which are left-invariant. An inconsistency in the reduction would imply the appearence of left-invariant fields in the equations of motion of the truncated fields. However, this is impossible because one can never build a quantity which is not left-invariant out of left-invariant fields.

As sketched in fig. 3.1, the reduction Ansatz (3.4) breaks the *D*-dimensional diffeomorphisms into (D-d)-dimensional diffeomorphisms times an internal symmetry GL(d). The general idea of these twisted reductions is to make use of the *y*-dependent GL(d)transformation *U* (called *twist matrix*) in the compactification procedure. According to the (3.10), *U* will turn on non-zero structure constants  $f_{mn}^{p}$  which will appear in the lower-dimensional theory as deformation parameters linearly modifying the field strengths of the vectors  $A^{m}{}_{\mu}$  and inducing a quadratic scalar potential.

By evaluating the Einstein Lagrangian (3.2) for the Ansatz (3.13), one finds

$$\mathcal{L} = \sqrt{-g} \left[ R + \frac{1}{4} \operatorname{Tr}(D_{\mu}M D^{\mu}M^{-1}) - \frac{1}{2} (\partial\phi)^{2} - \frac{1}{4} e^{2(\alpha-\beta)\phi} M_{mn} F^{m}{}_{\mu\nu} F^{n\mu\nu} - V \right],$$
(3.16)

with

$$F^{m}{}_{\mu\nu} \equiv 2 \partial_{[\mu} A^{m}{}_{\nu]} - f_{np}{}^{m} A^{n}{}_{\mu} A^{p}{}_{\nu} \quad \text{and} \quad D_{\mu} M_{mn} \equiv \partial_{\mu} M_{mn} + 2 f_{q(m}{}^{p} A^{q}{}_{\mu} M_{n)p} ,$$
(3.17)

whereas the scalar potential V reads

$$V = \frac{1}{4} e^{2(\beta - \alpha)\phi} \left( 2 f_{mn}{}^p f_{pq}{}^m M^{nq} + f_{mn}{}^p f_{qr}{}^s M^{mq} M^{nr} M_{ps} \right) , \qquad (3.18)$$

where  $M^{mn}$  represents the inverse of  $M_{mn}$ .

The lower-dimensional deformed theory is exactly the one obtained by gauging a subgroup of GL(d), which is the global symmetry group of the undeformed lower-dimensional theory obtained by means of a toroidal compactification. For compactifications of ten- or eleven-dimensional supergravities, the deformation parameters  $f_{mn}^{p}$  are often called *met*ric flux ( $\omega_{mn}^{p}$ ) since they are associated with the spin connection of the internal manifold.

Another ingredient that can be added to these compactifications are the so-called gauge fluxes. These are possible whenever a p-form gauge potential appears in the D-dimensional theory coupled to gravity in a sort of Einstein-Maxwell theory. Gauge fluxes are then nothing but the components of the aforementioned gauge potential integrated along the internal directions. Such an integration gives rise to non-vanishing fluxes only when the internal manifold admits non-trivial p-cycles.

# 3.2. String Compactifications with Metric and Gauge Fluxes

In the previous section we have shown how compactifications of theories including gravity give rise to lower-dimensional theories with non-trivial internal symmetry, even though in general we saw that it might be difficult to find the internal geometry being able to describe the correct lower-dimensional effective description (*e.g.* all the moduli stabilised in a dS vacuum). In this section we will review (geometric) flux compactifications in string theory with the inclusion of gauge and metric fluxes.

As we saw more in general in the previous sections, toroidal reductions of string theory unfortunately give rise to a lower-dimensional ungauged supergravity, where therefore all the moduli are massless. What one needs is to land in a gauged supergravity, *e.g.* in D = 4, in order to effectively see a potential for the moduli fields. A way of generating a gauging in the effective theory is to include *fluxes* in the compactification procedure. We extensively saw in the previous sections that curving the internal manifold is a source of potential that corresponds to adding metric flux. Now we will see which is the set of fluxes that have been studied in string compactifications and which kind of physics they give rise to.

Since the turn of the millenium, a lot of progress has been made in the context of flux compactifications of string theory in order to obtain four-dimensional effective descriptions with a number of desired features. In particular, from a phenomenological point of view, one is interested in a vacuum with small but positive cosmological constant and spontaneously broken supersymmetry. This implies the necessity of finding de Sitter (dS) solutions from string theory compactifications. In addition to modelling dark energy, these are relevant for embedding descriptions of inflation in string theory. Moreover, Anti-de Sitter (AdS) solutions are employed in holographic applications in order to study physical systems which have a conformal symmetry realised in the UV. Interesting reviews in flux compactifications are refs [118, 119].

## Flux Compactifications in Type II String Theory

Many type II string theory constructions related to flux backgrounds compatible with minimal supersymmetry have been studied so far. In particular, the mechanism of inducing an effective superpotential from fluxes [120] has been extensively studied in the literature for those compactifications giving rise to a so-called *STU*-model as low energy description [121–125]. These theories arise from the  $T^6/(\mathbb{Z}_2 \times \mathbb{Z}_2)$  orbifold compactifications of type IIB with O3/O7-planes (and duals thereof).

After denoting by  $\{\eta^m\}_{m=1,\dots,6}$  the basis of 1-forms on the torus, the  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times \mathbb{Z}_2$  orbifold action is defined by<sup>3</sup>

$$\begin{array}{rcl}
\theta_1 & : & \left(\eta^1, \eta^2, \eta^3, \eta^4, \eta^5, \eta^6\right) & \longmapsto & \left(\eta^1, \eta^2, -\eta^3, -\eta^4, -\eta^5, -\eta^6\right) &, \\
\theta_2 & : & \left(\eta^1, \eta^2, \eta^3, \eta^4, \eta^5, \eta^6\right) & \longmapsto & \left(-\eta^1, -\eta^2, \eta^3, \eta^4, -\eta^5, -\eta^6\right) &,
\end{array}$$
(3.19)

the full  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times \mathbb{Z}_2$  being  $\{1, \theta_1, \theta_2, \theta_1\theta_2\}$ . Such an orbifold action forces the factorisation of  $T^6$  shown in figure 3.2. The above orbifold action has no invariant 1-forms (nor 5-forms),

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>Here we follow the conventions in ref. [126].



Figure 3.2:  $T^6 = T_1^2 \times T_2^2 \times T_3^2$  torus factorisation and the coordinate basis.

whereas it admits the following set of invariant 2-forms (and dual 4-forms)

$$\omega_1 = \eta^{12} , \quad \omega_2 = \eta^{34} , \quad \omega_3 = \eta^{56} , 
\tilde{\omega}^1 = \eta^{3456} , \quad \tilde{\omega}^2 = \eta^{1256} , \quad \tilde{\omega}^3 = \eta^{1234} ,$$
(3.20)

where  $\eta^{12} \equiv \eta^1 \wedge \eta^2$ , and the following invariant 3-forms

$$\alpha_0 = \eta^{135} , \quad \alpha_1 = \eta^{235} , \quad \alpha_2 = \eta^{451} , \quad \alpha_3 = \eta^{613} , 
\beta^0 = \eta^{246} , \quad \beta^1 = \eta^{146} , \quad \beta^2 = \eta^{362} , \quad \beta^3 = \eta^{524} .$$
(3.21)

After choosing the normalisation

$$\int_{\mathcal{M}_6} \eta^{123456} = \text{vol}_6 , \qquad (3.22)$$

the invariant forms defined above satisfy

$$\int_{\mathcal{M}_6} \alpha_0 \wedge \beta^0 = -\operatorname{vol}_6 \quad , \quad \int_{\mathcal{M}_6} \alpha_I \wedge \beta^J = \operatorname{vol}_6 \delta^J_I \quad , \tag{3.23}$$

where I, J = 1, 2, 3.

The Kähler 2-form J can be expanded in terms of the  $H^2(\mathcal{M}_6,\mathbb{Z})$  basis elements introduced in (3.20) as

$$J = A_1 \,\omega_1 + A_2 \,\omega_2 + A_3 \,\omega_3 \,, \tag{3.24}$$

where  $\{A_I\}$  are real moduli (often called *Kähler moduli*) measuring the area of the surface of  $T_I^2$  for I = 1, 2, 3. The holomorphic 3-form  $\Omega$  is, instead defined in terms of the  $H^3(\mathcal{M}_6,\mathbb{Z})$  basis elements introduced in (3.21) as

$$\Omega = \alpha_0 + \alpha_I \tau^I + \beta^I \frac{\tau^1 \tau^2 \tau^3}{\tau^I} + \beta^0 \tau^1 \tau^2 \tau^3 , \qquad (3.25)$$

where  $\{\tau^I\}$  are some extra complex moduli (often called *complex structure moduli*).

The six geometric moduli introduced in (3.24) and (3.25) come from the internal components of the ten-dimensional metric tensor and generate the moduli space parametrising the possible metrics on  $T^6/(\mathbb{Z}_2 \times \mathbb{Z}_2)$  away from singularities. These metrics can be explicitely written as

$$ds_6^2 = \sum_{I=1}^3 \frac{A_I}{\operatorname{Im}(\tau^I)} \left( |\tau^I|^2 \left( \eta^{2I-1} \right)^2 + \left( \eta^{2I} \right)^2 - 2\operatorname{Re}(\tau^I) \eta^{2I-1} \otimes \eta^{2I} \right).$$
(3.26)

Compactifications of type IIB string theory on a  $T^6/(\mathbb{Z}_2 \times \mathbb{Z}_2)$  orbifold break supersymmetry down to  $\frac{1}{4}$  of the original amount, thus giving rise to effective four-dimensional descriptions preserving  $\mathcal{N} = 2$  supersymmetry.

Subsequently we will further break supersymmetry to  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  by means of the following  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  action

$$\sigma : (\eta^1, \eta^2, \eta^3, \eta^4, \eta^5, \eta^6) \longmapsto (-\eta^1, -\eta^2, -\eta^3, -\eta^4, -\eta^5, -\eta^6) .$$
(3.27)

The combined action of the orientifold  $\sigma$  with the orbifold group generated by  $\theta_1$  and  $\theta_2$  gives rise to a  $\mathbb{Z}_2^3$  parity describing O3- and O7-planes in the type IIB duality frame. The  $T^6/(\mathbb{Z}_2 \times \mathbb{Z}_2)$  orbifold and orientifolds thereof are very interesting setups since the internal manifold is its own mirror. The situation in CY compactifications is much more complicated and one needs *mirror symmetry* [127] to relate different CY manifolds which are linked to each other via dualities. In the  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times \mathbb{Z}_2$  orbifold, instead, one can have low-energy effective descriptions which are related by dualities and are still formally described by the same effective theory, where only the fields and the couplings have been transformed. In particular, this means that everything which we are here introducing in the context of type IIB compactifications with O3- and O7-planes can reformulated or reinterpreted, *e.g.* in the language of type IIA with O6-planes.

The O3-planes are described by the involution  $\sigma$  given in (3.27), which are required to sit at each of the 4 × 4 × 4 = 64 fixed points of  $\sigma$ . The O7-planes, instead, are in a triplet and are described by the involutions { $\sigma \theta_1, \sigma \theta_2, \sigma \theta_1 \theta_2$ }.

The moduli space of type IIB orientifolds with O3- and O7-planes is given by  $\{S, T_I, U_I\}$ , where S represents the so-called *axiodilaton*,  $T_I$  are the Kähler moduli and  $U_I$  are the complex structure moduli

$$S = C_0 + i e^{-\phi} ,$$
  

$$T_I = \frac{1}{\operatorname{vol}_6} \int_{\mathcal{M}_6} (C_4 \wedge \omega_I + i e^{-\phi} A_J A_K) ,$$
  

$$U_I = \tau^I ,$$
(3.28)

with  $I \neq J \neq K$ . These scalars span a coset manifold given by  $\left(\frac{\mathrm{SL}(2)}{\mathrm{SO}(2)}\right)^{7}$ . Please note that the expression of  $T_I$  simplifies due to the absence of  $C_2$  and  $B_2$  which are projected out by the orientifold action. These compactifications, as anticipated above, preserve  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  supersymmetry and the dynamics of the scalars in the case with no fluxes is totally encoded in the following Kähler potential

$$K = -\log\left(-i\left(S-\bar{S}\right)\right) - \sum_{I=1}^{3}\log\left(-i\left(T_{I}-\bar{T}_{I}\right)\right) - \sum_{I=1}^{3}\log\left(-i\left(U_{I}-\bar{U}_{I}\right)\right). \quad (3.29)$$

In the absence of fluxes, the Lagrangian for the above 7 complex moduli is only given by the kinetic part given in terms of K that we already introduced in (2.47). Now we will discuss how the introduction of fluxes induces a potential for the above scalars which can be written, as according to (2.48), from a superpotential.

Gauge fluxes are constant non-zero background values that the field strengths of the p-form fields in the theory can aquire. In type IIB with O3- and O7-planes, the only allowed gauge fluxes are  $\bar{H}_3$  and  $\bar{F}_3$ , which are associated with both the NS-NS  $H_3$  and R-R  $\tilde{F}_3$  3-forms respectively. These field strengths are given by

$$F_3 = F_3 - H_3 \wedge C_0 + \bar{F}_3 ,$$
  

$$H_3 = dB_2 + \bar{H}_3 .$$
(3.30)

The background fluxes introduced in (3.30) can be now expanded on the basis of 3-forms introduced in (3.21), thus yielding

$$\bar{H}_3 = b_3 \alpha_0 + b_2^{(I)} \alpha_I + b_1^{(I)} \beta^I + b_0 \beta^0 , 
\bar{F}_3 = a_3 \alpha_0 + a_2^{(I)} \alpha_I + a_1^{(I)} \beta^I + a_0 \beta^0 .$$
(3.31)

The above fluxes induce a superpotential deformation in the effective  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  description which was first studied in ref. [128]. The superpotential W reads

$$W = \int_{\mathcal{M}_6} \left( \bar{F}_3 - S \,\bar{H}_3 \right) \wedge \Omega \,. \tag{3.32}$$

After plugging here the expression of the holomorphic 3-form  $\Omega$  given in (3.25), one finds

$$W = P_1(U_I) + P_2(U_I) S , \qquad (3.33)$$

where  $P_1$  and  $P_2$  are cubic polynomials in the complex structure moduli given by

$$P_{1}(U_{I}) = a_{0} - \sum_{I} a_{1}^{(I)} U_{I} + \sum_{I} a_{2}^{(I)} \frac{U_{1} U_{2} U_{3}}{U_{I}} - a_{3} U_{1} U_{2} U_{3} ,$$
  

$$P_{2}(U_{I}) = -b_{0} + \sum_{I} b_{1}^{(I)} U_{I} - \sum_{I} b_{2}^{(I)} \frac{U_{1} U_{2} U_{3}}{U_{I}} + b_{3} U_{1} U_{2} U_{3} .$$
(3.34)

The  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  supergravity defined by the above superpotential has a *no-scale* feature due to the absence of the moduli  $T_I$ . This implies that they appear as completely flat directions in the scalar manifold. The line of including some non-perturbative effects such as gaugino condensation [129] has been considered as a possible mechanism to further stabilise the Kähler moduli (see *e.g.* refs [22, 130]).

From now on, for simplicity, we will restrict ourselves to the so-called *isotropic limit* of the  $T^6/(\mathbb{Z}_2 \times \mathbb{Z}_2)$  orbifold, which basically reduces to 3 the number of independent compex moduli vevs by imposing

$$T_1 = T_2 = T_3 \equiv T$$
 and  $U_1 = U_2 = U_3 \equiv U$ , (3.35)

which span the scalar coset  $\left(\frac{\mathrm{SL}(2)}{\mathrm{SO}(2)}\right)^3$ . As far as the fluxes are concerned, the isotropic limit implies the following identifications

$$a_1^{(1)} = a_1^{(2)} = a_1^{(3)} \equiv a_1$$
 and  $b_1^{(1)} = b_1^{(2)} = b_1^{(3)} \equiv b_1$ . (3.36)

The theories described by this scalar content and the superpotential deformations thereof are often referred to in the literature as STU-models. Apart from being simpler, we will see in chapter 5 that these  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  theories have an interesting relation with particular truncations of  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  gauged supergravities. The most general isotropic superpotential for these supergravity models is up to linear in S and up to cubic in T and U, and therefore it admits  $2 \times 4 \times 4 = 32$  couplings. These couplings, as we will see in the next section, are related to the complete set of generalised fluxes.

As we were anticipating previously, the simplicity of the  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times \mathbb{Z}_2$  orbifold allows us to interpret the superpotential appearing in the effective  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  description as arising from any compactification in the preferred duality frame. After choosing the duality frame, what will change is the flux label that one assigns to every superpotential coupling within the *STU*-model. In particular, also the set of allowed geometric fluxes will give rise to different superpotentials depending on the choice of duality frame.

The most general geometric (*i.e.* gauge and metric fluxes) set of fluxes in type IIB with O3- and O7-planes only consists of  $F_3$  and  $H_3$  fluxes, since metric flux turns out to be projected out by the orientifold involution. The corresponding superpotential reads<sup>4</sup>

$$W_{\rm GKP} = P_F(U) + S P_H(U) ,$$
 (3.37)

with  $P_F(U) \equiv a_0 - 3 a_1 U + 3 a_2 U^2 - a_3 U^3$  and  $P_H(U) \equiv b_0 - 3 b_1 U + 3 b_2 U^2 - b_3 U^3$ . In type IIA with O6-planes [121], the set of geometric fluxes includes some metric flux, even though part of it is still projected out by the orientifold involution, only half of the components of the possible NS-NS gauge flux H and R-R gauge fluxes. The precise dictionary will be explained in detail later.

As originally argued in ref. [131], applying a T-duality transformation to a background given by the NS-NS flux  $H_{abc}$  along the *a* direction gives rise to the metric flux  $\omega_{bc}{}^{a}$ , which, as we saw previously, can be interpreted as the structure constants of the isometry algebra of the internal space. Furthermore, since type IIB is invariant under S-duality, it makes sense to construct a set of fluxes closed under S-duality. It turns out that such a duality transformation corresponds to an inversion of the axiodilaton S and hence it interchanges all the superpotential couplings linear in S with those ones independent of S. Thus, within type IIB geometric compactifications,  $F_3$  and  $H_3$  are a doublet under S-duality.

The  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  effective descriptions presented above are a very useful playground to understand the mechanism of moduli stabilisation with fluxes. With respect to the string theory interpretation of the theories at hand, progress in this direction has been (partially) motivated by the search for dS solutions. Firstly, a *no-go* result was proven which rules out the possibility of having dS solutions in the presence of only gauge fluxes [132]. Further generalisations have investigated the possibility to circumvent this no-go theorem by including metric fluxes, see *e.g.* refs [133–139].

 $<sup>^{4}</sup>$ We put the label GKP on this superpotential after the authors of ref. [120] who first considered this setup and analysed the vacua structure thereof.

However, by taking a look at the landscape of these geometric compactifications of type II theories, classical dS vacua with no tachyonic directions (*i.e.* fully stable) have not been found so far. In particular, if one analyses the subset of  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  constructions admitting an uplift to extended supergravities, the situation becomes even harder and we will see that dS solutions (even unstable) are ruled out. This, together with the purpose of constructing a duality-invariant completion to geometric compactifications, will lead us towards *non-geometric fluxes* in a very natural way.

### Flux Compactifications in Heterotic String Theory

A different context to discuss flux compactifications is that of heterotic string theory. These compactifications preserve half-maximal supersymmetry and let O(d, d) symmetry emerge very naturally as T-duality group. In this section we will see how covariance with respect to T-duality in the NS-NS sector of heterotic compactifications already suggests the concept of non-geometric fluxes and the link with other constructions like Generalised Geometry and Double Field Theory.

In ref. [140] twisted reductions of heterotic string theory on a  $T^d$  have been considered. The undeformed case (*i.e.* pure toroidal reduction with no twist) gives rise to half-maximal supergravity in 10-d dimensions coupled to 16 vector multiplets, which enjoys an O(d, d+16) as global symmetry. They found that the twist parameters induce a gauging of the effective half-maximal supergravity and transform as tensors under O(d, d + 16) dualities (exactly as the embedding tensor  $\Theta$  should do).

We start from the (bosonic) low energy action of heterotic string theory

$$S = \int d^{10}x \sqrt{-G} e^{-\Phi} \left( R + (\partial \Phi)^2 - \frac{1}{12} H_{\mu\nu\rho} H^{\mu\nu\rho} - \frac{1}{4} \sum_{I=1}^{16} F^I{}_{\mu\nu} F^{I\mu\nu} \right), \quad (3.38)$$

where  $H_{\mu\nu\rho} \equiv 3 \left( \partial_{[\mu}B_{\nu\rho]} - \frac{1}{2} \sum_{I=1}^{16} A^{I}{}_{[\mu}F^{I}{}_{\nu\rho]} \right)$  is the modified field strength of the NS-NS 2-form  $B_{\mu\nu}$  and  $F^{I}{}_{\mu\nu} \equiv 2 \partial_{[\mu}A^{I}{}_{\nu]}$  is the field strength of  $A^{I}{}_{\mu}$ . After reduction, the internal field components of G, B and  $A (G_{MN}, B_{MN} \text{ and } A^{I}{}_{M} \text{ with } M = 1, \ldots, d)$  combine into a scalar matrix which spans the coset

$$\frac{\mathcal{O}(d, d+16)}{\mathcal{O}(d) \times \mathcal{O}(d+16)}$$

The twisted reduction is done by means of the following Ansatz for the Zehnbein

$$E^{a}{}_{m} = \begin{pmatrix} e^{\alpha}{}_{\mu} & E^{A}{}_{N}V^{N}{}_{\mu} \\ 0 & E^{A}{}_{M} \end{pmatrix}, \qquad (3.39)$$

where  $a = (\alpha, A)$  and  $m = (\mu, M)$ . This construction turned out to formally reproduce the scalar potential coming from part of the electric sector of half-maximal supergravity in D = 4 coupled to 16 vector multiplets. In the following part we are going to ignore the presence of the extra vector multiplets and concentrate on the common sector of the theory, in which all the fields and deformations are arranged into irrep's of O(d, d). Some concrete constructions of twisted reductions can be found in the context of heterotic [141] and M-theory [142] compactifications respectively.

In the previous section, we saw that  $\omega$  fluxes in the NS-NS sector can be obtained by applying a T-duality along an isometry direction to a background generated by  $H_3$ flux. This implies that the equivalence between the two backgrounds is valid within the supergravity approximation as established by the so-called *Buscher rules* [30] (see section 1.3). However, the full embedding tensor deformations of the (10 - d)-dimensional theory admit as a universal piece a full 3-form of  $O(d, d) f_{MNP}$ . When decomposing  $f_{MNP}$  into irrep's of the diffeomorphism subgroup  $GL(d) \subset O(d, d)$ , one realises that the geometric set of fluxes (*i.e.*  $\{H_{mnp}, \omega_{mn}^{p}\}$  where the fundamental index of O(d, d) Msplits into (m, m) of GL(d)) only accounts for *half* of the total number of components of the 3-form. This has two related consequences:

- There are some embedding tensor deformations of the effective half-maximal supergravity which cannot be obtained by means of geometric compactification and hence do not have a clear higher-dimensional origin. These correspond to possible extra ingredients in the compactification procedure that we do not fully understand. Therefore we call them non-geometric fluxes. This situation is sketched in figure 3.3.
- Even starting from a perfectly geometric background described by  $H_3$  and  $\omega$  fluxes, a general T-duality transformation would take it to an effective description including non-geometric fluxes [24]. The challenge of flux compactifications becomes that of establishing whether new physics (*e.g.* dS vacua, stability, etc.) related to the presence of non-geometric fluxes can occur. If this turned out to be the case, then the second aim would be that of finding an uplift for theories including non-geometric fluxes.

# 3.3. Non-geometric Fluxes

As we saw in the previous sections, the study of non-geometric backgrounds is mainly motivated by duality covariance arguments [24], but also by the search for classical vacua in string theory [143] with a special regard for dS solutions [138]. In this section we will first briefly introduce the set of generalised fluxes in heterotic compactifications and subsequently go back to STU-models arising from type II compactifications and introduce there the complete duality covariant flux-induced superpotential.



Figure 3.3: The complete set of embedding tensor deformations of the lower-dimensional theory is split into those ones which have a clear higher-dimensional origin and hence have a one-to-one mapping with geometric fluxes, and those ones for which such a higher-dimensional origin is not known.

### **T-duality Invariant Heterotic Fluxes**

Previously we argued that the geometric set of heterotic fluxes only reproduces half of the 3-form deformations that every half-maximal supergravity allows for. In this subsection we shall concentrate on the D = 4 case, even though we would like to stress that none of the things presented here will crucially depend on this. To be precise, in fact, the four-dimensional case has the special feature of the SL(2) electromagnetic duality enhancing the 3-form  $f_{MNP}$  to an SL(2) doublet  $f_{\alpha MNP}$  of 3-forms, where  $\alpha = (+, -)$ . Nevertheless, a twisted toroidal reduction of heterotic string theory on a  $T^6$ , only gives rise to the purely electric (*i.e.* only the + components are non-zero) sector of  $\mathcal{N} = D = 4$ supergravity. Restricting to  $f_{+MNP}$  makes the D = 4 case perfectly analogous to all the others where a single O(d, d) 3-form  $f_{MNP}$  is allowed as deformation<sup>5</sup>.

From the four-dimensional point of view, O(6, 6) is a symmetry that relates equivalent effective descriptions with different higher-dimensional origins. Geometric twisted compactifications turn out to only be invariant under the GL(6) subgroup of O(6, 6) describing diffeomorphisms and gauge transformations of the *B*-field on the 6-torus. In order to generate the full **220** of O(6, 6) (*i.e.* the 3-form representation), one needs to generalise the prescriptions of T-duality beyond the Buscher rules by considering the possibility of per-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>Please note that in all half-maximal supergravities (see table 2.7) other deformations are possible, but their higher-dimensional origin is not so clear and hence we restrict to gaugings in the 3-form which at least contain a geometric subset, non-geometric fluxes only representing the T-duality completion thereof.

forming it along directions in which no isometries are present [144]. This allows us to complete the duality chain

$$H_{mnp} \stackrel{T_m}{\longleftrightarrow} \omega_{np}{}^m \stackrel{T_n}{\longleftrightarrow} Q_p{}^{mn} \stackrel{T_p}{\longleftrightarrow} R^{mnp} , \qquad (3.40)$$

where the second T-duality  $T_n$  is still legitimate in the supergravity sense but it produces the so-called Q flux which describes a locally geometric background for which, though, a global description is not possible; the third T-duality  $T_p$  to obtain the so-called R flux, on the contrary, is done in a direction with no isometries and hence it describes a background which does not even allow for a local description.

As already anticipated above, the NS-NS (non-)geometric fluxes introduced in the duality chain (3.40) turn out to exactly fill out all the GL(6) irrep's coming from the decomposition of the 3-form of O(6,6):

$$\begin{array}{cccccccc} \mathbf{220} & \stackrel{\mathrm{GL}(6) \subset \mathrm{O}(6,6)}{\longrightarrow} & \mathbf{20} & \oplus & (\mathbf{6} \oplus \mathbf{84}) & \oplus & (\mathbf{6}' \oplus \mathbf{84}') & \oplus & \mathbf{20}' \\ f_{MNP} & & H_{mnp} & & \omega_{np}{}^m & & Q_p{}^{mn} & & R^{mnp} \end{array} .$$
(3.41)

Please note that the **6** and **6'** irrep's present in (3.41) correspond with the traces of  $\omega$  and Q respectively and they must be included in the counting in order to obtain the full **220**, even though there might be some consistency subtleties related to these backgrounds. For instance, in the case of a background with only metric flux, if this is not traceless, the volume form cannot be correctly defined because of cohomology issues. This would make it a problematic compactification from the mathematical viewpoint.

By including the complete set of generalised fluxes given in (3.41), one obtains the full electric sector of gauged  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  supergravity with gaugings purely in the **220**. The fluxes turn out to reproduce the structure constants of the underlying 12-dimensional gauge algebra generated by  $\{Z_m, X^m\}_{m=1,\dots,6}$ .  $Z_m$  are the six KK generators and correspond to the internal coordinate transformations  $\delta x^m = \lambda^m$ , whereas  $X^m$  represent the generators associated with the internal gauge transformations of the *B*-field  $\delta B_{mn} = \partial_{[m} \lambda_{n]}$ . The brackets read

$$[Z_m, Z_n] = \omega_{mn}{}^p Z_p + H_{mnp} X^p ,$$
  

$$[Z_m, X^n] = -\omega_{mp}{}^n X^p + Q_m{}^{np} Z_p ,$$
  

$$[X^m, X^n] = Q_p{}^{mn} X^p + R^{mnp} Z_p .$$
(3.42)

These first relations between heterotic compactifications with non-geometric fluxes and gauged  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  supergravities already suggest the importance of half-maximal supergravities in understanding the role of T-duality as an organising principle for string compactifications.

At this point there are two relevant questions that one could try to address. Firstly, one could wonder whether including non-geometric fluxes in our effective description always gives rise to new physics. By this we mean that it would be very important to be able to classify fluxes in terms of T-duality orbits to see which backgrounds are genuinely nongeometric and which other can be dualised to geometric ones. The second question could be, suppose one finds truly non-geometric flux backgrounds, how can one construct an uplift to string/M-theory? The origin of non-geometric fluxes by itself already suggests that, in order to describe those backgrounds, a construction or framework might be needed in which T-duality is promoted to a fundamental symmetry rather than just being a symmetry of the compactified versions of string theory. Examples of such constructions are Generalised Complex Geometry and Double Field Theory. In chapter 4 we will try to address both of these issues in the context of Double Field Theory.

### Generalised Fluxes in Type IIB Compactifications

In section 3.2 we have introduced the  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times \mathbb{Z}_2$  orbifold and shown that orientifolds thereof admit an effective  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  description with a superpotential for the moduli induced by the presence of fluxes. Subsequently, we concentrated on the isotropic case, which is described by an *STU*-model. There we saw that, in type IIB with O3- and O7-planes, the only geometric background fluxes allowed are gauge fluxes, both NS-NS ( $H_3$ ) and R-R ( $F_3$ ). The superpotential induced by these was given in (3.37) and, as we will see, happens not to be invariant under duality transformations.

The aim of this subsection will be that of studying which kind of dualities these theories possess and how these transform the effective description. The following step, then will be writing down the fully duality invariant superpotential and interpreting its new couplings introduced for duality arguments as non-geometric fluxes. We will call the fluxes forming the complete set obtained in this way *generalised fluxes*. This approach was first followed in refs [145, 146]. For a complete review of supergravity models induced by generalised fluxes in the  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times \mathbb{Z}_2$  orbifold, we recommend refs [126, 147].

An STU-model enjoys a global symmetry of the form

$$G_0 = \mathrm{SL}(2)_S \times \mathrm{SL}(2)_T \times \mathrm{SL}(2)_U , \qquad (3.43)$$

where the first factor can be interpreted as S-duality, while the rest generates a combination of S- and T-dualities. Note that the supergravity theory has the full continuous symmetry, whereas when all quantum corrections are included in string theory the above groups are broken into discrete  $SL(2,\mathbb{Z})$  factors (see table 1.2).

As we already saw in chapter 1, the general  $\Lambda = \begin{pmatrix} a & b \\ c & d \end{pmatrix} \in \mathrm{SL}(2)_S$  act on the axiodilaton S as

$$S \longmapsto \frac{aS+b}{cS+d} \quad , \tag{3.44}$$

and the same do  $SL(2)_T$  and  $SL(2)_U$  on T and U, respectively. In order for the effective theory to be invariant under (3.44), the superpotential W needs to transform as

$$W(S) \longmapsto \frac{1}{cS+d}W(S)$$
 . (3.45)

This fact implies that the superpotential couplings (*i.e.* the fluxes) must transform as well under  $SL(2)_S$  [24] and the same for T-dualities. In particular, all the fluxes are paired into irrep's of  $G_0$ . For instance,  $F_3$  and  $H_3$  have to transform as a doublet of  $SL(2)_S$ 

$$\left(\begin{array}{c}F_3\\H_3\end{array}\right) \longmapsto \left(\begin{array}{c}a&b\\c&d\end{array}\right) \left(\begin{array}{c}F_3\\H_3\end{array}\right) \quad . \tag{3.46}$$

As a consequence, the fully duality invariant superpotential must contain *all* the couplings up to linear in S and up to cubic in T and U.

Within the NS-NS sector, starting from H flux and following the chain in (3.40), one could in principle generate  $\omega$ , Q and R just as in the heterotic case. However, the orientifold projection only allows for non-vanishing Q flux. Towards the complete set of generalised fluxes, one finds the necessity of introducing the so-called P-flux building an S-duality doublet together with Q [145]. This completes the S-duality invariant set of fluxes which still admit a locally geometric description. The corresponding superpotential is given by

$$W^{\text{(loc. geom.)}} = (P_F + P_H S) + 3T (P_Q + P_P S) , \qquad (3.47)$$

with

$$P_F = a_0 - 3 a_1 U + 3 a_2 U^2 - a_3 U^3 , \qquad P_H = b_0 - 3 b_1 U + 3 b_2 U^2 - b_3 U^3 ,$$
  

$$P_Q = c_0 + C_1 U - C_2 U^2 - c_3 U^3 , \qquad P_P = d_0 + D_1 U - D_2 U^2 - d_3 U^3 ,$$
(3.48)

where, for the sake of convenience, we have introduced the flux combinations  $C_i \equiv 2 c_i - \tilde{c}_i$ ,  $D_i \equiv 2 d_i - \tilde{d}_i$  entering the superpotential, and hence the scalar potential and any other physical quantity.

Nevertheless, T-duality covariance requires yet new fluxes (called *primed fluxes* in ref. [146]) to complete all the STU polynomials. These fluxes do not have any interpretation even in the context of Generalised Geometry or Doubled Geometry, which were all naturally developed in the heterotic duality frame where these fluxes are absent.

The complete set of generalised fluxes is presented in tables 3.2 and 3.3 and the fully duality covariant induced superpotential W reads

$$W = (P_F + P_H S) + 3T(P_Q + P_P S) + 3T^2(P_{Q'} + P_{P'} S) + T^3(P_{F'} + P_{H'} S), \quad (3.49)$$

where the unprimed sector was defined in (3.48) and the primed sector is given by

$$P_{F'} = a'_{3} + 3 a'_{2} U + 3 a'_{1} U^{2} + a'_{0} U^{3} , \qquad P_{H'} = b'_{3} + 3 b'_{2} U + 3 b'_{1} U^{2} + b'_{0} U^{3} ,$$
  

$$P_{Q'} = -c'_{3} + C'_{2} U + C'_{1} U^{2} - c'_{0} U^{3} , \qquad P_{P'} = -d'_{3} + D'_{2} U + D'_{1} U^{2} - d'_{0} U^{3} ,$$
  
(3.50)

with  $C'_i \equiv 2 \, c'_i - \tilde{c}'_i$  and  $D'_i \equiv 2 \, d'_i - \tilde{d}'_i$ .

We will see in chapter 5 that a particular subset of all the theories described by the duality invariant superpotential (3.49) originate from a truncation of  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  supergravity.

couplings	Type IIB	Type IIA	fluxes
1	$F_{ijk}$	$F_{aibjck}$	$a_0$
U	$F_{ijc}$	$F_{aibj}$	$a_1$
$U^2$	$F_{ibc}$	$F_{ai}$	$a_2$
$U^3$	$F_{abc}$	$F_0$	$a_3$
S	$H_{ijk}$	$H_{ijk}$	$-b_{0}$
SU	$H_{ijc}$	$\omega_{ij}{}^c$	$-b_{1}$
$S U^2$	$H_{ibc}$	$Q_i{}^{bc}$	$-b_{2}$
$S U^3$	$H_{abc}$	$R^{abc}$	$-b_{3}$
Т	$Q_k{}^{ab}$	$H_{abk}$	$c_0$
T U	$Q_k{}^{aj} = Q_k{}^{ib} \ , \ Q_a{}^{bc}$	$\omega_{ka}{}^j = \omega_{bk}{}^i$ , $\omega_{bc}{}^a$	$c_1$ , $\tilde{c}_1$
$T U^2$	$Q_c{}^{ib} = Q_c{}^{aj} \ , \ Q_k{}^{ij}$	$Q_b{}^{ci} = Q_a{}^{jc} \ , \ Q_k{}^{ij}$	$c_2$ , $ ilde{c}_2$
$T U^3$	$Q_c{}^{ij}$	$R^{ijc}$	$c_3$
S T	$P_k{}^{ab}$		$-d_0$
STU	$P_k{}^{aj} = P_k{}^{ib} \ , \ P_a{}^{bc}$		$-d_1$ , $-\tilde{d}_1$
$STU^2$	$P_c{}^{ib} = P_c{}^{aj} \ , \ P_k{}^{ij}$		$-d_2$ , $-\tilde{d}_2$
$S T U^3$	$P_c^{\ ij}$		$-d_3$

Table 3.2: Mapping between unprimed fluxes and couplings in the superpotential both in type IIB with O3 and O7 and in type IIA with O6. The six internal directions depicted in figure 3.2 are split into "-" labelled by i = 1, 3, 5 and "|" labelled by a = 2, 4, 6. Note that the empty boxes in type IIA are related to the presence of dual fluxes analogous to the 'primed' notation in type IIB.

This will be the case whenever the couplings in W satisfy the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  QC required for the consistency of the gauging. On the other hand, from a stringy viewpoint, these QC should be interpreted as the requirement that all the supersymmetry-breaking objects (branes and dual branes) are absent.

# 3.4. T-duality Covariant Constructions

In the previous section we have seen that the existence of non-geometric fluxes was first conjectured in order for the low energy effective theory to be duality covariant and subsequently they turned out to be a crucial ingredient for dS extrema. Dualities are correctly encoded in the global symmetry of the underlying gauged supergravity in four dimensions [148]. In this sense, T-duality singles out the important role of half-maximal

couplings	Type IIB	Type IIA	fluxes
$T^3 U^3$	$F'^{ijk}$		$a'_0$
$T^3 U^2$	$F'^{ijc}$		$a'_1$
$T^3 U$	$F'^{ibc}$		$a'_2$
$T^3$	$F'^{abc}$		$a'_3$
$S T^3 U^3$	$H'^{ijk}$		$-b'_{0}$
$S T^3 U^2$	$H'^{ijc}$		$-b_1'$
$S T^3 U$	$H'^{ibc}$		$-b_2'$
$S T^3$	$H'^{abc}$		$-b'_3$
$T^2 U^3$	$Q'_{ab}^{\ k}$		$c_0'$
$T^2 U^2$	$Q'_{aj}^{\ \ k} = Q'_{ib}^{\ \ k} \ , \ Q'_{bc}^{\ \ a}$		$c_1'$ , $\tilde{c}_1'$
$T^2 U$	$Q'_{ib}{}^c = Q'_{aj}{}^c , \ Q'_{ij}{}^k$		$c_2'$ , $\tilde{c}_2'$
$T^2$	$Q'_{ij}{}^c$		$c_3'$
$S T^2 U^3$	$P'_{ab}{}^k$		$-d'_0$
$S T^2 U^2$	$P'_{aj}{}^{k} = P'_{ib}{}^{k}$ , $P'_{bc}{}^{a}$		$-d_1'$ , $-\tilde{d}_1'$
$S T^2 U$	$P'_{ib}{}^{c} = P'_{aj}{}^{c}, P'_{ij}{}^{k}$		$-d_2'$ , $-\tilde{d}_2'$
$ST^2$	$P'_{ij}{}^c$		$-d'_3$

Table 3.3: Mapping between primed fluxes and couplings in the superpotential. The conventions are the as in table 3.2 and again, just as there, the empty column should be filled in with extra dual fluxes.

supergravities, whereas, in order to supplement it with non-perturbative dualities to generate the full U-duality group, one has to consider maximal supergravity.

Concentrating in particular on T-duality [149, 150], different ways have been investigated in the literature in order to implement T-duality covariance at a more fundamental level in order to gain a better understanding of how non-geometric fluxes change the compactification prescription, thus appearing in the effective theory [151–153]. One direction to follow is Generalised Complex Geometry [127, 154, 155], in which the internal manifold is given a particular bundle structure in which the gauge fields now span the full Tduality group. Another possibility is that of doubling the internal coordinates [156–158] by supplementing them with the corresponding duals to winding modes and viewing a non-geometric flux background as something created by means of a twisted double torus compactification [159].

Recently, this second approach has been further developed into the so-called Double Field Theory (DFT) [160–163], which aims to promote T-duality to a fundamental sym-

metry even independently of whether spacetime directions are compact or not [164, 165]. This theory in 10+10 dimensions is formulated in terms of a generalised metric, whose action can be constructed to be fully O(10, 10) invariant. Moreover, there are some evidences that the gaugings of  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  supergravity might follow from DFT reductions [166–168]. This would provide a higher-dimensional origin for non-geometric flux backgrounds, even though the concrete construction leading to the most general background still needs to be accomplished.

### **Doubled Geometry**

Beyond conventional geometric string backgrounds consisting of a manifold equipped with a metric and gauge fields, one can consistently define string theory on a background in which all the local patches are geometric but these patches need to be glued together by special transition functions which include not only diffeomorphisms and gauge transformations, but also T-duality transformations [169]. Such an object describing non-geometric backgrounds is called T-fold and historically it represented the first T-duality covariant proposal for understanding non-geometric fluxes beyond the effective lower-dimensional supergravity description.

A T-fold can be introduced by means of the so-called *doubled formalism* [170] developed in the context of toroidal fibrations of the form  $U \times T^d \times \tilde{T}^d$ , where U is an open set in the internal manifold  $\mathcal{M}_6$ , whereas the doubled torus  $T^d \times \tilde{T}^d$  is the tangent space and is described by the internal coordinates  $y^m$  paired up with their corresponding winding coordinates  $\tilde{y}_m$  to give rise to the doubled coordinates  $\mathbb{Y}^M \equiv (y^m, \tilde{y}_m)$  transforming in the fundamental representation of O(d, d).

Let  $\{U_{\alpha}\}$  be an open cover of the internal manifold  $\mathcal{M}_6$ , *i.e.* a collection of open sets such that  $\mathcal{M}_6 = \bigcup_{\alpha} U_{\alpha}$ . Then a T-fold is constructed as the collection of patches  $U \times T^d$ , in each of which a metric  $g_{\alpha}$  and a two-form  $b_{\alpha}$  are well-defined and, on overlapping patches  $U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta}$ , they are glued together in the ordinary geometric way by means of diffeomorphisms and b-transformations. The rest of the geometric features of a T-fold lies in the moduli fields  $(g + b)_{mn}$  and in some  $U(1)^{2d}$  connections  $A_{\alpha}$  and  $\tilde{A}_{\alpha}$ . These objects are glued together over overlaps  $U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta}$  by transition functions in  $O(d, d) \times U(1)^{2d}$ .

A background defined in the above way turns out to be geometric whenever the structure group  $\Gamma_d$  reduces a subgroup of  $\operatorname{GL}(d)$ . In any other case, T-folds describe nongeometric backgrounds. The aforementioned construction can be recast in terms of a doubled fibration  $T^d \times \tilde{T}^d$ , in which  $O(d, d) \ltimes U(1)^{2d}$  acts geometrically. Given a doubled background, one has to perform a so-called *choice of polarisation* in order to reproject the tangent bundle of the internal space back to a single torus  $T^d$  by choosing d physical coordinates out of the 2d coordinates given by  $(y^m, \tilde{y}_m)$ . After fixing the O(d, d) metric in light-cone coordinates to be

$$\eta_{MN} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \mathbb{1}_d \\ \mathbb{1}_d & 0 \end{pmatrix} , \qquad (3.51)$$

one can introduce the so-called generalised metric  $\mathcal{H}_{MN}$  on such a doubled torus, which is a symmetric O(d, d) tensor defined as

$$\mathcal{H}_{MN} = \begin{pmatrix} g^{-1} & -g^{-1} b \\ b g^{-1} & g - b g^{-1} g \end{pmatrix} , \qquad (3.52)$$

where g and b are respectively the internal components of the metric and of the NS-NS two-form present in the theory. The introduction of the generalised metric allows one to describe the non-linear transformation of  $(g+b)_{mn}$  under O(d, d) by means of the tensorial transformation given by

$$\mathcal{H} \longmapsto \Lambda^T \mathcal{H} \Lambda , \qquad (3.53)$$

where  $\Lambda \in \mathcal{O}(d, d)$ .

#### Twisted Reductions on Doubled Tori

The doubled formalism has been used in the context of heterotic flux compactifications in order to produce effective supergravity descriptions including Q and R fluxes [158]. The dynamics can be formulated in terms of  $\mathcal{H}$  which describes the metric on the doubled torus

$$ds^2 = \mathcal{H}_{MN} \, d\mathbb{Y}^M \otimes d\mathbb{Y}^N \,. \tag{3.54}$$

In ref. [156] they considered reductions of O(d, d) invariant theories on a circle spanned by  $z \sim z + 1$  with the inclusion of an O(d, d) duality twist. Such twist is specified by an O(d, d) algebra element  $N^M{}_N$ , whose corresponding z-dependent group element is given by  $\exp(N z)$ . This duality twist reduction takes a (10 - d)-dimensional theory exhibiting a  $U(1)^{2d}$  gauge symmetry to a (9 - d)-dimensional theory with a non-abelian gauge symmetry. If we denote by  $\{T_M\}_{M=1,\dots,2d}$  the  $U(1)^{2d}$  generators, after the twisted reduction they get supplemented by two extra generators  $\{Z_z, X^z\}$  corresponding, respectively, to shits in z and b-transformations with one leg along the z direction. The new non-abelian gauge algebra of the lower-dimensional theory reads

$$[Z_z, T_M] = -N^N{}_M T_N \quad , \quad [T_M, T_N] = -N_{MN} X^z \quad , \tag{3.55}$$

where  $N_{MN} \equiv \eta_{MP} N^P{}_N = -N_{NM}$  all the other commutators vanish.

From the viewpoint of flux compactifications, the twist matrix N describes the following flux configuration

$$N^{M}{}_{N} = \begin{pmatrix} \omega_{zm}{}^{n} & Q_{z}{}^{mn} \\ H_{zmn} & -\omega_{zn}{}^{m} \end{pmatrix}$$
(3.56)



Figure 3.4: The set of generalised fluxes which are allowed in different duality frames. Please note that doubled geometry can only describe backgrounds containing purely NS-NS fluxes. This is the reason why only in heterotic compactifications doubled geometry and "non-geometry" happen to coincide (see remark in ref. [172]).

and it describes a locally geometric background. At this stage, a further T-duality bringing R flux into the game was only conjectured.

In ref. [159], instead, twisted doubled tori reductions à la Scherk and Schwarz (SS) have been considered in order to formally reproduce gaugings of half-maximal supergravity in D = 4. In this case, one can define the following set of left-invariant 1-forms (see  $\sigma^m$  in section 3.1)

$$\mathbb{E}^M \equiv U^M{}_N(\mathbb{Y}) \, d\mathbb{Y}^N \,, \tag{3.57}$$

where U represents the twist matrix depending on the doubled coordinates  $\mathbb{Y}^M \equiv (y^m, \tilde{y}_m)$ . These 1-forms satisfy

$$d\mathbb{E}^M = -\frac{1}{2} f_{NP}{}^M \mathbb{E}^N \wedge \mathbb{E}^P , \qquad (3.58)$$

for constant f. These constants can be seen as metric flux on a doubled space and they contain all the set of possible generalised fluxes according to the splitting of the fundamental O(6, 6) index M into upper and lower GL(6) indices. In ref. [159] some explicit example of U matrices are given which reproduce some particular heterotic backgrounds with non-geometric fluxes turned on. Further work in this direction can be found in ref. [171].

The concluding remark of this subsection is then precisely that, unlike in the heterotic case, compactifications on doubled twisted tori in different duality frames (*i.e.* reductions of other string theories with or without orientifolds), do not reproduce the same generalisation of geometric flux compactification suggested by the introduction of the first non-geometric fluxes. This difference is depicted in figure 3.4.

### Generalised Complex Geometry

Generalised Complex Geometry (GCG) is a formalism introduced in ref. [173] that interpolates between complex and symplectic manifolds. The basic idea is to treat tangent and cotangent space of the internal manifold  $\mathcal{M}_d$  on equal footing by merging them together into a new bundle structure whose elements are formal sums of tangent vectors and 1-forms

$$X + \xi \in T\mathcal{M}_d \oplus T^*\mathcal{M}_d \quad . \tag{3.59}$$

The physical relevance of this construction is to be found again in (non-)geometric flux compactifications since T-duality suggests that complex and symplectic geometry are each other's mirrors in string theory. Here we will only scketch some basic features of this formalism, but we indicate refs [174–177] as very interesting and complete reviews.

From a formal point of view, a generalised almost-complex structure on such a bundle is an endomorphism  $\mathcal{J}$  of  $T\mathcal{M}_d \oplus T^*\mathcal{M}_d$  that squares to  $-\mathbb{1}_{2d}$ , thus generalising the usual almost-complex structure on  $T\mathcal{M}_d$ . This generalised bundle amdits a natural metric  $\mathcal{I}$ defined by

$$\mathcal{I}(X+\xi,Y+\eta) \equiv \frac{1}{2} \left( \imath_Y \xi + \imath_X \eta \right) , \qquad (3.60)$$

where  $i_Y \xi \equiv Y^m \xi_m$ . In the coordinate basis  $(\partial_m, dx^m)$ , it turns out to be proportional to the light-cone metric

$$\mathcal{I} = \frac{1}{2} \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \mathbb{1}_d \\ \mathbb{1}_d & 0 \end{pmatrix} , \qquad (3.61)$$

which reduces the structure group to be O(d, d).

A generalised almost-complex structure  $\mathcal{J}$  is then a map

$$\mathcal{J} : T\mathcal{M}_d \oplus T^*\mathcal{M}_d \longrightarrow T\mathcal{M}_d \oplus T^*\mathcal{M}_d , \qquad (3.62)$$

such that

$$\mathcal{J}^2 = -\mathbb{1}_{2d} \text{ and } \mathcal{J}^T \mathcal{I} \mathcal{J} = \mathcal{I} .$$
 (3.63)

This further reduces the structure group to  $U(\frac{d}{2}, \frac{d}{2})$ .

Moreover, it turns out to be possible to define a generalisation of the Lie bracket, often called *Courant bracket*, in the following way

$$[X + \xi, Y + \eta]_C \equiv [X, Y] + \mathcal{L}_X \eta - \mathcal{L}_Y \xi - \frac{1}{2} d(i_X \eta - i_Y \xi) , \qquad (3.64)$$

where [, ] represent the ordinary Lie brackets and

$$\mathcal{L}_X \eta \equiv (X^m \,\partial_m \eta_n) \, dx^n + (\eta_n \,\partial_m X^n) \, dx^m \,. \tag{3.65}$$

The brackets defined in (3.64) are still anti-symmetric and admit a non-trivial automorphism defined by a closed two-form b

$$e^{b}(X + \xi) \equiv X + \xi + \imath_{X}b$$
. (3.66)

This could be physically interpreted as a transformation of the b-field in a string background in the more general case in which b is not closed anymore.

The Courant bracket defines a set of integrability conditions for  $\mathcal{J}$ , which are differential constraints that  $\mathcal{J}$  has to satisfy together with the algebraic ones given in (3.63) in order to be called a generalised complex structure.

### G Structures and Flux Compactifications

The formalism of GCG has been used in the literature [117, 178, 179] to study generalised flux compactifications preserving *e.g.*  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  supersymmetry in four dimensions. These analyses have been carried out by using the language of *G* structures, with particular relevance of SU(3) structures in type IIA compactifications [136] and SU(2) structures in type IIB compactifications [139].

Whenever it is possible to have two commuting almost complex structures whose product defines a positive-definite metric on  $T\mathcal{M}_d \oplus T^*\mathcal{M}_d$ , the structure group is broken to the compact group [117]  $\mathrm{U}(\frac{d}{2}) \times \mathrm{U}(\frac{d}{2})$ . It has been shown that a  $\mathrm{U}(\frac{d}{2}) \times \mathrm{U}(\frac{d}{2})$  automatically provides a metric and a *b*-field through the natural T-duality covariant combination which is known as the generalised metric in DFT.

Specifying ourselves to the case d = 6, one finds that the structure group is in fact further restricted to SU(3) × SU(3). By making use of the mapping between spinors and polyforms, it is possible to construct the objects which define the geometry of the manifold in terms of two so-called *pure spinors*  $\Phi_+$  and  $\Phi_-$ . These can be in turn rewritten as bilinears of SO(d) spinors. Pure spinors are never vanishing and globally defined SO(d, d) spinors  $\Phi$  mapped to bilinears  $\eta_1 \otimes \eta_2^{\dagger}$  such that

$$\overline{\eta}_1 \gamma^{m_1 \cdots m_k} \eta_2 = 0 \tag{3.67}$$

for any  $k \leq d/2$ . This definition turns out to be equivalent [180] to the one given in ref. [177] in terms of Dirac structures.

For SU(3) structures, these are a real (1, 1)-type tensor J and a holomorphic (3, 0)-type tensor  $\Omega$  such that

$$J \wedge \Omega = 0$$
 and  $i\Omega \wedge \overline{\Omega} = \frac{4}{3}J^3$ , (3.68)

where now, in constrast with the case of a CY manifold (*i.e.* Kähler manifold with SU(3) holonomy), J and  $\Omega$  do *not* need to be closed in general. J and  $\Omega$  in (3.68) are given in terms of the above pure spinors by

$$\Phi_{+} = \frac{1}{8} e^{-iJ} \quad \text{and} \quad \Phi_{-} = -\frac{i}{8} \Omega \quad .$$
(3.69)

Supersymmetry equations for a given  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  background can be written in terms of the spinors in (3.69) and subsequently, through the mapping between spinors and forms, one can rewrite those conditions in the language of *p*-forms, which are much easier to handle.
When analysing the supersymmetry equation of the following (warped) background

$$ds^{2} = e^{2A} \eta_{\mu\nu} dx^{\mu} dx^{\nu} + ds_{6}^{2} , \qquad (3.70)$$

one schematically finds

where  $\phi$  is the type IIA (IIB) dilaton and  $\Phi_1 = \Phi_+$  and  $\Phi_2 = \Phi_-$  for type IIA and vice versa for type IIB.

Another interesting bridge between GCG and (non-)geometric fluxes is represented by the possibility of reinterpreting the twisted Courant bracket defining the integrable generalised complex structure of the internal manifold as a gauge algebra of the compactified theory. Work in this direction has been done in refs [154, 181, 182]. In this sense, the generalised geometric structure of the internal manifold itself provides a local definition of the non-geometric NS-NS fluxes H,  $\omega$ , Q and R. In terms of the following gauge generators

$$\mathcal{X}^{a} \equiv \mathcal{A}^{a}{}_{m} dx^{m} + \mathcal{B}^{am} \partial_{m} \quad \text{and} \quad \mathcal{X}_{a} \equiv \mathcal{C}_{am} dx^{m} + \mathcal{D}_{a}{}^{m} \partial_{m} \quad , \qquad (3.72)$$

where  $\mathcal{A}, \mathcal{B}, \mathcal{C}$  and  $\mathcal{D}$  parametrise the full O(d, d), the flux-induced gauge algebra reads

$$\begin{bmatrix} \mathcal{X}_{a}, \mathcal{X}_{b} \end{bmatrix} = \omega_{ab}{}^{c} \mathcal{X}_{c} + H_{abc} \mathcal{X}^{c} ,$$
  

$$\begin{bmatrix} \mathcal{X}_{a}, \mathcal{X}^{b} \end{bmatrix} = -\omega_{ac}{}^{b} \mathcal{X}^{c} + Q_{a}{}^{bc} \mathcal{X}_{c} ,$$
  

$$\begin{bmatrix} \mathcal{X}^{a}, \mathcal{X}^{b} \end{bmatrix} = Q_{c}{}^{ab} \mathcal{X}^{c} + R^{abc} \mathcal{X}_{c} ,$$
(3.73)

where H,  $\omega$ , Q and R are given in terms of derivatives of O(d, d) gauge fields. Please note that these commutation relations exactly coincide with those ones given in (3.42).

### **Double Field Theory**

DFT is a recent proposal that promotes T-duality to a symmetry in field theory [160, 183], and is currently defined in terms of a background independent action [161, 162]. The theory is constructed on a double space [170], and its original version was created to describe the dynamics of closed strings on tori, the dual coordinates being associated to the winding modes of the strings. However, the background independent action allows for more general spaces, and SS compactifications of DFT were shown to formally reproduce the bosonic (electric) sector of half-maximal gauged supergravities [166, 167]. This already suggests its relation to non-geometric flux compactifications.

Detailed reviews of DFT can be found in refs [184, 185]. Here we will only provide a discussion of the minimal ingredients with the corresponding references to make contact with the results of the analysis of the following chapter. Many other interesting works on the subject towards the implementation of T-duality covariance can be found in refs [82, 84, 85, 155, 186–192].

As we saw in chapter 1, T-duality relates a string background on a  $T^d$  with radius R with the one on  $T^d$  with radius  $\alpha'/R$  via the non-compact duality group O(d, d). To give a short review of DFT, we will here follow the conventions of ref. [184]. Starting from the string theory world-sheet action given by

$$S = \int d^2 \sigma \, \mathcal{E}_{ij}(X) \, \partial_+ X^i \, \partial_- X^j \,, \qquad (3.74)$$

where + and - indicate light-come directions on the world-sheet and  $\mathcal{E}_{ij} \equiv (G_{ij} + B_{ij})$ , one can derive a linear fractional transformation on  $\mathcal{E}$ . If the starting background admits commuting isometries, such a transformation relates equivalent backgrounds. However, this cannot be viewed as a symmetry of the world-sheet theory, since it involves non-trivial transformations of the couplings.

From the string field theory viewpoint, this implies the appearence of winding modes in the spectrum in addition to momentum modes. Therefore, the natural step towards understanding T-duality at a more fundamental level, became that of geometrising it by doubling the spacetime [193] through the inclusion of "winding-type" coordinates  $\tilde{x}_i$ and allowing for novel spacetime rotation mixing ordinary coordinates with winding-type coordinates.

The low-energy spacetime action of the common sector of string theory

$$S = \int d^{10}x \sqrt{-g} e^{-2\phi} \left( R + 4 (\partial\phi)^2 - \frac{1}{12} |H|^2 \right), \qquad (3.75)$$

where  $H \equiv db$ , is not backgound independent, since the background  $\mathcal{E}$  appears explicitly and hence O(10, 10) is not an actual symmetry of (3.75).

Even though a background independent formulation of closed string theory is not known, recently such a construction has been performed for DFT. DFT is a field theory with manifest invariance under the O(10, 10) T-duality group, and therefore captures stringy features. The coordinates are combined to form fundamental vectors  $\mathbb{X}^M = (\tilde{x}_i, x^i)$ , containing 10 spacetime coordinates  $x^i$  and 10 dual coordinates  $\tilde{x}_i$ , i = 1, ..., 10. The field content is that of the NS-NS sector, but defined on a doubled space. The metric of the global symmetry group

$$\eta_{MN} = \begin{pmatrix} 0^{ij} & \delta^i{}_j \\ \delta_i{}^j & 0_{ij} \end{pmatrix}$$
(3.76)

raises and lowers the indices of all the O(10, 10) tensors, thus relating spacetime components to winding-type ones. On the other hand, the dilaton  $\phi$  is combined with the determinant of g in a T-invariant way  $e^{-2d} \equiv \sqrt{-g} e^{-2\phi}$ .

After introducing the following derivative opretors

$$\mathcal{D}_i \equiv \frac{\partial}{\partial x^i} - \mathcal{E}_{ik} \frac{\partial}{\partial \tilde{x}_k} \quad \text{and} \quad \bar{\mathcal{D}}_i \equiv \frac{\partial}{\partial x^i} + \mathcal{E}_{ik} \frac{\partial}{\partial \tilde{x}_k} \quad ,$$
 (3.77)

one is able to write down the following background independent action

$$S = \int d^{10}x \, d^{10}\tilde{x} \, e^{-2d} \left[ -\frac{1}{4} g^{ik} g^{jl} \mathcal{D}^p \mathcal{E}_{kl} \mathcal{D}_p \mathcal{E}_{ij} + \frac{1}{4} g^{kl} \left( \mathcal{D}^j \mathcal{E}_{ik} \mathcal{D}^i \mathcal{E}_{jl} + \bar{\mathcal{D}}^j \mathcal{E}_{ki} \bar{\mathcal{D}}^i \mathcal{E}_{lj} \right) + \left( \mathcal{D}^i d \, \bar{\mathcal{D}}^j \mathcal{E}_{ij} + \bar{\mathcal{D}}^i d \, \mathcal{D}^j \mathcal{E}_{ji} \right) \right].$$

$$(3.78)$$

The action (3.78) is invariant under

$$\mathcal{E} \longmapsto (a \mathcal{E} + b) (c \mathcal{E} + d)^{-1} \quad \text{and} \quad d \longmapsto d ,$$
 (3.79)

where  $\begin{pmatrix} a & b \\ c & d \end{pmatrix} \in O(10, 10)$ . Such a background independent action can be rewritten by making use of the generalised metric (see also definition in (3.52)), which is given in terms of the ordinary metric  $g_{ij}$  and the Kalb-Ramond field  $b_{ij}$  by the following symmetric element of O(d, d)

$$\mathcal{H}_{MN} = \begin{pmatrix} g^{ij} & -g^{ik} \, b_{kj} \\ b_{ik} \, g^{kj} & g_{ij} - b_{ik} \, g^{kl} \, b_{lj} \end{pmatrix} \,, \tag{3.80}$$

such that  $\mathcal{H}_{MP}\mathcal{H}^{PN} = \delta_M^N$ . In this formulation, the O(10, 10) invariant and background independent action [162] can be written as

$$S = \int d^{10}x \, d^{10}\tilde{x} \, e^{-2d} \left( \frac{1}{8} \mathcal{H}^{MN} \, \partial_M \mathcal{H}^{PQ} \, \partial_N \mathcal{H}_{PQ} - \frac{1}{2} \mathcal{H}^{MN} \, \partial_N \mathcal{H}^{PQ} \, \partial_Q \mathcal{H}_{MP} - 2 \, \partial_M d \, \partial_N \mathcal{H}^{MN} + 4 \, \mathcal{H}^{MN} \, \partial_M d \, \partial_N d \right).$$

$$(3.81)$$

The gauge invariance of DFT and closure of its gauge algebra gives rise to a set of constraints that restrict the coordinate dependence of the fields and gauge parameters. The original cubic formulation [160] turned out to require the so-called *Weak Constraint* (WC), which imposes

$$\partial_M \partial^M A = 0 , \qquad (3.82)$$

where A represents a field or a gauge parameter. This constraint was found to arise from the level-matching condition in the sigma model, which has to be imposed in the massless sector of closed string theory (see also chapter 1)

$$0 \stackrel{!}{=} L_0 - \overline{L}_0 = -p_i w^i , \qquad (3.83)$$

where  $p_i$  are the momenta and  $w^i$  the winding number of a given state in the spectrum.

The final background independent formulation, on the other hand, was found to require yet another more restrictive constraint [161], which was therefore called *Strong Constraint* (SC). This constraint not only requires the operator  $\partial_M \partial^M$  to annhibite fields and gauge parameters, but also any product of them.

Later on though, in ref. [168], a more general formulation of DFT was proposed in which gauge invariance does not necessarily imply the SC. The first remark made there is that the very first formulation of DFT with the WC – which was consistent up to cubic level – does not really make sense as a complete theory, since the WC is not gauge invariant. The only subcase which gives rise to a well-defined theory is DFT with the SC, which once solved, gives us back ten-dimensional supergravity. In general, though, one finds that gauge invariance and the closure of the twisted Courant brackets require a much more involved *slice constraint*, which even depends on several combinations of fields and gauge parameters and this makes it cumbersome to solve it in full generality.

A possible set of solutions to such a constraint is given by restricting the fields and gauge parameters to satisfy the SC. In such a situation, they can always be T-dualised to a frame in which the dependence on dual coordinates is cancelled. This restriction arises naturally in the context of toroidal compactifications. In such case, DFT provides an interesting framework in which ten-dimensional supergravity can be rotated to T-dual frames [151–153]. Different backgrounds violating the SC will be considered in the next chapter in the context of twisted reductions of DFT and we will see how these are related to non-geometric backgrounds in string theory.

# **Duality Orbits and Double Field Theory**

As we saw in the previous chapter, compactifications in duality covariant constructions such as GCG and DFT have proven to be suitable frameworks to reproduce gauged supergravities containing non-geometric fluxes. However, it is a priori unclear whether these approaches only provide a reformulation of old results, or also contain new physics. To address this question, we classify the T- and U-duality orbits of gaugings of (half-) maximal supergravities in dimensions seven and higher. It turns out that all orbits have a geometric supergravity origin in the maximal case, while there are non-geometric orbits in the half-maximal case. We show how the latter are obtained from compactifications of DFT. Some additional and technical material related to this chapter can be found in appendix A. Most of the results of this chapter were first obtained in refs [194, 195].

# 4.1. Why Duality Orbits?

In the context of half-maximal [100] and maximal [196] gauged supergravities, not only does supersymmetry tightly organise the ungauged theory, but also it strictly determines the set of possible deformations (*i.e.* gaugings). The development of the so-called embedding tensor formalism (see section 2.3) has enabled one to formally describe all the possible deformations in a single universal formulation, which therefore completely restores duality covariance. Unfortunately, not all the deformations have a clear higher-dimensional origin, in the sense that they can be obtained by means of a certain compactification of ten- or eleven-dimensional supergravity.

One of the most interesting open problems concerning flux compactifications is to reproduce, by means of a suitable flux configuration, a given lower-dimensional gauged supergravity theory. Although this was done in particular cases (see for example refs [125, 197]), an exhaustive analysis remains to be done. This is due to fact that, on the one hand we lack a classification of the possible gauging configurations allowed in gauged supergravities and, on the other hand, only a limited set of compactification scenarios are known. Typically, to go beyond the simplest setups one appeals to dualities. The paradigmatic example [24] starts by applying T-dualities to a simple toroidal background with a non-trivial two-form generating a single  $H_{abc}$  flux. By T-dualising this setup, one can construct a chain of T-dualities leading to new backgrounds (like twisted-tori or T-folds) and generating new (dual) fluxes, like the so-called  $Q_a^{bc}$  and  $R^{abc}$ . We saw in the

previous chapter that it is precisely by following duality covariance arguments in the lowerdimensional effective description that non-geometric fluxes were first introduced in order to explain the mismatch between particular flux compactifications and generic gauged supergravities. From the viewpoint of the lower-dimensional effective theory, it turns out that half-maximal and maximal gauged supergravities give descriptions which are explicitly covariant with respect to T- and U-duality respectively. This is schematically depicted in table 4.1, even though only restricted to the cases we will address in this chapter.

D	T-duality	U-duality
9	O(1, 1)	$\mathbb{R}^+ \times \mathrm{SL}(2)$
8	$O(2,2) = SL(2) \times SL(2)$	$\mathrm{SL}(2) \times \mathrm{SL}(3)$
7	O(3,3) = SL(4)	SL(5)

Table 4.1: The various T- and U-duality groups in D > 6. These turn out to coincide with the global symmetry groups of half-maximal and maximal supergravities respectively (see tables 2.6 and 2.7).

Here we would like to emphasise that all these (a priori) different T-duality connected flux configurations by definition lie in the same orbit of gaugings, and therefore give rise to the same lower-dimensional physics. In order to obtain a different gauged supergavity, one should consider more general configurations of fluxes, involving for example combinations of geometric and non-geometric fluxes, that can never be T-dualised to a frame in which the non-geometric fluxes are absent. For the sake of clarity, we depict this concept in figure 4.1. Unfortunately, the original background independent formulation of DFT introduced in the previous chapter requires the SC for consistency and gauge invariance. This was found to imply that every consistent background (*i.e.* satisfying the SC) can be rotated to a locally geometric one by means of an O(d, d) transformation [161]. In this scenario, DFT cannot possibly open up new T-duality orbits like orbit 1 in figure 4.1.

Subsequently, an indication has been given that gauge consistency of DFT does not need the WC and SC [168]. Following this direction, we could wonder whether relaxing these constraints can provide a higher-dimensional origin for all gaugings of extended supergravity through DFT. Our aim in the present work is to assess to what extent DFT can improve our description of non-geometric fluxes by giving a higher-dimensional origin to orbits which do not follow from standard supergravity compactifications. We will call such orbits of gaugings *non-geometric* (in figure 4.1 they are represented by orbit 1).

As a starting point for this investigation, we will address the problem in the context of maximal and half-maximal gauged supergravities in dimension seven and higher, where the global symmetry groups are small enough to allow for a general classification of orbits, without needing to consider truncated sectors. We will show that in the half-maximal



Figure 4.1: The space of flux configurations sliced into duality orbits (vertical lines). Moving along a given orbit corresponds to applying dualities to a certain flux configuration and hence it does not imply any physical changes in the lower-dimensional effective description. Geometric fluxes only constitute a subset of the full configuration space. Given an orbit, the physically relevant question is whether (orbit 2 between A and B) or not (orbit 1) this intersects the geometric subspace. We refer to a given point in an orbit as a representative.

supergravities in seven and higher dimensions, where the classifications of orbits can be done exhaustively, *all* the orbits (including geometric and non-geometric) admit an uplift to DFT, through SS [116] compactifications on appropriate backgrounds. We provide explicit backgrounds for every orbit, and discuss their (un)doubled nature. The result is that truly doubled DFT provides the appropriate framework to deal with orbits that cannot be obtained from supergravity. In contrast, in maximal supergravities in eight and higher dimensions, all orbits are geometric and hence can be obtained without resorting to DFT.

# 4.2. Twisted Reductions of DFT

While toroidal compactifications of DFT lead to half-maximal ungauged supergravities, SS compactifications on more general doubled spaces are effectively described by gauged supergravities like the ones we will analyse in the next sections. If the internal space is restricted in such a way that there always exists a frame without dual coordinate dependence, the only orbits allowed in the effective theory are those admitting representatives that can be obtained from compactifications of ten-dimensional supergravity. This is not the most general case, and we will show that some orbits require the compact space to be truly doubled, thus capturing information of both momentum and winding modes.

Recently in ref. [168], a new set of solutions to the constraints for DFT has been found.

For these solutions the internal dependence of the fields is not dynamical, but fixed. The constraints of DFT restrict the dynamical external space to be undoubled, but allows for a doubling of the internal coordinates as long as the QC (see section 2.3) for the gaugings are satisfied. Interestingly, these are exactly the constraints needed for consistency of gauged supergravity, so there is a priori no impediment to uplift any orbit to DFT in this situation. In fact, in the following sections we show that all the orbits in half-maximal D = 7.8 gauged supergravities can be reached from twisted double tori compactifications of DFT.

In the SS procedure described in section 3.1, the coordinates  $X^M$  are split into external directions X and compact internal Y coordinates. The former set contains pairs of O(D, D)dual coordinates, while the latter one contains pairs of O(n, n) dual coordinates, with d = D + n. This means that if a given coordinate is external (internal), its dual must also be external (internal), so the effective theory is formally a (gauged) DFT. The SS procedure is then defined in terms of a reduction ansatz, that specifies the dependence of the fields in (X, Y)

$$\mathcal{H}_{MN}(\mathbb{X},\mathbb{Y}) = U(\mathbb{Y})^{A}{}_{M} \ \widehat{\mathcal{H}}(\mathbb{X})_{AB} \ U(\mathbb{Y})^{B}{}_{N} \ , \qquad d(\mathbb{X},\mathbb{Y}) = \widehat{d}(\mathbb{X}) + \lambda(\mathbb{Y}) \ . \tag{4.1}$$

Here the hatted fields  $\widehat{\mathcal{H}}$  and  $\widehat{d}$  are the dynamical fields in the effective theory, parameterising perturbations around the background, which is defined by  $U(\mathbb{Y})$  and  $\lambda(\mathbb{Y})$ . The matrix U is referred to as the *twist matrix*, and must be an element of O(n, n). It contains a DFT T-duality index M, and another index A corresponding to the T-duality group of the effective theory. When DFT is evaluated on the reduction ansatz, the twists generate the gaugings of the effective theory

$$f_{ABC} = 3\eta_{D[A} (U^{-1})^{M}{}_{B} (U^{-1})^{N}{}_{C]} \partial_{M} U^{D}{}_{M} , \qquad (4.2)$$

$$\xi_A = \partial_M (U^{-1})^M{}_A - 2(U^{-1})^M{}_A \partial_M \lambda , \qquad (4.3)$$

where  $f_{ABC}$  and  $\xi_A$  build the generalised structure constants of the gauge group in the lower-dimensional theory. Note that these relations generalise eq. (3.10).

Although U and  $\lambda$  are  $\mathbb{Y}$  dependent quantities, the gaugings are forced to be constants in order to eliminate the  $\mathbb{Y}$  dependence from the lower-dimensional theory. When the external-internal splitting is performed, namely d = D+n, the dynamical fields are written in terms of their components which are a D-dimensional metric, a D-dimensional 2-form, 2n D-dimensional vectors and  $n^2$  scalars. These are the degrees of freedom of half-maximal supergravities. Since these fields are contracted with the gaugings, one must make sure that after the splitting the gaugings have vanishing Lorentzian indices, and this is achieved by stating that the twist matrix is only non-trivial in the internal directions. Therefore, although formally everything is covariantly written in terms of O(d, d) indices A, B, C, ...,the global symmetry group is actually broken to O(n, n). We will not explicitly show how this splitting takes place, and refer to [166] for more details. In this work, for the sake of simplicity, we will restrict to the case  $\xi_A = 0$ , which should be viewed as a constraint for  $\lambda$ . Also we will restrict to O(n, n) global symmetry groups, without additional vector fields.

There are two possible known ways to restrict the fields and gauge parameters in DFT, such that the action is gauge invariant and the gauge algebra closes. On the one hand, the so-called WC and SC can be imposed

$$\partial_M \partial^M A = 0$$
,  $\partial_M A \ \partial^M B = 0$ , (4.4)

where A and B generically denote products of (derivatives of) fields and gauge parameters. When this is the case, one can argue [161] that there is always a frame in which the fields do not depend on the dual coordinates. On the other hand, in the SS compactification scenario, it is enough to impose the WC and SC only on the external space (*i.e.*, on hatted quantities)

$$\partial_M \partial^M \widehat{A} = 0 , \qquad \partial_M \widehat{A} \ \partial^M \widehat{B} = 0 , \qquad (4.5)$$

and impose QC for the gaugings

$$f_{E[AB}f^{E}{}_{C]D} = 0. (4.6)$$

This second option is more natural for our purposes, since these constraints exactly coincide with those of half-maximal gauged supergravities<sup>1</sup> (which are undoubled theories in the external space, and contain gaugings satisfying the QC).

Notice that if a given U produces a solution to the QC, any T-dual U will also. Therefore, it is natural to define the notion of *twist orbits* as the sets of twist matrices connected through T-duality transformations. If a representative of a twist orbit generates a representative of an orbit of gaugings, one can claim that the twist orbit will generate the entire orbit of gaugings. Also, notice that if a twist matrix satisfies the WC and SC, any representative of its orbit will, so one can define the notions of undoubled and truly doubled twist orbits.

## Non-geometry VS weak and strong constraint violation

Any half-maximal supergravity can be uplifted to the maximal theory whenever the following constraint  $holds^2$ 

$$f_{ABC} f^{ABC} = 0 . aga{4.7}$$

This constraint plays the role of an orthogonality condition between geometric and nongeometric fluxes. Interestingly, the constraint (4.7) evaluated in terms of the twist matrix

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>We are working under the assumption that the structure constants not only specify the gauging, but all couplings of the theory. Reproducing the correct structure constants therefore implies reproducing the full theory correctly, as has been proven in D = 4 and D = 10 [166, 167, 190, 198].

 $<sup>^{2}</sup>D = 4$  half-maximal supergravity is slightly different because its global symmetry group features an extra SL(2) factor; for full details, see [199, 200].

U and  $\lambda$  can be rewritten as follows (by taking relations (4.2) and (4.3) into account)

$$f_{ABC} f^{ABC} = -3 \partial_D U^A{}_P \partial^D (U^{-1})^P{}_A - 24 \partial_D \lambda \partial^D \lambda + 24 \partial_D \partial^D \lambda .$$
(4.8)

The RHS of this equation is zero whenever the background defined by U and  $\lambda$  satisfies the WC and SC. This immediately implies that any background satisfying WC and SC defines a gauging which is upliftable to the maximal theory. Conversely, if an orbit of gaugings in half-maximal supergravity does not satisfy the extra constraint (4.7), the RHS of this equation must be non-vanishing, and then the WC and SC must be relaxed. In conclusion, the orbits of half-maximal supergravity that do not obey the QC of the maximal theory require truly doubled twist orbits, and are therefore genuinely non-geometric. This point provides a concrete criterion to label these orbits as non-geometric. Also, notice that these orbits will never be captured by non-geometric flux configurations obtained by T-dualising a geometric background<sup>3</sup>.

For the sake of clarity, let us briefly review the definitions that we use. A twist orbit is non-geometric if it doesn't satisfy the WC/SC, and geometric if it does. Therefore, the notion of geometry that we consider is local, and we will not worry about global issues (given that the twist matrix is taken to be an element of the global symmetry group, the transition functions between coordinate patches are automatically elements of O(n, n)). On the other hand an orbit of gaugings is geometric if it contains a representative that can be obtained from ten-dimensional supergravity (or equivalently from a geometric twist orbit), and it is non-geometric it does not satisfy the constraints of maximal supergravity.

We have now described all the necessary ingredients to formally relate dimensional reductions of DFT and the orbits of half-maximal gauged supergravities. In particular, in what follows we will:

- 1. Provide a classification of all the orbits of gaugings in maximal and half-maximal supergravities in  $D \ge 7$ .
- 2. Explore mechanisms to generate orbits of gaugings from twists, satisfying
  - $U(\mathbb{Y}) \in \mathcal{O}(n, n)$
  - Constant  $f_{ABC}$
  - $f_{E[AB}f^E{}_{C]D} = 0$
- 3. Show that in the half-maximal theories all the orbits of gaugings can be obtained from twist orbits in DFT.
- 4. Show that in the half-maximal theories the orbits that satisfy the QC of maximal supergravity admit a representative with a higher-dimensional supergravity origin.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>However, we would like to stress that, in general, it is not true that an orbit satisfying the QC constraints of maximal supergravity (4.7) is necessarily generated by an undoubled twist orbit. An example can be found at the end of section 4.

For these we provide concrete realisations in terms of unboubled backgrounds in DFT. Instead, the orbits that fail to satisfy (4.7) require, as we argued, truly doubled twist orbits for which we also provide concrete examples.

5. Show that there is a degeneracy in the space of twist orbits giving rise to the same orbit of gaugings. Interestingly, in some cases a given orbit can be obtained either from undoubled or truly doubled twist orbits.

In the next sections we will classify all the orbits in (half-)maximal  $D \ge 7$  supergravities, and provide the half-maximal ones with concrete uplifts to DFT, explicitly proving the above points.

## Parametrisation of the duality twists

Here we would like to introduce some notation that will turn out to be useful in the uplift of orbits to DFT. We start by noting the double internal coordinates as  $\mathbb{Y}^A = (\tilde{y}_a, y^a)$  with a = 1, ..., n. As we saw, the SS compactification of DFT is defined by the twists  $U(\mathbb{Y})$  and  $\lambda(\mathbb{Y})$ . The duality twist  $U(\mathbb{Y})$  is not generic, but forced to be an element of O(n, n), so we should provide suitable parameterisations. One option is the *light-cone* parameterisation, where the metric of the (internal) global symmetry group is taken to be of the form

$$\eta_{AB} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \mathbb{1}_n \\ \mathbb{1}_n & 0 \end{pmatrix} \ . \tag{4.9}$$

The most general form of the twist matrix is then given by

$$U(\mathbb{Y}) = \begin{pmatrix} e & 0\\ 0 & e^{-T} \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \mathbb{1}_n & 0\\ -B & \mathbb{1}_n \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \mathbb{1}_n & \beta\\ 0 & \mathbb{1}_n \end{pmatrix} , \qquad (4.10)$$

with  $e \in \operatorname{GL}(n)$  and B and  $\beta$  are generic  $n \times n$  antisymmetric matrices. When  $\beta = 0$ ,  $e = e(y^a)$  and  $B = B(y^a)$ , the matrix e can be interpreted as a *n*-dimensional internal vielbein and B as a background 2-form for the *n*-dimensional internal Kalb-Ramond field b. Whenever the background is of this form, we will refer to it as geometric (notice that this still does not determine completely the background, which receives deformations from scalar fluctuations). In this case the gaugings take the simple form

$$f_{abc} = 3(e^{-1})^{\alpha}{}_{[a}(e^{-1})^{\beta}{}_{b}(e^{-1})^{\gamma}{}_{c]}\partial_{[\alpha}B_{\beta\gamma]} ,$$
  

$$f^{a}{}_{bc} = 2(e^{-1})^{\beta}{}_{[b}(e^{-1})^{\gamma}{}_{c]}\partial_{\beta}e^{a}{}_{\gamma} ,$$
  

$$f^{ab}{}_{c} = f^{abc} = 0 .$$
(4.11)

If we also turn on a  $\beta(y^a)$ , the relation of e, B and  $\beta$  with the internal g and b is less trivial, and typically the background will be globally well defined up to O(n, n) transformations mixing the metric and the two-form (this is typically called a T-fold). In this case, we refer to the background as locally geometric but globally non-geometric, and

this situation formally allows for non-vanishing  $f^{ab}{}_{c}$  and  $f^{abc}$ . Finally, if the twist matrix is a function of  $\tilde{y}_{a}$ , we refer to the background as locally non-geometric. Notice however, that if it satisfies the WC and SC, one would always be able to rotate it to a frame in which it is locally geometric, and would therefore belong to an undoubled orbit.

Alternatively, one could also define the *cartesian* parametrisation of the twist matrix, by taking the metric of the (internal) global symmetry group to be of the form

$$\eta_{AB} = \begin{pmatrix} \mathbb{1}_n & 0\\ 0 & -\mathbb{1}_n \end{pmatrix} \ . \tag{4.12}$$

This formulation is related to the light-cone parametrisation through a SO(2n) transformation, that must also rotate the coordinates. In this case the relation between the components of the twist matrix and the internal g and b is non-trivial. We will consider the O(n, n) twist matrix to contain a smaller O(n - 1, n - 1) matrix in the directions  $(y^2, ..., y^n, \tilde{y}_2, ..., \tilde{y}_n)$  fibred over the flat directions  $(y^1, \tilde{y}_1)$ . We have seen that this typically leads to constant gaugings.

Of course these are not the most general parameterisations and ansatz, but they will serve our purposes of uplifting all the orbits of half-maximal supergravity to DFT. Interesting works on how to generate gaugings from twists are [159, 201].

# 4.3. U-duality Orbits of Maximal Supergravities

Following the previous discussion of DFT and its relevance for generating duality orbits, we turn to the actual classification of these. In particular, we start with orbits under U-duality of gaugings of maximal supergravity. Moreover, we will demonstrate that all such orbits do have a higher-dimensional supergravity origin.

Starting with the highest dimension for maximal supergravity, D = 11, no known deformation is possible here. Moreover, in D = 10 maximal supergravities, the only possible deformation occurs in what is known as massive IIA supergravity<sup>4</sup> [206]. It consists of a Stückelberg-like way of giving a mass to the 2-form  $B_2$ . Therefore, such a deformation cannot be interpreted as a gauging. The string theory origin of this so-called Romans' mass parameter is nowadays well understood as arising from D8-branes [207]. Furthermore, its DFT uplift has been constructed in ref. [208]. Naturally, the structure of possible orbits becomes richer when going to lower dimensions. In what follows we will perform the explicit classification in dimensions nine and eight.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>Throughout this chapter we will not consider the trombone gaugings giving rise to theories without an action principle, as discussed in *e.g.* refs [202–205].

## Orbits and origin of the D = 9 maximal case

### Maximal D = 9 gauged supergravity

The maximal (ungauged) supergravity in D = 9 [209] can be obtained by reducing either massless type IIA or type IIB supergravity in ten dimensions on a circle. The global symmetry group of this theory is

$$G_0 = \mathbb{R}^+ \times \mathrm{SL}(2)$$
.

Note that  $G_0$  is the global symmetry of the action and hence it is realised off-shell, whereas the on-shell symmetry has an extra  $\mathbb{R}^+$  with respect to which the Lagrangian has a nontrivial scaling weight. This is normally referred to as the *trombone symmetry*. As a consequence, the on-shell symmetry contains three independent rescalings [88,203], which we summarise in table 4.2. The full field content consists of the following objects which

ID	$e_{\mu}^{a}$	$A_{\mu}$	$A_{\mu}{}^1$	$A_{\mu}^{2}$	$B_{\mu\nu}{}^1$	$B_{\mu\nu}{}^2$	$C_{\mu\nu\rho}$	$e^{\varphi}$	χ	$e^{\phi}$	$\psi_{\mu}$	$\lambda, ilde\lambda$	$\mathcal{L}$
α	$\frac{9}{7}$	3	0	0	3	3	3	$\frac{6}{\sqrt{7}}$	0	0	$\frac{9}{14}$	$-\frac{9}{14}$	9
β	0	$\frac{1}{2}$	$-\frac{3}{4}$	0	$-\frac{1}{4}$	$\frac{1}{2}$	$-\frac{1}{4}$	$\frac{\sqrt{7}}{4}$	$-\frac{3}{4}$	$\frac{3}{4}$	0	0	0
$\gamma$	0	0	1	-1	1	-1	0	0	2	-2	0	0	0
δ	$\frac{8}{7}$	0	2	2	2	2	4	$-\frac{4}{\sqrt{7}}$	0	0	$\frac{4}{7}$	$-\frac{4}{7}$	8

Table 4.2: The scaling weights of the nine-dimensional fields. As already anticipated, only three rescalings are independent since they are subject to the following constraint:  $8\alpha - 48\beta - 18\gamma - 9\delta = 0$ . As the scaling weight of the Lagrangian  $\mathcal{L}$  shows,  $\beta$  and  $\gamma$  belong to the off-shell symmetries, whereas  $\alpha$  and  $\delta$  can be combined into a trombone symmetry and an off-shell symmetry.

arrange themselves into irrep's of  $\mathbb{R}^+ \times \mathrm{SL}(2)$ :

9D: 
$$\underbrace{e_{\mu}{}^{a}, A_{\mu}, A_{\mu}{}^{i}, B_{\mu\nu}{}^{i}, C_{\mu\nu\rho}, \varphi, \tau = \chi + i e^{-\phi}}_{\text{bosonic dof's}}; \underbrace{\psi_{\mu}, \lambda, \tilde{\lambda}}_{\text{fermionic dof's}}, \quad (4.13)$$

where  $\mu, \nu, \cdots$  denote nine-dimensional curved spacetime,  $a, b, \cdots$  nine-dimensional flat spacetime and  $i, j, \cdots$  fundamental SL(2) indices respectively.

The general deformations of this theory have been studied in detail in ref. [99], where both embedding tensor deformations and gaugings of the trombone symmetry have been considered. For the present scope we shall restrict ourselves to the first ones. The latter ones would correspond to the additional mass parameters  $m_{\text{IIB}}$  and  $(m_{11}, m_{\text{IIA}})$  in refs [99, 203], which give rise to theories without an action principle.

The vectors of the theory  $\{A_{\mu}, A_{\mu}{}^{i}\}$  transform in the  $V' = \mathbf{1}_{(+4)} \oplus \mathbf{2}_{(-3)}$  of  $\mathbb{R}^{+} \times$ 

SL(2), where the  $\mathbb{R}^+$  scaling weights are included as well<sup>5</sup>. The resulting embedding tensor deformations live in the following tensor product

$$\mathfrak{g}_0 \otimes V = \mathbf{1}_{(-4)} \oplus 2 \cdot \mathbf{2}_{(+3)} \oplus \mathbf{3}_{(-4)} \oplus \mathbf{4}_{(+3)}.$$
 (4.14)

The LC projects out the  $\mathbf{4}_{(+3)}$ , the  $\mathbf{1}_{(-4)}$  and one copy of the  $\mathbf{2}_{(+3)}$  since they would give rise to inconsistent deformations. As a consequence, the consistent gaugings are parameterised by embedding tensor components in the  $\mathbf{2}_{(+3)} \oplus \mathbf{3}_{(-4)}$ . We will denote these allowed deformations by  $\theta^i$  and  $\kappa^{(ij)}$ .

The closure of the gauge algebra and the antisymmetry of the brackets impose the following QC

$$\epsilon_{ij}\,\theta^i\,\kappa^{jk} = 0\,, \qquad \mathbf{2}_{(-1)} \tag{4.15}$$

$$\theta^{(i} \kappa^{jk)} = 0. \qquad \mathbf{4}_{(-1)} \tag{4.16}$$

# The $\mathbb{R}^+ \times \mathbf{SL}(2)$ orbits of solutions to the QC

The QC (4.15) and (4.16) turns out to be very simple to solve; after finding all the solutions, we studied the duality orbits, *i.e.* classes of those solutions which are connected via a duality transformation. The resulting orbits of consistent gaugings in this case are presented in table 4.3.

ID	$ heta^i$	$\kappa^{ij}$	gauging
1		$\operatorname{diag}(1,1)$	SO(2)
2	(0,0)	$\operatorname{diag}(1,-1)$	SO(1,1)
3		$\operatorname{diag}(1,0)$	$\mathbb{R}^+_\gamma$
4	(1, 0)	$\operatorname{diag}(0,0)$	$\mathbb{R}^+_{eta}$

Table 4.3: All the U-duality orbits of consistent gaugings in maximal supergravity in D = 9. For each of them, the simplest representative is given. The subscripts  $\beta$  and  $\gamma$  refer to the rescalings summarised in table 4.2.

#### Higher-dimensional geometric origin

The four different orbits of maximal D = 9 theory have the following higher-dimensional origin in terms of geometric compactifications [210]:

 Orbits 1 – 3: These come from reductions of type IIB supergravity on a circle with an SL(2) twist.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>The  $\mathbb{R}^+$  factor in the global symmetry is precisely the combination  $\left(\frac{4}{3}\alpha - \frac{3}{2}\delta\right)$  of the different rescalings introduced in ref. [203].

Orbit 4: This can be obtained from a reduction of type IIA supergravity on a circle with the inclusion of an R<sup>+</sup><sub>β</sub> twist.

### Orbits and origin of the D = 8 maximal case

### Maximal D = 8 gauged supergravity

The maximal (ungauged) supergravity in D = 8 [109] can be obtained by reducing eleven-dimensional supergravity on a  $T^3$ . The global symmetry group of this theory is

$$G_0 = \operatorname{SL}(2) \times \operatorname{SL}(3) \ .$$

The full field content consists of the following objects which arrange themselves into irrep's of  $SL(2) \times SL(3)$ :

8D: 
$$\underbrace{e_{\mu}^{\ a}, A_{\mu}^{\ \alpha m}, B_{\mu\nu m}, C_{\mu\nu\rho}, L_{m}^{\ I}, \phi, \chi}_{\text{bosonic dof's}}; \underbrace{\psi_{\mu}, \chi_{I}}_{\text{fermionic dof's}}, \quad (4.17)$$

where  $\mu, \nu, \cdots$  denote eight-dimensional curved spacetime,  $a, b, \cdots$  eight-dimensional flat spacetime,  $m, n, \cdots$  fundamental SL(3),  $I, J, \cdots$  fundamental SO(3) and  $\alpha, \beta, \cdots$  fundamental SL(2) indices respectively. The six vector fields  $A_{\mu}^{\alpha m}$  in (4.17) transform in the  $V' = (\mathbf{2}, \mathbf{3}')$ . There are eleven group generators, which can be expressed in the adjoint representation  $\mathfrak{g}_0$ .

The embedding tensor  $\Theta$  then lives in the representation  $\mathfrak{g}_0 \otimes V$ , which can be decomposed into irreducible representations as

$$\mathfrak{g}_0 \otimes V = 2 \cdot (\mathbf{2}, \mathbf{3}) \oplus (\mathbf{2}, \mathbf{6}') \oplus (\mathbf{2}, \mathbf{15}) \oplus (\mathbf{4}, \mathbf{3}) .$$

$$(4.18)$$

The LC restricts the embedding tensor to the  $(\mathbf{2}, \mathbf{3}) \oplus (\mathbf{2}, \mathbf{6}')$  [93]. It is worth noticing that there are two copies of the  $(\mathbf{2}, \mathbf{3})$  irrep in the above composition; the LC imposes a relation between them [148]. This shows that, for consistency, gauging some SL(2) generators implies the necessity of gauging some SL(3) generators as well. Let us denote the allowed embedding tensor irrep's by  $\xi_{\alpha m}$  and  $f_{\alpha}^{(mn)}$  respectively.

The QC then read [194, 211]

$$\epsilon^{\alpha\beta}\xi_{\alpha p}\xi_{\beta q} = 0 , \qquad (\mathbf{1},\mathbf{3}') \qquad (4.19)$$

$$f_{(\alpha}{}^{np}\xi_{\beta)p} = 0 , \qquad (\mathbf{3},\mathbf{3}') \qquad (4.20)$$

$$\epsilon^{\alpha\beta} \left( \epsilon_{mqr} f_{\alpha}{}^{qn} f_{\beta}{}^{rp} + f_{\alpha}{}^{np} \xi_{\beta m} \right) = 0 . \qquad \left( \mathbf{1}, \mathbf{3}' \right) \oplus \left( \mathbf{1}, \mathbf{15} \right)$$
(4.21)

Any solution to the QC (4.19), (4.20) and (4.21) specifies a consistent gauging of a subgroup of  $SL(2) \times SL(3)$  where the corresponding generators are given by

$$(X_{\alpha m})_{\beta}{}^{\gamma} = \delta^{\gamma}_{\alpha} \xi_{\beta m} - \frac{1}{2} \delta^{\gamma}_{\beta} \xi_{\alpha m} , \qquad (4.22)$$

$$(X_{\alpha m})_n^p = \epsilon_{mnq} f_\alpha^{qp} - \frac{3}{4} \left( \delta_m^p \xi_{\alpha n} - \frac{1}{3} \delta_n^p \xi_{\alpha m} \right) . \tag{4.23}$$

### The $SL(2) \times SL(3)$ orbits of solutions to the QC

We exploited an algebraic geometry tool called the Gianni-Trager-Zacharias (GTZ) algorithm [212]. This algorithm has been computationally implemented by the SINGULAR project [213] and it consists in the primary decomposition of ideals of polynomials (see chapter 5 for more details). After finding all the solutions to the QC by means of the algorithm mentioned above, one has to group together all the solutions which are connected through a duality transformation, thus obtaining a classification of such solutions in terms of duality orbits. The resulting orbits of consistent gaugings<sup>6</sup> in this case are presented in table 4.4.

ID	$f_+{}^{mn}$	$f_{-}^{mn}$	$\xi_{+m}$	$\xi_{-m}$	gauging
1	$\operatorname{diag}(1,1,1)$				SO(3)
2	diag(1, 1, -1)				SO(2,1)
3	$\operatorname{diag}(1,1,0)$	diag $(0,0,0)$	(0, 0, 0)	(0, 0, 0)	ISO(2)
4	$\operatorname{diag}(1,-1,0)$				ISO(1,1)
5	$\operatorname{diag}(1,0,0)$				$\mathrm{CSO}(1,0,2)$
6	$\operatorname{diag}(0,0,0)$	$\operatorname{diag}(0,0,0)$	(1, 0, 0)	(0, 0, 0)	$\mathrm{Solv}_2  imes \mathrm{Solv}_3$
7	$\operatorname{diag}(1,1,0)$				
8	$\operatorname{diag}(1,-1,0)$	$\operatorname{diag}(0,0,0)$	(0, 0, 1)	(0,0,0)	$\mathrm{Solv}_2  imes \mathrm{Solv}_3$
9	$\operatorname{diag}(1,0,0)$				
10	diag(1, -1, 0)	$\left(\begin{array}{rrrr} 1 & 1 & 0 \\ 1 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{array}\right)$	$\frac{2}{9}(0,0,1)$	(0, 0, 0)	$\operatorname{Solv}_2 \times \operatorname{SO}(2) \ltimes \operatorname{Nil}_3(2)$

Table 4.4: All the U-duality orbits of consistent gaugings in maximal supergravity in D = 8. For each of them, the simplest representative is given. We denote by  $Solv_2 \subset SL(2)$  and  $Solv_3 \subset SL(3)$  a solvable algebra of dimension 2 and 3 respectively. To be more precise,  $Solv_2$  identifies the Borel subgroup of SL(2) consisting of  $2 \times 2$  upper-triangular matrices.  $Solv_3$ , instead, is a Bianchi type V algebra.

### Higher-dimensional geometric origin

Orbits 1 – 5: These stem from reductions of eleven-dimensional supergravity on a three-dimensional group manifold of type A in the Bianchi classification [214]. The special case in orbit 1 corresponds to a reduction over an SO(3) group manifold and it was already studied in ref. [109].

 $<sup>^{6}</sup>$ Recently, also the possible vacua of the different theories have been analysed [194]. As we will explain later in this section, it was found that only **orbit 3** has maximally symmetric vacua.

- Orbit 6: This can be obtained from a reduction of maximal nine-dimensional supergravity on a circle with the inclusion of an R<sup>+</sup> twist inside the global symmetry group.
- Orbits 7 − 9: These can come from the same reduction from D = 9 but upon inclusion of a more general ℝ<sup>+</sup> × SL(2) twist.
- Orbit 10: This orbit seems at first sight more complicated to be obtained from a dimensional reduction owing to its non-trivial SL(2) angles. Nevertheless, it turns out that one can land on this orbit by compactifying type IIB supergravity on a circle with an SL(2) twist and then further reducing on another circle with R<sup>+</sup> × SL(2) twist given by the residual little group leaving invariant the intermediate nine-dimensional deformation.

### Remarks on the D = 7 maximal case

The general deformations of the maximal theory in D = 7 are constructed and presented in full detail in ref. [96]. For the present aim we only summarise here a few relevant facts.

The global symmetry group of the theory is SL(5). The vector fields  $A_{\mu}{}^{MN} = A_{\mu}{}^{[MN]}$ transform in the **10'** of SL(5), where we denote by M a fundamental SL(5) index. The embedding tensor  $\Theta$  takes values in the following irreducible components

$$\mathbf{10} \otimes \mathbf{24} = \mathbf{10} \oplus \mathbf{15} \oplus \mathbf{40'} \oplus \mathbf{175}. \tag{4.24}$$

The LC restricts the embedding tensor to the  $15 \oplus 40'$ , which can be parameterised by the following objects

$$Y_{(MN)}$$
, and  $Z^{[MN],P}$  with  $Z^{[MN,P]} = 0$ . (4.25)

The generators of the gauge algebra can be written as follows

$$(X_{MN})_P^{\ Q} = \delta^Q_{[M} Y_{N]P} - 2 \epsilon_{MNPRS} Z^{RS,Q}, \qquad (4.26)$$

or, identically, if one wants to express them in the 10,

$$(X_{MN})_{PQ}^{RS} = 2 (X_{MN})_{[P}^{[R]} \delta_{Q]}^{S]}.$$
(4.27)

The closure of the gauge algebra and the antisymmetry of the brackets imply the following QC

$$Y_{MQ} Z^{QN,P} + 2 \epsilon_{MRSTU} Z^{RS,N} Z^{TU,P} = 0 , \qquad (4.28)$$

which have different irreducible pieces in the  $5' \oplus 45' \oplus 70'$ . Unfortunately, in this case, both the embedding tensor deformations and the QC reach a level of complexity that makes an exhaustive and general analysis difficult. Such analysis lies beyond the scope of our work.

### The Critical Points of Maximal D = 8 Supergravities

Before going to the discussion of T-duality orbits of half-maximal theories, we would like in this paragraph to schematically present the study of critical points of maximal eight-dimensional supergravities. To this end, we will briefly summarise the results of ref. [194] where the analysis of the scalar potential and its derivatives was preformed in full generality. The first result of the above reference, in fact, is the derivation of the scalar potential itself that we briefly sketch here. The scalar degrees of freedom present in (4.17) can rearranged into the following coset representatives

$$W_{\alpha\beta} = \begin{pmatrix} e^{-\phi} + \chi^2 e^{\phi} & \chi e^{\phi} \\ \chi e^{\phi} & e^{\phi} \end{pmatrix}, \qquad M_{mn} = L_m^{\ i} L_n^{\ j} \delta_{ij} . \tag{4.29}$$

of SL(2)/SO(2) and SL(3)/SO(3), respectively.

The gravity/scalar part of the action reads [215]

$$S = \frac{1}{16\pi G_8} \int d^8 x \ e \left( R + \frac{1}{4} \operatorname{Tr}(\partial M \ \partial M^{-1}) + \frac{1}{4} \operatorname{Tr}(\partial W \ \partial W^{-1}) \right), \qquad (4.30)$$

where e is the determinant of the vielbein. The full bosonic action, in addition to the terms in (4.30), contains kinetic terms for the vector fields, the two- and three-forms and finally Chern-Simons terms.

The most general ansatz for the scalar potential induced by the gauging, consists of the following terms

$$V = W^{\alpha\beta} \left[ f_{\alpha}{}^{mn} f_{\beta}{}^{pq} \left( a \, M_{mp} M_{nq} + b \, M_{mn} M_{pq} \right) + c \, \xi_{\alpha m} \xi_{\beta n} M^{mn} \right] , \qquad (4.31)$$

 $W^{\alpha\beta}$  and  $M^{mn}$  denote the inverse matrices of  $W_{\alpha\beta}$  and  $M_{mn}$  appearing in (4.29), and a, b and c are coefficients that are going to be determined. The way used for fixing these coefficients is to restrict them by means of the scalar potential in maximal D = 7 supergravity, which we have just presented above.

In addition to the embedding tensor deformations extensively described in the previous paragraph, we need to introduce the scalar sector and scalar potential of maximal D = 7supergravities. Such scalar sector is described by the SL(5)/SO(5) coset geometry (see table 2.6) parametrised by the symmetric matrix  $\mathcal{M}_{MN}$  with inverse  $\mathcal{M}^{MN}$ . This divides the isometry group of the scalar manifold SL(5) into unphysical scalar degrees of freedom (generating the adjoint representation of SO(5)) and physical scalar fields completing them to the **24**, *i.e.* the adjoint representation of SL(5). Maximal supersymmetry completely and uniquely determines the scalar potential to be of the form

$$V = \frac{1}{64} \left( 2\mathcal{M}^{MN} Y_{NP} \mathcal{M}^{PQ} Y_{QM} - (\mathcal{M}^{MN} Y_{MN})^2 \right) + Z^{MN,P} Z^{QR,S} \left( \mathcal{M}_{MQ} \mathcal{M}_{NR} \mathcal{M}_{PS} - \mathcal{M}_{MQ} \mathcal{M}_{NP} \mathcal{M}_{RS} \right).$$
(4.32)

Every gauging in D = 8 must be an at most six-dimensional subgroup of the global symmetry group  $SL(2) \times SL(3)$ . After dimensional reduction to D = 7, the global symmetry group gets enhanced with respect to what one would naively expect<sup>7</sup>; for this reason, one would certainly expect any consistent gauging of the eight-dimensional theory to be reduced to a consistent gauging of the seven-dimensional theory where the gauge group, though, undergoes an enlargement just in the same way as for the global symmetry group. This statement implies that the irreducible components of the embedding tensor in eight dimensions must be obtained as a truncation of the embedding tensor in D = 7. This implies the possibility of deriving the scalar potential of maximal D = 8 gauged supergravity from the expression of the seven-dimensional scalar potential given in (4.32), after understanding how the eight-dimensional degrees of freedom associated with internal symmetries sit inside SL(5) irrep's. To this end, we need the branching of some relevant irrep's of SL(5) with respect to irrep's of  $SL(2) \times SL(3)$ , which is a maximal subgroup thereof. The embedding turns out to be unique and it gives rise to the following decompositions

$$\mathbf{5} \longrightarrow (\mathbf{2},\mathbf{1}) \oplus (\mathbf{1},\mathbf{3}), \qquad (4.33)$$

$$\mathbf{15} \longrightarrow (\mathbf{1},\mathbf{6}) \oplus (\mathbf{2},\mathbf{3}) \oplus (\mathbf{3},\mathbf{1}), \qquad (4.34)$$

$$\mathbf{24} \quad \longrightarrow \quad (\mathbf{1},\mathbf{1}) \oplus (\mathbf{1},\mathbf{8}) \oplus (\mathbf{2},\mathbf{3}) \oplus (\mathbf{2},\mathbf{3}') \oplus (\mathbf{3},\mathbf{1}), \tag{4.35}$$

$$40' \longrightarrow (1,3') \oplus (1,8) \oplus (2,1) \oplus (2,6') \oplus (2,3) \oplus (3,3').$$
(4.36)

The decomposition (4.33) essentially tells that the fundamental SL(5) index M = 1, 2, 3, 4, 5goes into  $(\alpha; m)$ , where  $\alpha = +, -$  and m = 1, 2, 3 represent fundamental SL(2) and SL(3) indices respectively. The decomposition (4.35) tells us how the SL(2) × SL(3) scalar degrees of freedom (living in the  $(\mathbf{1}, \mathbf{8}) \oplus (\mathbf{3}, \mathbf{1})$ ) are embedded in the adjoint of SL(5). It is worth mentioning at this point that we are losing a Cartan generator in the branching procedure; such an abelian generator is realised as an extra  $\mathbb{R}^+$  factor corresponding to a dilaton in the seven-dimensional theory, with respect to which any eight-dimensional object should have a scaling weight which we are omitting. This extra scalar exactly accounts for the  $(\mathbf{1}, \mathbf{1})$  irrep appearing in (4.35). The truncation that we need consists then in switching off all the off-diagonal axionic excitations (spanning the  $(\mathbf{2}, \mathbf{3})$  and  $(\mathbf{2}, \mathbf{3}')$ terms in (4.35)), thus resulting in the following parametrisation

$$\mathcal{M}_{MN} = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{e^{3\sigma} W_{IJ} & 0}{0 & e^{-2\sigma} M_{mn}} \end{pmatrix}, \qquad (4.37)$$

where  $\sigma$  is the extra dilaton corresponding to  $\mathbb{R}^+$ , whereas  $W_{IJ}$  and  $M_{mn}$  parametrise the SL(2)/SO(2) and SL(3)/SO(3) cosets respectively. It has been checked explicitly that the scaling weights of all the terms in the D = 8 scalar potential with respect to the extra  $\mathbb{R}^+$  are all equal such that it is perfectly consistent to set  $\sigma = 0$  in the rest of our derivation,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>One would expect  $\mathbb{R}^+ \times SL(2) \times SL(3)$ , whereas it turns out to be enlarged to an SL(5).

since any other constant value can be seen as a change of normalisation of the potential energy in the Lagrangian.

The embedding tensor of the D = 8 theory is embedded as follows inside the one of D = 7 theory

$$Z^{\alpha m,n} = -Z^{m\alpha,n} = \frac{1}{4} \epsilon^{\alpha\beta} f_{\beta}{}^{mn} - \frac{1}{16} \epsilon^{mnp} \epsilon^{\alpha\beta} \xi_{\beta p} , \qquad (4.38)$$

$$Z^{mn,\alpha} = \frac{1}{8} \epsilon^{mnp} \epsilon^{\alpha\beta} \xi_{\beta p} , \qquad (4.39)$$

$$Y_{\alpha m} = Y_{m\alpha} = \xi_{\alpha m} . \tag{4.40}$$

One can check that substituting (4.38), (4.39) and (4.40) into the D = 7 quadratic constraints (4.28) exactly leads to the ones in D = 8 as shown in (4.19), (4.20) and (4.21).

One can finally apply the decomposition rules (4.37) and (4.38), (4.39) and (4.40) on the D = 7 scalar potential (4.32), so that the relative coefficients in (4.31) can be determined, and by taking the normalisation of the action (4.30) into account one can further fix the overall factor of (4.31). Then the D = 8 scalar potential is fully derived:

$$V = \frac{1}{2} W^{\alpha\beta} \left[ f_{\alpha}{}^{mn} f_{\beta}{}^{pq} \left( 2M_{mp}M_{nq} - M_{mn}M_{pq} \right) + \xi_{\alpha m} \xi_{\beta n} M^{mn} \right] .$$
(4.41)

In total there are 7 scalars for the coset  $\frac{SL(2)}{SO(2)} \times \frac{SL(3)}{SO(3)}$ . In (4.29) we already gave a parametrisation for the SL(2) scalars; now we also specify a parametrisation of the vielbein L appearing in (4.29) containing the information about the SL(3) scalars, which is given by

$$L_m^{\ i} = \begin{pmatrix} e^{-\phi_1} & \chi_1 e^{\frac{\phi_1 - \phi_2}{2}} & \chi_2 e^{\frac{\phi_1 + \phi_2}{2}} \\ 0 & e^{\frac{\phi_1 - \phi_2}{2}} & \chi_3 e^{\frac{\phi_1 + \phi_2}{2}} \\ 0 & 0 & e^{\frac{\phi_1 + \phi_2}{2}} \end{pmatrix} .$$
(4.42)

Subsequently, by substituting such a parametrisation into the scalar potential (4.41) and requiring that

$$\frac{\delta V}{\delta \text{ (scalars)}} = 0 , \qquad (4.43)$$

one obtains 7 equations which represent the extremality condition for the scalar potential. Since the full theory enjoys a global  $SL(2) \times SL(3)$  duality symmetry, one can choose to solve these equations in the origin of moduli space (setting all 7 scalars to zero<sup>8</sup>.). As we will explain in more detail in chapter 5, this can always be done without loss of generality by performing a non-compact duality transformation. This will translate the 7 equations of motion for the scalars into a set of 7 quadratic conditions in the embedding tensor components. Furthermore the quadratic constraints (4.19), (4.20) and (4.21) give another 30 equations in the embedding tensor components which need to be satisfied for the solution to be consistent. This set of 37 equations appears in the form an ideal consisting

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>This translates into  $W = \mathbb{1}_2$  and  $M = \mathbb{1}_3$ , from which it becomes manifest that the origin still presents a residual SO(2) × SO(3) invariance.

of homogeneous polynomial equations which can be solved for the components  $\xi_{\alpha m}$  and  $f_{\alpha}^{(mn)}$ .

As explained in the footnote 8, we still have compact duality transformations that we can use in order to simplify the general form of  $\xi$  and f without spoiling the choice of solving the equations of motion in the origin. For instance, we can make use of an SO(3) transformation in order to diagonalise  $f_{-}^{mn}$ , whereas for the moment we do not need to exploit SO(2) transformations.

By making again use of the GTZ algorythm [212] (see chapter 5), we find in the end only one  $SO(2) \times SO(3)$  orbit of solutions, in which the simplest representative is given by

$$f_{+}^{mn} = \begin{pmatrix} \lambda & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \lambda & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad f_{-}^{mn} = \xi_{+m} = \xi_{-m} = 0, \quad (4.44)$$

where  $\lambda$  represents an arbitrary real parameter, with V = 0 (Minkowski). This theory belongs to **orbit 1** in table 4.4, whereas *all* the other orbits of consistent theories listed there turn out to have *no* critical points.

The solutions given in (4.44) turn out to *always non-supersymmetric* and have the following mass spectrum

$$0 (\times 5), \qquad 8\lambda^2 (\times 2), \qquad (4.45)$$

where, though, at least the SL(2) dilaton  $\phi$  can never be stabilised at any higher-order level since it corresponds to the overall  $e^{\phi}$  behaviour typical of no-scale supergravities.

# 4.4. T-duality Orbits of Half-maximal Supergravities

After the previous section on maximal supergravities, we turn our attention to theories with half-maximal supersymmetry. In particular, in this section we will classify the orbits under T-duality of all gaugings of half-maximal supergravity. We will only consider the theories with duality groups  $\mathbb{R}^+ \times SO(d, d)$  in D = 10 - d, which places a restriction on the number of vector multiplets. For these theories we will classify all duality orbits, and find a number of non-geometric orbits. Furthermore, we demonstrate that DFT does yield a higher-dimensional origin for all of them.

Starting from D = 10 half-maximal supergravity without vector multiplets, it can be seen that there is no freedom to deform this theory, rendering this case trivial. In D = 9, instead, we have the possibility of performing an Abelian gauging inside  $\mathbb{R}^+ \times SO(1, 1)$ , which will depend on one deformation parameter. However, this is precisely the parameter that one expects to generate by means of a twisted reduction from D = 10. This immediately tells us that non-geometric fluxes do not yet appear in this theory. In order to find the first non-trivial case, we will have to consider the D = 8 case.

## Orbits and origin of the D = 8 half-maximal case

# Half-maximal D = 8 gauged supergravity

Half-maximal supergravity in D = 8 is related to the maximal theory analysed in the previous section by means of a  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  truncation. The action of such a  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  breaks  $SL(2) \times SL(3)$ into  $\mathbb{R}^+ \times SL(2) \times SL(2)$ , where  $SL(2) \times SL(2) = O(2,2)$  can be interpreted as the Tduality group in D = 8 as shown in table 4.1. The embedding of  $\mathbb{R}^+ \times SL(2)$  inside SL(3)is unique and it determines the following branching of the fundamental representation

$$egin{array}{rcl} {f 3} & \longrightarrow & {f 1}_{(+2)} \oplus {f 2}_{(-1)} \ , \ m & \longrightarrow & (ullet, i) \ , \end{array}$$

where the  $\mathbb{R}^+$  direction labeled by • is parity even, whereas *i* is parity odd, such as the other SL(2) index  $\alpha$ . In the following we will omit all the  $\mathbb{R}^+$  weights since they do not play any role in the truncation.

The embedding tensor of the maximal theory splits in the following way

$$\begin{array}{cccc} (\mathbf{2},\mathbf{3}) & \longrightarrow & (\mathbf{2},\mathbf{4}) \oplus (\mathbf{2},\mathbf{2}) \ , \\ (\mathbf{2},\mathbf{6}') & \longrightarrow & (\mathbf{2},\mathbf{4}) \oplus (\mathbf{2},\mathbf{2}) \oplus (\mathbf{2},\mathbf{3}) \ , \end{array}$$

where all the crossed irrep's are projected out because of  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  parity. This implies that the consistent embedding tensor deformations of the half-maximal theory can be described by two objects which are doublets with respect to both SL(2)'s. Let us denote them by  $a_{\alpha i}$  and  $b_{\alpha i}$ . This statement is in perfect agreement with the Kac-Moody analysis performed in ref. [78]. The explicit way of embedding  $a_{\alpha i}$  and  $b_{\alpha i}$  inside  $\xi_{\alpha m}$  and  $f_{\alpha}^{mn}$  is given by

$$f_{\alpha}^{i\bullet} = f_{\alpha}^{\bullet i} = \epsilon^{ij} a_{\alpha j} , \qquad (4.46)$$

$$\xi_{\alpha i} = 4 b_{\alpha i} . \tag{4.47}$$

The QC given in (4.19), (4.20) and (4.21) are decomposed according to the following branching

As a consequence, one expects the set of  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  even QC to consist of 3 singlets, a (3, 1) and 2 copies of the (1, 3). By plugging (4.46) and (4.47) into (4.19), (4.20) and (4.21), one finds

$$\epsilon^{\alpha\beta} \epsilon^{ij} b_{\alpha i} b_{\beta j} = 0 , \qquad (\mathbf{1}, \mathbf{1}) \qquad (4.48)$$

$$\epsilon^{\alpha\beta} \epsilon^{ij} a_{\alpha i} b_{\beta j} = 0 , \qquad (1,1) \qquad (4.49)$$

$$\epsilon^{\alpha\beta} \epsilon^{ij} a_{\alpha i} a_{\beta j} = 0 , \qquad (\mathbf{1}, \mathbf{1}) \qquad (4.50)$$

$$\epsilon^{ij} a_{(\alpha i} b_{\beta)j} = 0, \qquad (3,1)$$
(4.51)

$$\epsilon^{\alpha\beta} a_{\alpha(i} b_{\beta j)} = 0 . \qquad (\mathbf{1}, \mathbf{3}) \qquad (4.52)$$

With respect to what we expected from group theory, we seem to be finding a (1,3) less amongst the even QC. This could be due to the fact that  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  even QC can be sourced by quadratic expressions in the odd embedding tensor components that we truncated away. After the procedure of turning off all of them, the two (1,3)'s probably collapse to the same constraint or one of them vanishes directly.

The above set of QC characterises the consistent gaugings of the half-maximal theory which are liftable to the maximal theory, and hence they are more restrictive than the pure consistency requirements of the half-maximal theory. In order to single out only these we need to write down the expression of the gauge generators and impose the closure of the algebra. The gauge generators in the (2, 2) read

$$(X_{\alpha i})_{\beta j}{}^{\gamma k} = \frac{1}{2} \,\delta^{\gamma}_{\beta} \,\epsilon_{ij} \,\epsilon^{kl} \,a_{\alpha l} + \,\delta^{\gamma}_{\alpha} \,\delta^{k}_{j} \,b_{\beta i} - \frac{3}{2} \,\delta^{\gamma}_{\beta} \,\delta^{k}_{i} \,b_{\alpha j} + \frac{1}{2} \,\delta^{\gamma}_{\beta} \,\delta^{k}_{j} \,b_{\alpha i} + \,\epsilon_{\alpha\beta} \,\epsilon^{\gamma\delta} \,\delta^{k}_{j} \,b_{\delta i} \,. \tag{4.53}$$

The closure of the algebra generated by (4.53) implies the following QC

$$\epsilon^{\alpha\beta} \epsilon^{ij} \left( a_{\alpha i} \, a_{\beta j} - b_{\alpha i} \, b_{\beta j} \right) = 0 , \qquad (\mathbf{1}, \mathbf{1})$$

$$\epsilon^{\alpha\beta} \epsilon^{ij} \left( a_{\alpha i} b_{\beta j} + b_{\alpha i} b_{\beta j} \right) = 0 , \qquad (\mathbf{1}, \mathbf{1})$$

$$(4.55)$$

$$\epsilon^{ij} a_{(\alpha i} b_{\beta)j} = 0 , \qquad (\mathbf{3}, \mathbf{1}) \qquad (4.56)$$

$$\epsilon^{\alpha\beta} a_{\alpha(i} b_{\beta j)} = 0 . \qquad (\mathbf{1}, \mathbf{3}) \qquad (4.57)$$

To facilitate the mapping of gaugings  $a_{\alpha i}$  and  $b_{\alpha i}$  with the more familiar  $f_{ABC}$  and  $\xi_A$  in the DFT language, we have written a special section in the appendix A.2. The mapping is explicitly given in (A.16).

### The O(2,2) orbits of solutions to the QC

After solving the QC given in (4.54), (4.55), (4.56) and (4.57) again with the aid of SINGULAR, we find a 1-parameter family of T-duality orbits plus two discrete ones. The results are all collected in table 4.5.

ID	$a_{lpha i}$	$b_{lpha i}$	gauging
1	diag $(\cos \alpha, 0)$	$\operatorname{diag}(\sin lpha, 0)$	$Solv_2 \times SO(1,1)$
2	$\operatorname{diag}(1,1)$	$\operatorname{diag}(-1,-1)$	$SL(2) \times SO(1,1)$
3	$\operatorname{diag}(1,-1)$	$\operatorname{diag}(-1,1)$	

Table 4.5: All the T-duality orbits of consistent gaugings in half-maximal supergravity in D = 8. For each of them, the simplest representative is given. Solv<sub>2</sub> refers again to the solvable subgroup of SL(2) as already explained in the caption of table 4.4.

### Higher-dimensional geometric origin

The possible higher-dimensional origin of the three different orbits is as follows:

- Orbit 1: This orbit can be obtained by performing a two-step reduction of type I supergravity. In the first step, by reducing a circle, we can generate an  $\mathbb{R}^+ \times SO(1, 1)$  gauging of half-maximal D = 9 supergravity. Subsequently, we reduce such a theory again on a circle with the inclusion of a new twist commuting with the previous deformation. Also, these orbits include a non-trivial  $\xi_A$  gauging, so we will not address it from a DFT perspective.
- Orbits 2 3: These do not seem to have any obvious geometric higher-dimensional origin in supergravity. In fact, they do not satisfy the extra constraints (4.7), so one can only hope to reproduce them from truly doubled twist orbits in DFT.

Therefore we find that, while the half-maximal orbits in D = 9 all have a known geometric higher-dimensional origin, this is not the case for the latter two orbits in D = 8. We have finally detected the first signals of non-geometric orbits.

#### **Higher-dimensional DFT origin**

As mentioned, the **orbits 2** and **3** lack of a clear higher-dimensional origin. Here we would like to provide a particular twist matrix giving rise to these gaugings. We chose to start in the cartesian framework, and propose the following form for the SO(2, 2) twist matrix

$$U = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \cosh(m\,y^1 + n\,\tilde{y}_1) & 0 & \sinh(m\,y^1 + n\,\tilde{y}_1) \\ 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & \sinh(m\,y^1 + n\,\tilde{y}_1) & 0 & \cosh(m\,y^1 + n\,\tilde{y}_1) \end{pmatrix} \,. \tag{4.58}$$

This is in fact an element of SO(1, 1) lying in the directions  $(\tilde{y}_2, y^2)$ , fibred over the double torus  $(\tilde{y}_1, y^1)$ . Here, the coordinates are written in the cartesian formulation, so we must rotate this in order to make contact with the light-cone case.

For this twist matrix, the WC and SC in the light-cone formulation read (m+n)(m-n) = 0, while the QC are always satisfied. The gaugings are constant, and when written in terms of  $a_{\alpha i}$  and  $b_{\alpha i}$  we find

$$a_{\alpha i} = -b_{\alpha i} = \operatorname{diag}\left(-\frac{m+n}{2\sqrt{2}}, \ \frac{m-n}{2\sqrt{2}}\right) , \qquad (4.59)$$

so **orbit 2** is obtained by choosing m = 0,  $n = -2\sqrt{2}$ , and **orbit 3** by choosing  $m = -2\sqrt{2}$ , n = 0. Notice that in both cases the twist orbit is truly doubled, so we find the first example of an orbit of gaugings without a clear supergravity origin, that finds an uplift to DFT in a truly doubled background.

## Orbits and origin of the D = 7 half-maximal case

### Half-maximal D = 7 gauged supergravity

A subset of half-maximal gauged supergravities is obtained from the maximal theory introduced at the end of section 4.3 by means of a  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  truncation. Thus, we will in this section perform this truncation and carry out the orbit analysis in the half-maximal theory. As we already argued before, this case is not only simpler, but also much more insightful from the point of view of understanding T-duality in gauged supergravities and its relation to DFT.

The action of our  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  breaks<sup>9</sup> SL(5) into  $\mathbb{R}^+ \times$  SL(4). Its embedding inside SL(5) is unique and it is such that the fundamental representation splits as follows

$$\mathbf{5} \longrightarrow \mathbf{1}_{(+4)} \oplus \mathbf{4}_{(-1)}. \tag{4.60}$$

After introducing the following notation for the indices in the  $\mathbb{R}^+$  and in the SL(4) directions

$$M \longrightarrow (\diamond, m), \tag{4.61}$$

we assign an even parity to the  $\diamond$  direction and odd parity to *m* directions.

The embedding tensor of the maximal theory splits according to

$$\mathbf{40}' \longrightarrow \mathbf{\cancel{4}} \oplus \mathbf{6} \oplus \mathbf{10}' \oplus \mathbf{\cancel{2}} \mathbf{\cancel{3}}, \tag{4.63}$$

where again, as in the D = 8 case, all the crossed irrep's are projected out because of  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  parity. This implies that the embedding tensor of the half-maximal theory lives in the  $\mathbf{1} \oplus \mathbf{6} \oplus \mathbf{10} \oplus \mathbf{10}'$  and hence it is described by the following objects

$$\theta$$
,  $\xi_{[mn]}$ ,  $M_{(mn)}$ ,  $\tilde{M}^{(mn)}$ . (4.64)

This set of deformations agrees with the decomposition  $D_8^{+++} \rightarrow A_3 \times A_6$  given in ref. [78]. The objects in (4.64) are embedded in Y and Z in the following way

$$Y_{\diamond\diamond} = \theta, \qquad (4.65)$$

$$Y_{mn} = \frac{1}{2} M_{mn} , \qquad (4.66)$$

$$Z^{mn,\diamond} = \frac{1}{8} \xi^{mn},$$
 (4.67)

$$Z^{m \diamond, n} = -Z^{\diamond m, n} = \frac{1}{16} \tilde{M}^{mn} + \frac{1}{16} \xi^{mn}, \qquad (4.68)$$

<sup>9</sup>The  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  element with respect to which we are truncating is the following USp(4) = SO(5) element

$$\alpha = \left(\begin{array}{cc} \mathbb{1}_2 & 0\\ 0 & -\mathbb{1}_2 \end{array}\right)$$

projecting out half of the supercharges.

where for convenience we defined  $\xi^{mn} = \frac{1}{2} \epsilon^{mnpq} \xi_{pq}$ .

Now we will obtain the expression of the gauge generators of the half-maximal theory by plugging the expressions (4.65) - (4.68) into (4.26). We find

$$(X_{mn})_p^{\ q} = \frac{1}{2} \delta^q_{[m} M_{n]p} - \frac{1}{4} \epsilon_{mnpr} \left( \tilde{M} + \xi \right)^{rq} , \qquad (4.69)$$

which extends the expression given in ref. [216] by adding an antisymmetric part to M proportional to  $\xi$ . Note that the  $\xi$  term is also the only one responsible for the trace of the gauge generators which has to be non-vanishing in order to account for  $\mathbb{R}^+$  gaugings.

The presence of such a term in the expression (4.69) has another consequence: the associated structure constants that one writes by expressing the generators in the **6**  $(X_{mn})_{pq}^{rs}$ will not be automatically antisymmetric in the exchange between mn and pq. This implies the necessity of imposing the antisymmetry by means of some extra QC<sup>10</sup>.

The QC of the maximal theory are branched into

$$\mathbf{5}' \longrightarrow \mathbf{1} \oplus \mathbf{X}, \tag{4.70}$$

$$\mathbf{45}' \longrightarrow \mathbf{\cancel{4}} \oplus \mathbf{6} \oplus \mathbf{15} \oplus \mathbf{\cancel{20}}, \tag{4.71}$$

$$\mathbf{70'} \longrightarrow \mathbf{1} \oplus \mathbf{\cancel{4}} \oplus \mathbf{\cancel{4}} \oplus \mathbf{10'} \oplus \mathbf{15} \oplus \mathbf{\cancel{36'}}. \tag{4.72}$$

By substituting the expressions (4.65) - (4.68) into the QC (4.28), one finds

$$\theta \xi_{mn} = 0, \qquad (6) \qquad (4.73)$$

$$\left(\tilde{M}^{mp} + \xi^{mp}\right) M_{pq} = 0, \qquad (\mathbf{1} \oplus \mathbf{15})$$
(4.74)

$$M_{mp}\,\xi^{pn} - \xi_{mp}\,\left(\tilde{M}^{pn} + \xi^{pn}\right) = 0\,, \qquad (\mathbf{1} \oplus \mathbf{15}) \tag{4.75}$$

$$\theta \,\tilde{M}^{mn} = 0. \qquad (\mathbf{10}') \tag{4.76}$$

Based on the Kac-Moody analysis performed in ref. [78], the QC constraints of the halfmaximal theory should only impose conditions living in the  $\mathbf{1} \oplus \mathbf{6} \oplus \mathbf{15} \oplus \mathbf{15}$ . The problem is then determining which constraint in the  $\mathbf{1}$  is already required by the halfmaximal theory and which is not.

By looking more carefully at the constraints (4.73) - (4.76), we realise that the traceless part of (4.74) exactly corresponds to the Jacobi identities that one gets from the closure of the algebra spanned by the generators (4.69), whereas the full (4.75) has to be imposed to ensure antisymmetry of the gauge brackets. Since there is only one constraint in the **6**, we do not have ambiguities there<sup>11</sup>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup>The QC which ensure the antisymmetry of the gauge brackets are given by

 $<sup>(</sup>X_{mn})_{pq}^{rs} X_{rs} + (mn \leftrightarrow pq) = 0$ , where X is given in an arbitrary representation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup>We would like to stress that the parameter  $\theta$  within the half-maximal theory is a consistent deformation, but it does not correspond to any gauging and hence QC involving it cannot be derived as Jacobi identities or other consistency constraints coming from the gauge algebra.

We are now able to write down the set of QC of the half-maximal theory:

$$\theta \xi_{mn} = 0, \qquad (\mathbf{6}) \qquad (4.77)$$

$$\left(\tilde{M}^{mp} + \xi^{mp}\right) M_{pq} - \frac{1}{4} \left(\tilde{M}^{np} M_{np}\right) \delta_q^m = 0, \quad (15) \quad (4.78)$$

$$M_{mp}\,\xi^{pn} \,+\,\xi_{mp}\,\tilde{M}^{pn} \,=\, 0\,, \qquad (\mathbf{15}) \tag{4.79}$$

$$\epsilon^{mnpq}\,\xi_{mn}\,\xi_{pq} = 0. \qquad (\mathbf{1}) \qquad (4.80)$$

We are not really able to confirm whether (6.25) is part of the QC of the half-maximal theory, in the sense that there appears a top-form in the **6** from the  $D_8^{+++}$  decomposition but it could either be a tadpole or a QC. This will however not affect our further discussion, in that we only consider orbits of gaugings in which  $\theta = 0$ . The extra QC required in order for the gauging to admit an uplift to maximal supergravity are

$$\tilde{M}^{mn}M_{mn} = 0, \qquad (1)$$
 (4.81)

$$\theta \,\tilde{M}^{mn} = 0. \qquad (\mathbf{10}') \tag{4.82}$$

# The O(3,3) orbits of solutions to the QC in the $10 \oplus 10'$

The aim of this section is to solve the constraints summarised in (6.25), (6.26), (6.27) and (6.28). We will start by considering the case of gaugings only involving the  $\mathbf{10} \oplus \mathbf{10'}$ . This restriction is motivated by flux compactification, as we will try to argue later on.

The only non-trivial QC are the following

$$\tilde{M}^{mp} M_{pn} - \frac{1}{4} \left( \tilde{M}^{pq} M_{pq} \right) \delta_n^m = 0 , \qquad (4.83)$$

which basically implies that the matrix product between M and  $\tilde{M}$ , which in principle lives in the  $\mathbf{1} \oplus \mathbf{15}$ , has to be pure trace. We made use of a GL(4) transformation in order to reduce M to pure signature; as a consequence, the QC (4.83) imply that  $\tilde{M}$  is diagonal as well [172]. This results in a set of eleven 1-parameter orbits<sup>12</sup> of solutions to the QC which are given in table 4.6.

As we will see later, some of these consistent gaugings in general include non-zero non-geometric fluxes, but at least in some of these cases one will be able to dualise the given configuration to a perfectly geometric background.

#### Higher-dimensional geometric origin

Ten-dimensional heterotic string theory compactified on a  $T^3$  gives rise to a halfmaximal supergravity in D = 7 where the SL(4) = SO(3,3) factor in the global symmetry

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup>We would like to point out that the extra discrete generator  $\eta$  of O(3,3) makes sure that, given a certain gauging with M and  $\tilde{M}$ , it lies in the same orbit as its partner with the role of M and  $-\tilde{M}$  interchanged.

ID	$M_{mn}/\cos \alpha$	$\tilde{M}^{mn}/\sin \alpha$	range of $\alpha$	gauging
1	$\operatorname{diag}(1,1,1,1)$	$\operatorname{diag}(1,1,1,1)$	$-\frac{\pi}{4} < \alpha \le \frac{\pi}{4}$	$\begin{cases} SO(4) , & \alpha \neq \frac{\pi}{4} , \\ SO(3) , & \alpha = \frac{\pi}{4} . \end{cases}$
2	diag(1, 1, 1, -1)	diag(1, 1, 1, -1)	$-\frac{\pi}{4} < \alpha \le \frac{\pi}{4}$	$\mathrm{SO}(3,1)$
3	diag(1, 1, -1, -1)	diag(1, 1, -1, -1)	$-\frac{\pi}{4} < \alpha \le \frac{\pi}{4}$	$\begin{cases} SO(2,2) , & \alpha \neq \frac{\pi}{4} , \\ SO(2,1) , & \alpha = \frac{\pi}{4} . \end{cases}$
4	$\operatorname{diag}(1,1,1,0)$	$\operatorname{diag}(0,0,0,1)$	$-\frac{\pi}{2} < \alpha < \frac{\pi}{2}$	ISO(3)
5	diag(1, 1, -1, 0)	$\operatorname{diag}(0,0,0,1)$	$-\frac{\pi}{2} < \alpha < \frac{\pi}{2}$	ISO(2,1)
6	$\operatorname{diag}(1,1,0,0)$	$\operatorname{diag}(0,0,1,1)$	$-\frac{\pi}{4} < \alpha \le \frac{\pi}{4}$	$\begin{cases} \operatorname{CSO}(2,0,2) , & \alpha \neq \frac{\pi}{4} , \\ \mathfrak{f}_1 & (\operatorname{Solv}_6) , & \alpha = \frac{\pi}{4} . \end{cases}$
7	$\operatorname{diag}(1,1,0,0)$	$\operatorname{diag}(0,0,1,-1)$	$-\frac{\pi}{2} < \alpha < \frac{\pi}{2}$	$\begin{cases} \text{CSO}(2,0,2) , &  \alpha  < \frac{\pi}{4} , \\ \text{CSO}(1,1,2) , &  \alpha  > \frac{\pi}{4} , \\ \mathfrak{g}_0 & (\text{Solv}_6) , &  \alpha  = \frac{\pi}{4} . \end{cases}$
8	$\operatorname{diag}(1,1,0,0)$	$\operatorname{diag}(0,0,0,1)$	$-\frac{\pi}{2} < \alpha < \frac{\pi}{2}$	$\mathfrak{h}_1$ (Solv <sub>6</sub> )
9	diag(1, -1, 0, 0)	diag(0, 0, 1, -1)	$-\frac{\pi}{4} < \alpha \le \frac{\pi}{4}$	$\begin{cases} \operatorname{CSO}(1,1,2) , & \alpha \neq \frac{\pi}{4} , \\ \mathfrak{f}_2  (\operatorname{Solv}_6) , & \alpha = \frac{\pi}{4} . \end{cases}$
10	$\operatorname{diag}(1,-1,0,0)$	$\operatorname{diag}(0,0,0,1)$	$-\frac{\pi}{2} < \alpha < \frac{\pi}{2}$	$\mathfrak{h}_2$ (Solv <sub>6</sub> )
11	diag $(1, 0, 0, 0)$	$\operatorname{diag}(0,0,0,1)$	$-\frac{\pi}{4} < \alpha \le \frac{\pi}{4}$	$\begin{cases} \mathfrak{l}  (\mathrm{Nil}_{6}(3)) \ , \ \alpha \neq 0 \ , \\ \mathrm{CSO}(1,0,3) \ , \ \alpha = 0 \ . \end{cases}$

Table 4.6: All the T-duality orbits of consistent gaugings in half-maximal supergravity in D = 7. Any value of  $\alpha$  parameterises inequivalent orbits. More details about the non-semisimple gauge algebras  $\mathfrak{f}_1$ ,  $\mathfrak{f}_2$ ,  $\mathfrak{h}_1$ ,  $\mathfrak{h}_2$ ,  $\mathfrak{g}_0$  and  $\mathfrak{l}$  are given in appendix A.1.

of this theory can be interpreted as the T-duality group. The set of generalised fluxes which can be turned on here is given by (see decomposition in (3.41))

$$\left\{f_{abc}, f_{ab}{}^{c}, f_{a}{}^{bc}, f^{abc}\right\} \equiv \left\{H_{abc}, \omega_{ab}{}^{c}, Q_{a}{}^{bc}, R^{abc}\right\} , \qquad (4.84)$$

where a, b, c = 1, 2, 3.

These are exactly the objects that one obtains by decomposing a three-form of SO(3, 3) with respect to its GL(3) subgroup. The number of independent components of the above fluxes (including traces of  $\omega$  and Q) amounts to 1 + 9 + 9 + 1 = 20, which is the number of independent components of a three-form of SO(3, 3). Nevertheless, the three-form representation is not irreducible since the Hodge duality operator in 3+3 dimensions squares to 1. This implies that one can always decompose it in a self-dual (SD) and anti-self-dual (ASD) part

$$\mathbf{10} \oplus \mathbf{10}' \text{ of SL}(4) \longleftrightarrow \mathbf{10}_{SD} \oplus \mathbf{10}_{ASD} \text{ of SO}(3,3)$$
, (4.85)

such that the matching between the embedding tensor deformations  $(M_{mn}, \tilde{M}^{mn})$  and the generalised fluxes given in (4.84) now perfectly works. The explicit mapping between vectors of SO(3,3) expressed in light-cone coordinates and two-forms of SL(4) can be worked out by means of the SO(3,3) 't Hooft symbols  $[G_A]^{mn}$  (see appendix A.2). This gives rise to the following dictionary between the M and  $\tilde{M}$ -components and the fluxes given in (4.84)

$$M = \text{diag}\left(H_{123}, Q_1^{23}, Q_2^{31}, Q_3^{12}\right), \quad \tilde{M} = \text{diag}\left(R^{123}, \omega_{23}^{1}, \omega_{31}^{2}, \omega_{12}^{3}\right). \quad (4.86)$$

The QC given in equations (6.25)-(6.28) enjoy a symmetry in the exchange

$$(M,\xi) \stackrel{\eta}{\leftrightarrow} (-\tilde{M},-\xi)$$
 (4.87)

The discrete  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  transformation  $\eta$  corresponds to the following O(3,3) element with determinant -1

$$\eta = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \mathbb{1}_3 \\ \mathbb{1}_3 & 0 \end{pmatrix} , \qquad (4.88)$$

which can be interpreted as a triple T-duality exchanging the three compact coordinates  $y^a$  with the corresponding winding coordinates  $\tilde{y}_a$  in the language of DFT.

Now we have all the elements to analyze the higher-dimensional origin of the orbits classified in table 4.6.

- Orbits 1 3: These gaugings are non-geometric for every  $\alpha \neq 0$ ; for  $\alpha = 0$ , they correspond to coset reductions of heterotic string theory. See *e.g.* the  $S^3$  compactification in ref. [107] giving rise to the SO(4) gauging. This theory was previously obtained in ref. [217] as  $\mathcal{N} = 2$  truncation of a maximal supergravity in D = 7.
- Orbits 4 5: For any value of α we can always dualise these representatives to the one obtained by means of a twisted T<sup>3</sup> reduction with H and ω fluxes.
- Orbits 6 7: For any  $\alpha \neq 0$  these orbits could be obtained from supergravity compactifications on locally-geometric T-folds, whereas for  $\alpha = 0$  it falls again in a special case of the reductions described for orbits 4 and 5.
- Orbits 8 11: For any value of  $\alpha$ , these orbits always contain a geometric representative involving less general H and  $\omega$  fluxes.

To summarise, in the half-maximal D = 7 case, we encounter a number of orbits which do not have an obvious higher-dimensional origin. To be more precise, these are **orbits 1**, **2** and **3** for  $\alpha \neq 0$ . The challenge in the next subsection will be to establish what DFT can do for us in order to give these orbits a higher-dimensional origin. Again, before reading the following subsections we refer to section 4.2 for a discussion of what we mean by light-cone and cartesian formulations.

### **Higher-dimensional DFT origin**

First of all we would like to show here how to capture the gaugings that only involve (up to duality rotations) fluxes  $H_{abc}$  and  $\omega_{ab}{}^c$ . For this, we start from the light-cone formulation, and propose the following Ansatz for a *globally geometric twist* (involving *e* and *B* and physical coordinates *y*)

$$e = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & \frac{\omega_1}{\omega_3} \sin(\omega_1 \,\omega_3 \, y^2) \\ 0 & \cos(\omega_2 \,\omega_3 \, y^1) & -\frac{\omega_2}{\omega_3} \cos(\omega_1 \,\omega_3 \, y^2) \sin(\omega_2 \,\omega_3 \, y^1) \\ 0 & \frac{\omega_3}{\omega_2} \sin(\omega_2 \,\omega_3 \, y^1) & \cos(\omega_1 \,\omega_3 \, y^2) \cos(\omega_2 \,\omega_3 \, y^1) \end{pmatrix}, \quad (4.89)$$

$$B = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & Hy^{1} \cos(\omega_{1} \,\omega_{3} \, y^{2}) \\ 0 & -Hy^{1} \cos(\omega_{1} \,\omega_{3} \, y^{2}) & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad (4.90)$$

$$\lambda = -\frac{1}{2}\log(\cos(\omega_1\omega_3 y^2)) . \tag{4.91}$$

This is far from being the most general ansatz, but it serves our purposes of reaching a large family of geometric orbits. The parameters  $\omega_i$  can be real, vanishing or imaginary, since U is real and well-behaved in these cases. The QC, WC and SC are all automatically satisfied, and the gaugings read

$$M = \operatorname{diag}(H , 0 , 0 , 0) , \quad \tilde{M} = \operatorname{diag}(0 , \omega_1^2 , \omega_2^2 , \omega_3^2) .$$
 (4.92)

From here, by choosing appropriate values of the parameters the **orbits 4, 5, 8, 10** and **11** can be obtained. Indeed these are geometric as they only involve gauge and (geo)metric fluxes.

Secondly, in order to address the remaining orbits, we consider an SO(2, 2) twist  $U_4$ embedded in O(3, 3) in the following way

$$U = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & A & 0 & B \\ 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & C & 0 & D \end{pmatrix} , \qquad U_4 = \begin{pmatrix} A & B \\ C & D \end{pmatrix} , \qquad \lambda = 0 .$$
(4.93)

This situation is analog to the SO(1,1) twist considered in the D = 8 case, but with a more general twist. Working in the cartesian formulation, one can define the generators and elements of SO(2,2) as

$$[t_{IJ}]_{K}{}^{L} = \delta^{L}_{[I}\eta_{J]K} , \qquad U_{4} = \exp\left(t_{IJ}\phi^{IJ}\right) , \qquad (4.94)$$

where the rotations are generated by  $t_{12}$  and  $t_{34}$ , and the boosts by the other generators. Also, we take  $\phi^{IJ} = \alpha^{IJ}y^1 + \beta^{IJ}\tilde{y}_1$  to be linear.

From the above SO(2, 2) duality element one can reproduce the following orbits employing a *locally geometric twist* (including e, B and  $\beta$  but only depending on y, usually referred to as a T-fold): • **Orbit 6** can be obtained by taking

(6) 
$$\alpha^{12} = -\beta^{12} = -\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left( \cos \alpha + \sin \alpha \right), \quad \alpha^{34} = -\beta^{34} = -\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left( \cos \alpha + \sin \alpha \right).$$

and all other vanishing.

• Orbits 7 and 9 can be obtained by the following particular identifications

$$\phi^{14} = \phi^{23} , \quad \phi^{12} = \phi^{34} \quad \text{and} \quad \phi^{13} = \phi^{24} .$$
(7)  $\alpha^{14} = -\beta^{14} = -\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \sin \alpha , \quad \alpha^{12} = -\beta^{12} = -\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \cos \alpha , \quad \alpha^{13} = \beta^{13} = 0 ,$ 
(9)  $\alpha^{14} = -\beta^{14} = -\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \sin \alpha , \quad \alpha^{12} = \beta^{12} = 0 , \quad \alpha^{13} = \beta^{13} = -\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \cos \alpha .$ 

All these backgrounds satisfy both the WC and the SC and hence they admit a locally geometric description. This is in agreement with the fact that the simplest representative of **orbits 6, 7** and **9** given in table 4.6 contains H,  $\omega$  and Q fluxes but no R flux.

Finally, one can employ the same SO(2, 2) duality elements with different identifications to generate the remaining orbits with a *non-geometric twist* (involving both y and  $\tilde{y}$ coordinates):

• Orbits 1, 3 can be again obtained by considering an  $SO(2) \times SO(2)$  twist with arbitrary  $\phi^{12}$  and  $\phi^{34}$ :

(1) 
$$\alpha^{12} = -2\sqrt{2}(\cos\alpha + \sin\alpha)$$
,  $\beta^{34} = 2\sqrt{2}(\cos\alpha - \sin\alpha)$ ,  $\alpha^{34} = \beta^{12} = 0$ ,

(3) 
$$\alpha^{34} = -2\sqrt{2}(\cos\alpha + \sin\alpha)$$
,  $\beta^{12} = 2\sqrt{2}(\cos\alpha - \sin\alpha)$ ,  $\alpha^{12} = \beta^{34} = 0$ .

• Orbit 2 can be obtained by means of a different SO(2, 2) twist built out of the two rotations and two boosts subject to the following identification

$$\phi^{14} = \phi^{23} \quad , \quad \phi^{12} = \phi^{34} \; .$$
 (4.95)

(2) 
$$\alpha^{14} = \beta^{12} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left( \cos \alpha - \sin \alpha \right), \quad \alpha^{12} = -\beta^{14} = -\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left( \cos \alpha + \sin \alpha \right).$$

These backgrounds violate both the WC and the SC for  $\alpha \neq 0$ . This implies that these backgrounds are truly doubled and they do not even admit a locally geometric description.

Finally, let us also give an example of degeneracy in twist orbits-space reproducing the same orbit of gaugings. The following twist

$$\phi^{12} = \phi^{13} , \quad \phi^{34} = \phi^{24} , \quad \phi^{23} = \phi^{14} = 0$$
(4.96)  
(6)  $\alpha^{13} = -\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(\cos \alpha + \sin \alpha) , \quad \beta^{24} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(\cos \alpha - \sin \alpha) , \quad \alpha^{24} = \beta^{13} = 0 ,$ 

also reproduces the **orbit 6**, but in this case through a non-geometric twist. What happens in this case is that although the twist matrix does not satisfy the WC/SC, the contractions in (4.8) cancel.

### **Concluding Remarks**

In this chapter we have provided a litmus test to the notion of non-geometry, by classifying the explicit orbits of consistent gaugings of different supergravity theories, and considering the possible higher-dimensional origins of these. The results turn out to be fundamentally different for the cases of U-duality orbits of maximal supergravities, and T-duality orbits of half-maximal theories.

In the former case we have managed to explicitly classify all U-duality orbits in dimensions  $8 \leq D \leq 11$ . This led to zero, one, four and ten discrete orbits in dimensions D = 11, 10, 9 and 8, respectively, with different associated gauge groups. Remarkably, we have found that all of these orbits have a higher-dimensional origin via some geometric compactification, be it twisted reductions or compactifications on group manifolds or coset spaces. In our parlance, we have therefore found that all U-duality orbits are geometric. The structure of U-duality orbits is therefore dramatically different from the sketch of figure 4.1 in the introduction. Although a full classification of all orbits in lower-dimensional cases becomes increasingly cumbersome, we are not aware of any examples that are known to be non-geometric. It could therefore hold in full generality that all U-duality orbits are necessarily geometric.

This is certainly not the case for T-duality orbits of gaugings of half-maximal supergravities. In this case, we have provided the explicit classification in dimensions  $7 \leq D \leq 10$  (where in D = 7 we have only included three-form fluxes). The numbers of distinct families of orbits in this case are zero, one, three and eleven in dimensions D = 10, 9, 8 and 7, respectively, which includes both discrete and one-parameter orbits. A number of these orbits do not have a higher-dimensional origin in terms of a geometric compactification. Such cases are **orbits 2** and **3** in D = 8 and **orbits 1, 2** and **3** in D = 7 for  $\alpha \neq 0$ . Indeed, these are exactly the orbits that do not admit an uplift to the maximal theory. As proven in section 4.2, all such orbits necessarily violate the WC and/or SC, and therefore need truly doubled backgrounds. Thus, the structure of T-duality orbits is very reminiscent of figure 4.1 in the introduction. Given the complications that already arise in these simpler higher-dimensional variants, one can anticipate that the situation will be similar in four-dimensional half-maximal supergravity.

Fortunately, the formalism of DFT seems tailor-made to generate additional T-duality orbits of half-maximal supergravity. Building on the recent generalisation of the definition of DFT [168], we have demonstrated that all T-duality orbits, including the non-geometric ones in D = 7, 8, can be generated by a twisted reduction of DFT. We have explicitly provided duality twists for all orbits. For locally-geometric orbits the twists only depend on the physical coordinates y, while for the non-geometric orbits these necessarily also include  $\tilde{y}$ . Again, based on our exhaustive analysis in higher-dimensions, one could conjecture that also in lower-dimensional theories, all T-duality orbits follow from this generalised notion of DFT. At this point we would like to stress once more that a given orbit of gaugings can be generated from different twist orbits. Therefore, there is a degeneracy in the space of twist orbits giving rise to a particular orbit of gaugings. Interestingly, as it is the case of **orbit 6** in D = 7 for instance, one might find two different twist orbits reproducing the same orbit of gaugings, one violating WC and SC, the other one satisfying both. Our notion of a locally geometric orbit of gaugings is related to the existence of at least one undoubled background giving rise to it. However, this ambiguity seems to be peculiar of gaugings containing Q flux. These can, in principle, be independently obtained by either adding a  $\beta$  but no  $\tilde{y}$  dependence (locally geometric choice, usually called T-fold), or by including non-trivial  $\tilde{y}$  dependence but no  $\beta$  (non-geometric choice) [166].

Another remarkable degeneracy occurs for the case of semi-simple gaugings, corresponding to **orbits** 1 - 3 in D = 7. For the special case of  $\alpha = 0$ , we have two possible ways of generating such orbits from higher-dimensions: either a coset reduction over a sphere or analytic continuations thereof, or a duality twist involving non-geometric coordinate dependence. Therefore *d*-dimensional coset reductions seem to be equivalent to 2d-dimensional twisted torus reductions (with the latter in fact being more general, as it leads to all values of  $\alpha$ ). Considering the complications that generally arise in proving the consistency of coset reductions, this is a remarkable reformulation that would be interesting to understand in more detail. Furthermore, when extending the notion of DFT to type II and M-theory, this relation could also shed new light on the consistency of the notoriously difficult four-, five- and seven-sphere reductions of these theories.

Our results mainly focus on SS compactifications leading to gauged supergravities with vanishing  $\xi_M$  fluxes. In addition, we have restricted to the NS-NS sector and ignored  $\alpha'$ -effects. Also, we stress once again that relaxing the WC and SC is crucial in part of our analysis. If we kept the WC, typically the Jacobi identities would lead to backgrounds satisfying also the SC [168]. However, from a purely (double) field theoretical analysis the WC is not necessary. A sigma model analysis beyond tori would help us to clarify the relation between DFT without the WC and SC and string field theory on more general backgrounds.

# **Orientifold Compactifications**

Many string theory constructions related to flux backgrounds compatible with minimal supersymmetry have been studied so far. In particular, as we saw in chapter 3, the mechanism of inducing an effective superpotential from fluxes has been extensively studied in the literature [120,121,124,125,138,145,146,218,219] for those compactifications giving rise to a so-called *STU*-model as low energy description. In this chapter we will firstly give an overview of the recent progress in understanding the link between half-maximally supersymmetric string backgrounds and gaugings of  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  supergravity [125, 172, 197] and secondly show how this machinery can be exploited as a powerful tool for addressing the same issue in the context of  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  compactifications.

Another interesting opportunity offered by the study of such flux compactifications and their relation to half-maximal supergravity, is that of addressing the issue of stability without supersymmetry in extended supergravity. More precisely, for a long time it was believed that there are no stable vacua of maximal or half-maximal supergravity that spontaneously break all supersymmetry. Recently [220], however, an example of an AdS critical point which is both non-supersymmetric and stable has been found in maximal supergravity. This adds further motivation to look for new such extrema in the halfmaximal case as well. Furthermore, the possible existence of stable dS vacua in this context still remains an open discussion point [221]. Most of the results presented in this chapter were first obtained in refs [172, 222]. Some additional material related to this chapter can be found in appendix B.

# 5.1. Gauged $\mathcal{N} = 4$ , D = 4 Supergravities

In this section we present a brief introduction to half-maximal ( $\mathcal{N} = 4$ ) supergravity theories in four dimensions. We mostly follow the notation and conventions of ref. [100] to work out the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  supergravity theory invariant under the action of the  $G_0 = SL(2)$  $\times$  SO(6,6) duality group (see table 2.7) in four dimensions<sup>1</sup>.

The 24 vectors of the theory transform in the (2, 12) of  $G_0$ . The SL(2) factor inside the symmetry group is interpreted as electromagnetic duality. Beyond SL(2) × SO(6, 6), one

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>We focus on the theory coupled to n = 6 vector multiplets, which, as we will see in the next chapter, can be regarded as a  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  truncation of  $\mathcal{N} = 8$  supergravity. This relates it to orientifold reductions of type II string theory.

can embed the vector representation labelled by the indices  $\alpha M$ , inside the fundamental representation of Sp(24,  $\mathbb{R}$ ), where  $\alpha = (+, -)$  is a fundamental SL(2) index and M =1,...,12 is the SO(6,6) fundamental index. Such symplectic transformations change the Lagrangian non-trivially such that the description that we give here would not be valid anymore. Nevertheless, Lagrangians in different symplectic frames describe the same theory at the level of the equation of motion.

The LC restricts the embedding tensor to the following irrep's (see table 2.7)

$$\Theta \in \underbrace{(2,12)}_{\xi_{\alpha M}} \oplus \underbrace{(2,220)}_{f_{\alpha M N P}} .$$
(5.1)

### Quadratic Constraints and Scalar Potential

The scalars of the theory span the coset geometry

$$\frac{SL(2)}{SO(2)} \times \frac{SO(6,6)}{SO(6) \times SO(6)} .$$
 (5.2)

We will name  $M_{\alpha\beta}$  the scalars parameterising the first factor and  $M_{MN}$  those ones parameterising the second factor in (5.2). For the former we will use the following explicit parameterisation

$$M_{\alpha\beta} = e^{\phi} \begin{pmatrix} \chi^2 + e^{-2\phi} & \chi \\ \chi & 1 \end{pmatrix} , \quad \alpha = (+, -) , \qquad (5.3)$$

where the SL(2) indices are raised and lowered using  $\epsilon_{\alpha\beta} = \epsilon^{\alpha\beta}$  with  $\epsilon^{+-} = -\epsilon^{-+} = 1$ . The matrix  $M_{MN}$ , can be determined by starting from a 'vielbein' denoted by  $\mathcal{V}_M^{\underline{A}}$ , where  $\underline{A}$  is an SO(6) × SO(6) index whereas M is an SO(6, 6) one. This object is such that

$$M = \mathcal{V} \mathcal{V}^T. \tag{5.4}$$

Global SO(6, 6) transformations act on  $\mathcal{V}$  from the left, whereas local SO(6) × SO(6) transformations act from the right. Even though  $\mathcal{V}$  is not by itself invariant under local SO(6) × SO(6) transformations, the particular combinations constructed out of it which will appear in the scalar potential are. In particular, the matrix M itself is invariant.

The non-vanishing embedding tensor components  $\xi_{\alpha M}$  and  $f_{\alpha MNP}$  have to satisfy the following QC

$$i) \quad \xi_{\alpha M} \,\xi_{\beta}^{\ M} = 0 \ , \tag{5.5}$$

$$ii) \quad \xi_{(\alpha}^{P} f_{\beta)PMN} = 0 , \qquad (5.6)$$

*iii*) 
$$3 f_{\alpha R[MN} f_{\beta PQ]}^{R} + 2 \xi_{(\alpha [M} f_{\beta)NPQ]} = 0$$
, (5.7)

$$iv) \quad \epsilon^{\alpha\beta} \left( \xi_{\alpha}^{P} f_{\beta PMN} + \xi_{\alpha M} \xi_{\beta N} \right) = 0 , \qquad (5.8)$$

$$v) \quad \epsilon^{\alpha\beta} \left( f_{\alpha MNR} f_{\beta PQ} {}^R - \xi_{\alpha}{}^R f_{\beta R[M[P} \eta_{Q]N]} - \xi_{\alpha[M} f_{\beta N]PQ} + \xi_{\alpha[P} f_{\beta Q]MN} \right) = 0 , \quad (5.9)$$
which correspond with the following irrep's of the  $SL(2) \times SO(6,6)$  symmetry of halfmaximal supergravity,

$$i)$$
 (3,1)  $ii)$  (3,66)  $iii)$  (3,495) (5.10)

$$iv)$$
 (1,66)  $v)$  (1,66)  $\oplus$  (1,2079). (5.11)

The combination of supersymmetry and gaugings then induces the following scalar potential  $^2$ 

$$V = \frac{1}{64} f_{\alpha MNP} f_{\beta QRS} M^{\alpha \beta} \left[ \frac{1}{3} M^{MQ} M^{NR} M^{PS} + \left( \frac{2}{3} \eta^{MQ} - M^{MQ} \right) \eta^{NR} \eta^{PS} \right] + \frac{1}{144} f_{\alpha MNP} f_{\beta QRS} \epsilon^{\alpha \beta} M^{MNPQRS} + \frac{3}{64} \xi_{\alpha M} \xi_{\beta N} M^{\alpha \beta} M^{MN} , \qquad (5.12)$$

where

$$M_{MNPQRS} \equiv \epsilon_{\underline{mnpqrs}} \mathcal{V}_M^{\underline{m}} \mathcal{V}_N^{\underline{n}} \mathcal{V}_P^{\underline{p}} \mathcal{V}_Q^{\underline{q}} \mathcal{V}_R^{\underline{r}} \mathcal{V}_S^{\underline{s}} .$$
(5.13)

The underlined indices here are time-like rather than light-like SO(6) indices, and they are related by the change of basis

$$R \equiv \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \begin{pmatrix} -1_6 & 1_6 \\ 1_6 & 1_6 \end{pmatrix} .$$
 (5.14)

Because of this distinction between time- and space-like indices of SO(6, 6), this completely antisymmetric tensor is invariant under local SO(6) × SO(6) transformations. Despite this, though, one would need to compute  $\mathcal{V}$  associated with  $M_{MN}$  explicitly in order to obtain the full form of the scalar potential.

As we saw previously, the theory contains vector fields  $A_{\mu}$  in four dimensions which transform in the fundamental representation of  $SL(2) \times SO(6,6)$ ,

$$A_{\mu} = V^{\alpha M}_{\mu} T_{\alpha M} , \qquad (5.15)$$

### The Gauge Algebra

In the ungauged theory, only a subgroup  $G = U(1)^{12} \subset SO(6,6)$  is realised and the vector fields become abelian, *i.e.*  $[T_{\alpha M}, T_{\beta N}] = 0$ . However, this ungauged theory can be deformed away from the abelian structure without breaking the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  supersymmetry so that a non-abelian subgroup  $G \subset SO(6,6)$  is realised. From now on<sup>3</sup>, we will restrict to the case  $\xi_{\alpha M} = 0$ . The commutation relations defining the algebra G then read

$$[T_{\alpha M}, T_{\beta N}] = f_{\alpha MN}{}^P T_{\beta P} , \qquad (5.16)$$

with  $f_{\alpha MNP} = f_{\alpha MN}{}^Q \eta_{QP} = f_{\alpha [MNP]}$  being the structure constants of G and with  $\eta_{MN}$  the SO(6,6) metric. This automatically implies that only the  $G \subset$  SO(6,6) subgroups

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>We have set the gauge coupling constant to  $g = \frac{1}{2}$  with respect to the conventions in ref. [100].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>In the main part of this chapter we will consider a group-theoretical truncation of  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  supergravity in which the  $(\mathbf{2}, \mathbf{12})$  embedding tensor irrep will be entirely projected out.

admitting  $\eta_{MN}$  as a non-degenerate bi-invariant metric can be realised as deformations of the ungauged theory. In other words, the adjoint representation of G has to be embeddable within the fundamental representation of SO(6,6). This embedding may not be unique, resulting in non-equivalent realisations of the same G subgroup. From now on, we will use light-cone coordinates, so that an SO(6,6) index is raised or lowered by using the SO(6,6) light-cone metric

$$\eta_{MN} = \eta^{MN} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \mathbb{1}_6 \\ \mathbb{1}_6 & 0 \end{pmatrix} .$$
 (5.17)

Let us perform the GL(6) splitting of the fundamental SO(6, 6) index  $M \equiv (m, m) \equiv (m, \bar{m})$  with m = 1, ..., 6 and  $\bar{m} = \bar{1}, ..., \bar{6}$ . Then, the vectors split as  $T_{\alpha M} \equiv (Z_{\alpha m}, X_{\alpha}^{m})$  alike, and the algebra in (5.16) can be rewritten as the set of brackets

$$\begin{bmatrix} Z_{\alpha m}, Z_{\beta n} \end{bmatrix} = f_{\alpha m n}{}^{p} Z_{\beta p} + f_{\alpha m n p} X_{\beta}{}^{p} ,$$
  

$$\begin{bmatrix} Z_{\alpha m}, X_{\beta}{}^{n} \end{bmatrix} = f_{\alpha m}{}^{n p} Z_{\beta p} + f_{\alpha m}{}^{n}{}_{p} X_{\beta}{}^{p} ,$$
  

$$\begin{bmatrix} X_{\alpha}{}^{m}, Z_{\beta n} \end{bmatrix} = f_{\alpha}{}^{m}{}^{n}{}_{n}{}^{p} Z_{\beta p} + f_{\alpha}{}^{m}{}_{n p} X_{\beta}{}^{p} ,$$
  

$$\begin{bmatrix} X_{\alpha}{}^{m}, X_{\beta}{}^{n} \end{bmatrix} = f_{\alpha}{}^{m n p} Z_{\beta p} + f_{\alpha}{}^{m n p} X_{\beta}{}^{p} .$$
(5.18)

It is worth noticing that this is only apparently a twenty-four-dimensional gauge algebra, but in fact the actual gauging is twelve-dimensional after imposing the constraints

$$\epsilon^{\alpha\beta} f_{\alpha MNP} T_{\beta}{}^P = 0, \qquad (5.19)$$

which ensure the anti-symmetry of the brackets in (5.16). This fact is related to the observation in ref. [159], *i.e.* that only the algebra realised on the vectors can be embedded in  $\text{Sp}(24, \mathbb{R})$ , whereas the proper gauge algebra is that one realised on the curvatures, which is obtained from the previous one after dividing out by the abelian ideal consisting of all generators acting trivially on the curvatures. To summarise, in order to identify the correct gauging, one has to solve these constraints by expressing half of the generators in terms of the other ones and plug the solution into the brackets of (5.18).

#### Vacua Analysis and Supersymmetry

In this section we present the strategy followed to find the complete set of extrema of the scalar potential induced by the gaugings and tools for analysing the mass spectrum and supersymmetry breaking.

### Combining dualities and algebraic geometry techniques

The investigation of the full vacua structure of a particular truncation<sup>4</sup> is carried out by making use of the following two ingredients:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>We will in this part specify to the SO(3) invariant sector of  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  supergravity, which enjoys an SL(2)  $\times$  SO(2, 2) duality symmetry and contains three complex scalars called *S*, *T* and *U*. The whole truncation procedure will be studied in detail later in section 5.2

- part of the SL(2) × SO(2,2) duality group in order to reduce the extrema scanning to the origin of the moduli space without loss of generality<sup>5</sup>.
- specific algebraic geometry techniques which permit an exhaustive identification of the flux backgrounds producing such moduli solutions.

Provided a set of vacuum expectation values (VEVs) for the moduli fields

$$\Phi_0 \equiv (S_0, T_0, U_0)$$

that satisfies the extremisation conditions of the scalar potential,  $\partial_{\Phi} V|_{\Phi_0} = 0$ , it can always be brought to the origin of the moduli space, *i.e.* 

$$S_0 = T_0 = U_0 = i {,} {(5.20)}$$

by subsequently applying a real shift together with rescaling upon each of the complex moduli fields. These transformations span the non-compact part,

$$G_{n.c.} = \frac{\mathrm{SL}(2) \times \mathrm{SO}(2,2)}{\mathrm{SO}(2)^3} ,$$
 (5.21)

of the duality group. In the case of the modulus S, they belong to the electric-magnetic SL(2) factor, while transformations on the moduli T and U belong to SO(2,2). In consequence, the fluxes will also transform in such a way that they compensate the transformation of the moduli fields and leave the scalar potential invariant.

Because of the aforementioned argument,

restricting the search of extrema to the origin of the moduli space does not imply a lack of generality as long as the considered set of flux components is invariant under the action of the non-compact part of the duality group.

This statement automatically leaves us with two complementary descriptions of the same problem: the field and the flux pictures. In the former, a consistent flux background is fixed and the problem reduces to the search of extrema of the scalar potential in the field space. In the latter, the point in field space is fixed (the origin) and the problem reduces to find the set of consistent flux backgrounds compatible with the origin being an extremum of the scalar potential. The two descriptions are equivalent since dragging different moduli solutions down to the origin in the field space maps to a splitting of the corresponding flux background into various ones related by elements of  $G_{n.c.}$  in the flux space. This correspondence is depicted in figure 6.2.

Using the flux picture results quite useful because, schematically, the scalar potential induced by the gaugings takes the form of

$$V = \sum_{\text{terms}} (\text{fluxes})^2 \cdot (\text{fields})^{\text{high degree}} , \qquad (5.22)$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>This approach differs from that followed in ref. [223] where the invariance under the action of the duality group was used to remove redundant flux configurations producing physically equivalent solutions.



Figure 5.1: Sketch of the correspondence between the field picture (crossed dots) and the flux picture (filled dots). The left diagram represents moduli space, whereas the right diagram illustrates the space of fluxes.

hence being a sum of terms which are quadratic in the fluxes and contain high degree couplings between the moduli fields. After deriving the scalar potential with respect to the fields and going to the origin of the moduli space, the extremum conditions reduce to a set of quadratic conditions on the fluxes. Putting these conditions together with the QC coming from the consistency of the gauging that will be later given for this specific case in (5.67), we end up with a set of homogeneous polynomial equations, namely an ideal Iin the ring  $\mathbb{C}[a_0, \ldots, d'_3]$ , involving the different flux components as variables,

$$I = \langle \partial_{\Phi} V |_{\Phi_0} , \ \epsilon^{\alpha\beta} \Lambda_{\alpha AB}{}^C \Lambda_{\beta DEC} , \ \Lambda_{(\alpha A[B]}{}^C \Lambda_{\beta) D]EC} \rangle .$$
 (5.23)

Nonetheless, only those solutions for which all the flux components turn out to be real are physically acceptable.

The study of non-trivial multivariate polynomial systems and their link to geometry is the subject of algebraic geometry [224]. A powerful computer algebra system for polynomial computations is provided by the SINGULAR project [213]. Moreover, a comprehensive introduction to the specifics of this software as well as to the algebraic geometry techniques implemented on it can be found in ref. [225]. These techniques have been shown to be a successful approach to investigate the vacua structure of the effective supergravity theories coming from flux compactifications of string theory [226, 227] and some extensions including both fluxes and non-perturbative effects<sup>6</sup> [229].

Among the set of algebraic geometry tools implemented within SINGULAR, in this work we will make extensive use of the Gianni-Trager-Zacharias (GTZ) algorithm [212] for primary decomposition into prime ideals (for more details on primary decomposition algorithms, see the appendix B of ref. [226] and references therein). Specifically, we will apply this method to decompose the ideal I of (5.23) into a set of n simpler prime ideals

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>For a computational implementation of these algebraic geometry tools into a *Mathematica* package exploring vacuum configurations, see ref. [228].

 $J_n$ ,

$$I = J_1 \cap J_2 \cap \ldots \cap J_n , \qquad (5.24)$$

which can be solved analytically. These prime ideals will only intersect in a finite number of disjoint points and, in general, they may have different dimension.

For the sake of simplicity, we are not running this decomposition in the most general case in which all the forty embedding tensor components (fluxes) allowed in the SO(3) truncation are kept. Instead, we are considering two examples of gauged supergravities which have a well understood interpretation as type II string compactifications in the presence of flux backgrounds: type IIA compactifications with gauge and metric fluxes [121, 123, 125, 230] and type IIB compactifications with gauge fluxes [120, 122, 231].

Even though not all the fluxes are kept in these examples, the previous argument for going to the origin of the moduli space without loss of generality still holds since the transformation needed to bring any moduli solution from its original location to the origin (*i.e.* an element of  $G_{n.c.}$ ) does not turn on new flux components out of the initial setup. We will restrict the analysis of more general flux backgrounds for which a realisation in string theory is not known, namely those including non-geometric fluxes, to a set of simple examples.

### Supersymmetry breaking and full mass spectrum

Two further important steps in the analysis of critical points are those of computing the amount of supersymmetry preserved at the extrema of the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theory and the mass spectrum of the scalar sector. As already pointed out in the introduction, carrying out such a computation for a whole set of vacua can help us shed further light on the relation between supersymmetry breaking and instability, which has recently been a crucial point of discussion in the context of extended supergravity. In order to do this, we will write down the fermionic mass terms involving the gravitini in the Lagrangian [100] induced by the irreducible components of the *T*-tensor (see section 2.3).

The fermionic sector of the theory is made out of 4 gravitini  $\psi_{\mu i}$ , 4 dilatini  $\chi_i$  and 24 gaugini  $\lambda_{ai}$  coming from the matter sector, where i = 1, ..., 4 is an SU(4)<sub>time-like</sub> index, whereas a = 1, ..., 6 is a fundamental SO(6)<sub>space-like</sub> index. The aforementioned mass terms then read

$$e^{-1}\mathcal{L}_{\text{fermi mass}} \supset \frac{1}{6} A_1^{ij} \bar{\psi}_{\mu i} \Gamma^{\mu\nu} \psi_{\nu j} - \frac{i}{6} A_2^{ij} \bar{\psi}_{\mu i} \Gamma^{\mu} \chi_j + \frac{i}{2} A_{2ai}{}^j \bar{\psi}_{\mu}{}^i \Gamma^{\mu} \lambda^a{}_j + \text{h.c.} ,$$

$$(5.25)$$

with  $A_1^{ij} = A_1^{(ij)}$ . The irreducible components of the *T*-tensor are

and they are given in terms of the complexified SL(2) and SO(6,6) vielbeins by

$$A_{1}^{ij} = \epsilon^{\alpha\beta} (\mathcal{V}_{\alpha})^{*} \mathcal{V}^{M}{}_{kl} \mathcal{V}^{Nik} \mathcal{V}^{Pjl} f_{\beta MNP} ,$$

$$A_{2}^{ij} = \epsilon^{\alpha\beta} \mathcal{V}_{\alpha} \mathcal{V}^{M}{}_{kl} \mathcal{V}^{Nik} \mathcal{V}^{Pjl} f_{\beta MNP} + \frac{3}{2} \epsilon^{\alpha\beta} \mathcal{V}_{\alpha} \mathcal{V}^{Mij} \xi_{\beta M} ,$$

$$A_{2ai}^{j} = \epsilon^{\alpha\beta} \mathcal{V}_{\alpha} \mathcal{V}^{M}{}_{a} \mathcal{V}^{N}{}_{ik} \mathcal{V}^{Pjk} f_{\beta MNP} - \frac{1}{4} \delta_{i}^{j} \epsilon^{\alpha\beta} \mathcal{V}_{\alpha} \mathcal{V}^{M}{}_{a} \xi_{\beta M} .$$

$$(5.27)$$

The complexified SL(2) vielbein  $\mathcal{V}_{\alpha}$  is written as

$$\mathcal{V}_{\alpha} = e^{\phi/2} (S, 1) , \quad \text{where} \quad S = \chi + i e^{-\phi} , \quad (5.28)$$

whereas the complexified (Lorentzian) SO(6,6) vielbein  $\mathcal{V}_M^{[ij]}$  is built from the  $\mathcal{V}_M^m$  real vielbein by using the mapping

$$\mathcal{V}_M{}^{ij} = \mathcal{V}_M{}^m \left[G_m\right]^{ij} , \qquad (5.29)$$

where  $[G_m]^{ij}$  represent the time-like and ASD 't Hooft symbols given in (C.21) of appendix C. This choice is consistent with

$$v_{ij} = (v^{ij})^* = -\frac{1}{2} \epsilon_{ijkl} v^{kl} , \qquad (5.30)$$

together with the normalisation

$$-v^{m} \delta_{mn} v^{n} = \frac{1}{2} \epsilon_{ijkl} v^{ij} v^{kl} .$$
 (5.31)

Please note the difference with the conventions in ref. [100]. Using the gravitino mass matrix  $A_1^{ij}$ , the Killing spinor equations determining the amount of supersymmetry at any extremum is translated into the eigenvalues equation

$$A_1^{ij} q_j = \sqrt{-3V_0} q^i , \qquad (5.32)$$

where  $q^i$  is an SU(4) vector and  $V_0$  is the potential energy at either an AdS<sub>4</sub> or a Minkowski extremum.

Working in the SO(3) truncation of the SO(6, 6) theory translates into an  $A_1^{ij}$  gravitini mass matrix of the general form

$$A_1 = \operatorname{diag}(\kappa_1 \ , \ \kappa_2 \ , \ \kappa_2 \ , \ \kappa_2 \ ) \qquad , \qquad \text{with} \quad \kappa_1, \kappa_2 \in \mathbb{C} \ , \tag{5.33}$$

which reflects the splitting  $\mathbf{4} \to \mathbf{1} \oplus \mathbf{3}$  of the fundamental of SU(4) under the action of SO(3). Consequently one expects that the amount of supersymmetry preserved would be

- i)  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  at those extrema where  $|\kappa_1| = |\kappa_2| = \sqrt{-3V_0}$ .
- *ii*)  $\mathcal{N} = 3$  at those extrema where  $|\kappa_1| > |\kappa_2|$  with  $|\kappa_2| = \sqrt{-3V_0}$ .
- *iii*)  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  at those extrema where  $|\kappa_1| < |\kappa_2|$  with  $|\kappa_1| = \sqrt{-3V_0}$ .
- *iv*)  $\mathcal{N} = 0$  at any other extremum.

The presented conditions for preserving supersymmetry only constrain the modulus of the eigenvalues of  $A_1$  since the relation (5.32) exhibits a U(1) × U(1) covariance. The action of these transformations can be expressed in terms of the diagonal matrix diag( $\lambda$ ,  $\mu$ ,  $\mu$ ,  $\mu$ ), where  $\lambda$ ,  $\mu \in U(1)$ .

Now it is worthwhile making a comment about the computation of the full mass spectrum of the scalar sector for a vacuum of the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theory. To this purpose we applied the mass formula given in ref. [221], where the scalar potential of the full  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theory has been expanded up to second order around the origin in order to be able to read off the second derivatives of the potential with respect to all of the 38 scalars of the theory evaluated in the origin of moduli space. The Hessian matrix evaluated in the origin is nevertheless not yet the physical mass matrix from where one can draw conclusions about stability of a solution. Suppose one has

$$e^{-1}\mathcal{L}_{\text{canonic}} = \frac{1}{2}R - \frac{1}{2}K_{ij}\left(\partial\phi^{i}\right)\left(\partial\phi^{j}\right) - V , \qquad (5.34)$$

where i = 1, ..., 38, then the covariant normalised mass<sup>2</sup> at an extremum  $\phi_0$  of the scalar potential V is then given by

$$(\text{mass}^2)^i{}_j = \left. \frac{1}{|V|} K^{ik} \left. \frac{\partial^2 V}{\partial \phi^k \partial \phi^j} \right|_{\phi = \phi_0} , \qquad (5.35)$$

where  $K^{ij}$  denotes the inverse of the matrix  $K_{ij}$  appearing in (5.34). This (mass<sup>2</sup>) matrix is known as the canonically normalised mass matrix, which is consistent with taking the "mostly plus" signature for the space-time metric and its eigenvalues are to be read as the values for the squared mass in natural units<sup>7</sup>. According to this definition of covariant mass, the Breitenlohner-Freedman (BF) bound for the stability of an AdS<sub>4</sub> moduli solution is given by [232]

$$m^2 \ge -\frac{3}{4}$$
, (5.36)

where  $m^2$  denotes the lightest eigenvalue of the mass matrix (5.35) at the AdS<sub>4</sub> extremum. The mass formulae for the masses of the SL(2) scalars, those ones of the SO(6, n) sector and finally the mixing between them are given in ref. [221]. In the next sections, when presenting results, we shall give both a table with the values of the masses of the scalars in the SO(3) truncation and the full mass spectrum for comparison's sake.

# 5.2. Fluxes and Embedding Tensor: the Dictionary

Now our final aim in this chapter will be to apply the whole analysis presented in the previous section to  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  gaugings coming from geometric type II string compactifications.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>Every numerical value given in the following sections for the energy and the mass is computed by setting the reduced Planck mass  $m_p$  to 1, whereas one needs to reinsert the value  $m_p = (8 \pi G)^{-1/2} = 2.43 \times 10^{18}$  GeV when expressing quantities in energy units.

To this end, let us first see what gauge algebras can be induced by flux compactifications. The starting point in this discussion are the results of Kaloper and Myers [140] (see the second part of section 3.2). They found that the dimensional reduction of heterotic supergravity to four dimensions leads to a non-Abelian gauge algebra if one includes fluxes. In particular, they derived the four-dimensional effect of the following fluxes for the tendimensional field content consisting of the metric, a two-form and a dilaton<sup>8</sup>.

As we saw previously, when reducing the metric from ten to four dimensions, one can generalise ordinary dimensional reduction by replacing the torus with a group manifold [116]. A group manifold is specified by structure constants  $\omega_{mn}^{p}$ , where the indices run over the dimension of the group manifold. The four-dimensional effect of such so-called metric flux is to convert the gauge group U(1)<sup>6</sup>, that corresponds to general coordinate transformations on the torus, to a non-Abelian group with commutation relations

$$[Z_m, Z_n] = \omega_{mn}{}^p Z_p, \qquad (5.37)$$

where  $Z_m$  is the generator corresponding to the internal coordinate transformation  $\delta x^m = \lambda^m$ .

Due to the presence of the two-form gauge potential in the ten-dimensional theory, the four-dimensional gauge algebra is actually larger. In particular, there is an additional  $U(1)^6$  corresponding to internal gauge transformations of the form  $\delta B_{mn} = \partial_{[m} \lambda_{n]}$ . We will denote these generators by  $X^p$ . These commute amongst themselves, but form a representation of the group spanned by (5.37). Furthermore, one can introduce gauge fluxes  $H_{mnp}$  for this potential. The total algebra spanned by the six Kaluza-Klein and six gauge generators reads [140]

$$[Z_m, Z_n] = \omega_{mn}{}^p Z_p + H_{mnp} X^p ,$$
  

$$[Z_m, X^n] = -\omega_{mp}{}^n X^p , \qquad (5.38)$$
  

$$[X^m, X^n] = 0 .$$

Note that the resulting algebra is purely electric. Furthermore, the gauge generators span an ideal of the algebra, and hence the full algebra is non-semi-simple.

In order to make contact with the SO(6, 6) notation of  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  supergravity, one needs to split up the SO(6, 6) index  $^{M} = (m, ^{m})$ . The twelve doublets of generators then split up according to  $X^{\alpha M} = (Z^{\alpha}{}_{m}, X^{\alpha m})$ . The identification between the embedding tensor and the fluxes is then apparent:

$$f_{+mnp} = H_{mnp} , \quad f_{+mn}{}^p = \omega_{mn}{}^p , \qquad (5.39)$$

while the magnetic components vanish.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>We will only include fluxes for the metric and the two-form. There is a similar possibility for the dilaton, which we will not consider, that leads to gauging with non-vanishing  $\xi_{\alpha M}$  [233]. Moreover, we will also not consider trombone gaugings of the type introduced in ref. [204] for the maximal theory.

A natural question is how to generalise this to the case where one includes, in addition to gauge and metric flux, also the types of non-geometric fluxes introduced in ref. [24]. In section 3.3 we saw that the full heterotic dictionary is given by (3.41) and, following the T-duality chain (3.40), leads to the gauge algebra that we gave in (3.42). Note that this algebra, with all types of NS-NS fluxes, is still purely electric.

Subsequently one could reason that in the IIB duality frame with O3-planes one needs to mod out by the  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  symmetry  $(-)^{F_L}\Omega I_{4\dots 9}$ . Under this symmetry, the only allowed fluxes are H and Q. Therefore the algebra for these fluxes reads

$$[Z_m, Z_n] = H_{mnp} X^p ,$$
  

$$[Z_m, X^n] = Q_m{}^{np} Z_p ,$$
  

$$[X^m, X^n] = Q_p{}^{mn} X^p .$$
(5.40)

The relation between the embedding tensor and the fluxes can be easily read off from this algebra. Before we give it, let us introduce a slight generalisation by including S-duality related fluxes as well. For the two-form gauge potentials this is very natural, as we know that these form a doublet (H, F) under S-duality. Similarly, it has been conjectured that there is a doublet of non-geometric fluxes (Q, P) as well [145]. Including the two doublets of gauge and non-geometric fluxes, the relation to the embedding tensor that follows from (5.18) is

$$f_{+mnp} = H_{mnp}, \quad f_{+m}{}^{np} = Q_m{}^{np} ,$$
  
$$f_{-mnp} = F_{mnp}, \quad f_{-m}{}^{np} = P_m{}^{np} .$$
(5.41)

The full algebra, including the commutation relations between electric and magnetic generators, then follows trivially from (5.16). Similarly, one can deduce the full set of constraints on the fluxes from the QC given in (5.5)–(5.9) specialised to the case<sup>9</sup>  $\xi_{\alpha M} = 0$ 

$$f_{\alpha R[MN} f_{\beta P]Q}{}^R = 0 , \quad \epsilon^{\alpha\beta} f_{\alpha MNR} f_{\beta PQ}{}^R = 0 .$$
 (5.42)

Note that the algebra (5.40) in general does not have any non-trivial ideals, and hence is not necessarily non-semi-simple. This form of the algebra has been used in *e.g.* [138] in their classification of the possible solutions of the corresponding Jacobi identities. Indeed, they encountered simple and semi-simple possibilities. This poses a clear puzzle: we claim to have performed a number of dualities, under which the effective description should transform covariantly, and nevertheless the algebra (5.38) of the starting point clearly differs from (5.40). Indeed, one is necessarily non-semi-simple while the other is not.

 $<sup>^{9}</sup>$ The only further subtlety is that the second set of QC in (5.42) can be obtained from (5.19) by specifying it to the adjoint representation. Nevertheless, these sets of constraints are only equivalent if such adjoint representation is faithful, otherwise one has to take into account that the linear dependence relations between the 24 generators have to be supplemented with the vanishing conditions for some of them.

What has happened? In our opinion, the confusion stems from the identification of the starting point.

The starting point of Kaloper and Myers corresponds to the heterotic string, and therefore contains an NS-NS two-form gauge potential. However, in order to make contact with type II string theories with orientifold planes, *e.g.* the preferred duality frame of type IIB with O3-planes, one should first perform an S-duality. This takes one to type I string theory, or equivalently type IIB with O9-planes. In this case the two-form is not NS-NS but rather R-R, which will be a crucial distinction when applying T-duality. As mentioned before, in the NS-NS sector T-duality raises and lowers indices. In contrast, in the R-R sector the effect of T-duality is to create or annihilate indices:

$$T_p: \begin{cases} F_{m_1\cdots m_n} \to F_{m_1\cdots m_n p} ,\\ F_{m_1\cdots m_n p} \to F_{m_1\cdots m_n} . \end{cases}$$
(5.43)

In other words, a gauge potential remains a gauge potential but its rank changes.

The correct starting point for our purpose is

$$[Z_m, Z_n] = \omega_{mn}{}^p Z_p + F_{mnp} X^p ,$$
  

$$[Z_m, X^n] = -\omega_{mp}{}^n X^p , \qquad (5.44)$$
  

$$[X^m, X^n] = 0 ,$$

where  $F_{mnp}$  is the R-R three-form flux. Upon a six-tuple T-duality to go to the type IIB duality frame with O3-planes, this transforms into

$$[Z_m, Z_n] = 0 ,$$
  

$$[Z_m, X^n] = Q_m{}^{np} Z_p , ,$$
  

$$[X^m, X^n] = Q_p{}^{mn} X^p + \tilde{F}^{mnp} Z_p ,$$
  
(5.45)

where  $\tilde{F}^{mnp} \equiv \frac{1}{6} \epsilon^{mnpqrs} F_{qrs}$ . This fixes the complete electric part of the gauge algebra. The remaining part follows straightforwardly once one has made the identification between the embedding tensor and the fluxes. Again we will give an S-duality covariant set of fluxes, including the gauge doublet (F, H) and the non-geometric doublet (Q, P). With the algebra (5.45) this identification reads

$$f_{+}^{mnp} = \tilde{F}^{mnp}, \quad f_{+m}^{np} = Q_m^{np}, f_{-}^{mnp} = \tilde{H}^{mnp}, \quad f_{-m}^{np} = P_m^{np}.$$
(5.46)

The full algebra and corresponding QC then follow from (5.18) and (5.42). The latter read

$$Q_r^{[mn}Q_q^{\ p]r} = P_r^{[mn}P_q^{\ p]r} = 0,$$
  

$$P_r^{[mn}Q_q^{\ p]r} = Q_r^{\ mn}P_q^{\ pr} - P_r^{\ mn}Q_q^{\ pr} = 0,$$
(5.47)

involving only non-geometric flux, and

$$\tilde{F}^{r[mn}Q_r{}^{pq]} = \tilde{H}^{r[mn}P_r{}^{pq]} = 0,$$
  
$$\tilde{F}^{r[mn}P_r{}^{p]q} + Q_r{}^{[mn}\tilde{H}^{p]qr} = 0,$$
(5.48)

involving gauge fluxes as well. The fully anti-symmetric parts of the latter set of equations imply the absence of any 7-branes; these would break supersymmetry further to  $\mathcal{N} = 1$ . The same form of the algebra and QC was derived in the beautiful work<sup>10</sup> [146] from a different starting point.

Note the differences between the two algebras<sup>11</sup> (5.40) and (5.45). First of all, NS-NS fluxes induce a purely electric gauging in the former algebra [233], while in the latter this involves magnetic generators as well. Moreover, the former can describe a (semi-)simple algebra [138, 234, 235], while the latter is always non-semi-simple algebra, as it should. This crucial difference between the two stems from the appearance of the Hodge dualised three-form  $\tilde{F}$ , instead of the three-form itself, in (5.45). This qualitative difference can be traced back to the different behaviour of NS-NS and R-R gauge potentials under T-duality.

Finally, the QC (6.26) are in general different for the two algebras. For instance, it can be seen from the SL(2) scaling weight that the last equation of (6.26) could never arise from (5.41). However, in the truncation where one of the two non-geometric fluxes vanishes, *e.g.* P = 0, the QC bilinear in the NS-NS fluxes are in fact identical (provided  $Q_m^{mn} = 0$ ). There is still a difference in the constraints bilinear in Q and F: these are much stronger for the first identification (5.41) than those given in (6.26).

### What About De Sitter?

All the gaugings that are known to give rise to dS solutions in  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  gauged supergravity [236, 237] are of the form

$$G = G_1 \times G_2 \times \cdots, \tag{5.49}$$

*i.e.* a direct product of a number of gauge factors. This is a solution to the QC (5.42) once the Jacobi identities are separately satisfied in the different factors. Moreover, in order to have a dS solution, the gauge group must contain electric and magnetic factors. Finally, the gauge factors have to be specific (semi-)simple groups. In particular, we will focus on the case of two gauge factors. Each factor is of the form SO(p,q) with p + q = 4 and embedded in an SO(3,3) factor. A number of examples of such gaugings with dS solutions

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup>Due to different conventions regarding the SO(6, 6) and SL(6) indices, our form of the identification (5.46) does not involve any non-trivial metrics, as in ref. [146]. Moreover, the QC given in ref. [146] are not all linearly independent, and hence can be written in a more economic way.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup>Most of the literature that uses (5.40) takes place in an  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  context, where the scalar potential is not given in terms of structure constants but rather a superpotential. Therefore our argument does not affect any of the results on  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  moduli stabilisation etc.

was discussed in [236,237]. Moreover, it was shown in ref. [238] that the contracted versions CSO(p,q,r) with p + q + r = 4 of such gauge groups do not lead to any solutions with a positive scalar potential. In this section we will assess to what extend one can obtain such gaugings from the flux compactifications considered earlier.

The direct product structure (5.49) leads us to split SO(6, 6) into two SO(3, 3) factors in which to embed  $G_1$  and  $G_2$  respectively. Without loss of generality, we will take the first to be electric and lie in the directions  $\{1, 2, 3, \overline{1}, \overline{2}, \overline{3}\}$ , while the second is taken magnetic and lies in the complementary directions. We will discuss the embedding of the first factor in some detail; the discussion for the second factor is completely analogous. However, before we discuss SO(4) embeddings in SO(3,3)  $\simeq$  SL(4), we first generalise this to arbitrary N.

In general, the embedding of SO(N) and its analytic continuations into SL(N) can be written in terms of the following generators in the fundamental representation

$$(T_{ij})^{k}_{\ l} = 4\delta^{k}_{\ [i}M_{j]l} , \qquad (5.50)$$

in terms of a symmetric matrix M, that can always be diagonalised by a convenient choice of basis. It is in fact given by the identity in the case of SO(N). These generators labelled by antisymmetric pairs of indices satisfy the following commutation relations

$$[T_{ij}, T_{kl}] = f_{ij,kl}{}^{mn}T_{mn} , \quad f_{ij,kl}{}^{mn} = 8\delta^{[m}{}_{[i}M_{j][k}\delta^{n]}{}_{l]} .$$
(5.51)

Analytic continuations of SO(N) correspond to a number of minus signs in the *M*-matrix. Contractions thereof, denoted by CSO(p,q,r) with p + q + r = N (see *e.g.* [238]), can be understood in this notation by replacing *r* non-zero diagonal entries of *M* with zero entries.

However, the most general form of CSO(p, q, r) structure constants for the special case of N = 4 is given in terms of two symmetric matrices rather than one [216], which we will denote by M and  $\tilde{M}$ . The generators are then given by

$$(T_{ij})^{k}_{\ l} = 4\delta^{k}_{\ [i}M_{j]l} - 2\epsilon_{ijml}\tilde{M}^{mk}, \qquad (5.52)$$

giving rise to the following general expression of the structure constants

$$f_{ij,kl}^{\ mn} = 8\delta^{[m}_{\ [i}M_{j][k}\delta^{n]}_{\ l]} - \epsilon_{iji'j'}\epsilon_{klk'l'}\epsilon^{mni'l'}\tilde{M}^{j'k'} .$$
(5.53)

With such a form we need some extra consistency constraints in terms of M and  $\tilde{M}$ , coming from imposing the Jacobi identities. These translate into

$$M_{ij}\tilde{M}^{jk} - \frac{1}{4}\delta_i{}^k M_{jl}\tilde{M}^{jl} = 0.$$
 (5.54)

If one still diagonalises M by a convenient basis choice, the Jacobi identity imply M to be diagonal as well. In this case the constraints reduce to

$$M_{11}\tilde{M}^{11} = M_{22}\tilde{M}^{22} = M_{33}\tilde{M}^{33} = M_{44}\tilde{M}^{44}.$$
 (5.55)

Let us now connect the adjoint representation in terms of SL(4) indices to fundamental SO(3,3) indices. This is exactly what we already showed in appendix A.2 and it leads to the following identification between the diagonal components of the two matrices M and  $\tilde{M}$ , and the components of the embedding tensor  $f_{\alpha MNP}$  in the first SO(3,3) factor:

$$M = \operatorname{diag}(f_{+123}, f_{+1\bar{2}\bar{3}}, f_{+\bar{1}2\bar{3}}, f_{+\bar{1}\bar{2}\bar{3}}),$$
  
$$\tilde{M} = \operatorname{diag}(f_{+\bar{1}\bar{2}\bar{3}}, f_{+\bar{1}23}, f_{+1\bar{2}\bar{3}}, f_{+12\bar{3}}).$$
(5.56)

Other components of the embedding tensor in this SO(3,3) factor, such as  $f_{\pm 1\overline{1}2}$ , correspond to off-diagonal components of M and  $\tilde{M}$  and hence have been set equal to zero.

We have discussed in the previous sections how the embedding tensor can be sourced by different fluxes. In particular, we have discussed the two identifications (5.41) and (5.46). It will be illuminating to illustrate the different consequences of the two identifications in this context. Using the first identification, the matrices are given by

$$M = \text{diag}(H_{123}, Q_1^{23}, Q_2^{31}, Q_3^{12}) ,$$
  

$$\tilde{M} = \text{diag}(0, 0, 0, 0) .$$
(5.57)

In this case it would therefore be possible to use the different fluxes to generate a simple gauge factor. Given that the discussion in the second, magnetic factor is completely analogous, one could *e.g.* generate an  $SO(4)_{el} \times SO(4)_{magn}$  gauge group, which certainly leads to dS solutions. However, we have argued that this is not the correct identification; instead, one should use (5.46). In this case, the matrices read

$$M = \text{diag}(0, Q_1^{23}, Q_2^{31}, Q_3^{12}) ,$$
  

$$\tilde{M} = \text{diag}(F_{456}, 0, 0, 0) .$$
(5.58)

The crucial point is that in this case the gauge flux does not enter in the M matrix to make it non-singular; instead, it enters in the other matrix  $\tilde{M}$ . These singular matrices only lead to non-semi-simple gauge groups. In particular, the matrix M gives rise to ISO(3) and analytic continuations and contractions thereof. Provided the three components  $Q_i^{jk}$ are non-zero, the additional parameter  $F_{456}$  does not modify the gauge group, but only describes different embeddings of it in SO(3, 3). Three of these are inequivalent, corresponding to  $F_{456}$  being positive, zero or negative. Exactly the same embeddings of ISO(3) and ISO(2, 1) were considered in ref. <sup>12</sup> [238], where it was found that such gauge groups do not give rise to scalar potentials with positive extrema.

Indeed, one can infer from the same reasoning that none of the gauge groups discussed in [236,237] follows from a flux compactification with the identification (5.46). The simple bottom line is that all the gauge groups necessarily consist of (semi-)simple gauge factors, while one can only get non-semi-simple factors from flux compactifications.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup>The relation to the notation of [238] is  $\lambda^2 = (1 - F_{456})/(1 + F_{456})$ .

In the following subsection, we will focus on deformations arising as consistent SO(3) truncations of the general theory and will show that they admit a string theory realisation in terms of flux compactifications in the presence of generalised background fluxes. the underlying theories will be STU models for which we will provide the fux-induced superpotential.

# The SO(3) Truncation

Let us consider the SO(3) truncation of the full theory enjoying an SL(2) × SO(6, 6) global symmetry<sup>13</sup>. In the following sections of this work we will be dealing with (non-) geometric flux compactifications of type II string theory having such a low-energy effective description. This truncation is performed by considering an SO(3) subset in SO(6, 6) and keeping in the theory only the singlets with respect to this subgroup both in the scalar sector and in the embedding tensor part. Such a group theoretical truncation is always guaranteed to be consistent in the sense that all of the non-singlet scalars can be consistently set to zero in that their field equations can never be sourced by SO(3) singlets. However, it by no means guarantees the stability of the non-singlets, and hence one must always explicitly check the mass spectrum of these fields as well.

# The Scalar Sector

The decomposition of the adjoint representation of SO(6,6) contains six scalars

$$66 \rightarrow 6 \cdot (1, 1) \oplus \text{non-singlet representations},$$
 (5.59)

amongst which two of them correspond to the product  $SO(6) \times SO(6)$  and therefore they are pure gauge. This implies that the scalar coset associated with the matter multiplets is parameterised in terms of only four physical scalars: two dilatons ( $\varphi_1$ ,  $\varphi_2$ ) and two axions ( $\chi_1, \chi_2$ ). The scalar coset in this sector reduces in the following way under the SO(3) truncation

$$\frac{\mathrm{SO}(2,2)}{\mathrm{SO}(2) \times \mathrm{SO}(2)} . \tag{5.60}$$

The explicit parameterisation of  $M_{MN}$  is defined in terms of a symmetric G and an antisymmetric B matrices as

$$M_{MN} \equiv \begin{pmatrix} G^{-1} & -G^{-1} B \\ B G^{-1} & G - B G^{-1} B \end{pmatrix} , \qquad (5.61)$$

where G and B are given by

$$G = e^{\varphi_2 - \varphi_1} \begin{pmatrix} \chi_2^2 + e^{-2\varphi_2} & -\chi_2 \\ -\chi_2 & 1 \end{pmatrix} \otimes \mathbb{1}_3 \qquad , \qquad B = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \chi_1 \\ -\chi_1 & 0 \end{pmatrix} \otimes \mathbb{1}_3 .$$
 (5.62)

 $<sup>^{13}</sup>$ This is the natural generalisation of the SL(3) × SL(3) truncation considered in ref. [197], and indeed will lead to a much richer landscape of vacua.

In consequence, we will choose the vielbein  $\mathcal{V}$  in (5.4) to be

$$\mathcal{V} \equiv \begin{pmatrix} e^T & 0\\ B e^T & e^{-1} \end{pmatrix} \otimes \mathbb{1}_3 \quad , \quad e \equiv e^{(\varphi_1 + \varphi_2)/2} \begin{pmatrix} 1 & \chi_2\\ 0 & e^{-\varphi_2} \end{pmatrix} \quad , \tag{5.63}$$

with  $e^T e = G^{-1}$ .

Using this parameterisation of the scalar sector in the truncated theory, the kinetic terms then reduce to

$$\mathcal{L}_{\rm kin} = \frac{1}{8} (\partial M_{\alpha\beta}) (\partial M^{\alpha\beta}) + \frac{1}{16} (\partial M_{MN}) (\partial M^{MN})$$

$$= -\frac{1}{4} \left[ (\partial \phi)^2 + e^{2\phi} (\partial \chi)^2 + 3(\partial \varphi_1)^2 + 3e^{2\varphi_1} (\partial \chi_1)^2 + 3(\partial \varphi_2)^2 + 3e^{2\varphi_2} (\partial \chi_2)^2 \right] .$$
(5.64)

#### The Quadratic Constraints

First of all, the number of allowed embedding tensor components turns out to be 40, arranged into 20 SL(2) doublets, 20 being the number of SO(3)-singlets contained in the decomposition of the **220** of SO(6, 6):

$$(\mathbf{2}, \mathbf{220}) \rightarrow 20 \cdot (\mathbf{2}, \mathbf{1}) \oplus \text{non-singlet representations}$$
. (5.65)

A convenient way of describing these 20 SO(3)-invariant doublets is described in ref. [121], where the relevant components of the embedding tensor are classified using the SO(2, 2) × SO(3) subgroup of SO(6, 6) with embedding 12 = (4, 3). In this case, one can rewrite every SO(6, 6) index M as a pair (AI), where I = 1, 2, 3 is a fundamental SO(3) index, whereas A = 1, ..., 4 is a fundamental SO(2, 2) index. Due to this decomposition, the structure constants of the gauge algebra can be factorised as follows

$$f_{\alpha MNP} = f_{\alpha AIBJCK} = \Lambda_{\alpha ABC} \epsilon_{IJK} , \qquad (5.66)$$

from which one can infer that the SO(2, 2)-tensor  $\Lambda_{ABC}$  is completely symmetric. This observation takes us back to the number of 20 as expected from the group theoretical decomposition. What one can now do, is to write down the QC (5.42) in terms of the  $\Lambda$  tensor. One obtains

$$\epsilon^{\alpha\beta} \Lambda_{\alpha AB}{}^C \Lambda_{\beta DEC} = 0, \qquad \Lambda_{(\alpha A[B}{}^C \Lambda_{\beta) D]EC} = 0, \qquad (5.67)$$

where the extra indices  $\alpha, \beta = (+, -)$  still represent the SL(2) phase.

The first set of constraints in (5.67) takes values in the following representation of  $SL(2) \times SO(2,2)$ 

$$(\mathbf{1},(\square \otimes \square)_a)$$
, (5.68)

which has dimension 45, whereas the second set of constraints in (5.67) takes values in this other one

$$(\mathbf{3}, \square)$$
, (5.69)

which should not yet be thought of as only consisting of its irreducible (traceless) part and therefore it has dimension 63. This leads us to 108 as total amount of constraints, which can also be obtained by means of a computer. It turns out, though, that the number of independent constraints reduces to<sup>14</sup> 105. We will come back to this point in the next section when investigating the superpotential formulation of our truncated theory.

### **Relation To Flux Compactifications**

So far, we have introduced the main features of the SO(3) truncation of half-maximal supergravity in four dimensions. As we have seen in the previous section, the scalar manifold in the truncated theory reduces to

$$\frac{\mathrm{SL}(2)}{\mathrm{SO}(2)} \times \frac{\mathrm{SO}(2,2)}{\mathrm{SO}(2) \times \mathrm{SO}(2)} \sim \left(\frac{\mathrm{SL}(2)}{\mathrm{SO}(2)}\right)^3 , \qquad (5.70)$$

where each of the SL(2) factors can be parameterised by a complex scalar field. The resulting supergravity models are commonly referred to in the literature as STU-models (see section 3.2). They consist of three complex fields which are related to those entering the  $M_{\alpha\beta}$  matrix in (5.3) and the  $M_{MN}$  matrix in (5.61) – through the metric G and the *B*-field in (5.62) – by

$$S \equiv \chi + i e^{-\phi}$$
 ,  $T \equiv \chi_1 + i e^{-\varphi_1}$  and  $U \equiv \chi_2 + i e^{-\varphi_2}$ . (5.71)

Furthermore, the splitting  $\mathbf{4} \to \mathbf{1} \oplus \mathbf{3}$  of the fundamental representation of SU(4) ~ SO(6) *R*-symmetry under the action of SO(3) ensures an  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  structure of the supergravity describing the truncated theory. This implies that it has to be possible to formulate it in terms of a real Kähler potential  $K(\Phi, \bar{\Phi})$  and a holomorphic superpotential  $W(\Phi)$  (see section 2.4), where  $\Phi = (S, T, U)$ , by using the standard minimal supergravity formalism. According to it, the scalar potential can be worked out as

$$V = e^{K} \left( \sum_{\Phi} K^{\Phi\bar{\Phi}} |D_{\Phi}W|^{2} - 3|W|^{2} \right) , \qquad (5.72)$$

where  $K^{\Phi\bar{\Phi}}$  denotes the inverse of the Kähler metric  $K_{I\bar{J}} = \frac{\partial K}{\partial \Phi^I \partial \bar{\Phi}^{\bar{J}}}$ , and  $D_{\Phi}W = \frac{\partial W}{\partial \Phi} + \frac{\partial K}{\partial \Phi}W$  is the Kähler derivative.

#### The Kähler Potential

Let us start by noticing that the kinetic Lagrangian in (5.64) can be rewritten in terms of the complex fields in (5.71) as

$$\mathcal{L}_{\rm kin} = K_{I\bar{J}} \partial \Phi^I \partial \bar{\Phi}^{\bar{J}} = \frac{\partial S \partial \bar{S}}{\left(-i(S-\bar{S})\right)^2} + 3 \frac{\partial T \partial \bar{T}}{\left(-i(T-\bar{T})\right)^2} + 3 \frac{\partial U \partial \bar{U}}{\left(-i(U-\bar{U})\right)^2} , \qquad (5.73)$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup>This fact should be understood in the following way: the trace part of (5.69) is already implied by the remaining full set of constraints coming from both (5.68) and (5.69).

with  $K_{I\bar{J}}$  being again the Kähler metric. The above kinetic terms are then reproduced from the Kähler potential

$$K = -\log\left(-i(S-\bar{S})\right) - 3\log\left(-i(T-\bar{T})\right) - 3\log\left(-i(U-\bar{U})\right) , \qquad (5.74)$$

which matches the one obtained in string compactifications given in (3.29) in the isotropic case and is valid to first order in the string and the sigma model perturbative expansions.

### The Superpotential: Flux Backgrounds and Embedding Tensor

Finding out the precise superpotential  $W_{SO(3)}(\Phi)$  from which to reproduce the scalar potential in (5.12) is certainly not an easy task. The reason for this is that both scalar potentials, namely the one computed from the superpotential and that of (5.12), do not have to perfectly match each other but they have to coincide up to the QC in (5.67).

As for the above Kähler potential, we want the superpotential  $W_{SO(3)}(\Phi)$  also to stem from (orientifolds of) some string compactifications from ten to four dimensions. Their compatibility with producing an SO(3) truncation of half-maximal supergravity in four dimensions allows for a simple interpretation of the internal space of the compactification. It can be taken to be the factorised six-torus of figure B.1 in appendix B.1 (see also section 3.2) whose coordinate basis is denoted  $\eta^m$  with  $m = 1, \ldots, 6$ , supplemented with a set of flux objects fitting the embedding tensor components  $f_{\pm MNP}$  surviving the truncation.

The identification between the embedding tensor components (gauging parameters) in the supergravity side and the flux objects in the string compactification side crucially depends on the string theory under investigation. As an example, when considering  $\mathcal{N} = 1$ type IIA orientifold compactifications including O6-planes and D6-branes, only a few embedding tensor components in the supergravity side are known to correspond to flux components on the string theory side. In contrast, all of them correspond to (generalised) fluxes in  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  orientifold compactifications of type IIB string theory including O3/O7-planes and D3/D7-branes. In this type IIB scheme [146,172], as we just saw, the correspondence between embedding tensor components and fluxes entering the superpotential reads

$$f_{+mnp} = F'_{mnp} , \quad f_{+mn}{}^p = Q'_{mn}{}^p , \quad f_{+}{}^{mn}{}_p = Q^{mn}{}_p , \quad f_{+}{}^{mnp} = \bar{F}^{mnp} ,$$
  
$$f_{-mnp} = \tilde{H'}_{mnp} , \quad f_{-mn}{}^p = P'_{mn}{}^p , \quad f_{-}{}^{mn}{}_p = P^{mn}{}_p , \quad f_{-}{}^{mnp} = \tilde{H}^{mnp} ,$$
  
(5.75)

where, for instance,  $\tilde{F}^{mnp} \equiv \frac{1}{3!} \epsilon^{mnp m'n'p'} F_{m'n'p'}$ . The correspondence between SO(6, 6) and SO(2, 2) embedding tensor components with known/conjectured flux objects in both type IIA and type IIB orientifold compactifications is presented in appendix B.1.

Irrespective of the particular string theory realisation, we have explicitly checked that the scalar potential (5.12) induced by the gaugings in the SO(3) truncated theory is correctly reproduced, up to  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  QC, from the flux-induced superpotential given in (B.2), using the standard results in minimal supergravity. The superpotential in (B.2) was originally derived from a type II string theory approach in ref. [145] by using duality arguments. Concretely, they worked out the  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  duality invariant effective supergravity arising as the low energy limit of type II orientifold compactifications on the  $T^6/(\mathbb{Z}_2 \times \mathbb{Z}_2)$  toroidal orbifold. More recently, this has been put in the context of type IIB (with O3/O7-planes)/F-theory compactifications in ref. [146] and connected to generalised geometry in ref. [239]. Finally, some aspects of the vacua structure of this supergravity have been explored in refs [223, 227, 240] where only the unprimed fluxes inducing the polynomials in (B.3) were considered.

A worthwhile final remark about the SO(3) truncation of half-maximal supergravity in four dimensions is that the resulting scalar potential V is left invariant by the action of a discrete  $\mathbb{Z}_2 = \{1, \alpha_1\}$  symmetry. This parity symmetry transforms simultaneously the moduli fields  $\Phi = (S, T, U)$  and the different fluxes  $f_i$  as

where  $f_i S^{n_1}T^{n_2}U^{n_3}$  denotes a generic term in the superpotential (B.2). This transformation can be equivalently viewed as taking the superpotential from holomorphic to anti-holomorphic, *i.e.*,  $W(\Phi) \to W(\bar{\Phi})$ , without modifying the Kähler potential. This additional generator extends the SO(2, 2) part of the duality group to O(2, 2), while also acting with an element of determinant -1 on the SL(2) indices.

#### Understanding the matching: are there unnecessary quadratic constraints?

Let us go deeper into the matching between the  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  and  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  supergravity formulations of the theory. This equivalence happens to hold only after the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  QC in (5.67) are imposed on the  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  side as well. Some of those constraints happen to kill some moduli dependences which are not allowed by  $\mathcal{N} = 4$ , since they cannot be expressed in an  $SL(2) \times SO(6, 6)$  covariant way, whereas some others are only needed in order to recover the same coefficients in front of terms which are present in both of the theories. A further subtlety is that, in total, one only needs to impose 96 out of the 105 independent QC. This means that there are 9 QC which do not seem to be needed in order for the matching to work. Going back to the representation theory analysis we started in (5.68) and (5.69), one realises that (5.68) splits in the following irrep's of SO(2, 2) in the case of the SO(3) truncated theory

$$\left( \square \otimes \square \right)_{a} = \square \oplus \square \oplus \square \oplus \square , \qquad (5.77)$$

that is to say, a splitting of the 45 into  $\mathbf{6} \oplus \mathbf{9} \oplus \mathbf{30}$ . It turns out that all of the unneeded constraints combine together to give the **9** irreducible component in the right-hand side of (5.77). The reason why these constraints are not needed still remains unclear but it is a peculiar feature of the SO(3) truncation. This can be understood by going back to the

full theory, where those constraints combine together with other ones into a bigger irrep of  $SL(2) \times SO(6,6)$  and hence they have to be necessary as well as the other constraints in order to have a complete matching between the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  and  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  scalar potentials.

Up to our knowledge, these results represent the first general demonstration<sup>15</sup> of the explicit relation between the embedding tensor formulation of  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  supergravity and the superpotential formulation of  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  supergravity in this particular truncation.

# 5.3. Vacua of Geometric Type IIA Compactifications

In this section we will analyse the complete vacua structure of the SO(3) truncation of  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  supergravity which arises as the low energy limit of certain type IIA orientifold compactifications including background fluxes, D6-branes and O6-planes. More concretely, it is obtained from type IIA orientifold compactifications on a  $T^6/(\mathbb{Z}_2 \times \mathbb{Z}_2)$  isotropic orbifold in the presence of gauge R-R ( $F_0$ ,  $F_2$ ,  $F_4$ ,  $F_6$ ) and NS-NS  $H_3$  fluxes, together with metric  $\omega$  fluxes, D6-branes and O6-planes. In order to preserve half-maximal supersymmetry in four dimensions, the D6-branes have to be parallel to the O6-planes, *i.e.* they wrap the 3-cycle in the internal manifold which is invariant under the action of the orientifold involution<sup>16</sup>.

According to the mapping between fluxes and SO(3)-invariant embedding tensor components listed in table 3.2, this type IIA flux compactification gives rise to an  $\mathcal{N} = 4$ gauged supergravity for which the possible gaugings are determined in terms of the electric and magnetic flux parameters

$$\begin{aligned} f_{+\bar{a}\bar{b}\bar{c}} &= -a_0 \quad , \quad f_{+\bar{a}\bar{b}\bar{k}} = a_1 \quad , \quad f_{+\bar{a}\bar{j}\bar{k}} = -a_2 \quad , \quad f_{+\bar{i}\bar{j}\bar{k}} = a_3 \qquad , \\ f_{-\bar{a}\bar{b}\bar{c}} &= -b_0 \quad , \quad f_{-\bar{a}\bar{b}\bar{k}} = b_1 \quad , \quad f_{+\bar{a}\bar{b}k} = c_0 \qquad , \quad f_{+\bar{a}\bar{j}k} = f_{+\bar{i}\bar{b}k} = c_1 \quad , \quad f_{+\bar{a}\bar{b}\bar{c}} = \tilde{c}_1 \quad . \end{aligned}$$

$$(5.78)$$

It is worth noticing here that in the type IIA scheme:  $(a_0, a_1, a_2, a_3)$  are R-R fluxes,  $(b_0, c_0)$  are NS-NS  $H_3$ -fluxes and  $(b_1, c_1, \tilde{c}_1)$  are metric  $\omega$ -fluxes. As we just showed, this effective supergravity admits an  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  formulation in terms of the Kähler potential in (5.74) and the superpotential

$$W_{\text{IIA}} = a_0 - 3 a_1 U + 3 a_2 U^2 - a_3 U^3 - b_0 S + 3 b_1 S U + 3 c_0 T + (6 c_1 - 3 \tilde{c}_1) T U .$$
(5.79)

Observe how acting upon this supergravity with the non-compact part of the duality group, *i.e.* rescalings and real shifts of the moduli fields, will not turn on new couplings in the superpotential (5.79).

The QC in (2.34) coming from the consistency of the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  gauging give rise to the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup>This point was also discussed in ref. [146] and we thank the authors for correspondence on their results. <sup>16</sup>Sources invariant under the combined action of the orientifold involution and the orbifold group break from half-maximal to minimal supersymmetry in four dimensions.

three flux relations

$$c_1(c_1 - \tilde{c}_1) = 0$$
 ,  $b_1(c_1 - \tilde{c}_1) = 0$  ,  $-a_3 c_0 - a_2(2 c_1 - \tilde{c}_1) = 0$ . (5.80)

The first and the second are respectively identified with the nilpotency  $(d^2 = \omega^2 = 0)$  of the exterior derivative operator  $d = \partial + \omega \wedge$  and the closure of the NS-NS flux background  $dH_3 = \omega \wedge H_3 = 0$ . The third one is however related to the flux-induced tadpole

$$\int_{10d} (\omega \wedge F_2 + H_3 \wedge F_0) \wedge C_7 \quad \Rightarrow \quad N_6 = \omega \wedge F_2 + H_3 \wedge F_0 , \qquad (5.81)$$

for the R-R gauge potential  $C_7$  that couples to the D6-branes. In particular, it corresponds to the vanishing of the components along the internal directions orthogonal to the O6planes,

$$N_6^{\perp} = -a_3 c_0 - a_2 \left(2 c_1 - \tilde{c}_1\right) = 0 .$$
 (5.82)

In contrast, the component parallel to the O6-planes, denoted  $N_6^{||}$ , remains unrestricted since it can be cancelled by adding sources still preserving half-maximal supersymmetry

$$N_6^{||} = 3 \, a_2 \, b_1 - a_3 \, b_0 \; . \tag{5.83}$$

Nevertheless, whenever  $N_6^{||} = 0$  for a consistent flux background, then the resulting gauged supergravity admits an embedding into an  $\mathcal{N} = 8$  theory. As a result, the flux background does not induce a tadpole for the  $C_7$  gauge potential, *i.e.*,  $N_6^{\perp} = N_6^{||} = 0$ , and an enhanced four-elements discrete  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times \mathbb{Z}_2 = \{1, \alpha_1, \alpha_2, \alpha_1\alpha_2\}$  symmetry group shows up when it comes to relate non-equivalent vacuum configurations.

This  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times \mathbb{Z}_2$  discrete group is generated by the  $\alpha_1$ -transformation in (5.76) and an extra parity transformation defined by

where now  $f_i S^{n_1}T^{n_2}U^{n_3}$  denotes a generic term in the superpotential of (5.79). The action of the  $\alpha_2$ -transformation can equivalently be viewed as taking the original superpotential to a "fake" new one

$$W_{\text{IIA}}(S,T,U) \rightarrow -W_{\text{IIA}}(S,T,\bar{U})$$
 (5.85)

As a consequence, the scalar potential gets also modified as  $V \to V + \delta V$  where  $\delta V$  takes the form

$$\delta V = \frac{1}{8 \,(\mathrm{Im}T)^3} \left[ 3 \,\left( \frac{\mathrm{Im}T}{\mathrm{Im}S} \right) \, N_6^{\perp} - N_6^{||} \right] \,. \tag{5.86}$$

Therefore, having  $N_6^{\perp} = N_6^{\parallel} = 0$  (equivalently an  $\mathcal{N} = 8$  flux background) ensures  $\delta V = 0$  and hence a complete realisation of the  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times \mathbb{Z}_2$  discrete group on the vacua distribution. The first relates a supersymmetric critical point to another supersymmetric one, while the second brings one to a pair of fake supersymmetric critical points [241].

The aim of this section is to completely map out the vacua structure of these  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  type IIA compactifications. In particular, we are computing the complete set of extrema of the flux-induced scalar potential as well as the number of supersymmetries which they preserve and their mass spectrum. In the appendix B.2, we have also studied the effect of introducing O6/D6 sources breaking from half-maximal to minimal supersymmetry, namely  $N_6^{\perp} \neq 0$ , and their consequences from the moduli stabilisation perspective.

# Full vacua analysis of the $\mathcal{N} = 4$ theory

Here we will present the complete vacua data of the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  supergravity theory introduced above. By this we mean to specify:

- 1. The complete set of vacua forming the landscape of the theory and the connections among themselves.
- 2. The associated data for each of these solutions: vacuum energy, supersymmetries preserved, mass spectrum and stability under fluctuations of all the scalar fields in the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theory.
- 3. The gauge group  $G_0$  underlying the solutions.

As it was explained in the previous section, algebraic geometry techniques are found to be powerful enough to find the entire set of extrema of the flux-induced scalar potential but, unfortunately, they will not give us any information about whether, and if so how, these extrema are linked to each other. To this respect, we will use the non-compact part  $G_{n.c.}$  of the duality group in (5.21) together with the discrete group generated by the transformations in (5.76) and (5.84) as an organising principle to connect different vacuum solutions. These connections will shed light upon the often confusing landscape of  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  flux vacua.

Our starting point is the ideal I in (5.23) consisting of the set of  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  QC in (5.80) together with the six extremisation conditions of the scalar potential with respect to the real and imaginary parts of the S, T and U fields evaluated at the origin of the moduli space. After decomposing it into prime factors, as explained before, we are left with a set of simpler pieces which can be solved analytically. The outcome of this process is a splitting of the landscape of vacua into sixteen pieces of dim= 1 and an extra piece of dim= 2. Let us go deeper into the features of these critical points.

### The sixteen critical points of dim = 1

The sixteen critical points of dim = 1 in the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theory are presented in table 5.1. More concretely, we list the associated flux backgrounds after having brought these moduli solutions to the origin of the moduli space, as it was explained in detail in the subsection

ID	$a_0$	$a_1$	$a_2$	$a_3$	$b_0$	$b_1$	<i>c</i> <sub>0</sub>	$c_1 = \tilde{c}_1$
$1_{(s_1, s_2)}$	$s_2 \frac{3\sqrt{10}}{2} \lambda$	$s_1 \frac{\sqrt{6}}{2} \lambda$	$-s_2 \frac{\sqrt{10}}{6} \lambda$	$s_1  \frac{5  \sqrt{6}}{6}  \lambda$	$-s_1 s_2 \frac{\sqrt{6}}{3} \lambda$	$\frac{\sqrt{10}}{3}\lambda$	$s_1  s_2  \frac{\sqrt{6}}{3}  \lambda$	$\sqrt{10}\lambda$
$2_{(s_1,s_2)}$	$s_2 \frac{16\sqrt{10}}{9} \lambda$	0	0	$s_1  \frac{16  \sqrt{2}}{9}  \lambda$	0	$\frac{16\sqrt{10}}{45}\lambda$	0	$\frac{16\sqrt{10}}{15}\lambda$
$3_{(s_1,s_2)}$	$s_2 \frac{4\sqrt{10}}{5} \lambda$	$-s_1 \frac{4\sqrt{30}}{15}\lambda$	$s_2 \frac{4\sqrt{10}}{15} \lambda$	$s_1 \frac{4\sqrt{30}}{15} \lambda$	$s_1 s_2 \frac{4\sqrt{30}}{15} \lambda$	$\frac{4\sqrt{10}}{15}\lambda$	$-s_1 s_2 \frac{4\sqrt{30}}{15} \lambda$	$\frac{4\sqrt{10}}{5}\lambda$
$4_{(s_1,s_2)}$	$s_2 \frac{16\sqrt{10}}{9} \lambda$	0	0	$s_1 \frac{16\sqrt{2}}{9} \lambda$	0	$\frac{16\sqrt{2}}{9}\lambda$	0	$\frac{16\sqrt{2}}{9}\lambda$

Table 5.1: List of the sixteen critical points of the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theory generated by R-R  $(a_{0,1,2,3})$ , NS-NS  $(b_0, c_0)$  and metric  $(b_1, c_1, \tilde{c}_1)$  flux backgrounds in type IIA scenarios. They can be organised into four groups each of which consists of four equivalent solutions labelled by a pair  $(s_1, s_2) \equiv \{(+, +), (+, -), (-, +), (-, -)\}$ . The quantity  $\lambda$  is a free parameter setting the AdS energy scale  $V_0 \propto -\lambda^2$  at the solutions.

about the analysis of critical points. The vacuum energy at the solutions turns out to be

$$V_0\left[1_{(s_1,s_2)}\right] = -\lambda^2 \quad , \quad V_0\left[2_{(s_1,s_2)}\right] = V_0\left[4_{(s_1,s_2)}\right] = -\frac{32\,\lambda^2}{27} \quad , \quad V_0\left[3_{(s_1,s_2)}\right] = -\frac{8\,\lambda^2}{15} \quad .$$
(5.87)

As we already discussed before, the number of supersymmetries preserved in these solutions can be computed from the gravitini mass matrix  $A_1^{ij}$  in (5.33). After solving the eigenvalues equation of (5.32), we find that all the solutions of the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theory are non-supersymmetric except those ones labelled by  $1_{(+,+)}$  and  $1_{(-,+)}$  which turn out to preserve  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  supersymmetry. Nevertheless, it is worth noticing here that they all actually enjoy an embedding in an  $\mathcal{N} = 8$  theory due to the lack of flux-induced tadpoles for the local sources<sup>17</sup>, *i.e.*,

$$N_6^{\perp} = N_6^{||} = 0 \ . \tag{5.88}$$

This observation was previously made for the  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  type IIA supersymmetric solution found in ref. [125]. Now we are extending the statement about the existence of an  $\mathcal{N} = 8$ lifting to the complete vacuum structure of the theory including both minimal supersymmetric and non-supersymmetric solutions. This fact has two immediate implications, the second actually been a direct consequence of the first:

i) The discrete  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  group generated by the  $\alpha_2$ -transformation in (5.84) is "accidentally" realised as a symmetry of the flux-induced scalar potential  $V(\Phi)$ . Then a complete discrete symmetry group  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times \mathbb{Z}_2 = \{1, \alpha_1, \alpha_2, \alpha_1\alpha_2\}$  appears in the landscape of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup>The condition  $N_6^{||} = 0$  is in fact implied by the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  QC and two of the three axionic field equations provided  $c_0 a_1 \neq 0$ . This is the case for the solutions  $1_{(s_1,s_2)}$  and  $3_{(s_1,s_2)}$  in table 5.1, whereas for the flux background in the remaining cases it is straightforward.

the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theory connecting solutions through the chain

$$N_{(+,+)} \xrightarrow{\alpha_1} N_{(-,+)} \xrightarrow{\alpha_2} N_{(-,-)} \xrightarrow{\alpha_1} N_{(+,-)} \xrightarrow{\alpha_2} N_{(+,+)} , \qquad (5.89)$$

where N = 1, 2, 3, 4 stands for the four groups of solutions  $N_{(s_1,s_2)}$  in table 5.1. In fact, we have checked that combining these discrete transformations with the continuous non-compact part  $G_{n.c.}$  in (5.21) of the duality group, the vacua structure of the theory turns out to be a net of extrema connected by elements of the enhanced group

$$G_{vac} = G_{n.c.} \times \mathbb{Z}_2 \times \mathbb{Z}_2 .$$
(5.90)

As it is shown in figure 5.2, all the sixteen critical points of dim = 1 in the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theory are then connected to each other by an element of  $G_{vac}$ .



Figure 5.2: Net of connections between the dim = 1 sixteen critical points of the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theory.

ii) Since the  $\alpha_2$ -transformation in (5.84) is an accidental symmetry of the scalar potential but not of the superpotential, then the existence of non-supersymmetric and nevertheless stable solutions is guaranteed as long as there are supersymmetric ones. The reason is that these non-supersymmetric solutions would be "fake" supersymmetric in the sense that they do correspond to supersymmetric solutions of the "fake" superpotential in (5.85). Consequently, all the results concerning stability of supersymmetric solutions still apply to these non-supersymmetric ones since the scalar potential is left invariant. Supersymmetric and "fake" supersymmetric (nonsupersymmetric) solutions of the theory are then connected by

We will see this explicitly by computing the full mass spectrum associated to these solutions and checking that they coincide.

The first step to check stability involves computing the masses only for the SO(3)invariant fields, namely the SL(2)/SO(2) axiodilaton S and the two SO(2, 2)/SO(2)<sup>2</sup> moduli fields T and U. Nonetheless, stability of a solution under fluctuations of these 2+4=6 real fields does not imply stability with respect to the rest of the  $\mathcal{N}=4$  scalars which may render it unstable. The set of normalised masses of the SO(3)-invariant scalars at the sixteen dim = 1 extrema of the  $\mathcal{N}=4$  theory are summarised in table 5.2. As we anticipated, they do not depend on the choice of a particular  $(s_1, s_2)$  solution within a  $N_{(s_1, s_2)}$  group.

ID	$m_1^2$	$m_{2}^{2}$	$m_{3}^{2}$	$m_4^2$	$m_5^2$	$m_6^2$	BF
$1_{(s_1,s_2)}$	0	$-\frac{2}{3}$	$\frac{4+\sqrt{6}}{3}$	$\frac{4-\sqrt{6}}{3}$	$\frac{47 + \sqrt{159}}{9}$	$\frac{47 - \sqrt{159}}{9}$	$m^2 = -\frac{2}{3} \rightarrow \text{stable}$
$2_{(s_1,s_2)}$	0	$-\frac{4}{5}$	$-\frac{2}{5}$	2	$\frac{64}{15}$	$\frac{20}{3}$	$m^2 = -\frac{4}{5} \rightarrow \text{unstable}$
$3_{(s_1,s_2)}$	0	0	2	2	$\frac{20}{3}$	$\frac{20}{3}$	min
$4_{(s_1,s_2)}$	0	0	$\frac{4}{3}$	2	6	$\frac{20}{3}$	min

Table 5.2: Eigenvalues of the SO(3)-truncated canonically normalised mass matrix at the  $AdS_4$  extrema of the scalar potential in the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theory. For those being saddle points, the last column shows their stability according to the BF bound in (5.36).

Up to this point, the given information about the mass spectrum and stability of solutions is still incomplete. In order to determine whether these critical points are actually stable under fluctuations of all the scalar fields in the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theory, we have to compute the full mass spectrum. As already anticipated, we have made use of the mass formula provided in ref. [221] to address the issue of stability. The computation of the complete mass spectrum for the sixteen dim = 1 solutions of the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  geometric type IIA compactifications gives the following results:

• The normalised scalar field masses and their multiplicities for the four solutions

 $1_{(s_1,s_2)}$  take the values of

$$\frac{1}{9} \left( 47 \pm \sqrt{159} \right) (\times 1)$$
,  $\frac{1}{3} \left( 4 \pm \sqrt{6} \right) (\times 1)$ ,  $\frac{29}{9} (\times 3)$ ,

$$\frac{1}{18} \left( 89 + 5\sqrt{145} \pm \sqrt{606 + 30\sqrt{145}} \right) (\times 5) \qquad , \qquad 0 (\times 10) \quad ,$$

$$\frac{1}{18} \left( 89 - 5\sqrt{145} \pm \sqrt{606 - 30\sqrt{145}} \right) (\times 5) \qquad , \qquad -\frac{2}{3} (\times 1) \quad .$$

The unique tachyonic scalar then implies  $m^2 = -\frac{2}{3}$  so these AdS<sub>4</sub> solutions satisfy the BF bound in (5.36) hence being totally stable. Notice that the dangerous tachyonic mode has a special mass value, corresponding to a massless supermultiplet and being identical to that of a conformally coupled scalar field in AdS<sub>4</sub> [242]. In terms of group theory, it corresponds to the discrete unitary irreducible representation for AdS<sub>4</sub>, while all other masses with  $m^2 \ge -\frac{3}{4}$  comprise a continuous family of such irreps.

• The normalised scalar field masses and their multiplicities for the four solutions  $2_{(s_1,s_2)}$  take the values of

$$\frac{1}{15} \begin{pmatrix} 77 \pm 5\sqrt{145} \end{pmatrix} (\times 5) , \quad \frac{2}{15} \begin{pmatrix} 31 \pm \sqrt{145} \end{pmatrix} (\times 5) , \quad \frac{64}{15} (\times 1) , \quad \frac{20}{3} (\times 1) , \\ \frac{46}{15} (\times 3) , \quad 2 (\times 1) , \quad 0 (\times 10) , \quad -\frac{2}{5} (\times 1) , \quad -\frac{4}{5} (\times 1) .$$

In this case the most tachyonic mode gives rise to  $m^2 = -4/5$  that is below the BF bound in (5.36), so these AdS<sub>4</sub> solutions become unstable under fluctuations of this mode.

• The normalised scalar field masses and their multiplicities for the four solutions  $3_{(s_1,s_2)}$  take the values of

$$\frac{1}{3} \left( 19 \pm \sqrt{145} \right) \ (\times 10) \quad , \quad \frac{20}{3} \ (\times 2) \quad , \quad \frac{14}{3} \ (\times 3) \quad , \quad 2 \ (\times 2) \quad , \quad 0 \ (\times 11) \ ,$$

whereas those corresponding to the four solutions  $4_{(s_1,s_2)}$  are given by

$$\frac{20}{3}\;(\times 1) \quad , \quad 6\;(\times 6) \quad , \quad \frac{8}{3}\;(\times 5) \quad , \quad 2\;(\times 4) \quad , \quad \frac{4}{3}\;(\times 6) \quad , \quad 0\;(\times 16) \; .$$

One observes that all the normalised masses are non-negative so these  $AdS_4$  solutions do actually correspond to stable extrema of the scalar potential.

Therefore, this shows that most of the  $AdS_4$  moduli solutions of the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theories coming from geometric type IIA flux compactifications are non-supersymmetric and nevertheless stable even when considering all the 2 + 36 = 38 scalar fields<sup>18</sup>.

 $<sup>^{18}</sup>$ It would be interesting to understand the (dis-)similarities with the non-supersymmetric vacua of [243, 244].

A point to be highlighted is that, in this type IIA case, the SO(3) truncation turns out to capture the interesting dynamics of the scalars, in the sense that the lightest mode is always kept by the truncation. This is by no means guaranteed by the consistency of the truncation. Indeed, there are  $\mathcal{N} = 8$  examples of consistent truncations where the non-singlets lead to instabilities of critical points that are stable with respect to the singlet sector [245]. The situation for the critical points here differs from this in two respects. Firstly, the non-singlet masses always lie above the lightest mode in the singlet sector. Moreover, the non-singlet masses are in fact always non-negative.

Another remarkable feature is that the supersymmetric solutions  $1_{(+,+)}$  and  $1_{(-,+)}$ are not the (stable) ones with highest potential energy. Indeed, the solutions  $3_{(s_1,s_2)}$ are non-supersymmetric and still stable with a higher vacuum energy, as can be read from (5.87). This again differs from the situation in the prototypical  $\mathcal{N} = 8$  supergravity with SO(8) gauging, where the vacuum that preserves all supersymmetry has the highest potential energy of all known critical points [246].

Finally we want to identify the gauge group(s)  $G_0$  underlying these solutions. The antisymmetry of the brackets in (5.18), when restricted to the fluxes compatible with type IIA geometric backgrounds, allows to write the magnetic generators in terms of the electric ones

$$X_{-}^{a} = -\frac{(b_{1}c_{0} + b_{0}c_{1})}{c_{1}\tilde{c}_{1}} Z_{+a} + \frac{b_{1}}{\tilde{c}_{1}} Z_{+i} \quad , \quad X_{-}^{i} = \frac{b_{1}}{c_{1}} Z_{+a} \quad , \quad Z_{-a} = Z_{-i} = 0 ,$$
(5.91)

with pairs  $(a, i) = \{(1, 2), (3, 4), (5, 6)\}$ . Notice that  $c_1 \tilde{c}_1 \neq 0$  for all the solutions listed in table 5.1. In terms of electric generators, the algebra  $\mathfrak{g}_0$  of  $G_0$  is expressed as a twelvedimensional algebra which is now suitable to define a consistent gauging of the theory. The brackets involving isometry-isometry generators are given by

$$[Z_{+a}, Z_{+b}] = [Z_{+a}, Z_{+j}] = [Z_{+i}, Z_{+j}] = 0 , \qquad (5.92)$$

and then span an abelian  $\mathfrak{u}(1)^6$  subalgebra of  $\mathfrak{g}_0$ . Furthermore, the mixed non-vanishing isometry-gauge brackets read

$$[Z_{+a}, X_{+}{}^{b}] = \tilde{c}_{1} Z_{+c} \quad , \quad [Z_{+i}, X_{+}{}^{b}] = c_{0} Z_{+c} + c_{1} Z_{+k} \quad , \quad [Z_{+i}, X_{+}{}^{j}] = c_{1} Z_{+c} \; ,$$
(5.93)

so the isometry generators actually determine an abelian ideal within  $\mathfrak{g}_0$ . Accordingly to the Levi's decomposition theorem, the algebra  $\mathfrak{g}_0$  can then be written as

$$\mathfrak{g}_0 = \mathfrak{g}_{\text{gauge}} \oplus \mathfrak{u}(1)^6 , \qquad (5.94)$$

where  $\mathfrak{g}_{\text{gauge}}$  has to be read off from the gauge-gauge brackets after quotienting  $\mathfrak{g}_0$  by the abelian ideal. They take the form of

$$[X_{+}^{a}, X_{+}^{b}] = \tilde{c}_{1} X_{+}^{c} + c_{0} X_{+}^{k} \quad , \quad [X_{+}^{a}, X_{+}^{j}] = c_{1} X_{+}^{k} \quad , \quad [X_{+}^{i}, X_{+}^{j}] = 0 \; , \; (5.95)$$

so the gauge-gauge brackets are identified with  $\mathfrak{g}_{gauge} = \mathfrak{iso}(3)$ . As a result, the algebra  $\mathfrak{g}_0$  turns out to be

$$\mathfrak{g}_0 = \mathfrak{iso}(3) \oplus \mathfrak{u}(1)^6 \sim \mathfrak{so}(3) \oplus \mathfrak{nil}_9(2) , \qquad (5.96)$$

where  $\mathfrak{nil}_9(2)$  denotes a nilpotent 9-dimensional ideal of order two (three steps) spanned by the generators  $\{X_+^i, Z_{+a}, Z_{+i}\}$  and with lower central series

$$\{X_{+}^{i}, Z_{+a}, Z_{+i}\} \supset \{Z_{+a}, Z_{+i}\} \supset 0.$$
(5.97)

The main property to be highlighted is that there is an unique gauge group, *i.e.*,

$$G_0 = \text{ISO}(3) \ltimes \text{U}(1)^6$$
, (5.98)

underlying all the solutions of the IIA geometric theory. This was already noted for the supersymmetric solution in ref. [125]. As a final remark, none of the generators in the adjoint representation vanishes at these solutions, so the algebra  $\mathfrak{g}_0$  in (5.96) is actually embeddable within the  $\mathfrak{so}(6, 6)$  duality group.

The above gauge group has three compact and nine non-compact generators. The latter are spontaneously broken at all critical points. The corresponding vector bosons in such cases acquire a mass due to gauge symmetry breaking by absorbing a scalar degree of freedom. In the scalar mass spectra listed above, there will always be nine scalar fields that do not correspond to propagating degrees of freedom. Being pure gauge, these do not appear in the scalar potential and hence have  $m^2 = 0$ .

In all critical points considered above, the number of scalar fields with  $m^2 = 0$  exceeds nine. This implies that there will always be a number of propagating degrees of freedom whose value is not fixed by the quadratic terms in V. Of course there could be higherorder terms that do give rise to moduli stabilisation, or could lead to a negative potential energy. However, in contrast to the Minkowski case, such scalar fields do not represent a potential instability due to the additional contribution from the space-time curvature. Instead, in Anti-de Sitter one should be worried about fields whose quadratic mass term is at the BF bound, and if possible verify if their higher-order terms give rise to stability or rather to tachyons. Having no such mass values in our spectra, this issue plays no role here.

#### The critical point solution of $\dim = 2$

Besides the previous sixteen critical points, the landscape of the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  type IIA geometric theory still has a dim = 2 piece. In terms of the flux background, it is given by<sup>19</sup>

$$c_0 = c_1 = \tilde{c}_1 = 0$$
 ,  $a_0 = a_1 = 0$  ,  $b_1 = a_2$  ,  $b_0 = -a_3$ . (5.99)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup>We would like to stress that the superpotential induced by gauge fluxes in type IIB enjoys an extra compact  $SO(2)_S$  duality symmetry which can be used to rewrite the solution in (5.99) in terms of only one physical parameter.

After three T-dualities along the  $\eta^a$  directions, where a = 1, 3, 5, this type IIA background is mapped to a type IIB one only involving certain gauge fluxes (see table 3.2). We postpone the discussion of this solution to the next section where type IIB backgrounds including gauge fluxes, O3-planes and D3-branes are being explored in full generality.

# 5.4. Vacua of (Non-)Geometric Type IIB Compactifications

In this final part we study other realisations of the SO(3)-truncation of half-maximal supergravity in four dimensions. This time it will be in the context of isotropic type IIB compactifications on  $T^6/(\mathbb{Z}_2 \times \mathbb{Z}_2)$  including generalised background fluxes.

#### **GKP** Flux Compactifications: Stability and Gaugings

Let us start with the well known type IIB string compactifications including a background for the gauge fluxes  $(H_3, F_3)$  and eventually O3-planes and/or D3-branes sources in order to cancel a flux-induced tadpole

$$\int_{10d} (H_3 \wedge F_3) \wedge C_4 \quad \Rightarrow \quad N_3 = H_3 \wedge F_3 , \qquad (5.100)$$

for the R-R gauge potential  $C_4$ . These compactifications were presented in the seminal GKP paper of ref. [120] (see also section 3.2) and deeply explored from the moduli stabilisation point of view in refs [122, 124, 231, 247] among many others.

When compatible with an SO(3) truncation of half-maximal supergravity, these compactifications correspond to having non-vanishing  $(a_0, a_1, a_2, a_3)$  as well as  $(b_0, b_1, b_2, b_3)$ flux components in table B.1. The flux-induced superpotential for the resulting *STU*models then reads

$$W_{\rm GKP} = a_0 - 3 a_1 U + 3 a_2 U^2 - a_3 U^3 + (b_0 - 3 b_1 U + 3 b_2 U^2 - b_3 U^3) S , \quad (5.101)$$

and the theory comes out with a non-scale structure [248]. It is worth noticing at this point that in these IIB models with only gauge fluxes there are no QC from (5.67) to fulfill.

At the origin of the moduli space, the potential energy arranges into a sum of square terms hence being non-negative defined

$$V_0 = \frac{1}{32} \left( (a_0 - b_3)^2 + 3(a_1 + b_2)^2 + 3(a_2 - b_1)^2 + (a_3 + b_0)^2 \right) .$$
 (5.102)

Using the stabilisation of the imaginary part of the modulus T, it can be shown that there is no solution to the extremum conditions without satisfying  $V_0 = 0$ , *i.e.*, any solution will be a Minkowski extremum. Then the  $H_3$  flux background is related to the  $F_3$  one via<sup>20</sup>

$$b_3 = a_0$$
 ,  $b_2 = -a_1$  ,  $b_1 = a_2$  ,  $b_0 = -a_3$  , (5.103)

 $<sup>^{20}</sup>$ The same comment made in footnote 19 applies here for the solution in (5.103).

and the flux-induced tadpole in (5.100) simply reads

$$N_3 = a_0^2 + 3 a_1^2 + 3 a_2^2 + a_3^2 . (5.104)$$

The  $\kappa_1$  and  $\kappa_2$  values entering the gravitini mass matrix  $A_1^{ij}$  in (5.33), and then determining the amount of supersymmetry preserved at an extremum, are given by

$$\kappa_1 = \frac{3}{4\sqrt{2}}\sqrt{(a_0 - 3a_2)^2 + (a_3 - 3a_1)^2} \quad , \quad \kappa_2 = \frac{3}{4\sqrt{2}}\sqrt{(a_0 + a_2)^2 + (a_1 + a_3)^2} \; .$$
(5.105)

As a consequence, a generic GKP solution will be non-supersymmetric. However, let us comment about two interesting limits which give rise to solutions that preserve certain amount of supersymmetry:

- The first limit is that of taking  $a_0 = 3 a_2$  and  $a_3 = 3 a_1$ . This limit results in  $\kappa_1 = 0$ and  $\kappa_2 = \frac{3\sqrt{a_1^2 + a_2^2}}{\sqrt{2}}$  so that the solutions preserve  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  supersymmetry.
- The second limit is that of taking  $a_0 = -a_2$  and  $a_3 = -a_1$ . This limit results in  $\kappa_2 = 0$  and  $\kappa_1 = \frac{3\sqrt{a_1^2 + a_2^2}}{\sqrt{2}}$  so that the solutions preserve  $\mathcal{N} = 3$  supersymmetry [247].

Let us now present the mass spectrum of these  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  compactifications<sup>21</sup>. In terms of the quantities

$$M = \frac{1}{16} \left( 9 \left( a_1^2 + a_2^2 \right) + 6 \left( a_0 a_2 + a_1 a_3 \right) + 5 \left( a_0^2 + a_3^2 \right) \right) ,$$
  

$$N = \frac{1}{16} \left( 5 \left( a_1^2 + a_2^2 \right) - 2 \left( a_0 a_2 + a_1 a_3 \right) + \left( a_0^2 + a_3^2 \right) \right) ,$$
  

$$Q = \frac{1}{16} \sqrt{\left( \left( a_0 - 3 a_2 \right)^2 + \left( a_3 - 3 a_1 \right)^2 \right) \left( \left( a_0 + a_2 \right)^2 + \left( a_1 + a_3 \right)^2 \right)} ,$$
  

$$(5.106)$$

the moduli  $(masses)^2$  as well as their multiplicities are given by

$$M \pm 3 Q (\times 1)$$
 ,  $N \pm Q (\times 6)$  ,  $\frac{1}{8} ((a_0 + a_2)^2 + (a_1 + a_3)^2) (\times 3)$  ,  $0 (\times 21)$ 

Only the third of the above masses is not recovered when considering only the scalars of the SO(3) truncation. Clearly though, these solutions can never be stable because of the general presence of flat directions.

The last question we will address is to determine the gauging underlying this GKP backgrounds. The brackets in (5.18) get now simplified to

$$[X_{+}^{m}, X_{+}^{n}] = \tilde{F}^{mnp} Z_{+p} , \qquad [X_{+}^{m}, X_{-}^{n}] = \tilde{F}^{mnp} Z_{-p} ,$$

$$[X_{-}^{m}, X_{-}^{n}] = \tilde{H}^{mnp} Z_{-p} , \qquad [X_{-}^{m}, X_{+}^{n}] = \tilde{H}^{mnp} Z_{+p} .$$

$$(5.107)$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup>The numerical values of the eigenvalues of the mass matrix were computed in ref. [249] for some de Sitter GKP examples corresponding to non-isotropic moduli VEVs.

Even when there are no QC for the fluxes to obey, the antisymmetry of the brackets in (5.107) when substituting (5.103) is guaranteed iff

$$Z_{+a} = -Z_{-i} \quad , \quad (a_0 + a_2) Z_{+i} = (a_1 + a_3) Z_{-i} \quad , \quad (a_0 + a_2) Z_{-a} = (a_1 + a_3) Z_{-i} ,$$
(5.108)

again with pairs  $(a, i) = \{(1, 2), (3, 4), (5, 6)\}$ . As a result, the isometry  $Z_{\alpha m}$  generators span a central extension of a  $\mathfrak{u}(1)^{12}$  algebra specified by the  $X_{\alpha}{}^m$  generators in (5.107). Consequently,  $R_{Adj}[Z_{\alpha m}] = 0$  and the antisymmetry conditions in (5.108) are trivially satisfied in this representation<sup>22</sup>. This is the representation of the gauging which has to be embeddable into the  $\mathfrak{so}(6, 6)$  duality algebra, so the gauging is the abelian group  $G_0 = \mathrm{U}(1)^{12}$ .

# Non-Geometric Backgrounds: The $SO(3,3) \times SO(3,3)$ Splitting

In this final section we move to study some gaugings which cannot be realised as geometric type II string compactifications. Specifically, we will focus on those based on the direct product splitting  $SO(3,3) \times SO(3,3)$  discussed in refs [236–238] and further interpreted as non-geometric flux compactifications in refs [172, 197].

This splitting implies the factorisation of the gauge group in terms of  $G_1 \times G_2$ , where furthermore  $G_1$  and  $G_2$  were chosen in ref. [237] to be electric and magnetic respectively. This provides the simplest solution to the the second set of QC in (2.34) and moreover a non-trivial gauging at angles which is necessary in order to guarantee moduli stabilisation [250]. In ref. [237] some de Sitter solutions have been found by investigating the case in which  $G_1$  and  $G_2$  are chosen to be some SO(p, q), with p+q = 4. Later on non-semi-simple gaugings of the form  $\text{CSO}(p, q, r) \times \text{CSO}(p, q, r)$  have been investigated in ref. [238], but no de Sitter solutions were found.

Let us go deeper into the vacua structure of these  $\text{CSO}(p, q, r) \times \text{CSO}(p, q, r)$  gaugings. In order to do so, we will use the parameterisation of the embedding of each CSO factor inside SO(3,3) in terms of the two real symmetric matrices  $M_{\pm}$  and  $\tilde{M}_{\pm}$  as explained in ref. [216]. In the case of the SO(3) truncation, these are given by

$$M_{+} \equiv \operatorname{diag}\left(-a'_{0}, \ \tilde{c}_{1}, \ \tilde{c}_{1}, \ \tilde{c}_{1}\right) \quad , \quad \tilde{M}_{+} \equiv \operatorname{diag}\left(-a_{0}, \ \tilde{c}'_{1}, \ \tilde{c}'_{1}, \ \tilde{c}'_{1}\right) \quad , \tag{5.109}$$

together with

$$M_{-} \equiv \operatorname{diag}\left(b'_{3}, \, \tilde{d}_{2}, \, \tilde{d}_{2}, \, \tilde{d}_{2}\right) \quad , \qquad \tilde{M}_{-} \equiv \operatorname{diag}\left(b_{3}, \, \tilde{d}'_{2}, \, \tilde{d}'_{2}, \, \tilde{d}'_{2}\right) \quad , \tag{5.110}$$

where the relation between the entries of the above matrices and the embedding tensor components can be read off from tables B.1 and B.2. The flux-induced superpotential in (B.2) then reduces to

$$W_{SO(3,3)^2} = a_0 + b_3 S U^3 - 3 \tilde{c}_1 T U - 3 \tilde{d}_2 S T U^2 + a'_0 T^3 U^3 + b'_3 S T^3 - 3 \tilde{c}'_1 T^2 U^2 + 3 \tilde{d}'_2 S T^2 U .$$
(5.111)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup>In other words, the adjoint representation is no longer faithful.

The antisymmetry of the brackets in (5.18) now translates into

$$Z_{+i} = X_{+}^{\ i} = Z_{-a} = X_{-}^{\ a} = 0 , \qquad (5.112)$$

and the resulting twelve-dimensional algebra  $\mathfrak{g}_0$  is written as

$$\begin{aligned} [Z_{+a}, Z_{+b}] &= \tilde{c}'_1 \, Z_{+c} - a'_0 \, X_+^{\ c} &, \qquad [Z_{-i}, Z_{-j}] = \tilde{d}'_2 \, Z_{-k} + b'_3 \, X_-^{\ k} &, \\ [Z_{+a}, X_+^{\ b}] &= \tilde{c}_1 \, Z_{+c} + \tilde{c}'_1 \, X_+^{\ c} &, \qquad [Z_{-i}, X_-^{\ j}] = \tilde{d}_2 \, Z_{-k} + \tilde{d}'_2 \, X_-^{\ k} &, \end{aligned}$$
(5.113)  
$$[X_{+}^{\ a}, X_{+}^{\ b}] &= -a_0 \, Z_{+c} + \tilde{c}_1 \, X_+^{\ c} &, \qquad [X_{-}^{\ i}, X_{-}^{\ j}] = b_3 \, Z_{-k} + \tilde{d}_2 \, X_{-}^{\ k} &. \end{aligned}$$

The first set of QC in (2.34) gets also simplified and forces the product  $M_+ \tilde{M}_+$  and  $M_- \tilde{M}_-$  to be proportional to the identity matrix.

For the sake of simplicity we will consider the case of having only unprimed fluxes, *i.e.* having a type IIB background including gauge  $(F_3, H_3)$  and non-geometric (Q, P) fluxes. Such backgrounds, although being non-geometric, still admit a locally geometric description and in accord with ref. [172], they can never give rise to semi-simple gaugings. Their associated flux-induced superpotential takes the quite simple form of

$$W_{\text{SO}(3,3)^2}^{\text{loc. geom.}} = a_0 + b_3 S U^3 - 3 \tilde{c}_1 T U - 3 \tilde{d}_2 S T U^2 .$$
 (5.114)

These backgrounds already satisfy all of the QC as well as the extremality conditions for the axions at the origin of moduli space<sup>23</sup>. In addition, their corresponding flux-induced tadpoles are given by

$$N_3 = a_0 b_3$$
 ,  $N_7 = \tilde{N}_7 = N_7' = 0$ , (5.115)

where  $N_7$ ,  $\tilde{N}_7$  and  $N'_7$  relate to the SL(2)-triplet of 7-branes in a type IIB S-duality invariant realisation of the theory [35, 251]. In fact, the second condition in (5.115) is actually identified with  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  QC since these 7-branes would break from half-maximal to minimal supergravity.

Restricting our search of extrema to the origin of the moduli space, we find five critical points some of them with novel features compared to the "geometric" results obtained in the previous sections. Apart from the GKP-like solution appearing when switching off the non-geometric fluxes, i.e,  $\tilde{c}_1 = \tilde{d}_2 = 0$ , the set of extrema of the scalar potential and their vacuum energy are summarised in table 5.3. Notice that solutions  $3_a$  and  $3_b$  are related to each other by a simultaneous inversion of the S and U moduli fields, *i.e.*, by an element of the compact subgroup  $SO(2)^3$  of the duality group. The critical points labelled 1 and 2 are invariant under this transformation. This is similar to the  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times \mathbb{Z}_2$  structure in the geometric IIA case. However, in contrast to that situation, the other critical points in table 5.3 cannot be related by non-compact duality transformations. Therefore these are solutions to different theories.

 $<sup>^{23}</sup>$ This fact points out that the origin of moduli space is an especially interesting point even though it is not the most general solution since this flux background is not duality invariant.

ID	$a_0$	$\tilde{c}_1$	$b_3$	$\tilde{d}_2$	$V_0$	BF
1	$-\lambda$	λ	$-\lambda$	$-\lambda$	$-\frac{3\lambda^2}{8}$	$m^2 = -\frac{2}{3} \rightarrow \text{stable}$
2	λ	$-\lambda$	$-\lambda$	$-\lambda$	$\frac{\lambda^2}{8}$	unstable de Sitter
$3_a$	$5 \lambda$	$3\lambda$	$-\lambda$	$-\lambda$	$-\frac{15\lambda^2}{8}$	$m^2 = -\frac{26}{15} \rightarrow \text{unstable}$
$3_b$	$-\lambda$	λ	$5 \lambda$	$-3 \lambda$	$-\frac{15\lambda^2}{8}$	$m^2 = -\frac{26}{15} \rightarrow \text{unstable}$

Table 5.3: Set of extrema of the scalar potential (at the origin of the moduli space) for the  $SO(3,3) \times SO(3,3)$  embeddable type IIB backgrounds admitting a locally geometric description. We also present their stability according to the BF bound in (5.36).

The computation of the gravitini mass matrix  $A_1^{ij}$  in (5.33) shows that the solution 1 in table 5.3 preserves  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  supersymmetry whereas all the others turn out to be non-supersymmetric. The normalised mass spectra for these solutions are as follows:

• The normalised masses and their multiplicities for the solution 1 are given by

$$\frac{4}{3}(\times 2)$$
 ,  $0(\times 24)$  ,  $-\frac{2}{3}(\times 12)$  . (5.116)

The twelve tachyonic modes imply  $m^2 = -2/3$  and then satisfy the BF bound in (5.36) ensuring the stability of this AdS<sub>4</sub> solution.

• The normalised masses and their multiplicities for the solution 2 are given by

$$6 (\times 10)$$
 ,  $4 (\times 18)$  ,  $-2 (\times 2)$  ,  $0 (\times 8)$  , (5.117)

so this de Sitter solution is automatically unstable since it contains two tachyons.

• The normalised masses and their multiplicities for the solutions  $3_{a,b}$  are given by

$$\begin{array}{ccccccc} -\frac{26}{15} (\times 5) & , & -\frac{4}{5} (\times 9) & , & -\frac{2}{15} (\times 1) & , & \frac{1}{15} \left( 23 \pm \sqrt{1009} \right) (\times 1) & , \\ \frac{2}{5} (\times 5) & , & \frac{16}{15} (\times 1) & , & \frac{4}{3} (\times 9) & , & 0 (\times 6) & , \end{array}$$

so these  $AdS_4$  solutions do not satisfy the BF bound in (5.36) for fourteen tachyonic modes hence becoming unstable.

We would like to point out that in these non-geometric flux vacua the lightest mode generically no longer belongs to the SO(3) truncation.

Concerning the gauge group underlying these locally geometric type IIB backgrounds, it is directly identified with

$$G_0 = ISO(3) \times ISO(3) , \qquad (5.118)$$

when keeping only unprimed fluxes in the brackets of (5.113). The three different theories correspond to inequivalent embeddings of this gauge group in the global symmetry group. All critical points break the non-compact generators of this gauge group, and hence six of the massless scalars in the mass spectra listed above correspond to non-physical scalars.

As a final remark, we want to highlight that table 5.3, even though not being exhaustive, contains interesting solutions such as an example of  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  supersymmetric AdS vacuum and an example of dS solution obtained from a non-semi-simple gauging. The latter is the first example with such a gauge group; all previously constructed dS solutions are based on semi-simple groups [236, 237].

# Chapter 6

# **Exceptional Flux Compactifications**

In the previous chapter we have studied the landscape of geometric  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  compactifications and we saw that non-geometric fluxes seem to provide a crucial ingredient for dS extrema. In section 3.3 we have seen that their existence was first conjectured in order for the low energy effective theory to be duality covariant. This duality is correctly encoded in the global symmetry of the underlying gauged supergravity in four dimensions [148]. In this sense, T-duality singles out the important role of half-maximal supergravities (see realtions to DFT in chapter 4), whereas, in order to supplement it with non-perturbative dualities to generate the full U-duality group, one has to consider maximal supergravity.

The combination of some recent developments makes it interesting to further investigate the structure of maximal gauged supergravities in order to better understand which role U-dualities play in the context of flux compactifications. The embedding of half-maximal into maximal supergravity [199, 200] allows one to study flux backgrounds that preserve maximal supersymmetry. An interesting fact is that the completion of half-maximal supergravity deformations to maximal is given by objects which behave as spinors under T-duality.

Our goal in this work will be to elaborate on the results of ref. [222] and explicitly show how these IIA geometric flux backgrounds and any other type II background can be embedded in maximal supergravity. To this end we will therefore need to relate different formulations of  $\mathcal{N} = 8$  gauged supergravity. The embedding tensor formalism provides an  $E_{7(7)}$  covariant formulation of maximal gauged supergravity in D = 4 (see table 2.6). However, in order to make contact with flux compactifications, we need a rewriting of this theory in terms of irrep's of the S- and T-duality groups, *i.e.* SL(2) × SO(6,6), following the philosophy of ref. [239]. Finally, in order to study the physical properties of scalars, such as equations of motions and the mass matrix, SU(8) is the correct group rearranging all the 70 scalar physical degrees of freedom into an irrep. This can be summarised as



Employing this mapping, we will derive the mass spectrum and the gauge group of such "exceptional" cases of flux backgrounds without branes.

In this chapter we will first briefly review gauged  $\mathcal{N} = 8$  supergravities in the socalled SU(8) formulation. Secondly, we will see how to embed  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  backgrouds into  $\mathcal{N} = 8$ . This will turn out to be natural in what we will call the SL(2) × SO(6,6) formulation. Finally, we will show how to connect these formulation in order to compute all the physical quantities for  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  backgrounds admitting an uplift to  $\mathcal{N} = 8$ , just like in the case of the geometric type IIA vacua presented in table 5.1. Most of the results of these chapter where obtained and first presented in refs [200, 252, 253]. Some additional technical material relevant here is collected in appendix C.

# 6.1. Gauged $\mathcal{N} = 8$ , D = 4 Supergravities

Maximal supergravity appears when reducing type II ten-dimensional supergravities on a torus down to four dimensions. The embedding tensor formalism in maximal supergravity [196] describes the gauging procedure, *i.e.* promoting to local a part of the  $E_{7(7)}$  global symmetry of the 4D theory. After applying a gauging, a non-Abelian gauge symmetry is realised in a way compatible with still keeping  $\mathcal{N} = 8$  supersymmetry in four dimensions. Moreover, a non-trivial potential V for the 70 (physical) scalar fields in the lower-dimensional theory (a.k.a. moduli fields) is also generated, hence opening the possibility for them to get stabilised, *i.e.* to acquire a mass, due to the gauging. The aim of this chapter is to explore the interplay between gaugings and moduli stabilisation in the context of maximal supergravity.

### Embedding tensor and the $E_{7(7)}$ formulation

A gauging is totally encoded inside the embedding tensor  $\Theta_{\mathbb{M}}^{\mathcal{A}}$ , where  $\mathbb{M} = 1, ..., 56$ and  $\mathcal{A} = 1, ..., 133$  respectively denote indices in the fundamental **56** and adjoint **133** representations of  $E_{7(7)}$ . The tensor  $\Theta_{\mathbb{M}}^{\mathcal{A}}$  lives in the **56**  $\otimes$  **133** = **56**  $\oplus$  **912**  $\oplus$  **6480** irrep's of  $E_{7(7)}$  and specifies which subset of the  $E_{7(7)}$  generators { $t_{\mathcal{A}=1,...,133}$ } become gauge symmetries after the gauging procedure and hence have an associated gauge boson  $V_{\mathbb{M}}$  in four dimensions. As in standard gauge theories, the ordinary derivative is replaced by a covariant one,  $\nabla \to \nabla - g V^{\mathbb{M}} \Theta_{\mathbb{M}}^{\mathcal{A}} t_{\mathcal{A}}$ , and a non-Abelian gauge algebra

$$[X_{\mathbb{M}}, X_{\mathbb{N}}] = -X_{\mathbb{M}\mathbb{N}}^{\mathbb{P}} X_{\mathbb{P}} \qquad \text{with} \qquad X_{\mathbb{M}\mathbb{N}}^{\mathbb{P}} = \Theta_{\mathbb{M}}^{\mathcal{A}} [t_{\mathcal{A}}]_{\mathbb{N}}^{\mathbb{P}} , \qquad (6.1)$$

is spanned by the generators  $X_{\mathbb{M}}$ . Since  $E_{7(7)} \subset Sp(56, \mathbb{R})$ , and even though  $E_{7(7)}$  does not have any invariant metric, one can still use the  $Sp(56, \mathbb{R})$  invariant matrix  $\Omega_{\mathbb{MN}}$  (skewsymmetric) in order to raise and lower  $E_{7(7)}$  fundamental indices. In what follows, we adopt the SouthWest-NorthEast (SW-NE) convention, *e.g.*  $X^{\mathbb{M}} = X_{\mathbb{N}} \Omega^{\mathbb{NM}}$ , together with  $\Omega_{\mathbb{MP}} \Omega^{\mathbb{NP}} = \delta_{\mathbb{M}}^{\mathbb{N}}$ .

Maximal supersymmetry requires the tensor  $X_{\mathbb{MNP}} = X_{\mathbb{M}(\mathbb{NP})} = -X_{\mathbb{MN}}^{\mathbb{Q}} \Omega_{\mathbb{QP}}$  to live in the **912** irrep of E<sub>7(7)</sub>. This translates into the following set of LC

$$X_{(\mathbb{M}\mathbb{N}\mathbb{P})} = 0 \qquad , \qquad X_{\mathbb{P}\mathbb{M}}^{\mathbb{P}} = 0 \ . \tag{6.2}$$
On the other hand, the tensor  $X_{\mathbb{MNP}}$  must also satisfy a set of QC coming from the consistency of the gauge algebra in (6.1). These QC sit in the  $(\mathbf{133} \otimes \mathbf{133})_a = \mathbf{133} \oplus \mathbf{8645}$  irrep's of  $E_{7(7)}$  and are given by

$$\Omega^{\mathbb{R}S} X_{\mathbb{R}M\mathbb{N}} X_{\mathbb{S}PQ} = 0 .$$
(6.3)

The above set of linear (6.2) and quadratic (6.3) constraints guarantee the consistency of the maximal gauged supergravity in four dimensions [196].

Switching on a gauging has strong implications for the scalar sector of the fourdimensional theory. It consists of 133 scalars out of which only 70 are physical degrees of freedom – the remaining 63 can be removed from the theory after gauge fixing – and parameterise an  $E_{7(7)}/SU(8)$  coset element  $\mathcal{M}_{\mathbb{MN}} = \mathcal{M}_{(\mathbb{MN})}$ . Because of the gauging, a non-trivial scalar potential appears

$$V = \frac{g^2}{672} X_{\mathbb{M}\mathbb{N}\mathbb{P}} X_{\mathbb{Q}\mathbb{R}\mathbb{S}} \left( \mathcal{M}^{\mathbb{M}\mathbb{Q}} \mathcal{M}^{\mathbb{N}\mathbb{R}} \mathcal{M}^{\mathbb{P}\mathbb{S}} + 7 \mathcal{M}^{\mathbb{M}\mathbb{Q}} \Omega^{\mathbb{N}\mathbb{R}} \Omega^{\mathbb{P}\mathbb{S}} \right) , \qquad (6.4)$$

which is invariant under the linear action of  $E_{7(7)}$  transformations. This scalar potential might contain a rich structure of critical points where to stabilise all the moduli fields in the four-dimensional theory.

# Fermionic Mass Terms and the SU(8) Formulation

The Lagrangian of maximal supergravity in four dimensions can be unambiguously written in terms of SU(8) tensors, since SU(8) is one of the maximal subgroups of  $E_{7(7)}$ . More concretely, it is its maximal compact subgroup and is identified with the *R*-symmetry group under which the eight gravitini of the theory get rotated amongst themselves.

### **Bosonic Field Content**

Under its SU(8) maximal subgroup, we have the following branching for some relevant  $E_{7(7)}$  representations

$\mathrm{E}_{7(7)}$	$\supset$	SU(8)		FIELDS
<b>56</b>	$\rightarrow$	${\bf 28}\oplus\overline{{\bf 28}}$	vectors:	$V_{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}}\oplus V^{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}}$
133	$\rightarrow$	${\bf 63} \oplus {\bf 70}$	scalars:	$\phi_{\mathcal{I}}{}^{\mathcal{J}}$ (unphysical) $\oplus \phi_{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}}$ (physical)
912	$\rightarrow$	${\bf 36} \oplus {\bf 420} \oplus {\bf \overline{36}} \oplus {\bf \overline{420}}$	emb tens:	$\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}} \oplus \mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{I}}{}^{\mathcal{J}\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}} \oplus \mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}} \oplus \mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{I}}{}_{\mathcal{J}\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}}$

related to the vectors, scalars and embedding tensor<sup>1</sup> in the four-dimensional theory. When expressed in terms of SU(8) fundamental indices  $\mathcal{I} = 1, ..., 8$ , the above fields have the following symmetry properties according to the irrep's they are associated to:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Strictly speaking, the  $\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}}$  and  $\mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{I}}^{\mathcal{J}\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}}$  fermionic mass terms as well as their complex conjugates correspond to the irrducible components of the *T*-tensor (see section 2.3), obtained by dreesing up the embedding tensor with scalar vielbeins.

- i)  $V_{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}} = V_{[\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}]}$  and  $V^{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}} = (V_{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}})^*$  for the complex vector fields.
- *ii*)  $\phi_{\mathcal{I}}{}^{\mathcal{I}} = 0$  and  $\phi_{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}} = \phi_{[\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}]}$  for the scalar fields which are further restricted by the pseudo-reality condition

$$\phi_{\mathcal{IJKL}} = \frac{1}{24} \epsilon_{\mathcal{IJKLMNPQ}} \phi^{\mathcal{MNPQ}} \qquad \text{with} \qquad \phi^{\mathcal{MNPQ}} = (\phi_{\mathcal{MNPQ}})^* \ . \tag{6.5}$$

It is worth noticing that the physical scalars  $\phi_{\mathcal{IJKL}}$  in the theory fit an irrep, namely the **70** of SU(8). This will no longer be the case when using another formulation of the theory, as we will see in the next section.

*iii*)  $\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}} = \mathcal{A}^{(\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J})}, \ \mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{I}}^{\mathcal{J}\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}} = \mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{I}}^{[\mathcal{J}\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}]}$  and  $\mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{Q}}^{\mathcal{Q}\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}} = 0$  and equivalently for their complex conjugate counterparts  $\mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}} = (\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}})^*$  and  $\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{I}}_{\mathcal{J}\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}} = (\mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{I}}^{\mathcal{J}\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}})^*$ .

In the SU(8) formulation, the Sp(56,  $\mathbb{R}$ ) invariant (skew-symmetric) matrix  $\Omega_{\mathbb{MN}}$  takes the form

$$\Omega_{\mathbb{MN}} = -i \left( \begin{array}{c|c} 0 & \delta_{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}}^{\mathcal{KL}} \\ \hline & -\delta_{\mathcal{KL}}^{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}} & 0 \end{array} \right) .$$
(6.6)

### Fermionic Mass Terms and Scalar Potential

The  $\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}}$  and  $\mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{I}}^{\mathcal{J}\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}}$  tensors play a central role in the SU(8) formulation of maximal supergravity. They determine the fermionic mass terms for the gravitini  $\psi_{\mu}^{\mathcal{I}}$  and the dilatini  $\chi_{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}\mathcal{K}}$  in the four-dimensional Lagrangian [196] (where in this formula  $\mu, \nu$  are understood as space-time indices)

$$e^{-1} g^{-1} \mathcal{L}_{\text{fermi}} = \frac{\sqrt{2}}{2} \mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}} \overline{\psi}_{\mu}^{\mathcal{I}} \gamma^{\mu\nu} \psi_{\nu}^{\mathcal{J}} + \frac{1}{6} \mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{I}}^{\mathcal{J}\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}} \overline{\psi}_{\mu}^{\mathcal{I}} \gamma^{\mu} \chi_{\mathcal{J}\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}} + \mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}\mathcal{K},\mathcal{L}\mathcal{M}\mathcal{N}} \overline{\chi}_{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}\mathcal{K}} \chi_{\mathcal{L}\mathcal{M}\mathcal{N}} + \text{h.c.},$$

$$(6.7)$$

where  $\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{IJK},\mathcal{LMN}} \equiv \frac{\sqrt{2}}{144} \epsilon^{\mathcal{IJKPQR}[\mathcal{LM}} \mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{N}]}_{\mathcal{PQR}}$ . The number of supersymmetries preserved by an AdS ( $V_0 < 0$ ) or Minkowski ( $V_0 = 0$ ) solution of the theory is related to the number of spinors satisfying the Killing equations

$$g \mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}} \epsilon^{\mathcal{J}} = \sqrt{-\frac{1}{6} V_0} \epsilon_{\mathcal{I}} .$$
(6.8)

The scalar potential in (6.4) can also be rewritten in terms of the fermionic mass terms as

$$g^{-2}V = -\frac{3}{4} |\mathcal{A}_1|^2 + \frac{1}{24} |\mathcal{A}_2|^2 , \qquad (6.9)$$

where  $|\mathcal{A}_1|^2 = \mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}} \mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}}$  and  $|\mathcal{A}_2|^2 = \mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{I}}^{\mathcal{J}\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}} \mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{I}}_{\mathcal{J}\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}}$ . This potential will possess a structure of critical points satisfying

$$\left. \frac{\partial V}{\partial \phi_{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}}} \right|_{\langle \phi_{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}} \rangle} = 0 , \qquad (6.10)$$

where  $\langle \phi_{\mathcal{IJKL}} \rangle$  denotes the VEV for the 70 physical scalar fields. Provided  $\langle V_{\mathcal{IJ}} \rangle = 0$  for the vector fields, maximally symmetric solutions of the theory are obtained by solving the equations of motion [254] of the physical scalars

$$C_{IJKL} + \frac{1}{24} \epsilon_{IJKLMNPQ} C^{MNPQ} = 0 , \qquad (6.11)$$

where  $C_{IJKL} = \mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{M}}_{[IJK} \mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{L}]\mathcal{M}} + \frac{3}{4} \mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{M}}_{\mathcal{N}[IJ} \mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{N}}_{\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}]\mathcal{M}}$ . At these solutions, the mass matrix for the physical scalars [254, 255] reads

$$g^{-2} \left( \text{mass}^{2} \right)_{\mathcal{IJKL}}^{\mathcal{MNPQ}} = \delta_{\mathcal{IJKL}}^{\mathcal{MNPQ}} \left( \frac{5}{24} \mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{R}}_{\mathcal{STU}} \mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{R}}^{\mathcal{STU}} - \frac{1}{2} \mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{RS}} \mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{RS}} \right) + 6 \delta_{[\mathcal{IJ}}^{[\mathcal{MN}} \left( \mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{K}}^{\mathcal{RS}|\mathcal{P}} \mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{Q}]}_{\mathcal{L}]\mathcal{RS}} - \frac{1}{4} \mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{R}}^{\mathcal{S}|\mathcal{PQ}]} \mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{R}}_{\mathcal{S}|\mathcal{KL}]} \right) \quad (6.12) - \frac{2}{3} A_{[\mathcal{I}}^{[\mathcal{MNP}} \mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{Q}]}_{\mathcal{JKL}]} .$$

Defining the normalised mass as  $(mass^2)_{norm} = \frac{1}{|V_0|} (mass^2)$ , then the BF bound for the stability of an AdS solution is again given by (5.36) for the lowest eigenvalue of the normalised mass matrix at the AdS extremum with energy  $V_0 < 0$ . We will make extensive use of (6.12) and (5.36) in the last part of the chapter when discussing stability of solutions in specific maximal supergravity models arising from flux compactifications of type II strings.

# **Quadratic Constraints**

The set of QC in (6.3) can also be expressed in terms of the  $\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}}$  and  $\mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{I}}^{\mathcal{J}\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}}$  tensors. Using the branching relations

$$\mathbf{E}_{7(7)} \supset \mathrm{SU}(8) \tag{6.13}$$

$$133 \quad \longrightarrow \quad 63 \oplus \mathbf{70} \;, \tag{6.14}$$

$$\mathbf{8645} \quad \longrightarrow \quad \mathbf{63} \oplus \mathbf{378} \oplus \mathbf{\overline{378}} \oplus \mathbf{945} \oplus \mathbf{\overline{945}} \oplus \mathbf{2352} \oplus \mathbf{3584} \;, \qquad (6.15)$$

as an organising principle, one gets the following QC [196]

$$\begin{split} 9\,\mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{R}}^{S\mathcal{T}\mathcal{M}}\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{R}}_{S\mathcal{T}\mathcal{I}} - \mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{I}}^{\mathcal{R}S\mathcal{T}}\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{M}}_{\mathcal{R}S\mathcal{T}} - \delta_{\mathcal{I}}^{\mathcal{M}} |\mathcal{A}_{2}|^{2} &= 0 , \\ 3\,\mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{R}}^{S\mathcal{T}\mathcal{M}}\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{R}}_{S\mathcal{T}\mathcal{I}} - \mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{I}}^{\mathcal{R}S\mathcal{T}}\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{M}}_{\mathcal{R}S\mathcal{T}} + 12\,\mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{R}}\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{M}\mathcal{R}} - \frac{1}{4}\,\delta_{\mathcal{I}}^{\mathcal{M}} |\mathcal{A}_{2}|^{2} - \frac{3}{2}\,\delta_{\mathcal{I}}^{\mathcal{M}} |\mathcal{A}_{1}|^{2} &= 0 , \\ \mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{I}}_{\mathcal{J}\mathcal{V}[\mathcal{M}}\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{V}}_{\mathcal{N}\mathcal{P}\mathcal{Q}]} + \mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{J}\mathcal{V}}\delta_{\mathcal{I}}^{\mathcal{I}}\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{V}}_{\mathcal{N}\mathcal{P}\mathcal{Q}]} - \mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{J}}[\mathcal{M}\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{I}}_{\mathcal{N}\mathcal{P}\mathcal{Q}]} \\ &+ \frac{1}{24}\,\epsilon_{\mathcal{M}\mathcal{N}\mathcal{P}\mathcal{Q}\mathcal{R}S\mathcal{T}\mathcal{U}} \left(\mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{J}}^{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{V}\mathcal{R}}\mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{V}}^{S\mathcal{T}\mathcal{U}} + \mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{V}}\delta_{\mathcal{J}}^{\mathcal{R}}\mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{V}}^{S\mathcal{T}\mathcal{U}} - \mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{R}}\mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{J}}^{S\mathcal{T}\mathcal{U}}\right) &= 0 , \\ -\frac{1}{8}\,\delta_{\mathcal{I}}^{\mathcal{N}} \left(\mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{R}}^{S\mathcal{T}\mathcal{M}}\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{R}}_{S\mathcal{T}\mathcal{J}} - \mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{J}}^{\mathcal{R}S\mathcal{T}}\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{M}}_{\mathcal{R}S\mathcal{T}}\right) + \frac{1}{8}\,\delta_{\mathcal{J}}^{\mathcal{M}} \left(\mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{R}}^{S\mathcal{T}\mathcal{N}}\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{R}}_{S\mathcal{T}\mathcal{I}} - \mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{I}}^{\mathcal{R}S\mathcal{T}}\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{N}}_{\mathcal{R}S\mathcal{T}}\right) \\ &+ \mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{I}}^{\mathcal{R}\mathcal{S}\mathcal{M}}\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{N}}_{\mathcal{J}\mathcal{R}S} - \mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{J}}^{\mathcal{R}\mathcal{S}\mathcal{N}}\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{M}}_{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{R}S} + 4\,\mathcal{A}^{(\mathcal{M}}_{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}\mathcal{R}}\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{N})\mathcal{R}} - 4\,\mathcal{A}_{(\mathcal{I}}^{\mathcal{M}\mathcal{N}\mathcal{R}}\mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{J})\mathcal{R}} = 0 , \\ &- 9\,\mathcal{A}_{[\mathcal{I}}^{\mathcal{R}[\mathcal{M}\mathcal{N}}\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{P}]}_{\mathcal{J}\mathcal{K}]\mathcal{R}} - 9\,\delta_{[\mathcal{I}}^{\mathcal{M}}\mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{J}}^{\mathcal{R}\mathcal{S}}\mathcal{N}\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{P}]}_{\mathcal{K}]\mathcal{R}} - 9\,\delta_{[\mathcal{I}}^{\mathcal{M}\mathcal{N}}\mathcal{R}\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{P}]}_{\mathcal{L}]^{2}} + \mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{R}}^{\mathcal{M}\mathcal{N}\mathcal{P}}\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{R}}_{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}\mathcal{K}} = 0 , \\ &- 9\,\mathcal{A}_{[\mathcal{I}}^{\mathcal{R}[\mathcal{M}\mathcal{N}}\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{P}]}_{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{K}]\mathcal{R}} - 9\,\delta_{[\mathcal{I}}^{\mathcal{M}}\mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{J}}^{\mathcal{R}}\mathcal{N}\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{P}]}_{\mathcal{L}]^{2}} + \mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{R}}^{\mathcal{M}\mathcal{N}\mathcal{P}}\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{R}}_{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{K}} = 0 , \\ &+ \delta_{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}\mathcal{K}}^{\mathcal{M}\mathcal{N}}\mathcal{R}\mathcal{A}^{2}|^{2} + \mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{R}}^{\mathcal{M}\mathcal{N}}\mathcal{R}\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{R}}_{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{K}} = 0 , \\ &+ \delta_{\mathcal{L}}^{\mathcal{M}\mathcal{N}}\mathcal{R}\mathcal{L}^{2}|^{2} + \mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{R}}^{\mathcal{M}\mathcal{N}}\mathcal{R}\mathcal{R}^{\mathcal{R}}_{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{K}} = 0 , \\ &+ \delta_{\mathcal{L}}^{\mathcal{M}\mathcal{N}}\mathcal{R}^{\mathcal{L}}\mathcal{L}^{2}|^{2} + \mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{R}}^{\mathcal{M}\mathcal{N}}\mathcal{R}^{\mathcal{R}}_{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{K}} = 0 , \\ &+ \delta_{\mathcal{L}}^{\mathcal{M}\mathcal{N}}\mathcal{L}^{2}|^{2} + \mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{L}}^{\mathcal{M}\mathcal{N}}\mathcal{R}^{\mathcal{L}}\mathcal{L}^{2} + \mathcal{L}^{\mathcal{L}}\mathcal{L}^{\mathcal{$$

living in the **63** (the first two),  $70 \oplus 378 \oplus 3584$ ,  $945 \oplus \overline{945}$  and 2352 irrep's of SU(8), respectively. The above set of QC in (6.1) automatically guarantees the consistency of the maximal gauged supergravity.

The SO(8) gauging [256] as well as the CSO(p,q,r) with p+q+r=8 contractions thereof [216, 257] are either simple gauge groups or straightforward contractions thereof. For this reason it has been relatively easy to explore these from a pure supergravity viewpoint, irrespective of their realisation in string theory. However, as the relation between gauged supergravities and flux compactifications of string theory became better understood [148], more complicated non-semisimple gauge groups other than the CSO gaugings have gained interest both in maximal [258] and half-maximal [125,172,197,222] supergravity. The reason is that, as we will show later, the CSO gaugings turn out to correspond to non-geometric flux backgrounds for which an origin in string theory remains unknown<sup>2</sup>, whereas gaugings corresponding to flux backgrounds with a higher-dimensional origin are in general not CSO. The latter are called geometric backgrounds and include fluxes associated to the NS-NS and R-R gauge fields present in the spectrum of the string [258] together with a metric flux associated to a spin connection in the internal space. However, the SU(8) formulation of maximal supergravity is not the most intuitive when it comes to describe gauged supergravities arising from flux compactifications of string theory. Instead, an alternative formulation in terms of  $SL(2) \times SO(6, 6)$  tensors becomes more adequate as we discuss in the next section.

# 6.2. Embedding $\mathcal{N} = 4$ Inside $\mathcal{N} = 8$

Compactifications of string theory in the presence of background fluxes have become a very active research line when it comes to address the problem of moduli stabilisation. Non-geometric fluxes and their further extension to generalised fluxes or dual fluxes were originally introduced in order to recover invariance of four-dimensional supergravity under the action of duality transformations: more concretely, under non-perturbative S-duality and target space T-duality. The combined action of S-duality and T-duality relates "apparently" different four-dimensional backgrounds amongst themselves via an  $SL(2) \times SO(6, 6)$  transformation. This group of transformations corresponds with the global symmetry group of half-maximal  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  supergravity in four dimensions [100]. The relation between half-maximal supergravity and string compactifications with fluxes has been explored in refs [146, 172, 222]. As a speculative remark – and up to quantum requirements such as the discrete nature of the gaugings when understood as fluxes – , by covering the different  $SL(2) \times SO(6, 6)$  orbits of half-maximal supergravities, one might have access to intrinsically *stringy* effects involving winding modes and/or dyonic

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>Nevertheless, some of them can still be obtained from M-theory reductions, as the SO(8) gauging that appears after reducing eleven-dimensional supergravity on a  $S^7$  sphere.

backgrounds, even though it is formulated as a supersymmetric field theory of point-like particles.

Both S-duality and T-duality belong to a larger U-duality group, the  $E_{7(7)}$  global symmetry group of maximal supergravity in four dimensions. Consequently, in order to go from half-maximal to maximal supergravity [200], one has to enlarge the field content of the theory, *i.e.* vectors, scalars and embedding tensor components, to complete irrep's of  $E_{7(7)}$ . It is at this point where an alternative formulation of maximal supergravity in terms of  $SL(2) \times SO(6, 6)$  tensors becomes mandatory in order to understand the relation between flux compactifications of string theory and maximal supergravity.

### Bosonic field content

Complementary to the SU(8) formulation of the previous section, maximal supergravity can also be unambiguously expressed in terms of  $SL(2) \times SO(6,6)$  tensors since that is a maximal subgroup of  $E_{7(7)}$  as well. Under  $SL(2) \times SO(6,6)$ , we now have the following branching

$E_{7(7)}$	$\supset$	$SL(2) \times SO(6,6)$		FIELDS
<b>56</b>	$\rightarrow$	$({f 2},{f 12})\oplus ({f 1},{f 32})$	vectors:	$V_{lpha M}\oplus V_{\mu}$
133	$\rightarrow$	$({f 1},{f 66})\oplus ({f 3},{f 1})\oplus ({f 2},{f 32'})$	scalars:	$\phi_{MN}\oplus\phi_{lphaeta}\oplus\phi_{lpha\dot\mu}$
912	$\rightarrow$	$(2,220)\oplus(2,12)\oplus(1,\mathbf{352'})\oplus(3,32)$	emb ten:	$f_{\alpha MNP} \oplus \xi_{\alpha M} \oplus F_{M\dot{\mu}} \oplus \Xi_{\alpha\beta\mu}$

for the  $E_{7(7)}$  representations associated to vectors, scalars and embedding tensor respectively. We follow the conventions in ref. [200] for the indices:  $\alpha = +, -$  is a fundamental SL(2) index, M = 1, ..., 12 is a fundamental SO(6, 6) index and  $\mu$  ( $\dot{\mu}$ ) = 1, ..., 32 denotes a left (right) Majorana-Weyl spinor transforming in the **32** (**32**') of SO(6, 6). In order to fit the irrep's, the above set of fields come out with the following symmetry properties:

- i) The real vectors  $V_{\alpha M}$  and  $V_{\mu}$  are unrestricted.
- ii) The scalars satisfy  $\phi_{MN} = \phi_{[MN]}$  and  $\phi_{\alpha\beta} = \phi_{(\alpha\beta)}$  whereas  $\phi_{\alpha\mu}$  remain unrestricted. However, in contrast to the SU(8) formulation, the 70 physical scalars no longer fit an irrep of SL(2) × SO(6, 6). Instead, 38 of them parameterise an element of the coset space  $\frac{SL(2)}{SO(2)} \times \frac{SO(6,6)}{SO(6) \times SO(6)}$ , whereas the remaining 32 extend it to an  $\frac{E_{7(7)}}{SU(8)}$  coset element. At the origin of the moduli space, *i.e.*  $\phi_{MN} = \phi_{\alpha\beta} = \phi_{\alpha\mu} = 0$ , we are left with a symmetric  $E_{7(7)}$  scalar matrix of the form

$$\mathcal{M}_{\mathbb{MN}}\Big|_{\text{origin}} = \left(\begin{array}{c|c} \delta_{\alpha\beta} \,\delta_{MN} & 0\\ \hline 0 & B_{\mu\nu} \end{array}\right) , \qquad (6.16)$$

where the symmetric and unitary matrix  $B_{\mu\nu}$  is the conjugation matrix introduced in appendix C.2 to define a reality condition upon gamma matrices of SO(6,6). It is worth mentioning here that the explicit form of  $B_{\mu\nu}$  crucially depends on the choice of the gamma matrices representation. For instance, if taking the real representation presented in appendix C.2, then  $B_{\mu\nu} = \mathbb{1}_{32}$ . On the other hand, if taking the complex representation that makes  $SU(4) \times SU(4)$  covariance explicit (see also the appendix C.2), one finds that  $B_{\mu\nu} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \mathbb{1}_{16} \\ \mathbb{1}_{16} & 0 \end{pmatrix}$ . Then, different choices of gamma matrices representation do change the notion of what is called the origin of the moduli space according to its definition in (6.16), even though they are related via a unitary U(32) transformation.

In order to avoid confusion, we will adopt the convention of  $B_{\mu\nu} = \mathbb{1}_{32}$  when referring to the origin of the moduli space, hence being compatible with the natural choice of

$$\mathcal{M}_{\mathbb{MN}}\Big|_{\text{origin}} = \mathbb{1}_{56} , \qquad (6.17)$$

as the origin of field space.

In the  $SL(2) \times SO(6,6)$  formulation, the  $Sp(56,\mathbb{R})$  skew-symmetric invariant matrix  $\Omega_{\mathbb{MN}}$  becomes block-diagonal and reads

$$\Omega_{\mathbb{MN}} = \begin{pmatrix} \Omega_{\alpha M\beta N} & 0 \\ 0 & \Omega_{\mu\nu} \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \epsilon_{\alpha\beta} \eta_{MN} & 0 \\ 0 & \mathcal{C}_{\mu\nu} \end{pmatrix} , \qquad (6.18)$$

where  $\epsilon_{\alpha\beta}$  is the Levi-Civita SL(2)-invariant tensor (normalised as  $\epsilon_{+-} = 1$ ) and where  $\eta_{MN}$  and  $C_{\mu\nu}$  are the metric and the charge conjugation matrix of SO(6, 6), respectively. We have summarised our conventions for spinorial representations, gamma matrices, etc. of SO(6, 6) in the appendix C.2.

### Fluxes and The Embedding Tensor

The decomposition of the **56** of  $E_{7(7)}$  under  $SL(2) \times SO(6,6)$  translates into the index splitting  $\mathbb{M} = \alpha M \oplus \mu$ . When expressed in terms of the different pieces of the embedding tensor, the tensor  $X_{\mathbb{MNP}}$  entering the gauge brackets in (6.1) can then be split into components involving an even number of fermionic indices

$$X_{\alpha M\beta N\gamma P} = -\epsilon_{\beta\gamma} f_{\alpha MNP} - \epsilon_{\beta\gamma} \eta_{M[N} \xi_{\alpha P]} - \epsilon_{\alpha(\beta} \xi_{\gamma)M} \eta_{NP} ,$$

$$X_{\alpha M\mu\nu} = -\frac{1}{4} f_{\alpha MNP} \left[\gamma^{NP}\right]_{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{4} \xi_{\alpha N} \left[\gamma_{M}^{N}\right]_{\mu\nu} ,$$

$$X_{\mu\alpha M\nu} = X_{\mu\nu\alpha M} = \frac{1}{8} f_{\alpha MNP} \left[\gamma^{NP}\right]_{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{24} f_{\alpha NPQ} \left[\gamma_{M}^{NPQ}\right]_{\mu\nu} + \frac{1}{8} \xi_{\alpha N} \left[\gamma_{M}^{N}\right]_{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{8} \xi_{\alpha M} C_{\mu\nu} ,$$

$$(6.19)$$

which turn out to be sourced by  $f_{\alpha MNP}$  and  $\xi_{\alpha M}$ , together with those involving an odd number of them

$$X_{\mu\nu\rho} = -\frac{1}{2} F_{M\dot{\nu}} [\gamma_N]_{\mu}^{\dot{\nu}} [\gamma^{MN}]_{\nu\rho} ,$$
  

$$X_{\mu\alpha M\beta N} = -2 \epsilon_{\alpha\beta} F_{[M\dot{\nu}} [\gamma_N]]_{\mu}^{\dot{\nu}} - 2 \eta_{MN} \Xi_{\alpha\beta\mu} , \qquad (6.20)$$

$$X_{\alpha M\mu\beta N} = X_{\alpha M\beta N\mu} = \epsilon_{\alpha\beta} [\gamma_N]_{\mu}{}^{\dot{\nu}} F_{M\dot{\nu}} + \Xi_{\alpha\beta\nu} [\gamma_{MN}]^{\nu}{}_{\mu} + \Xi_{\alpha\beta\mu} \eta_{MN}$$

which are sourced by  $F_{M\mu}$  and  $\Xi_{\alpha\beta\mu}$ . The set of components in (6.19) specifies how half-maximal supergravity is embedded inside maximal [200], whereas the remaining components in (6.20) represent the completion from half-maximal to maximal supergravity. A derivation of the expression in (6.19) and (6.20) can be found in the appendix C.2.

The brackets of the gauge algebra in (6.1) involving the  $X_{\mathbb{M}} = X_{\alpha M} \oplus X_{\mu}$  generators in maximal supergravity then takes the form

$$\begin{bmatrix} X_{\alpha M}, X_{\beta N} \end{bmatrix} = - X_{\alpha M \beta N} {}^{\gamma P} X_{\gamma P} - X_{\alpha M \beta N} {}^{\rho} X_{\rho} ,$$
  

$$\begin{bmatrix} X_{\alpha M}, X_{\mu} \end{bmatrix} = - X_{\alpha M \mu} {}^{\gamma P} X_{\gamma P} - X_{\alpha M \mu} {}^{\rho} X_{\rho} ,$$
  

$$\begin{bmatrix} X_{\mu}, X_{\nu} \end{bmatrix} = - X_{\mu \nu} {}^{\gamma P} X_{\gamma P} - X_{\mu \nu} {}^{\rho} X_{\rho} ,$$
  
(6.21)

where, if looking at the part only involving the  $X_{\alpha M}$  generators, namely

$$[X_{\alpha M}, X_{\beta N}] = -X_{\alpha M\beta N}{}^{\gamma P} X_{\gamma P} , \qquad (6.22)$$

we rediscover the gauge algebra of half-maximal supergravity [100] where the  $X_{\mu}$  generators have been projected out of the theory.

Moving to explicit string constructions, the  $f_{\alpha MNP}$  and  $\xi_{\alpha M}$  embedding tensor pieces have been related to different background fluxes, *e.g.* to gauge, geometric and nongeometric fluxes, in compactifications of type II and Heterotic strings producing halfmaximal supergravities [125,146,172]. As we have seen, these fluxes restore the invariance of the four-dimensional supergravity under T- and S-duality, *i.e.* under  $SL(2) \times SO(6,6)$ transformations. The  $F_{M\mu}$  and  $\Xi_{\alpha\beta\mu}$  embedding tensor pieces are related to additional background fluxes which restore the invariance of the theory under U-duality, *i.e.* under  $E_{7(7)}$  transformations [239]. Nevertheless, the identification between embedding tensor components and fluxes strongly depends on the string theory under consideration. For instance, a component of the embedding tensor corresponding to a metric flux  $\omega$  in a type IIA construction might correspond to a non-geometric Q flux in a type IIB one and vice versa (see tables B.1 and B.2 in appendix B.1). We will take this fact into account in the last section when analysing specific type II flux models.

### **Quadratic Constraints**

Plugging the expression for the components of the tensor  $X_{\mathbb{MNP}}$  in (6.19) and (6.20) into the QC in (6.3) one finds a set of quadratic relations for the embedding tensor pieces

 $f_{\alpha MNP}$ ,  $\xi_{\alpha M}$ ,  $F_{M\dot{\mu}}$  and  $\Xi_{\alpha\beta\mu}$ . In doing so we use the Sp(56,  $\mathbb{R}$ ) invariant matrix  $\Omega_{\mathbb{MN}}$  in (6.18). As for the SU(8) formulation in the previous section, let us use the  $E_{7(7)} \supset SL(2) \times SO(6,6)$  branching relations

$$\begin{array}{rcl} \mathbf{133} & \longrightarrow & (\mathbf{1}, \mathbf{66}) \oplus (\mathbf{3}, \mathbf{1}) \oplus (\mathbf{2}, \mathbf{32'}) \;, & (6.23) \\ \\ \mathbf{8645} & \longrightarrow & (\mathbf{1}, \mathbf{66}) \oplus (\mathbf{1}, \mathbf{2079}) \oplus (\mathbf{3}, \mathbf{66}) \oplus (\mathbf{3}, \mathbf{495}) \oplus (\mathbf{3}, \mathbf{1}) \oplus (\mathbf{1}, \mathbf{462'}) \oplus \\ \\ & \oplus (\mathbf{2}, \mathbf{32'}) \oplus (\mathbf{2}, \mathbf{352}) \oplus (\mathbf{2}, \mathbf{1728'}) \oplus (\mathbf{4}, \mathbf{32'}) \;, & (6.24) \end{array}$$

as an organising principle for the QC. After a straightforward but tedious computation, one finds the following set of QC:

$$i) \qquad \xi_{\alpha M} \,\xi_{\beta}^{\ M} \,+\, 4 \,\epsilon^{\gamma \delta} \,\mathcal{C}^{\mu \nu} \,\Xi_{\alpha \gamma \mu} \,\Xi_{\beta \delta \nu} = 0 \,\,, \tag{6.25}$$

*ii*) 
$$\xi_{(\alpha}^{P} f_{\beta)PMN} - 4 \Xi_{\alpha\beta\mu} F_{[M\nu} [\gamma_{N]}]^{\mu\nu} = 0$$
, (6.26)

$$\begin{aligned} iii) & 3 f_{\alpha R[MN} f_{\beta PQ]}{}^R + 2 \xi_{(\alpha [M} f_{\beta)NPQ]} \\ & -4 \Xi_{\alpha \beta \mu} F_{[M\nu} [\gamma_{NPQ]}]^{\mu\nu} - \epsilon^{\gamma \delta} \Xi_{\alpha \gamma \mu} \Xi_{\beta \delta \nu} [\gamma_{MNPQ}]^{\mu\nu} = 0 , \end{aligned}$$

$$(6.27)$$

$$iv) \qquad \epsilon^{\alpha\beta} \left( \xi_{\alpha}^{\ P} f_{\beta PMN} + \xi_{\alpha M} \xi_{\beta N} \right)$$

$$-4 F_{M\dot{\mu}} F_{N}^{\dot{\mu}} - F_{P\dot{\mu}} F^{P}{}_{\dot{\nu}} [\gamma_{MN}]^{\dot{\mu}\dot{\nu}} + 2 \epsilon^{\alpha\gamma} \epsilon^{\beta\delta} \Xi_{\alpha\beta\mu} \Xi_{\gamma\delta\nu} [\gamma_{MN}]^{\mu\nu} = 0 ,$$

$$(6.28)$$

$$v) \qquad \epsilon^{\alpha\beta} \left( f_{\alpha MNR} f_{\beta PQ}{}^{R} - \xi_{\alpha}{}^{R} f_{\beta R[M[P} \eta_{Q]N]} - \xi_{\alpha[M} f_{\beta N]PQ} + \xi_{\alpha[P} f_{\beta Q]MN} \right)$$
(6.29)  
+  $4 F_{[M\mu} [\gamma_{N][P}]^{\mu\nu} F_{Q]\nu} - F_{R\mu} F^{R}{}_{\nu} [\bar{\gamma}_{[M} \eta_{N][P} \gamma_{Q]}]^{\mu\nu} + 2 \Xi_{\alpha\beta\mu} \Xi^{\alpha\beta}{}_{\nu} [\gamma_{[M} \eta_{N][P} \bar{\gamma}_{Q]}]^{\mu\nu} = 0 ,$ 

$$vi) \qquad f_{\alpha MNP} f_{\beta}{}^{MNP} + 30 \,\epsilon^{\gamma \delta} \,\mathcal{C}^{\mu \nu} \,\Xi_{\alpha \gamma \mu} \,\Xi_{\beta \delta \nu} = 0 \,\,, \tag{6.30}$$

$$vii) \qquad \epsilon^{\alpha\beta} f_{\alpha[MNP} f_{\beta QRS]} \Big|_{SD} - \frac{1}{40} F_{T\mu} F^{T}{}_{\nu} [\gamma_{MNPQRS}]^{\mu\nu} = 0 , \qquad (6.31)$$

associated to the irrep's

*i*)  $(\mathbf{3}, \mathbf{1})$  *ii*)  $(\mathbf{3}, \mathbf{66})$  *iii*)  $(\mathbf{3}, \mathbf{495})$  *iv*)  $(\mathbf{1}, \mathbf{66})$  (6.32)

$$v) (\mathbf{1, 66}) \oplus (\mathbf{1, 2079})$$
  $vi) (\mathbf{3, 1})$   $vii) (\mathbf{1, 462'})$ , (6.33)

together with three additional ones

$$viii) \qquad f_{(\alpha MNP} \,\Xi_{\beta\gamma)\nu} \,[\gamma^{MNP}]^{\nu\dot{\mu}} \,-\, 15 \,\xi_{(\alpha M} \,\Xi_{\beta\gamma)\nu} \,[\gamma^{M}]^{\nu\dot{\mu}} = 0 \,, \tag{6.34}$$

$$ix) \qquad -3\,\xi_{\alpha M}\,F^{M\dot{\mu}} \,+\,\epsilon^{\beta\gamma}\,\left(\frac{1}{2}\,\xi_{\beta M}\,[\gamma^{M}]^{\nu\dot{\mu}} \,+\,\frac{1}{6}\,f_{\beta MNP}\,[\gamma^{MNP}]^{\nu\dot{\mu}}\right)\,\Xi_{\alpha\gamma\nu} = 0\,\,,\ (6.35)$$

$$x) \qquad f_{\alpha MN}{}^{P} F_{P}{}^{\dot{\mu}} + \frac{1}{4} f_{\alpha PQ[M} F_{N]\dot{\nu}} [\gamma^{PQ}]^{\dot{\nu}\dot{\mu}} - \frac{1}{12} f_{\alpha PQR} F_{[M\dot{\nu}} [\gamma_{N]}{}^{PQR}]^{\dot{\nu}\dot{\mu}} \qquad (6.36) + \frac{1}{4} \xi_{\alpha P} F_{[M\dot{\nu}} [\gamma_{N]}{}^{P}]^{\dot{\nu}\dot{\mu}} + \epsilon^{\beta\gamma} \left( f_{\beta MNP} [\gamma^{P}]^{\nu\dot{\mu}} - \xi_{\beta[M} [\gamma_{N]}]^{\nu\dot{\mu}} \right) \Xi_{\alpha\gamma\nu} - \frac{5}{4} \xi_{\alpha[M} F_{N]}{}^{\dot{\mu}} = 0$$

associated to

$$viii)$$
 (4,32')  $ix)$  (2,32')  $x)$  (2,32')  $\oplus$  (2,352)  $\oplus$  (2,1728'). (6.37)

Let us comment a bit more about the above set of QC. If we refer to the embedding tensor pieces  $f_{\alpha MNP}$  and  $\xi_{\alpha M}$  as "bosonic" and to  $F_{M\dot{\mu}}$  and  $\Xi_{\alpha\beta\mu}$  as "fermionic", then the first seven conditions can be understood as  $(bos \times bos) + (fermi \times fermi) = 0$  QC whereas the last three are of the form  $(bos \times fermi) = 0$ . As a check of consistency, the first seven conditions reduce to those of the form  $(bos \times bos) = 0$  in ref. [200] by setting  $F_{M\dot{\mu}} = \Xi_{\alpha\beta\mu} = 0$ , namely, by switching off fluxes associated to SO(6, 6)-fermi irrep's of the embedding tensor. In particular, in such a case, the first five conditions characterise a consistent  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  gauging [100] and the remaining two extra conditions select those  $\mathcal{N} = 4$ gaugings given by  $f_{\alpha MNP}$  and  $\xi_{\alpha M}$  which admit an uplift to the maximal theory [200]. In this case, the last three conditions are trivially satisfied.

As mentioned before, looking for a higher-dimensional origin of dual fluxes is becoming a very exciting line of research. As far as fluxes related to the  $f_{\alpha MNP}$  components of the embedding tensor are concerned, only purely electric SO(6, 6) gaugings have been at first formally addressed by DFT [166–168]. However, the explicit twelve-dimensional twist matrices producing such gaugings have only been built in some particular cases [157–159]. In chapter 4 based on ref. [195] the construction has been presented for  $D \geq 7$ . In order to firstly extend to SL(2) × SO(6, 6) gaugings including fluxes related to  $\xi_{\alpha M}$  and secondly to  $E_{7(7)}$  gaugings involving also fluxes related to the  $F_{M\mu}$  and  $\Xi_{\alpha\beta\mu}$  components (such as R-R gauge fluxes amongst others), a generalisation to a 56-dimensional "twisted megatorus" reduction has been proposed [159]. The restrictions upon the 56-dimensional twist matrices on this megatorus have not been worked out yet, but, when expressed in terms of fluxes, they should at least imply those in (6.25)-(6.31) and (6.34)-(6.36) whenever the twist is compatible with maximal supersymmetry in four dimensions.

# 6.3. Connecting SU(8) and $SL(2) \times SO(6,6)$

In order to relate the  $SL(2) \times SO(6,6)$  and the SU(8) formulations of maximal supergravity, it is mandatory to derive the expression of the  $X_{MNP}$  tensor entering the brackets in (6.21) as a function of the fermionic mass terms in (6.7). This can be done in a two-step procedure as follows:

1) By using the tensors  $\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}}$  and  $\mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{I}}^{\mathcal{J}\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}}$ , we can build the so-called *T*-tensor [196,254].

The components of this T-tensor take the form

$$T_{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}\mathcal{M}\mathcal{N}} = \frac{1}{24} \epsilon_{\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}\mathcal{M}\mathcal{N}\mathcal{R}\mathcal{S}\mathcal{T}\mathcal{U}} \delta_{[\mathcal{I}}^{\mathcal{R}} \mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{J}}]^{\mathcal{S}\mathcal{T}\mathcal{U}} ,$$

$$T_{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}}^{\mathcal{M}\mathcal{N}} = \frac{1}{2} \delta_{[\mathcal{K}}^{[\mathcal{M}} \mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{N}]}_{\mathcal{L}]\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}} + \delta_{[\mathcal{I}[\mathcal{K}]}^{\mathcal{M}\mathcal{N}} \mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{L}]\mathcal{J}]} ,$$

$$T_{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}}^{\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}}_{\mathcal{M}\mathcal{N}} = -\frac{1}{2} \delta_{[\mathcal{M}}^{[\mathcal{K}} \mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{L}]}_{\mathcal{N}]\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}} - \delta_{[\mathcal{I}[\mathcal{M}]}^{\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}} \mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{N}]\mathcal{J}]} ,$$

$$T_{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}}^{\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}\mathcal{M}\mathcal{N}} = \delta_{[\mathcal{I}}^{[\mathcal{K}} \mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{J}}]^{\mathcal{L}\mathcal{M}\mathcal{N}]} ,$$

$$(6.38)$$

together with their complex conjugates. We can arrange them into a  $T_{\underline{MN}}^{\underline{\mathbb{P}}}$  tensor by using the decomposition  $\underline{\mathbb{M}} = [\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}] \oplus [\bar{\mathcal{I}}\bar{\mathcal{J}}] \equiv \{_{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}}, \mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}\}\$  of the **56** of  $E_{7(7)}$  under SU(8).

2) The constant  $X_{MNP}$  tensor in the SU(8) formulation, let us denote it  $\widetilde{X}_{MNP}$  to avoid confusion with that in the  $SL(2) \times SO(6,6)$  formulation, can then be obtained by removing the dependence of the  $T_{MNP}$  tensor on the scalar fields (see footnote 1)

$$\widetilde{X}_{\mathbb{M}\mathbb{N}\mathbb{P}} = 2 \, \widetilde{\mathcal{V}}_{\mathbb{M}}^{\mathbb{Q}} \, \widetilde{\mathcal{V}}_{\mathbb{N}}^{\mathbb{R}} \, \widetilde{\mathcal{V}}_{\mathbb{P}}^{\mathbb{S}} \, T_{\underline{\mathbb{Q}\mathbb{R}\mathbb{S}}} \,, \qquad (6.39)$$

where  $\widetilde{\mathcal{V}}_{\mathbb{M}}^{\mathbb{Q}}$  is the  $E_{7(7)}/SU(8)$  vielbein in the SU(8) formulation [196]. After removing the scalar dependence, the  $\widetilde{X}_{MNP}$  and  $X_{MNP}$  constant tensors in the SU(8) and  $SL(2) \times SO(6,6)$  formulations are related via a constant change of basis

$$X_{\mathbb{M}\mathbb{N}\mathbb{P}} = \overset{\circ}{\mathcal{V}}_{\mathbb{M}} \overset{\mathbb{Q}}{\mathcal{V}}_{\mathbb{N}} \overset{\mathbb{R}}{\mathcal{V}}_{\mathbb{P}} \overset{\mathbb{S}}{\mathcal{X}}_{\mathbb{Q}\mathbb{R}\mathbb{S}} .$$
(6.40)

Composing (6.39) and (6.40), the resulting vielbein<sup>3</sup>  $\mathcal{V}_{\mathbb{M}}^{\underline{\mathbb{N}}} = \mathring{\mathcal{V}}_{\mathbb{M}}^{\mathbb{P}} \widetilde{\mathcal{V}}_{\mathbb{P}}^{\underline{\mathbb{N}}}$  directly connects the tensors  $X_{MNP}$  and  $T_{MNP}$ 

$$X_{\mathbb{M}\mathbb{N}\mathbb{P}} = 2 \mathcal{V}_{\mathbb{M}}^{\underline{\mathbb{Q}}} \mathcal{V}_{\mathbb{N}}^{\underline{\mathbb{R}}} \mathcal{V}_{\mathbb{P}}^{\underline{\mathbb{S}}} T_{\underline{\mathbb{Q}\mathbb{R}\mathbb{S}}} .$$
(6.41)

Schematically, the connection between the two formulations of maximal supergravity works in the following way

$$\underbrace{(\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}}, \mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{I}}^{\mathcal{J}\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}})}_{\text{fermi. masses}} \xrightarrow{(6.38)} \underbrace{T_{\underline{\mathbb{MNP}}}}_{(6.41)} \xrightarrow{(6.41)} \underbrace{X_{\underline{\mathbb{MNP}}}}_{\text{flux background}}.$$

By inverting the above chain<sup>4</sup> we are able to relate a flux background given in terms of  $f_{\alpha MNP}$ ,  $\xi_{\alpha M}$ ,  $F_{M\mu}$  and  $\Xi_{\alpha\beta\mu}$  to certain fermionic mass terms  $\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}}$  and  $\mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{I}}^{\mathcal{J}\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}}$ . This amounts to know the relations

$$\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}} = \mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}} \left( f_{\alpha MNP}, \xi_{\alpha M}, F_{M\dot{\mu}}, \Xi_{\alpha\beta\mu}; \mathcal{V}_{\underline{\mathbb{N}}}^{\mathbb{N}} \right) \mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{I}}^{\mathcal{J}\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}} = \mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{I}}^{\mathcal{J}\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}} \left( f_{\alpha MNP}, \xi_{\alpha M}, F_{M\dot{\mu}}, \Xi_{\alpha\beta\mu}; \mathcal{V}_{\underline{\mathbb{N}}}^{\mathbb{N}} \right) ,$$

$$(6.43)$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>For more details on the vielbein  $\mathcal{V}_{\mathbb{M}}^{\mathbb{N}}$ , see appendix C.4. <sup>4</sup>The inversion of the relations in (6.38) gives  $\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}} = \frac{4}{21} T^{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{K}\mathcal{J}\mathcal{L}}_{\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}}$  and  $\mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{I}}^{\mathcal{J}\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}} = 2T_{\mathcal{M}\mathcal{I}}^{\mathcal{M}\mathcal{J}\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}}$ , showing that there is some redundancy in the T-tensor components.

where  $\mathcal{V}_{\underline{\mathbb{N}}}^{\mathbb{M}} = (\mathcal{V}^{-1})_{\underline{\mathbb{N}}}^{\mathbb{M}}$  is the inverse vielbein. Having the relations (6.43), we can make use of (6.9), (6.11) and (6.12) in order to compute the scalar potential, the E.O.M's and the masses of the 70 physical scalars for a specific flux background.

The  $F_{M\dot{\mu}} = \Xi_{\alpha\beta\mu} = 0$  Case

Let us derive the relations (6.43) between fermionic mass terms and embedding tensor components when  $F_{M\dot{\mu}} = \Xi_{\alpha\beta\mu} = 0$ . On the string theory side, this means that fluxes related to fermionic components of the embedding tensor are set to zero, so that

$$\begin{aligned}
\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}} &= \mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}}\left(f_{\alpha MNP}, \xi_{\alpha M} ; \mathcal{V}_{\underline{\mathbb{N}}}^{\mathbb{N}}\right) \\
\mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{I}}^{\mathcal{J}\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}} &= \mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{I}}^{\mathcal{J}\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}}\left(f_{\alpha MNP}, \xi_{\alpha M} ; \mathcal{V}_{\underline{\mathbb{N}}}^{\mathbb{N}}\right).
\end{aligned}$$
(6.44)

Before presenting the explicit form of the relations in (6.44), we want to point out an issue that appears during the computation, the way to overcome it and the corresponding price to pay:

- i) In the SL(2) × SO(6,6) formulation of maximal supergravity, the scalar fields split into "bosonic"  $\{\phi_{\alpha\beta}, \phi_{MN}\}$  and "fermionic"  $\phi_{\alpha\dot{\mu}}$  ones. While the former enter the vielbein  $\mathcal{V}_{\mathbb{M}}^{\mathbb{N}}$  in a simple way, the latter do it in a very complicated way. In the derivation of the relations (6.44), we will set  $\phi_{\alpha\dot{\mu}} = 0$  which means that all the "fermionic" scalars are fixed to their values at the origin of the moduli space. Therefore, the relation between fluxes and fermionic mass terms that we present here is only valid in the submanifold of the moduli space where  $\phi_{\alpha\dot{\mu}} = 0$ .
- ii) Being tight to the submanifold with  $\phi_{\alpha\mu} = 0$  is perfectly consistent with embedding  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  flux compactifications (and truncations thereof) inside  $\mathcal{N} = 8$  supergravity, since "fermionic" scalars are projected out (set to zero) when truncating from maximal to half-maximal supergravity in four dimension [200]. A special point in this submanifold is the origin of the moduli space defined in (6.16), where both "bosonic" and "fermionic" scalars are set to zero.
- *iii*) One of the main consequences of taking  $F_{M\dot{\mu}} = \Xi_{\alpha\beta\mu} = 0$  as well as  $\phi_{\alpha\dot{\mu}} = 0$  is that the method introduced in ref. [222] (and further exploited in ref. [257]) for charting critical points of the scalar potential becomes more subtle. This method relies on the fact that the manifold spanned by the scalars, *i.e.*  $E_{7(7)}/SU(8)$  in the case of maximal supergravity, is homogeneous so any critical point can be brought back to the origin of the moduli space by applying an  $E_{7(7)}$  transformation. However, neither  $F_{M\dot{\mu}} = \Xi_{\alpha\beta\mu} = 0$  nor  $\phi_{\alpha\dot{\mu}} = 0$  are U-duality covariant conditions:  $E_{7(7)}$ transformations will mix "fermionic" and "bosonic" embedding tensor components and scalars, hence rendering the relations in (6.44) no longer valid. We will be back to this point in the last section when discussing specific flux backgrounds yielding maximal supergravities.

Taking  $F_{M\dot{\mu}} = \Xi_{\alpha\beta\mu} = 0$  together with  $\phi_{\alpha\dot{\mu}} = 0$  has strong implications for the mapping between fluxes and fermionic mass terms. By virtue of the decompositions (C.33) and (C.34), only those components (as well as their c.c.) of the form  $\{\mathcal{V}_{\alpha M}{}^{ij}, \mathcal{V}_{\alpha M}{}^{\hat{i}\hat{j}}, \mathcal{V}_{\hat{i}\hat{j}}{}^{\hat{k}\hat{l}}\}$ inside the vielbein  $\mathcal{V}_{\mathbb{M}}^{\mathbb{N}}$  are non-vanishing. They are expressed in terms of an SL(2) complexified vielbein  $\mathcal{V}_{\alpha}$  and an SO(6,6) vielbein  $\mathcal{V}_{M} = \{\mathcal{V}_{M}{}^{ij}, \mathcal{V}_{M}{}^{\hat{i}\hat{j}}\}$  where i = 1, ..., 4and  $\hat{i} = 1, ..., 4$  respectively denote SU(4)<sub>time-like</sub> and SU(4)<sub>space-like</sub> fundamental indices (see appendix C.4).

Considering this reduced set of vielbein components, we can build the explicit mapping between fermionic mass terms and fluxes by following the prescription in (6.42). It will be useful to define the tensors

$$A_{1}^{ij} = \epsilon^{\alpha\beta} (\mathcal{V}_{\alpha})^{*} \mathcal{V}^{M}{}_{kl} \mathcal{V}^{Nik} \mathcal{V}^{Pjl} f_{\beta MNP}$$

$$A_{2}^{ij} = \epsilon^{\alpha\beta} \mathcal{V}_{\alpha} \mathcal{V}^{M}{}_{kl} \mathcal{V}^{Nik} \mathcal{V}^{Pjl} f_{\beta MNP} + \frac{3}{2} \epsilon^{\alpha\beta} \mathcal{V}_{\alpha} \mathcal{V}^{Mij} \xi_{\beta M}$$

$$A_{2\hat{i}\hat{j}i}^{j} = \epsilon^{\alpha\beta} \mathcal{V}_{\alpha} \mathcal{V}^{M}{}_{\hat{i}\hat{j}} \mathcal{V}^{N}{}_{ik} \mathcal{V}^{Pjk} f_{\beta MNP} - \frac{1}{4} \delta^{j}_{i} \epsilon^{\alpha\beta} \mathcal{V}_{\alpha} \mathcal{V}^{M}{}_{\hat{i}\hat{j}} \xi_{\beta M}$$

$$(6.45)$$

which reproduce the fermionic mass terms in  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  supergravity [100] (see expressions given in (5.27), where the SO(6)<sub>space-like</sub> indices have been complexified by means of the space-like and SD 't Hooft symbols  $[G_a]^{\hat{i}\hat{j}}$  given in (C.22)), together with their counterparts

$$\begin{aligned}
A_{1}^{\hat{i}\hat{j}} &= \epsilon^{\alpha\beta} \mathcal{V}_{\alpha} \mathcal{V}_{\hat{k}\hat{l}}^{M} \mathcal{V}^{N\hat{i}\hat{k}} \mathcal{V}^{P\hat{j}\hat{l}} f_{\beta MNP} \\
A_{2}^{\hat{i}\hat{j}} &= \epsilon^{\alpha\beta} (\mathcal{V}_{\alpha})^{*} \mathcal{V}_{\hat{k}\hat{l}}^{M} \mathcal{V}^{N\hat{i}\hat{k}} \mathcal{V}^{P\hat{j}\hat{l}} f_{\beta MNP} - \frac{3}{2} \epsilon^{\alpha\beta} (\mathcal{V}_{\alpha})^{*} \mathcal{V}^{M\hat{i}\hat{j}} \xi_{\beta M} \\
A_{2ij\hat{i}}^{\hat{j}} &= \epsilon^{\alpha\beta} (\mathcal{V}_{\alpha})^{*} \mathcal{V}^{M}_{ij} \mathcal{V}_{\hat{i}\hat{k}}^{N} \mathcal{V}^{P\hat{j}\hat{k}} f_{\beta MNP} + \frac{1}{4} \delta_{\hat{i}}^{\hat{j}} \epsilon^{\alpha\beta} (\mathcal{V}_{\alpha})^{*} \mathcal{V}^{M}_{ij} \xi_{\beta M}
\end{aligned}$$
(6.46)

which complete the  $\mathcal{N} = 8$  theory. In terms of these, the relation between fluxes and fermionic mass terms is given by

$$g \mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}} = \frac{1}{3\sqrt{2}} \begin{pmatrix} A_1^{ij} & 0\\ \hline 0 & i A_1^{\hat{i}\hat{j}} \end{pmatrix}$$
(6.47)

for the components inside  $\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}}$  and

$$g \mathcal{A}_{i}{}^{jkl} = -\frac{1}{3\sqrt{2}} \epsilon^{jklm} A_{2mi} , \qquad g \mathcal{A}_{\hat{i}}{}^{\hat{j}\hat{k}\hat{l}} = \frac{i}{3\sqrt{2}} \epsilon^{\hat{j}\hat{k}\hat{l}\hat{m}} A_{2\hat{m}\hat{i}} g \mathcal{A}_{i}{}^{j\hat{k}\hat{l}} = \frac{i}{2\sqrt{2}} \epsilon^{\hat{k}\hat{l}\hat{i}\hat{j}} A_{2\hat{i}\hat{j}\hat{i}}{}^{j} , \qquad g \mathcal{A}_{\hat{i}}{}^{\hat{j}kl} = -\frac{1}{2\sqrt{2}} \epsilon^{klij} A_{2i\hat{j}\hat{i}}{}^{\hat{j}}$$
(6.48)

for those inside  $\mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{I}}^{\mathcal{JKL}}$ . Further components involving an odd number of  $\hat{i}$  indices, *e.g.*  $\mathcal{A}^{i\hat{j}}$  or  $\mathcal{A}_{ijk}^{\hat{l}}$ , are sourced by fermionic fields and fluxes, thus vanishing in our setup.

In the next section we present a series of consistent truncations of maximal supergravity yielding simpler theories with a smaller set of fields and embedding tensor components. Later on, we will investigate the lifting of (solutions of) these truncations to maximal supergravity making use of the explicit correspondence between flux backgrounds and fermionic mass terms derived here.

# A Web of Group-theoretical Truncations

Starting from gauged maximal supergravity in four dimensions, we present a net of group-theoretical truncations (see figure 6.1) which connects various supergravity theories preserving different amounts of supersymmetry with different field contents and sets of deformation parameters (embedding tensor components). By group-theoretical truncation, we mean the following procedure: a certain subgroup H of the global symmetry group G of the theory under consideration is chosen, the branching of G irrep's in which fields and deformations live are computed and only the fields and deformations which are singlets with respect to H are kept.

N = 8:	$\frac{\mathrm{E}_{7(7)}}{\mathrm{SU}(8)}$	$\mathcal{N} = 2$ :	$\left(\frac{\mathrm{SL}(2)}{\mathrm{SO}(2)}\right)_T\times\frac{\mathrm{G}_{2(2)}}{\mathrm{SO}(4)}$		$\mathcal{N} = 2$ :	$\left(\frac{\mathrm{SL}(2)}{\mathrm{SO}(2)}\right)_T\times\frac{\mathrm{SU}(2,1)}{\mathrm{SU}(2)\times\mathrm{U}(1)_U}$
vectors	56	vectors	(4, 1)		vectors	$({f 4},{f 1})$
scalars	133	scalars	$({f 3},{f 1})\oplus ({f 1},{f 14})$		scalars	$(3,1)\oplus(1,8)$
emb ten	912	emb ten	$({f 2},{f 1})\oplus ({f 4},{f 14})\oplus ({f 2},{f 7})$		emb ten	$({f 2},{f 1})\oplus ({f 4},{f 8})\oplus ({f 2},{f 1})$
	-1-		-2-			-3-
				_		
$\mathcal{N} = 4$ :	$\left(\frac{\mathrm{SL}(2)}{\mathrm{SO}(2)}\right)_S \times \frac{\mathrm{SO}(6,6)}{\mathrm{SO}(6) \times \mathrm{SO}(6)}$	$\mathcal{N} = 1$ :	$\prod_{\Phi=S,T,U} \left(\frac{\mathrm{SL}(2)}{\mathrm{SO}(2)}\right)_{\Phi}$		$\mathcal{N} = 1$ :	$\prod_{\Phi=S,T} \left(\frac{\mathrm{SL}(2)}{\mathrm{SO}(2)}\right)_{\Phi}$
vectors	(2,12)	vectors	—		vectors	_
scalars	( <b>3</b> , <b>1</b> ) ⊕ ( <b>1</b> , <b>66</b> )	scalars	$({f 3},{f 1},{f 1})\oplus ({f 1},{f 3},{f 1})\oplus ({f 1},{f 3},{f 3})$		scalars	$(3,1)\oplus(1,3)$
emb ten	$({f 2},{f 12})\oplus ({f 2},{f 220})$	emb ten	$({f 2},{f 2},{f 2})\oplus ({f 2},{f 4},{f 4})$		emb ten	$({f 2},{f 4})\oplus ({f 2},{f 4})$
	-4		-5-			-6-

Figure 6.1: Starting from gauged maximal supergravity (box -1- in the above diagram), one can move step by step downwards or towards the right by performing group-theoretical truncations which are described below in detail. The labels S, T and U are introduced in order to keep track of the different group factors along the truncations.

• Step from -1- to -2-: a truncation with respect to an H = SO(3) subgroup of the  $G = E_{7(7)}$  global symmetry of maximal supergravity is performed by making use of the following chain of maximal subgroups

$$E_{7(7)} \supset SL(2)_T \times F_{4(4)} \supset SL(2)_T \times G_{2(2)} \times SO(3)$$
. (6.49)

By looking at the decomposition of the fundamental representation of the SU(8)

*R*-symmetry group in -1- under the SO(3) diagonal subgroup<sup>5</sup>

$$SU(8) \supset SU(4) \times SU(4) \supset SU(3) \times SU(3) \supset SO(3) \times SO(3) \supset SO(3)_{diag}$$
,  
(6.50)

one finds  $\mathbf{8} = \mathbf{3} \oplus \mathbf{3} \oplus \mathbf{1} \oplus \mathbf{1}$ , hence containing two singlets. This implies that the theory preserves  $\mathcal{N} = 2$  supersymmetry with

$$\mathcal{M}_{\rm SK} = \left(\frac{\mathrm{SL}(2)}{\mathrm{SO}(2)}\right)_T \qquad \text{and} \qquad \mathcal{M}_{\rm QK} = \frac{\mathrm{G}_{2(2)}}{\mathrm{SO}(4)} , \qquad (6.51)$$

being the special Kähler (SK) and the quaternionic Kähler (QK) manifolds associated to one vector multiplet and two hypermultiplets respectively. From the diagram in figure 6.1 one reads that the vector fields in maximal supergravity, transforming in the **56** of  $E_{7(7)}$ , are branched into the sum of several irrep's of  $SL(2)_T \times G_{2(2)} \times SO(3)$ , of which, though, only the ones transforming in the (**4**, **1**) of  $SL(2)_T \times G_{2(2)}$  are SO(3) singlets hence surviving the truncation. The resulting theory then comprises four vectors out of which only two (the graviphoton plus an extra vector coming from the vector multiplet) are linearly independent due to the Sp(4,  $\mathbb{R}$ ) electric-magnetic duality. In addition, the theory contains 2 + 8 physical scalars spanning  $\mathcal{M}_{SK}$  and  $\mathcal{M}_{QK}$  respectively, together with 72 deformation parameters associated to the embedding tensor components surviving the truncation.

Due to the presence of vectors, this theory might have interesting applications in holographic superconductivity as well as in Cosmology as far as the existence of dS solutions via D-terms uplifting is concerned. We hope to come back to these two issues in the near future.

• Step from -2- to -3-: the truncation is now with respect to an  $H = \mathbb{Z}_3$  discrete subgroup of the  $G = SL(2)_T \times G_{2(2)}$  global symmetry of the previous  $\mathcal{N} = 2$  theory via the chain

$$\operatorname{SL}(2)_T \times \operatorname{G}_{2(2)} \supset \operatorname{SL}(2)_T \times \operatorname{SU}(2,1) \supset \operatorname{SL}(2)_T \times \operatorname{SU}(2) \times \operatorname{U}(1)_U$$
. (6.52)

More concretely we mod-out the different fields in the theory by a  $\mathbb{Z}_3$  element of the form  $e^{i\frac{2\pi}{3}q}$ , where  $q \mod(3)$  denotes the charge of the fields with respect to the  $U(1)_U$  factor in (6.52). The field content inside the box -3- follows from the  $G_{2(2)}$  irrep decompositions

$$\begin{array}{rcl} \mathrm{G}_{2(2)} &\supset & \mathrm{SU}(2,1) &\supset & \mathrm{SU}(2) \times \mathrm{U}(1)_U \\ \mathbf{1} &\rightarrow & \mathbf{1} &\rightarrow & \mathbf{1}_{(0)} \\ \mathbf{7} &\rightarrow & \mathbf{1} \oplus \mathbf{3} \oplus \mathbf{\overline{3}} &\rightarrow & \mathbf{1}_{(0)} \oplus \left(\mathbf{1}_{(-2)} \oplus \mathbf{2}_{(1)}\right) \oplus \left(\mathbf{1}_{(2)} \oplus \mathbf{2}_{(-1)}\right) \\ \mathbf{14} &\rightarrow & \mathbf{8} \oplus \mathbf{3} \oplus \mathbf{\overline{3}} &\rightarrow & \left(\mathbf{1}_{(0)} \oplus \mathbf{2}_{(0)} \oplus \mathbf{2}_{(0)} \oplus \mathbf{3}_{(0)}\right) \oplus \left(\mathbf{1}_{(-2)} \oplus \mathbf{2}_{(1)}\right) \oplus \left(\mathbf{1}_{(2)} \oplus \mathbf{2}_{(-1)}\right) \end{array}$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>The diagonal subgroup  $SO(3)_{diag}$  in the chain (6.50) is obtained by identifying the two SO(3) factors, namely, the fundamental representation of the first with the fundamental of the second.

where the subindex in  $\mathbf{n}_{(q)}$  refers to the  $\mathrm{U}(1)_U$  charge q of the SU(2) irrep  $\mathbf{n}$ . The truncated theory has an  $\mathrm{SL}(2)_T \times \mathrm{SU}(2,1)$  global symmetry and still keeps  $\mathcal{N} = 2$  supersymmetry. This fact can be seen by obtaining the theory directly from an SU(3) truncation of maximal supergravity without any intermediate step, as we see next.

• Step from -1- to -3-: truncating maximal supergravity with respect to a compact H = SU(3) subgroup of its  $G = E_{7(7)}$  global symmetry via the chain

$$E_{7(7)} \supset SL(2)_T \times F_{4(4)} \supset SL(2)_T \times SU(2,1) \times SU(3)$$
, (6.53)

gives rise to the theory inside the box -3- of figure 6.1. The truncation preserves  $\mathcal{N} = 2$  supersymmetry as results from the decomposition  $\mathbf{8} = \mathbf{3} \oplus \mathbf{3} \oplus \mathbf{1} \oplus \mathbf{1}$  of the fundamental representation of the SU(8) *R*-symmetry group of the maximal theory under the SU(3) diagonal subgroup<sup>6</sup>

$$\mathrm{SU}(8) \supset \mathrm{SU}(4) \times \mathrm{SU}(4) \supset \mathrm{SU}(3) \times \mathrm{SU}(3) \supset \mathrm{SU}(3)_{\mathrm{diag}}$$
. (6.54)

The  $\mathcal{N} = 2$  truncated theory involves the special Kähler and the quaternionic Kähler manifolds

$$\mathcal{M}_{\rm SK} = \left(\frac{\mathrm{SL}(2)}{\mathrm{SO}(2)}\right)_T \qquad \text{and} \qquad \mathcal{M}_{\rm QK} = \frac{\mathrm{SU}(2,1)}{\mathrm{SU}(2) \times \mathrm{U}(1)_U} , \tag{6.55}$$

associated to one vector multiplet and one hypermultiplet respectively. This theory can therefore be seen as a truncation of that in box -2- where one of the hypermultiplets is projected out after modding out by the  $\mathbb{Z}_3$  discrete subgroup previously introduced. The same truncation was explored in ref. [245] and further investigated in refs [259,260] as gravity dual of non-relativistic field theories.

• Step from -1- to -4-: this is the truncation connecting maximal supergravity and half-maximal supergravity coupled to six vector multiplets. It can be seen as a truncation with respect to an  $H = \mathbb{Z}_2$  discrete subgroup of the  $G = \mathbb{E}_{7(7)}$  global symmetry of the maximal theory. The resulting theory keeps  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  supersymmetry due to the branching of the *R*-symmetry group of the maximal theory

$$SU(8) \supset SU(4) \times SU(4) \sim SO(6) \times SO(6)$$
, (6.56)

where one of the SU(4) factors, let us say the first, is parity even under the  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  and the other is parity odd. The fundamental representation of the *R*-symmetry group of maximal supergravity then decomposes as  $\mathbf{8} = (\mathbf{4}, \mathbf{1}) \oplus (\mathbf{1}, \mathbf{4}) = \mathbf{4}_{\text{even}} \oplus \mathbf{4}_{\text{odd}}$  hence keeping only half of the supersymmetries, namely, those related to  $\mathbf{4}_{\text{even}}$ . The action

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>This time the diagonal subgroup  $SU(3)_{diag}$  in the chain (6.54) is obtained by anti-identifying the two SU(3) factors, namely, the fundamental representation of the first with the anti-fundamental of the second.

of the  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  on the fundamental representation of  $E_{7(7)}$  becomes more transparent by looking at the branching

$$\begin{array}{rcl} \mathrm{E}_{7(7)} &\supset & \mathrm{SL}(2)_S \times \mathrm{SO}(6,6) \\ \\ \mathbf{56} &\rightarrow & (\mathbf{2},\mathbf{12}) \oplus (\mathbf{1},\mathbf{32}) \end{array}$$

Under the  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ , the different  $\mathbb{E}_{7(7)}$  irrep's are modded-out according to the SO(6, 6) irrep's appearing in their branchings. In particular, SO(6, 6) bosonic irrep's, *e.g.* the **1**, **12**, **66**, etc., are parity even and survive the truncation. In contrast, SO(6, 6) fermionic irrep's involving an odd number of Majorana-Weyl indices, *e.g.* the **32** and **32'**, are parity odd and are projected out whereas those involving an even number of them are parity even hence surviving the truncation. As a result, the vectors  $V_{\mu}$ , the scalars  $\phi_{\alpha\dot{\mu}}$  and the embedding tensor pieces  $F_{M\dot{\mu}}$  and  $\Xi_{\alpha\beta\mu}$  in the bosonic field content of maximal supergravity are truncated away when going to half-maximal. The remaining fields then describe an  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  supergravity coupled to six vector multiplets with an associated

$$\mathcal{M}_{\text{scalar}} = \left(\frac{\mathrm{SL}(2)}{\mathrm{SO}(2)}\right)_{S} \times \frac{\mathrm{SO}(6,6)}{\mathrm{SO}(6) \times \mathrm{SO}(6)} , \qquad (6.57)$$

coset space spanned by the 2 + 36 physical scalars in the theory belonging to the gravity multiplet and the six vector multiplets respectively. Further details about this truncation can be found in ref. [200].

• Step from -4- to -5-: this step corresponds to a truncation with respect to an H = SO(3) subgroup of the  $G = SL(2)_S \times SO(6, 6)$  global symmetry of half-maximal supergravity coupled to six vector multiplets following the chain

$$\operatorname{SL}(2)_S \times \operatorname{SO}(6,6) \supset \operatorname{SL}(2)_S \times \operatorname{SO}(2,2) \times \operatorname{SO}(3) \sim \prod_{\Phi=S,T,U} \operatorname{SL}(2)_\Phi \times \operatorname{SO}(3)$$
. (6.58)

The truncation (see the last part of section 5.2) breaks half-maximal to minimal  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  supergravity due to the decomposition  $\mathbf{4} = \mathbf{1} \oplus \mathbf{3}$  of the fundamental representation of the SU(4) *R*-symmetry group in  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  supergravity under the SO(3) subgroup

$$SU(4) \supset SU(3) \supset SO(3)$$
. (6.59)

The resulting theory does not contain vectors since there are no SO(3)-singlets in the decomposition  $\mathbf{12} = (\mathbf{4}, \mathbf{3})$  of the fundamental of SO(6, 6) under SO(2, 2) × SO(3). The physical scalar fields span the coset space

$$\mathcal{M}_{\text{scalar}} = \prod_{\Phi=S,T,U} \left(\frac{\mathrm{SL}(2)}{\mathrm{SO}(2)}\right)_{\Phi} , \qquad (6.60)$$

involving three SL(2)/SO(2) factors each of which can be parameterised by a complex scalar  $\Phi = (S, T, U)$ . In addition, the embedding tensor of the theory contains 40 independent components fitting two irrep's of the  $SL(2)_S \times SL(2)_T \times SL(2)_U$ global symmetry group, as shown inside box -5- in figure 6.1. We will come back to this truncation in the next section when studying type II string models.

This  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  supergravity theory has been extensively investigated because of its direct connection to string theory via type II orientifold compactifications with fluxes [121, 123, 145, 218, 219, 230, 231]. The resulting supergravity models are referred to as *STU*-models and different background fluxes in the string theory side correspond with different embedding tensor configurations in the supergravity side. However, not all the embedding tensor configurations in the supergravity side have a higher-dimensional interpretation since most of them correspond to non-geometric flux backgrounds for which an origin in string theory, if possible, remains to be found.

It is worth noticing here that this theory can be lifted to that in box -2- by completing it with the fermionic irrep's removed by the  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  truncation taking from the box -1- to the box -4- in figure 6.1.

• Step from -5- to -6-: this truncation is with respect to an  $H = \mathbb{Z}_3$  discrete subgroup of the  $G = \mathrm{SL}(2)_S \times \mathrm{SL}(2)_T \times \mathrm{SL}(2)_U$  global symmetry in -5- via the chain

$$\operatorname{SL}(2)_S \times \operatorname{SL}(2)_T \times \operatorname{SL}(2)_U \supset \operatorname{SL}(2)_S \times \operatorname{SL}(2)_T \times \operatorname{U}(1)_U$$
. (6.61)

As happened when truncating from -2- to -3- before, we mod-out again the different fields in the theory by a  $\mathbb{Z}_3$  element of the form  $e^{i\frac{2\pi}{3}q}$ , with  $q \mod(3)$  being this time the charge of the fields with respect to the  $U(1)_U$  factor in (6.61). Now, the relevant branchings in order to derive the field content inside the box -6- are

$$\begin{array}{rcl} \operatorname{SL}(2)_U &\supset & \operatorname{U}(1)_U \\ \mathbf{1} & \rightarrow & \mathbf{1}_{(0)} \\ \mathbf{2} & \rightarrow & \mathbf{1}_{(-1)} \oplus \mathbf{1}_{(1)} \\ \mathbf{3} & \rightarrow & \mathbf{1}_{(-2)} \oplus \mathbf{1}_{(0)} \oplus \mathbf{1}_{(2)} \\ \mathbf{4} & \rightarrow & \mathbf{1}_{(0)} \oplus \mathbf{1}_{(-1)} \oplus \mathbf{1}_{(1)} \oplus \mathbf{1}_{(0)} \end{array}$$

where, as before, the subindex in  $\mathbf{1}_{(q)}$  refers to the  $U(1)_U$  charge q of the state. The truncated theory still has  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  supersymmetry since the gravitino in the parent theory was already a singlet with respect to both  $U(1)_T$  and  $U(1)_U$ .

The scalars in the truncated theory span the scalar manifold

$$\mathcal{M}_{\text{scalar}} = \prod_{\Phi=S,T} \left( \frac{\text{SL}(2)}{\text{SO}(2)} \right)_{\Phi} .$$
(6.62)

It can be parameterised by two complex scalars S and T associated to the SL(2)/SO(2) factors. As summarised inside the box -6- in figure 6.1, the embedding tensor consists of two pieces sitting in the same irrep of the global symmetry group of the theory.

In the next section we concentrate back on the  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  theory inside box -5- which can be seen as a truncation of the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theory inside box -4-. We will investigate the lifting of some vacuum solutions found in chapter 5 to  $\mathcal{N} = 8$  supergravity (box -1-) making use of the relations (6.44) between fermionic masses and flux backgrounds when  $F_{M\mu} = \Xi_{\alpha\beta\mu} = 0$ , *i.e.* when spinorial fluxes do vanish. It would be interesting to explore the phenomenology of fluxes related to embedding tensor components fitting these fermionic irrep's and still having a higher-dimensional origin in string theory as gauge fluxes or metric fluxes.

# 6.4. Exceptional Flux Backgrounds

When compactifying type II ten-dimensional supergravities down to four dimensions, background fluxes threading the internal space can be switched on during the compactification procedure giving rise to gauged maximal supergravity models. As introduced in section 6.2, flux backgrounds on the string side correspond to deformation parameters related to the  $f_{\alpha MNP}$ ,  $\xi_{\alpha M}$ ,  $F_{M\mu}$  and  $\Xi_{\alpha\beta\mu}$  pieces of the embedding tensor on the supergravity side. For the sake of simplicity, we will restrict our study to the case

$$F_{M\dot{\mu}} = \Xi_{\alpha\beta\mu} = 0 , \qquad (6.63)$$

that is, to string backgrounds not including fluxes associated to SO(6, 6) fermionic irrep's of the embedding tensor. However, even though the remaining  $f_{\alpha MNP}$  and  $\xi_{\alpha M}$  pieces reproduce those of half-maximal supergravity, the set of QC they are restricted by will be that of maximal supergravity derived in section 6.2. Setting to zero spinorial fluxes as in (6.63) does not amount to modding out maximal supergravity by a  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  symmetry. While the former does not affect other fields in the theory (as scalars and vectors), the latter projects out some of them in order to truncate from maximal to half-maximal supergravity. On the string theory side, modding out by this  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  symmetry is commonly referred to as applying an orientifold projection.

# String Theory Embedding vs Moduli Stabilisation

Thus far, we have discussed in detail the correspondence between maximal gauged supergravities and type II flux compactifications. However, one might also be interested in the interplay between gaugings, fluxes and moduli stabilisation: in short, fluxes were introduced in order to achieve moduli stabilisation. Sketchily, the picture in this respect seems to be the following



Semisimple gaugings are likely to produce critical points and moduli stabilisation [246, 257, 261, 262], but we will show that their embedding as type II flux compactifications involves highly non-geometric backgrounds. On the other hand, nilpotent gaugings can be obtained from type II compactifications including gauge fluxes [258], but they seem not to be enough to get moduli stabilisation. Intermediate gaugings containing a semisimple part and an Abelian part have recently been found in ref. [257], although their embedding into string theory/M-theory has not been explored yet.

Here we will present a novel intermediate gauging consisting of a semisimple and a nilpotent part which allows for moduli stabilisation and can be embedded into string theory as a type IIA flux compactification including gauge and metric fluxes.

### Setting up the flux models

Our starting point is the  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  supergravity theory inside box -5- in figure 6.1. As explained at the end of section 6.3, this theory can be obtained by truncating the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  supergravity in box -4- with respect to an SO(3) subgroup which, in turn, can be obtained by a  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  truncation of  $\mathcal{N} = 8$  supergravity in box -1-. As summarised in appendix B.1, all the deformation parameters of this theory belong to the  $f_{\alpha MNP}$ piece of the embedding tensor which comes out with forty independent components [222]. These can be arranged into a tensor  $\Lambda_{\alpha ABC} = \Lambda_{\alpha(ABC)}$ , where  $\alpha = +, -$  denotes an SL(2)<sub>S</sub> electric-magnetic index and A = 1, ..., 4 denotes an SO(2, 2) ~ SL(2)<sub>T</sub> × SL(2)<sub>U</sub> fundamental index of the global symmetry group. The theory comprises three complex scalars S, T and U parameterising the complex Kähler manifold

$$\mathcal{M}_{\text{scalar}} = \left(\frac{\mathrm{SL}(2)}{\mathrm{SO}(2)}\right)_{S} \times \left(\frac{\mathrm{SL}(2)}{\mathrm{SO}(2)}\right)_{T} \times \left(\frac{\mathrm{SL}(2)}{\mathrm{SO}(2)}\right)_{U} , \qquad (6.64)$$

and no vector fields since they are projected out in the truncation. This supergravity theory can be obtained from type II orientifolds of  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times \mathbb{Z}_2$  orbifold compactifications in the presence of generalised flux backgrounds, and the scalar potential can be derived from the  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  flux-induced superpotential in (B.2).

Now we want to lift this  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  theory firstly to  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  by removing the SO(3) truncation and secondly to  $\mathcal{N} = 8$  by also removing the  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  orientifold projection. This amounts to re-introduce the 28 physical vectors in maximal supergravity and to complete the number of scalars from 6 to 70 without changing the set of embedding tensor components, in other words, without modifying the flux backgrounds. Nevertheless, in order for a flux background to be liftable to maximal supergravity, the set of QC found in



Figure 6.2: Diagram of the two-step lifting of  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  flux backgrounds firstly to  $\mathcal{N} = 4$ by removing the SO(3) truncation and secondly to  $\mathcal{N} = 8$  by removing the  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  orientifold projection. As depicted in the figure, only a subset of  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theories can be truncated to  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  theories via an SO(3) truncation. On the other hand, only a subset of  $\mathcal{N} = 4$ theories can be obtained from  $\mathcal{N} = 8$  supergravity via a  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  orientifold projection. The relevant fact is that the intersection between these two subsets of  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theories happens not to be empty and, furthermore, contains some theories for which a realisation in terms of type IIA string theory is known.

section 6.2 must be imposed. These guarantees the absence of supersymmetry-breaking branes and all their U-dual local sources [263, 264].

In the rest of the section we will concentrate on two specific type II fluxes models which are relevant from a string theory point of view:

- Type IIB non-geometric flux backgrounds with an  $SO(3,3) \times SO(3,3)$  splitting in  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  supergravity and lifting to SO(8), SO(4,4), SO(3,5) and CSO(2,0,6)gaugings in  $\mathcal{N} = 8$  supergravity.
- Type IIA geometric flux backgrounds lifting to  $ISO(3) \ltimes U(1)^6$  gaugings in  $\mathcal{N} = 4$ supergravity and further lifting to  $SO(4) \ltimes Nil_{22}$  gaugings in  $\mathcal{N} = 8$  supergravity.

We will reduce our search of critical points to the origin of the moduli space and discuss the issues of stability and supersymmetry at those solutions. However, due to the restriction (6.63), our classification of critical points will no longer be exhaustive since spinorial fluxes might produce new solutions we do not have access to by only looking at the origin of the moduli space [222, 257].

# CSO(p,q,r) gaugings from type IIB with non-geometric fluxes

Let us concentrate on a set of type IIB flux backgrounds for which one has the direct product splitting  $SL(2)_S \times SO(6, 6) \supset SO(3, 3)_+ \times SO(3, 3)_-$ , where the labels + and stand for  $SL(2)_S$  electric and magnetic pieces, respectively. These backgrounds can be obtained from type IIB flux compactifications including the following set of generalised fluxes: R-R and NS-NS gauge fluxes  $(F_3, H_3)$ , non-geometric fluxes (Q, P) and their primed counterparts which have been less studied in the literature.

The above set of fluxes gives rise to maximal gauged supergravities based on CSO(p, q, r)gauge groups with p + q + r = 8. By applying the  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  orientifold projection truncating from maximal to half-maximal supergravity, the CSO(p, q, r) gauge groups get broken to the direct product of two smaller  $\text{CSO}_{\pm}$  groups as

$$\mathcal{N} = 8 \qquad \qquad \mathcal{N} = 4 CSO(p,q,r) \longrightarrow CSO_+(p_+,q_+,r_+) \times CSO_-(p_-,q_-,r_-) , \qquad (6.65)$$

with  $p_{\pm} + q_{\pm} + r_{\pm} = 4$ . As explained in ref. [216], each of the  $\text{CSO}_{\pm}$  factors in the r.h.s of (6.65) can be parameterised in terms of two real symmetric  $4 \times 4$  matrices  $M_{\pm}$  and  $\tilde{M}_{\pm}$  which determine their embedding into an  $\text{SO}(3,3)_{\pm}$  group, respectively. In terms of generalised flux components, these matrices read

$$M_{+} = \begin{pmatrix} -a'_{0} & 0\\ 0 & \tilde{c}_{1} \times \mathbb{1}_{3} \end{pmatrix}_{(F'_{3},Q)} \quad \text{and} \quad \tilde{M}_{+} = \begin{pmatrix} -a_{0} & 0\\ 0 & \tilde{c}'_{1} \times \mathbb{1}_{3} \end{pmatrix}_{(F_{3},Q')} \quad (6.66)$$

together with

$$M_{-} = \begin{pmatrix} b'_{3} & 0\\ 0 & \tilde{d}_{2} \times \mathbb{1}_{3} \end{pmatrix}_{(H'_{3}, P)} \quad \text{and} \quad \tilde{M}_{-} = \begin{pmatrix} b_{3} & 0\\ 0 & \tilde{d}'_{2} \times \mathbb{1}_{3} \end{pmatrix}_{(H_{3}, P')} \quad (6.67)$$

where the concrete identification between flux entries in  $M_{\pm}$  and  $M_{\pm}$  and embedding tensor components  $f_{\alpha MNP}$  can be read off from tables B.1 and B.2 in appendix B.1. By substituting into the set of QC derived in section 6.2, one finds three families of solutions:

i) Flux matrices corresponding to a  $(Q, F_3)$ -flux background

$$M_{+} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \lambda_{1} \times \mathbb{1}_{3} \end{pmatrix} \quad , \quad \tilde{M}_{+} = \begin{pmatrix} \lambda_{2} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 \times \mathbb{1}_{3} \end{pmatrix} \quad \text{and} \quad M_{-} = \tilde{M}_{-} = 0$$

$$(6.68)$$

ii) Flux matrices corresponding to a  $(P, H_3)$ -flux background

$$M_{-} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \lambda_1 \times \mathbb{1}_3 \end{pmatrix} \quad , \quad \tilde{M}_{-} = \begin{pmatrix} \lambda_2 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 \times \mathbb{1}_3 \end{pmatrix} \quad \text{and} \quad M_{+} = \tilde{M}_{+} = 0$$

$$\tag{6.69}$$

# *iii*) Flux matrices corresponding to a $(F'_3, Q, H_3, P')$ -flux background

$$M_{+} =$$
unrestricted ,  $\tilde{M}_{-} =$ unrestricted and  $\tilde{M}_{+} = M_{-} = 0$  (6.70)

together with three additional ones obtained by swapping  $M_{\pm} \leftrightarrow M_{\pm}$ . This amounts to interchange primed and unprimed fluxes, *i.e.* to apply six T-dualities along the internal space directions, so the resulting theories are physically equivalent.

ID	$\frac{1}{\lambda}M_+$ and $\frac{1}{\lambda}\tilde{M}$	$\mathcal{N} = 8$ gauging	$\mathcal{N} = 4$ gauging	$\frac{1}{\lambda^2}V_0$	Mass spectrum
1	$M_+ = (1, 1, 1, 1)$ $\tilde{M} = (1, 1, 1, 1)$	<b>GO</b> (0)	$SO(4)^2$	$-\frac{3}{2}$	$(70 \times) - \frac{2}{3}$
2	$M_+ = (5, 1, 1, 1)$ $\tilde{M} = (1, 1, 1, 1)$	SO(8)		$-\frac{5}{2}$	2, $(27 \times) - \frac{4}{5}$ , $(35 \times) - \frac{2}{5}$ , $(7 \times) 0$
3	$\begin{split} M_{+} &= (1,1,1,1) \\ \tilde{M}_{-} &= (1,-3,-3,-3) \end{split}$	SO(5,3)	$SO(4) \times SO(1,3)$	$\frac{3}{2}$	$-2 , (5 \times) 4 , (30 \times) 2 , (14 \times) \frac{4}{3} , (5 \times) - \frac{2}{3} , (15 \times) 0$
4	$M_+ = (1, -1, -1, -1)$ $\tilde{M} = (-1, 1, 1, 1)$	50(4.4)	$SO(1,3) \times SO(3,1)$	$\frac{1}{2}$	$(2 \times) - 2$ , $(36 \times) 2$ , $(16 \times) 1$ , $(16 \times) 0$
5	$\begin{split} M_{+} &= (1,1,1,1) \\ \tilde{M}_{-} &= (-1,-1,-1,-1) \end{split}$	50(4,4)	$SO(4,0) \times SO(0,4)$		
6	$\begin{split} M_{+} &= (1,0,0,0) \\ \tilde{M}_{-} &= (1,0,0,0) \end{split}$	CSO(2, 0, 6)	$CSO(1, 0, 3)^2$	0	$(20 \times) \frac{\lambda^2}{8}$ , $(2 \times) \frac{\lambda^2}{2}$ , $(48 \times) 0$

Table 6.1: Set of critical points of the scalar potential for generalised type IIB flux backgrounds compatible with an  $SL(2)_S \times SO(6,6) \supset SO(3,3)_+ \times SO(3,3)_-$  splitting. The first two correspond to AdS solutions, the next three to dS solutions and the last one is a Minkowski solution. By looking for solutions of the Killing equations (6.8), we find that all the solutions break all the supersymmetries except the first one which preserves  $\mathcal{N} = 8$ supersymmetry.

The next step is to build the fermionic mass terms  $\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}}$  and  $\mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{I}}^{\mathcal{J}\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}}$  in maximal supergravity as a function of the matrices  $M_{\pm}$  and  $\tilde{M}_{\pm}$  by using the relations (6.44). Plugging them into the set of E.O.M's for the scalars (6.11), it turns out that gaugings belonging to the first and the second family of solutions to the QC do not generate critical points at the origin of the moduli space. This is related to the fact that they are purely electric and magnetic gaugings in half-maximal supergravity, so moduli stabilisation is not possible [250]. In contrast, six inequivalent patterns<sup>7</sup> of flux matrices belonging to the third family of solutions, *i.e.*  $M_+, \tilde{M}_- \neq 0$  and  $\tilde{M}_+ = M_- = 0$ , are compatible with moduli stabilisation at the origin of the moduli space (6.17). They correspond to dyonic gaugings in half-maximal supergravity even though their parent CSO gaugings in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>Additional solutions apart from those shown in table 6.1 can be obtained by exchanging the flux matrices  $M_+ \leftrightarrow \tilde{M}_-$ . However, they go back to those in the table via the composition of an S-duality and three T-duality transformations, hence being physically equivalent.

the maximal theory turn out to be purely electric. These are determined by the signature of the block-diagonal flux matrix

$$M_{\text{electric}} = \left( \begin{array}{c|c} M_+ & 0\\ \hline 0 & \tilde{M}_- \end{array} \right) \ . \tag{6.71}$$

We have computed the value of the energy<sup>8</sup>  $V_0$ , the normalised mass spectrum (for those solutions with  $V_0 \neq 0$ ) and the amount of residual supersymmetry at the solutions together with the corresponding gauge group in maximal and half-maximal supergravity according to the chain (6.65). The results are summarised in table 6.1, matching perfectly those in ref. [257].

# Type IIA with gauge and metric fluxes

Now we investigate specific flux backgrounds having a higher-dimensional interpretation in terms of type IIA string compactifications including geometric fluxes: these are R-R  $F_{0,2,4,6}$  and NS-NS  $H_3$  gauge fluxes together with a metric flux  $\omega$  associated to the spin connection of the internal space.

By using again the fluxes/embedding tensor correspondence of table B.1 and the relations (6.44), we can build the fermionic mass terms  $\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}}$  and  $\mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{I}}^{\mathcal{J}\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}}$  in maximal supergravity associated to these type IIA backgrounds. Imposing the set of  $\mathcal{N} = 8$  QC (6.1) and the E.O.M's for the scalar fields (6.11), we obtain exactly the same sixteen AdS critical points at the origin of the moduli space (6.17) which we collected in table 5.1. As anticipated in ref. [252], they can be seen as the uplifting to maximal supergravity of half-maximal supergravity solutions compatible with the total absence of sources<sup>9</sup>.

With the fermionic mass terms  $\mathcal{A}^{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}}$  and  $\mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{I}}^{\mathcal{J}\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}}$  at our disposal, we can now compute the different values of the cosmological constant (6.9) at the above set type IIA solutions. These are given by

$$V_0\left[1_{(s_1,s_2)}\right] = -\lambda^2 \quad , \quad V_0\left[2_{(s_1,s_2)}\right] = V_0\left[4_{(s_1,s_2)}\right] = -\frac{32\,\lambda^2}{27} \quad , \quad V_0\left[3_{(s_1,s_2)}\right] = -\frac{8\,\lambda^2}{15} \,. \tag{6.72}$$

In addition, we can also obtain the complete mass spectrum for the 70 physical scalars by using the mass formula (6.12) and check stability as well as the amount of supersymmetry preserved. The mass spectrum at the critical points in table 5.1 turns out to be the following:

• At the solution  $1_{(s_1,s_2)}$ , the normalised scalar field masses and their multiplicities

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>We are setting  $g = \frac{1}{2}$  in analogy to ref. [222].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup>The presence of sources as O6-planes and D6-branes in these type IIA scenarios modifies the set of  $\mathcal{N} = 8$  QC.

are given by

$$\begin{split} &\frac{1}{9} \left( 47 \pm \sqrt{159} \right) \ (\times 1) \qquad , \qquad \frac{1}{3} \left( 4 \pm \sqrt{6} \right) \ (\times 1) \qquad , \qquad \frac{29}{9} \ (\times 3) \quad , \\ &\frac{1}{18} \left( 89 + 5 \sqrt{145} \pm \sqrt{606 + 30 \sqrt{145}} \right) \ (\times 5) \qquad , \qquad 0 \ (\times 10) \quad , \\ &\frac{1}{18} \left( 89 - 5 \sqrt{145} \pm \sqrt{606 - 30 \sqrt{145}} \right) \ (\times 5) \qquad , \qquad -\frac{2}{3} \ (\times 1) \quad , \end{split}$$

for the 38 scalars surviving the truncation from maximal to half-maximal supergravity, together with

$$\frac{1}{3} \left( 4 \pm \sqrt{6} \right) \ (\times 3) \quad , \quad 6 \ (\times 3) \quad , \quad \frac{13}{3} \ (\times 5) \quad , \quad -\frac{2}{3} \ (\times 1) \quad , \quad 0 \ (\times 17) \ ,$$

for the additional 32 scalars in the maximal theory. There are two tachyons in the spectrum both with the same normalised mass  $m^2 = -\frac{2}{3}$ , so this AdS solution is completely stable since it satisfies the BF bound in (5.36).

• At the solution  $2_{(s_1,s_2)}$ , the values of the normalised scalar masses and their multiplicities read

$$\frac{1}{15} \begin{pmatrix} 77 \pm 5\sqrt{145} \end{pmatrix} (\times 5) , \quad \frac{2}{15} \begin{pmatrix} 31 \pm \sqrt{145} \end{pmatrix} (\times 5) , \quad \frac{64}{15} (\times 1) , \quad \frac{20}{3} (\times 1) , \\ \frac{46}{15} (\times 3) , \quad 2 (\times 1) , \quad 0 (\times 10) , \quad -\frac{2}{5} (\times 1) , \quad -\frac{4}{5} (\times 1) ,$$

for the scalars surviving the truncation to half-maximal supergravity, and also

 $6 (\times 3)$  ,  $4 (\times 5)$  ,  $2 (\times 3)$  ,  $-\frac{4}{5} (\times 1)$  ,  $0 (\times 20)$  ,

for the scalars been projected out by the  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  orientifold projection. There are three tachyons in the spectrum, two of them with  $m^2 = -4/5$ . This value is below the BF bound in (5.36), rendering this AdS solution unstable.

- At the solution  $3_{(s_1,s_2)}$ , the normalised scalar field masses and their multiplicities take the values of

$$\frac{1}{3} \left( 19 \pm \sqrt{145} \right) \ (\times 10) \quad , \quad \frac{20}{3} \ (\times 2) \quad , \quad \frac{14}{3} \ (\times 3) \quad , \quad 2 \ (\times 2) \quad , \quad 0 \ (\times 11) \ ,$$

for those scalars still present in half-maximal supergravity, and

$$2(\times 6)$$
 ,  $6(\times 5)$  ,  $8(\times 3)$  ,  $0(\times 18)$  ,

for those ones completing to maximal supergravity. It is worth noticing that all the masses are non-negative at this critical point, hence corresponding to an AdS stable extremum of the theory. - At the solution  $4_{(s_1,s_2)}$ , the set of normalised scalar masses and their multiplicities are

$$\frac{20}{3}\;(\times 1) \quad , \quad 6\;(\times 6) \quad , \quad \frac{8}{3}\;(\times 5) \quad , \quad 2\;(\times 4) \quad , \quad \frac{4}{3}\;(\times 6) \quad , \quad 0\;(\times 16) \; .$$

again for the 38 scalars present in half-maximal supergravity, as well as

$$\frac{8}{3} \; (\times 5) \quad , \quad 6 \; (\times 3) \quad , \quad -\frac{4}{3} \; (\times 1) \quad , \quad 2 \; (\times 3) \quad , \quad \frac{4}{3} \; (\times 3) \quad , \quad 0 \; (\times 17) \; .$$

for the 32 extra ones in the maximal theory. Amongst the latter, there is a tachyon with a normalised mass  $m^2 = -4/3$  lying below the BF bound (5.36). Therefore, this solution, while stable with respect to the scalars in half-maximal supergravity, becomes unstable when lifted to the maximal theory.

In order to determine the amount of residual supersymmetry preserved by the above set of critical points, we have to look for solutions to the Killing equations (6.8). The final outcome is that supersymmetry becomes completely broken in all the solutions except in  $1_{(s_1,s_2)}$  which preserves  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  supersymmetry. Let us go deeper into the way in which minimal supersymmetry is preserved by the  $1_{(s_1,s_2)}$  solution. Recalling the decomposition of the SU(8) *R*-symmetry group of maximal supergravity first under the  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  orientifold projection truncating to half-maximal supergravity and then under the SO(3) truncation yielding minimal supergravity

$$\begin{array}{rcl} \mathrm{SU}(8) & \stackrel{\mathbb{Z}_2}{\supset} & \mathrm{SU}(4)_{\mathrm{even}} \times \mathrm{SU}(4)_{\mathrm{odd}} & \supset & \mathrm{SO}(3)_{\mathrm{even}} \times \mathrm{SO}(3)_{\mathrm{odd}} \\ \\ & \mathbf{8} & \rightarrow & (\mathbf{4}, \mathbf{1})_{\mathrm{even}} \oplus (\mathbf{1}, \mathbf{4})_{\mathrm{odd}} & \rightarrow & (\mathbf{1}, \mathbf{1})_{\mathrm{even}} \oplus (\mathbf{3}, \mathbf{1})_{\mathrm{even}} \oplus (\mathbf{1}, \mathbf{1})_{\mathrm{odd}} \oplus (\mathbf{1}, \mathbf{3})_{\mathrm{odd}} \end{array}$$

one observes that there are two invariant (covariantly constant) spinors associated to the  $(\mathbf{1}, \mathbf{1})_{\text{even}}$  and  $(\mathbf{1}, \mathbf{1})_{\text{odd}}$  irrep's respectively. This implies that there are two possible  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  residual supersymmetry that can be preserved by the  $\mathbf{1}_{(s_1, s_2)}$  configurations. However, since the SU(4) *R*-symmetry group of half-maximal supergravity is identified with SU(4)<sub>even</sub> and *not* with SU(4)<sub>odd</sub>, only those configurations preserving the  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  supersymmetry associated to the  $(\mathbf{1}, \mathbf{1})_{\text{even}}$  irrep  $(\mathbf{1}_{(+,+)} \text{ and } \mathbf{1}_{(-,+)})$  can still be truncated to half-maximal supergravity as  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  supersymmetric solutions. In contrast, solutions preserving the  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  supersymmetry associated to the  $(\mathbf{1}, \mathbf{1})_{\text{odd}}$  irrep  $(\mathbf{1}_{(-,-)} \text{ and } \mathbf{1}_{(+,-)})$ appear as non-supersymmetric solutions when truncated to half-maximal supergravity. Nevertheless, they are fake supersymmetric in the sense that they are supersymmetric with respect to the "wrong" *R*-symmetry group, hence inheriting all the stability properties associated to supersymmetric solutions.

At this point, the nature of the two  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  factors labelled by  $(s_1, s_2)$  becomes clear. The first one, as already pointed out in ref. [222], is a symmetry of the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theory and hence it does not really label different solutions, whereas, at this level, the second  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  seems to appear as an accidental symmetry forcing the value of the energy and the mass spectra of inequivalent critical points to be identical. When lifting these solutions to maximal supergravity, the second  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  becomes a symmetry as well: it corresponds precisely to the SU(8) element interchanging SU(4)<sub>time-like</sub> with SU(4)<sub>space-like</sub>, thus relating equivalent solutions. As a consequence, the number of inequivalent critical points reduces to four and they can be seen as different solutions of the same maximal gauged supergravity.

Let us now identify the gauge group underlying these type IIA geometric backgrounds in a maximal gauged supergravity context. Since we set  $F_{M\dot{\mu}} = \Xi_{\alpha\beta\mu} = 0$ , the  $X_{\mathbb{MNP}}$ components in (6.20) do vanish. Then, the brackets (6.1) of the gauge group  $G_0$  take the simpler form

$$[X_{\alpha M}, X_{\beta N}] = - X_{\alpha M\beta N}{}^{\gamma P} X_{\gamma P} ,$$
  

$$[X_{\alpha M}, X_{\mu}] = - X_{\alpha M\mu}{}^{\rho} X_{\rho} , \qquad (6.73)$$
  

$$[X_{\mu}, X_{\nu}] = - X_{\mu\nu}{}^{\gamma P} X_{\gamma P} .$$

The 12-dimensional subgroup  $G_{\text{bos}} \subset G_0$  spanned by the linearly independent<sup>10</sup>  $X_{\alpha M}$ bosonic generators in (6.75) turns out to be

$$G_{\rm bos} = \rm{ISO}(3) \ltimes \rm{U}(1)^6$$
 . (6.74)

This is the gauge group of the half-maximal theory in which fermionic generators  $X_{\mu}$  are projected out by the  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  orientifold projection [222]. The 16 linearly independent fermionic generators extend  $G_{\text{bos}}$  in (6.74) to the complete 28-dimensional gauge group  $G_0$  of maximal supergravity which is identified with

$$G_0 = \mathrm{SO}(4) \ltimes \operatorname{Nil}_{(22)} , \qquad (6.75)$$

for these type IIA geometric flux backgrounds. To be more concrete about the structure of the gauge group, let us split the 28 linearly independent generators into 6 generators  $\{T_i^{(0)}, T_a^{(0)}\}$  spanning the semisimple SO(4) ~ SU(2)<sub>i</sub> × SU(2)<sub>a</sub> part in (6.75) and 22 generators

$$\left\{T_i^{(1)}, T_a^{(1)}, T_i^{(2)}, T_a^{(2)}, T_{ia}, T\right\}$$
(6.76)

associated to the nilpotent ideal  $\operatorname{Nil}_{(22)}$ . The index structure of the generators, where i, a = 1, 2, 3, reflects their transformation properties with respect to the semisimple part of the gauge group. In the appropriate basis, we can write the non-vanishing gauge brackets as

$$[T_i^{(0)}, T_j^{(p)}] = \epsilon_{ijk} T_k^{(p)} \quad (p = 0, 1, 2) \qquad \text{and} \qquad [T_i^{(0)}, T_{ja}] = \epsilon_{ijk} T_{ka} , \quad (6.77)$$

which involve the semisimple generators  $T_i^{(0)}$ , together with

$$[T_i^{(1)}, T_j^{(2)}] = \delta_{ij} T \quad , \quad [T_i^{(1)}, T_a^{(1)}] = -T_{ia} \; , \quad \text{and} \quad [T_i^{(1)}, T_{ja}] = \delta_{ij} T_a^{(2)} \; , \quad (6.78)$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup>Only 12 out the 24 bosonic generators  $X_{\alpha M}$  are linearly independent hence entering the gauging. Adopting the same choice that in ref. [222], we decide to write the magnetic generators as a function of the electric ones, *i.e.*  $X_{-M}(X_{+M})$ .

involving generators in the nilpotent part. When non-equivalent, the above set of brackets must be supplemented with additional ones obtained by exchanging  $T_i^{(p)} \leftrightarrow T_a^{(p)}$ ,  $\epsilon_{ijk} \leftrightarrow \epsilon_{abc}$  and  $\delta_{ij} \leftrightarrow \delta_{ab}$ . By inspection of the above brackets, one finds that the Nil<sub>(22)</sub> piece is a nilpotent 22-dimensional ideal of order three (four steps) with lower central series

$$\left\{T_{i}^{(1)}, T_{a}^{(1)}, T_{i}^{(2)}, T_{a}^{(2)}, T_{ia}, T\right\} \supset \left\{T_{i}^{(2)}, T_{a}^{(2)}, T_{ia}, T\right\} \supset \left\{T_{i}^{(2)}, T_{a}^{(2)}, T\right\} \supset \left\{T\right\} \supset \left\{0\right\}$$

As an aside remark, we have taken the real realisation of gamma matrices (see appendix C.2) when building the structure constants of the gauge algebra in (6.73). Otherwise, if taking the  $SU(4) \times SU(4)$  covariant realisation, the structure constants turn out to be complex an so the gauge generators in the adjoint representation. Thus, one still would have to impose a reality condition upon vectors when it comes to identify the gaugings.

Because of all the aforementioned, we conclude that the gauge group in (6.75) gives rise to  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  supersymmetric and non-supersymmetric AdS stable solutions of maximal supergravity at the origin of the moduli space which can be embedded in string theory as type IIA flux compactifications in the presence of geometric fluxes.

# **Conclusions and Outlook**

In this thesis we have analysed many aspects of flux compactifications in string theory preserving maximal and half-maximal supersymmetry. To this aim, we have exploited gauged supergravities, not only as lower-dimensional effective descriptions but also as a guideline to understand the role of string dualities in flux compactifications. The main reason for expecting such a relation is that supergravities in any dimension enjoy global symmetries which happen to exactly match the duality groups coming from their corresponding stringy origin (see tables 1.2 and 2.6 - 2.7).

We have seen how gauged supergravities effectively describe compactifications of string theory preserving some supersymmetry in the presence of fluxes. Unfortunately, though, as we pointed out in figure 3.3, lower-dimensional supergravities allow for a wider set of deformations (*i.e.* gaugings), some of which have no known higher-dimensional origin and therefore they are called non-geometric fluxes. From the viewpoint of the effective description, one realises that non-geometric fluxes are a very helpful (if not necessary!) ingredient for achieving moduli stabilisation. However, the open problem remains precisely that of providing a higher-dimensional origin for them.

We have used the so-called embedding tensor formalism in order to accomodate all the consistent deformations of half-maximal and maximal supergravities into irrep's of the aforementioned duality groups which appear in the compactified theories as actual symmetries. This implies as a straightforward consequence that embedding tensor configurations which are related to each other by a duality transformation describe the same physics. Thus, in order to understand whether or not non-geometric fluxes really bring new physics into the game, one realises the importance of classifying duality orbits of gaugings. Only in the case of new orbits with no geometric representative, one should actually worry about providing a higher-dimensional description thereof. This has been discussed in chapter 4, where we have performed the orbit classification mentioned above starting from the highest dimensions (D = 9, 8, 7) in both the maximal and half-maximal case. We found that all the considered maximal supergravities only admit theories which are geometric up to U-duality transformations. On the contrary, in the half-maximal case we found a number of non-geometric orbits of theories. Still, we were able to provide an uplift to Double Field Theory (DFT) for all of them by means of a twisted doubled torus reduction.

DFT is a recently proposed construction which implements O(10, 10) invariance at the level of a field thoery living in 10+10 dimensions. Its gauge invariance in the original background independent formulation was only proven by imposing an additional constraint on the dependence of the fields. Such a constraint is generally referred to as the strong constraint and, whenever satisfied, it implies the possibility of rotating away any dependence on doubled coordinates. Because of its general features, DFT seems to be a very natural framework for addressing the issue of uplifting non-geometric fluxes. An important point concerning our results is that such a successful uplift was found to require a more recent formulation of DFT in which the strong constraint turns out not to be strictly required by gauge invariance and hence can be relaxed. In reductions of DFT, in particular one could imagine of relaxing the strong constraint by allowing higher-dimensional fields to have a more general coordinate dependence along the internal directions and only requiring a single field theory description in the large dimensions, *i.e.* after reduction.

The interesting further steps in this research line would be to try to generalise the above results to lower dimensions (D < 7). Unfortunately though, the duality groups become larger and larger; hence the problem of classifying duality orbits of gaugings ceases to be computationally accessible. The main interesting facts that one would like to confirm in full generality or disprove by finding a counterexample are the following:

- do U-duality orbits of gaugings in maximal supergravities always admit a geometric representative?
- if not, does the above statement become true once the field equations are imposed?
- do all T-duality orbits of gaugings in half-maximal supergravities allow for a DFT uplift?

Concentrating now on D = 4, the embedding tensor formalism has helped us in a somehow related but different type of analysis, that is building the dictionary between embedding tensor deformations in  $\mathcal{N} = D = 4$  and geometric fluxes in orientifold compactifications of type II string theories. The conclusion in this context is that none of the semisimple gaugings giving rise to dS solutions in  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  supergravity is accessible by geometric flux compactifications (see chapter 5). Subsequently, we completed the dictionary of type II generalised fluxes corresponding with the full set of embedding tensor deformations. Finally, we moved to the analysis of critical points. In order to reduce the computational complexity of the problem, we restricted to an interesting truncation admitting an  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  description (*STU*-model). This truncation is very relevant in flux compactifications because it contains effective theories describing type IIA compactifications with O6/D6. We were able to analyse the full set of vacua of geometric type IIA compactifications. What we found was a number of AdS critical points, for which we could also compute the full mass spectrum for all the scalar fields. The most peculiar fact about these solutions is that they all required the absence of local sources, which suggested the possibility of uplifting such a solution to maximal supergravity.

Following this natural idea, we decided to exploit these solutions in order to understand how to embed flux compactifications into  $\mathcal{N} = 8$  gauged supergravities in the case in which no branes are required in the construction. This has been discussed in chapter 6, where, as an intermediate step we worked out the truncation taking  $\mathcal{N} = 8$  to  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  in four dimensions. Subsequently, given an  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  background related in a known way to fluxes (see previous chapter), we show which extra constraints the fluxes have to satisfy in order for it to admit an uplift to  $\mathcal{N} = 8$ . In the case of the geometric type IIA setup introduced above, we showed that these extra constraints can be interpreted as the absence of local sources. Surprisingly, the uplifted AdS solutions turn out to be critical points of a unique theory within  $\mathcal{N} = 8$  with a non-semisimple gauging. Finally, by making use of the mass formula for the scalars given in the standard formulation of maximal supergravity, we were able to explicitely compute the full mass spectrum of the AdS critical points that we had just uplifted. We found the interesting presence of a non-supersymmetric and nevertheless fully stable vacuum. This represents a further example to be considered when discussing the issue of stability without supersymmetry in extended supergravities.

We would like to stress once more that the analysis done in chapter 5 in the context of geometric type IIA compactifications preserving half-maximal supersymmetry is exhaustive since it was performed by searching critical points only in the origin of moduli space but keeping all the embedding tensor components which are related among themselves by non-compact duality transformations. We have then shown that the critical points that we found can all be regarded as solutions of the maximal theory. However, they do not constitute a complete set of vacua of the maximal theory in that the set of included embedding tensor components is not as well closed with respect to more general non-compact U-dualities. This means that, in order to exhaustively study the full landscape of vacua of geometric type II compactifications without branes, one should also include geometric fluxes which are odd under the orientifold involution defining the truncation from maximal to half-maximal theory.

As we just argued, the analysis of the full set of critical points of geometric type II compactifications would require the inclusion of flux components which are odd under the orientifold projection, like *e.g.* metric flux in type IIB with O3-planes. These odd fluxes sit in spinorial irrep's of SO(6, 6) and so far very few things are known about backgrounds including them. Therefore it would be extremely interesting to perform an exhaustive analysis able to scan the landscape of vacua of geometric type II compactifications in the absence of branes. The possibility of finding new interesting critical points makes it a very promising research line. Moreover, analysing these backgrounds might shed a light

on the role of U-duality in string compactifications. Such a duality, which is indeed only a symmetry at the level of the effective supergravity description, could still constitute an organising principle at a more fundamental level. We hope to come back to these points in a future project.

# Gaugings of D = 7, 8 Supergravities

#### A.1. Different solvable and nilpotent gaugings

In section 4.4 we have studied the T-duality orbits of gaugings in half-maximal D = 7supergravity and for each of them, we identified the gauge algebra and presented the results in table 4.6. Since there is no exhaustive classification of non-semisimple algebras of dimension 6, we would like to explicitly give the form of the algebras appearing in table 4.6.

# Solvable algebras

# The CSO(2,0,2) and CSO(1,1,2) algebras

The details about these algebras can be found in ref. [238]; we summarise here some relevant facts.

The six generators are labelled as  $\{t_0, t_i, s_i, z\}_{i=1,2}$ , where  $t_0$  generates SO(2) (SO(1,1)), under which  $\{t_i\}$  and  $\{s_i\}$  transform as doublets

$$[t_0, t_i] = \epsilon_i{}^j t_j \quad , \quad [t_0, s_i] = \epsilon_i{}^j s_j \quad , \tag{A.1}$$

where the Levi-Civita symbol  $\epsilon_i^{j}$  has one index lowered with the metric  $\eta_{ij} = \text{diag}(\pm 1, 1)$ depending on the two different signatures. z is a central charge appearing in the following commutators

$$[t_i, s_j] = \delta_{ij} z . \tag{A.2}$$

The Cartan-Killing metric is  $diag(\mp 1, \underbrace{0, \dots, 0}_{6 \text{ times}})$ , where the  $\mp$  is again related to the two different signatures.

# The $f_1$ and $f_2$ algebras

These are of the form  $Solv_4 \times U(1)^2$ . The 4 generators of  $Solv_4$  are labeled by  $\{t_0, t_i, z\}_{i=1,2}$ , where  $t_0$  generates SO(2) (SO(1,1)), under which  $\{t_i\}$  transform as a doublet

$$[t_0, t_i] = \epsilon_i{}^j t_j , \qquad (A.3)$$

$$[t_i, t_j] = \epsilon_{ij} z . \tag{A.4}$$

The Cartan-Killing metric is  $diag(\mp 1, \underbrace{0, \cdots, 0}_{6 \text{ times}})$ .

### The $\mathfrak{h}_1$ and $\mathfrak{h}_2$ algebras

The 6 generators are  $\{t_0, t_i, s_i, z\}_{i=1,2}$  and they satisfy the following commutation relations

$$[t_0, t_i] = \epsilon_i{}^j t_j , \quad [t_0, s_i] = \epsilon_i{}^j s_j + t_i ,$$

$$[t_i, s_j] = \delta_{ij} z , \quad [s_i, s_j] = \epsilon_{ij} z .$$
(A.5)

The Cartan-Killing metric is  $diag(\mp 1, \underbrace{0, \cdots, 0})$ .

### The $\mathfrak{g}_0$ algebra

The 6 generators are  $\{t_0, t_I, z\}_{I=1,\dots,4}$ , where  $t_0$  transforms cyclically the  $\{t_I\}$  amongst themselves such that

$$\left[\left[\left[t_{I}, t_{0}, t_{0}, t_{0}\right], t_{0}\right], t_{0}\right] = t_{I} , \qquad (A.6)$$

and

$$[t_1, t_3] = [t_2, t_4] = z . (A.7)$$

Note that this algebra is solvable and not nilpotent even though its Cartan-Killing metric is *completely zero*.

### Nilpotent algebras

#### The CSO(1, 0, 3) algebra

The details about this algebra can be again found in ref. [238]; briefly summarizing, the 6 generators are given by  $\{t_m, z^m\}_{m=1,2,3}$  and they satisfy the following commutation relations

$$[t_m, t_n] = \epsilon_{mnp} z^p , \qquad (A.8)$$

with all the other brackets being vanishing. The order of nilpotency of this algebra is 2.

### The *l* algebra

The 6 generators  $\{t_1, \dots, t_6\}$  satisfy the following commutation relations

$$[t_1, t_2] = t_4$$
,  $[t_1, t_4] = t_5$ ,  $[t_2, t_4] = t_6$ . (A.9)

The corresponding central series reads

 $\{t_1, t_2, t_3, t_4, t_5, t_6\} \supset \{t_4, t_5, t_6\} \supset \{t_5, t_6\} \supset \{0\} , \qquad (A.10)$ 

from which we can immediately conclude that its nilpotency order is 3.

# A.2. SO(2,2) and SO(3,3) 't Hooft symbols

In section 4.2 we discuss the origin of a given flux configuration from DFT backgrounds specified by twist matrices U. The deformations of half-maximal supergravity in D = 10-dwhich can be interpreted as the gauging of a subgroup of the T-duality group O(d, d) can be described by a 3-form of O(d, d)  $f_{ABC}$  which represents a certain (non-)geometric flux configuration.

In D = 8 and D = 7, the T-duality group happens to be isomorphic to  $SL(2) \times SL(2)$ and SL(4) respectively. As a consequence, in order to explicitly relate flux configurations and embedding tensor orbits, we need to construct the mapping between T-duality irrep's and irrep's of  $SL(2) \times SL(2)$  and SL(4) respectively.

# From the (2,2) of $SL(2) \times SL(2)$ to the 4 of SO(2,2)

The 't Hooft symbols  $[G_A]^{\alpha i}$  are invariant tensors which map the fundamental representation of SO(2,2) (here denoted by A), into the  $(\mathbf{2},\mathbf{2})$  of SL(2) × SL(2)

$$v^{\alpha i} = [G_A]^{\alpha i} v^A , \qquad (A.11)$$

where  $v^A$  denotes a vector of SO(2, 2) and the indices  $\alpha$  and i are raised and lowered by means of  $\epsilon_{\alpha\beta}$  and  $\epsilon_{ij}$  respectively.  $[G_A]^{\alpha i}$  and  $[G_A]_{\alpha i}$  satisfy the following identities

$$[G_A]_{\alpha i} [G_B]^{\alpha i} = \eta_{AB} , \qquad (A.12)$$

$$[G_A]^{\alpha i} \left[G^A\right]^{\beta j} = \epsilon^{\alpha \beta} \epsilon^{i j} , \qquad (A.13)$$

where  $\eta_{AB}$  is the SO(2,2) metric.

After choosing light-cone coordinates for SO(2, 2), our choice for the tensors  $[G_A]^{\alpha i}$  is the following

$$[G_1]^{\alpha i} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 \end{bmatrix}, \qquad [G_2]^{\alpha i} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix}, \qquad (A.14)$$

$$[G_{\bar{1}}]^{\alpha i} = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix} , \qquad [G_{\bar{2}}]^{\alpha i} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 \\ -1 & 0 \end{bmatrix} . \qquad (A.15)$$

By making use of the mapping (A.11), we can rewrite the structure constants  $(X_{\alpha i})_{\beta j}{}^{\gamma k}$  as a 3-form of SO(2, 2) as follows:

$$f_{ABC} = (X_{\alpha i})_{\beta j}{}^{\gamma k} [G_A]^{\alpha i} [G_B]^{\beta j} [G_C]_{\gamma k} \quad (A.16)$$

# From the 6 of SL(4) to the 6 of SO(3,3)

The 't Hooft symbols  $[G_A]^{mn}$  are invariant tensors which map the fundamental representation of SO(3,3), *i.e.* the **6** into the anti-symmetric two-form of SL(4)

$$v^{mn} = [G_A]^{mn} v^A ,$$
 (A.17)

where  $v^A$  denotes a vector of SO(3,3). The two-form irrep of SL(4) is real due to the role of the Levi-Civita tensor relating  $v^{mn}$  to  $v_{mn}$ 

$$v_{mn} = \frac{1}{2} \epsilon_{mnpq} v^{pq} . aga{A.18}$$

The 't Hooft symbols with lower SL(4) indices  $[G_A]_{mn}$  carry out the inverse mapping of the one given in (A.17). The tensors  $[G_A]^{mn}$  and  $[G_A]_{mn} = \frac{1}{2} \epsilon_{mnpq} [G_A]^{pq}$  satisfy the following identities

$$[G_A]_{mn} [G_B]^{mn} = 2 \eta_{AB} , \qquad (A.19)$$

$$[G_A]_{mp} [G_B]^{pn} + [G_B]_{mp} [G_A]^{pn} = -\delta_m^n \eta_{AB} , \qquad (A.20)$$

$$[G_A]_{mp} [G_B]^{pq} [G_C]_{qr} [G_D]^{rs} [G_E]_{st} [G_F]^{tn} = \delta_m^n \epsilon_{ABCDEF} , \qquad (A.21)$$

where  $\eta_{AB}$  and  $\epsilon_{ABCDEF}$  are the SO(3,3) metric and Levi-Civita tensor respectively.

After choosing light-cone coordinates for SO(3,3) vectors, our choice of the 't Hooft symbols is

Thus, we can rewrite the structure constants in the **6**,  $(X_{mn})_{pq}^{rs}$ , arising from (4.69) as a 3-form of SO(3,3) as follows:

$$f_{ABC} = (X_{mn})_{pq}^{rs} [G_A]^{mn} [G_B]^{pq} [G_C]_{rs} .$$
 (A.25)
# Appendix B Gaugings and Superpotentials from Fluxes

#### **B.1.** Type II fluxes and the embedding tensor $f_{\alpha MNP}$

In this appendix, we summarise the identification between embedding tensor components  $f_{\alpha MNP}$  in the **220** (alternatively  $\Lambda_{\alpha ABC}$  as explained in section 5.2) and type II flux backgrounds for the  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  supergravity theory.



Figure B.1:  $T^6 = T_1^2 \times T_2^2 \times T_3^2$  torus factorisation and the coordinate basis.

In the following we will use early Latin indices a, b, c for horizontal "-" x-like directions  $(\eta^1, \eta^3, \eta^5)$  and late Latin indices i, j, k for vertical "|" y-like directions  $(\eta^2, \eta^4, \eta^6)$  in the 2tori  $T_I$  with I = 1, 2, 3. This splitting of coordinates is in one-to-one correspondence with the SO(6,6) index splitting of the embedding tensor components given in (5.66), where  $A = (1, 2, 3, 4) \equiv (a, i, \bar{a}, \bar{i})$  refers to an SO(2, 2) fundamental index and  $\epsilon_{IJK}$  denotes the usual totally antisymmetric tensor. The conventions adopted here are chosen such in a way that they match those ones introduced in section 3.2 in the context of  $\mathcal{N} = 1$ supergravity models coming from fluxes.

This identification<sup>1</sup> was originally proposed in ref. [172] and further developed in ref. [222]. We include it here for the sake of completeness.

Irrespective of their IIA or IIB string theory interpretation, the above set of fluxes generates the following  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  flux-induced superpotential

$$W = (P_F + P_H S) + 3T(P_Q + P_P S) + 3T^2(P_{Q'} + P_{P'} S) + T^3(P_{F'} + P_{H'} S), \quad (B.2)$$

<sup>1</sup>Notice that refs [172, 222] use light-cone coordinates for SO(6, 6) fundamental indices. In this basis, the metric takes the form  $\eta_{MN} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \mathbb{1}_6 \\ \mathbb{1}_6 & 0 \end{pmatrix}$  which is related to the Lorentzian metric  $\operatorname{diag}(\underbrace{-1, \cdots, -1}_{6}, \underbrace{+1, \cdots, +1}_{6})$  through an SO(12) rotation of the form

$$U = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \begin{pmatrix} -\mathbb{1}_{6} & \mathbb{1}_{6} \\ \mathbb{1}_{6} & \mathbb{1}_{6} \end{pmatrix} .$$
(B.1)

couplings	$\mathrm{SO}(6,6)$	SO(2,2)	type IIB	type IIA	fluxes
1	$-f_{+\bar{a}\bar{b}\bar{c}}$	$-\Lambda_{+333}$	$F_{ijk}$	Faibjck	<i>a</i> <sub>0</sub>
U	$f_{+\bar{a}\bar{b}\bar{k}}$	$\Lambda_{+334}$	$F_{ijc}$	$F_{aibj}$	$a_1$
$U^2$	$-f_{+\bar{a}\bar{j}\bar{k}}$	$-\Lambda_{+344}$	$F_{ibc}$	$F_{ai}$	$a_2$
$U^3$	$f_{+\overline{i}\overline{j}\overline{k}}$	$\Lambda_{+444}$	$F_{abc}$	$F_0$	$a_3$
S	$-f_{-\bar{a}\bar{b}\bar{c}}$	$-\Lambda_{-333}$	$H_{ijk}$	$H_{ijk}$	$-b_{0}$
SU	$f_{-\bar{a}\bar{b}\bar{k}}$	$\Lambda_{-334}$	$H_{ijc}$	$\omega_{ij}^c$	$-b_1$
$S  U^2$	$-f_{-\bar{a}\bar{j}\bar{k}}$	$-\Lambda_{-344}$	$H_{ibc}$	$Q_i^{bc}$	$-b_{2}$
$S  U^3$	$f_{-\overline{i}\overline{j}\overline{k}}$	$\Lambda_{-444}$	$H_{abc}$	$R^{abc}$	$-b_{3}$
Т	$f_{+\bar{a}\bar{b}k}$	$\Lambda_{+233}$	$Q_k^{ab}$	Habk	<i>c</i> <sub>0</sub>
T U	$f_{+\bar{a}\bar{j}k} = f_{+\bar{i}\bar{b}k} \ , \ f_{+a\bar{b}\bar{c}}$	$\Lambda_{+234}$ , $\Lambda_{+133}$	$Q_k^{aj} = Q_k^{ib} \ , \ Q_a^{bc}$	$\omega_{ka}^{j}=\omega_{bk}^{i}\ ,\ \omega_{bc}^{a}$	$c_1$ , $ ilde c_1$
$T U^2$	$f_{+\bar{i}\bar{b}c} = f_{+\bar{a}\bar{j}c} \ , \ f_{+\bar{i}\bar{j}k}$	$\Lambda_{+134}$ , $\Lambda_{+244}$	$Q_c^{ib} = Q_c^{aj} \ , \ Q_k^{ij}$	$Q_b^{ci} = Q_a^{jc} \ , \ Q_k^{ij}$	$c_2$ , $ ilde c_2$
$T U^3$	$f_{+\overline{i}\overline{j}c}$	$\Lambda_{+144}$	$Q_c^{ij}$	$R^{ijc}$	$c_3$
S T	$f_{-ar{a}ar{b}k}$	$\Lambda_{-233}$	$P_k^{ab}$		$-d_0$
STU	$f_{-\bar{a}\bar{j}k} = f_{-\bar{i}\bar{b}k} \ , \ f_{-a\bar{b}\bar{c}}$	$\Lambda_{-234}$ , $\Lambda_{-133}$	$P_k^{aj} = P_k^{ib} \ , \ P_a^{bc}$		$-d_1$ , $-\tilde{d}_1$
$STU^2$	$f_{-\overline{i}\overline{b}c} = f_{-\overline{a}\overline{j}c} \ , \ f_{-\overline{i}\overline{j}k}$	$\Lambda_{-134}$ , $\Lambda_{-244}$	$P_c^{ib}=P_c^{aj}\ ,\ P_k^{ij}$		$-d_2$ , $-\tilde{d}_2$
$STU^3$	$f_{-\overline{ij}c}$	$\Lambda_{-144}$	$P_c^{ij}$		$-d_3$

Table B.1: Mapping between unprimed fluxes, embedding tensor components and couplings in the flux-induced superpotential. We have made the index splitting  $M = \{a, i, \bar{a}, \bar{i}\}$  for SO(6, 6) light-cone coordinates.

involving the three complex moduli S, T and U surviving the SO(3) truncation introduced in section 5.2. However, just by a simple inspection of tables B.1 and B.2, it is clearly more convenient to adopt the terminology of the type IIB string theory when it comes to associate embedding tensor components to fluxes. In this picture, the superpotential in (B.2) contains flux-induced polynomials depending on both electric and magnetic pairs – schematically (e, m) – of gauge  $(F_3, H_3)$  fluxes and non-geometric (Q, P) fluxes,

$$P_F = a_0 - 3 a_1 U + 3 a_2 U^2 - a_3 U^3 , \qquad P_H = b_0 - 3 b_1 U + 3 b_2 U^2 - b_3 U^3 ,$$
  

$$P_Q = c_0 + C_1 U - C_2 U^2 - c_3 U^3 , \qquad P_P = d_0 + D_1 U - D_2 U^2 - d_3 U^3 ,$$
  
(B.3)

as well as those induced by their less known primed counterparts  $(F'_3, H'_3)$  and (Q', P') fluxes,

$$P_{F'} = a'_3 + 3 a'_2 U + 3 a'_1 U^2 + a'_0 U^3 , \qquad P_{H'} = b'_3 + 3 b'_2 U + 3 b'_1 U^2 + b'_0 U^3 ,$$
  

$$P_{Q'} = -c'_3 + C'_2 U + C'_1 U^2 - c'_0 U^3 , \qquad P_{P'} = -d'_3 + D'_2 U + D'_1 U^2 - d'_0 U^3 .$$
(B.4)

B.1 Type II fluxes and the embedding tensor  $f_{\alpha MNP}$ 

couplings	SO(6,6)	SO(2,2)	type IIB	type IIA	fluxes
$T^3 U^3$	$-f_{+abc}$	$-\Lambda_{+111}$	$F'^{ijk}$		$a'_0$
$T^3 U^2$	$f_{+abk}$	$\Lambda_{+112}$	$F'^{ijc}$		$a'_1$
$T^3 U$	$-f_{+ajk}$	$-\Lambda_{+122}$	$F'^{ibc}$		$a'_2$
$T^3$	$f_{+ijk}$	$\Lambda_{+222}$	$F'^{abc}$		$a'_3$
$S T^3 U^3$	$-f_{-abc}$	$-\Lambda_{-111}$	$H'^{ijk}$		$-b'_{0}$
$S T^3 U^2$	$f_{-abk}$	$\Lambda_{-112}$	$H'^{ijc}$		$-b_1'$
$S T^3 U$	$-f_{-ajk}$	$-\Lambda_{-122}$	${H'}^{ibc}$		$-b_2'$
$S T^3$	$f_{-ijk}$	$\Lambda_{-222}$	$H'^{abc}$		$-b'_3$
$T^2 U^3$	$f_{+ab\bar{k}}$	$\Lambda_{+114}$	$Q'^k_{\ ab}$		$c_0'$
$T^2 U^2$	$f_{+aj\bar{k}} = f_{+ib\bar{k}} \ , \ f_{+\bar{a}bc}$	$\Lambda_{+124}$ , $\Lambda_{+113}$	$Q'^k_{aj} = Q'^k_{ib} \ , \ Q'^a_{bc}$		$c_1'$ , $\tilde{c}_1'$
$T^2 U$	$f_{+ib\bar{c}} = f_{+aj\bar{c}} \ , \ f_{+ij\bar{k}}$	$\Lambda_{+123}$ , $\Lambda_{+224}$	$Q^{\prime c}_{\ ib} = Q^{\prime c}_{\ aj} \ , \ Q^{\prime k}_{\ ij}$		$c_2'$ , $\tilde{c}_2'$
$T^2$	$f_{+ijar c}$	$\Lambda_{+223}$	$Q^{\prime c}_{ij}$		$c_3'$
$S T^2 U^3$	$f_{-ab\bar{k}}$	$\Lambda_{-114}$	$P'^k_{\ ab}$		$-d'_0$
$S T^2 U^2$	$f_{-aj\bar{k}} = f_{-ib\bar{k}} \ , \ f_{-\bar{a}bc}$	$\Lambda_{-124}$ , $\Lambda_{-113}$	$P'^k_{aj} = P'^k_{ib} \ , \ P'^a_{bc}$		$-d_1'$ , $-\tilde{d}_1'$
$S T^2 U$	$f_{-ib\bar{c}} = f_{-aj\bar{c}} \ , \ f_{-ij\bar{k}}$	$\Lambda_{-123}$ , $\Lambda_{-224}$	$P^{\prime c}_{\ ib} = P^{\prime c}_{\ aj} \ , \ P^{\prime k}_{\ ij}$		$-d'_2$ , $-\tilde{d}'_2$
$S T^2$	$f_{-ijar c}$	$\Lambda_{-223}$	$P^{\prime c}_{\ ij}$		$-d'_3$

Table B.2: Mapping between primed fluxes, embedding tensor components and couplings in the flux-induced superpotential. We have made the index splitting  $M = \{a, i, \bar{a}, \bar{i}\}$  for SO(6, 6) light-cone coordinates.

For the sake of clarity, we have introduced the flux combinations  $C_i \equiv 2 c_i - \tilde{c}_i$ ,  $D_i \equiv 2 d_i - \tilde{d}_i$ ,  $C'_i \equiv 2 c'_i - \tilde{c}'_i$  and  $D'_i \equiv 2 d'_i - \tilde{d}'_i$  entering the superpotential (B.2), and hence also the scalar potential.

As we already saw in chapter 3, these so-called primed fluxes have been conjectured in ref. [145] to be needed in order to have a fully U-duality invariant flux background, but there is no further understanding of their physical role and of the types of sources coupling to them at the present stage. Still, those give a hint to understand the relation between doubled geometry and non-geometry as anticipated in the introduction. In the heterotic duality frame those two exactly coincide, in the sense that all the fluxes introduced by using doubled geometry happen to be interpretable as non-geometric fluxes. However, in such a duality frame it is impossible to introduce their magnetic dual counterparts. After performing an S-duality to go to type I (equivalent to type IIB with O9-planes) and subsequently a 6-tuple T-duality, we are in IIB with O3-planes. In such a duality frame, non-geometry and doubled geometry happen to give rise to two complementary generalised sets of fluxes (see figure 3.4), the second one consisting with these primed fluxes. Moreover, this particular frame is S-duality invariant and therefore such a flux background can be completed to a fully S-duality invariant one. This construction in the isotropic case allows us to at least formally<sup>2</sup> describe all the embedding tensor components included in the SO(3) truncation.

#### B.2. Full $\mathcal{N} = 1$ flux vacua of geometric type IIA

The techniques developed to analyse the vacua of the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theory turn out to be powerful enough to also work out the complete set of solutions of type IIA geometric backgrounds compatible with minimal supersymmetry. As we saw in section 5.2, the SO(3) truncation admits an  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  superpotential formulation. In this context it becomes natural to relax the QC in (5.82) which can be understood as the lack of D6-branes orthogonal to the O6-planes. Namely,

$$N_6^{\perp} = -a_3 c_0 - a_2 \left(2 c_1 - \tilde{c}_1\right) \neq 0 .$$
(B.5)

After this, the theory no longer enjoys  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  supersymmetry but it still admits an  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  description<sup>3</sup>. In this section we will explore its vacuum structure.

We will distinguish between two types of IIA geometric flux backgrounds, namely, those having only gauge fluxes and those with both gauge and metric fluxes.

#### Backgrounds only with gauge fluxes

Let us start by fixing the components of the metric  $\omega$  flux to zero, namely,

$$b_1 = c_1 = \tilde{c}_1 = 0 . (B.6)$$

Putting together the first and the second QC in (5.80) and the extremality conditions, and using again the GTZ algebraic method of prime decomposition (details explained in section 5.1), we obtain a solution space consisting of two pieces:

- i) The first piece has dimension 2 and it is directly identified with the solution in (5.99) of the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theory.
- *ii*) The second piece consists of eight critical points of dimension 1, all of them implying a non-vanishing tadpole for both

$$N_6^{\perp} = -a_3 c_0 \neq 0$$
 and  $N_6^{\parallel} = -a_3 b_0 \neq 0$ , (B.7)

so they cannot be embedded into the previous  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theory. These moduli solutions are stable AdS<sub>4</sub> vacua which are summarised in table B.3. Finally, these solutions of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>Primed fluxes do not have any well-defined string theory description, not even a local one, since they stem from some strongly coupled limit of the IIB theory.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>Nevertheless, any solution of the  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  theory compatible with the absence of such sources can be embedded into the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theory.

ID	<i>a</i> <sub>0</sub>	$a_1$	$a_2$	$a_3$	$b_0$	$b_1$	$c_0$	$c_1 = \tilde{c}_1$	$V_0$	BF
1	0	$\frac{3\lambda}{2}$	0	$\frac{5\lambda}{2}$	$-\lambda$	0	λ	0	$-\frac{3\lambda^2}{32}$	$m^2 = -\frac{2}{3} \rightarrow \text{stable}$
2	0	$-\frac{3\lambda}{2}$	0	$\frac{5\lambda}{2}$	$-\lambda$	0	λ	0	$-\frac{3\lambda^2}{32}$	$m^2 = -\frac{2}{3} \rightarrow \text{stable}$
3	0	$\sqrt{6}\lambda$	0	$5\lambda$	$-4\lambda$	0	λ	0	$-\frac{\lambda^2}{4}$	min
4	0	$-\sqrt{6}\lambda$	0	$5\lambda$	$-4\lambda$	0	λ	0	$-\frac{\lambda^2}{4}$	min
$5_{s_1}$	0	$s_1 \lambda$	λ	$-2 s_1 \lambda$	$s_1 \lambda$	0	$-s_1 \lambda$	0	$-\frac{\lambda^2}{16}$	min
$6_{s_1}$	0	$s_1 \frac{7\lambda}{3}$	$-\frac{\lambda}{3}$	$-s_1 \frac{14\lambda}{3}$	$s_1 \frac{11\lambda}{3}$	0	$-s_1 \lambda$	0	$-\frac{11\lambda^2}{48}$	$m^2 = -0.14251 \rightarrow \text{stable}$

Table B.3: The set of stable  $AdS_4$  extrema of dimension 1 in the  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  type IIA theory only with gauge fluxes.

the  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  theory are non-supersymmetric except that labelled with 1 in table B.3 which turns out to preserve  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  supersymmetry. The scalar potential induced by the fluxes of solutions 2 and 4 is respectively related to that one induced by the fluxes of 1 and 3 in table B.3 by the transformation

$$\alpha_3: V(S,T,U) = -i V(iS, iT, -iU; -a_1, f_i) , \qquad (B.8)$$

where  $f_i$  refers to all the fluxes left invariant. Such a transformation can also be viewed at the level of the superpotential as  $W(S, T, U) \rightarrow i W(S, T, U)$ . Unlike those in the previous section, this transformation modifies the Kähler potential and, as a consequence, the mass spectrum for the solutions 1 and 2 (also 3 and 4) is different even when they share the lightest mass. They correspond to completely different solutions a they look quite similar each other.

#### Backgrounds with both gauge and metric fluxes

Let us now allow for backgrounds with non-vanishing metric fluxes. Putting again together the first and second QC in (5.80) and the extremum conditions, and running the GTZ method of prime decomposition, we obtain two prime factors of dimension 2 compatible with real fluxes:

i) The first piece represents a branch of non-supersymmetric solutions which cannot be embedded into the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theory (all the solutions come out with  $N_6^{\perp} \neq 0$ ). This piece implies  $a_0 = a_1 = 0$ . Without loss of generality, we can set the global scale of V by fixing  $\tilde{c}_1 = 1$  in order to exhaustively explore the structure of extrema by varying the quantity  $\delta \equiv |c_0|$ . It is found to contain an unstable Minkowski solution [240] at the critical value  $\delta_c \sim 2.69$  as well as unstable dS ones if going beyond this critical value (the region with  $\delta > \delta_c$  presents an asymptotic behaviour). This is depicted in figure B.2.



Figure B.2: Left: Plot of the potential energy at the extrema,  $V_0$ , as a function of the scanning parameter  $\delta$ : the point A corresponds to two degenerate and unstable AdS<sub>4</sub> solutions; points B and C correspond to singular points; point D associated to  $\delta_c \sim 2.69$  is an unstable Minkowski solution. Right: Plot of the lowest normalised mass in (5.35) as a function of the scanning parameter  $\delta$ . After reaching the dS region, the system undergoes an asymptotic behaviour where  $m^2 \rightarrow -\frac{4}{3}$  as long as  $\delta \rightarrow \infty$ .



Figure B.3: Left: Plot of the potential energy at the extrema,  $V_0$ , as a function of the scanning parameter  $\delta$ . Right: Plot of the lowest normalised mass as a function of the scanning parameter  $\delta$ . As long as  $\delta \to \infty$ , the system undergoes a four-fold asymptotic behaviour with  $m^2$  always above the BF bound.

ii) The second piece can be also explored in terms of the quantity  $\delta \equiv |c_0|$  after fixing again the global scale of V by the choice  $\tilde{c}_1 = 1$ . It only contains AdS<sub>4</sub> solutions which are mostly non-supersymmetric<sup>4</sup> and cannot be embedded into the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>The  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  QC (after relaxing (B.5)) together with the vanishing of the F-terms imply  $a_0 = \frac{3}{2}\tilde{c}_1$ ,

theory because of  $N_6^{\perp} \neq 0$ . Nevertheless, some special AdS<sub>4</sub> solutions with  $N_6^{\perp} = 0$  do appear at the special values  $\delta = 0$ ,  $\delta = 1/\sqrt{15}$  and  $\delta = 1/\sqrt{3}$ , hence being embeddable into the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theory. This is depicted in figure B.3.

 $<sup>\</sup>overline{a_1 = \frac{3}{2}c_0, \ a_2 = -\frac{1}{6}\tilde{c}_1, \ a_3 = \frac{5}{2}c_0, \ b_0 = -c_0, \ b_1 = \frac{1}{3}\tilde{c}_1$  and  $c_1 = \tilde{c}_1$ . As a result, for a given value of  $(c_0, \tilde{c}_1)$ , one extremum is always supersymmetric whereas the others (solving  $\partial V = 0$ ) are not. At the supersymmetric extremum  $N_6^{\perp} = N_6^{||}$  holds and  $m^2 = -\frac{2}{3}$ . Furthermore, this supersymmetric extremum can be embedded into the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theory (even  $\mathcal{N} = 8$ ) when  $\frac{c_0}{\tilde{c}_1} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{15}}$  since  $N_6^{\perp} = N_6^{||} = 0$ .

# **Different Formulations of** $\mathcal{N} = 8$

### C.1. Summary of indices

All through the text in chapter 6 we extensively make use of indices of different groups. Here we give a list of the notations retained here (conventions based on ref. [253])

$\mathcal{A}, \mathcal{B}, \cdots$	adjoint of $E_{7(7)}$	
$\mathbb{M},\ \mathbb{N},\ \cdots$	fundamental of $E_{7(7)}$ (global)	
$\underline{\mathbb{M}},\ \underline{\mathbb{N}},\ \cdots$	fundamental of $E_{7(7)}$ (local)	
$\mathcal{I},\mathcal{J},\cdots$	fundamental of $SU(8)$	
$\alpha,\beta,\cdots$	fundamental of $SL(2)$	
$M,N,\cdots$	fundamental of $SO(6, 6)$	
$\mu,\nu,\cdots$	M-W spinor of $SO(6,6)$ (L)	(C.1)
$\dot{\mu},~\dot{ u},~\cdots$	M-W spinor of $SO(6,6)$ (R)	
$A,B,\cdots$	fundamental of $SO(2,2)$	
$m, n, \cdots$	fundamental of $SO(6)_{time-like}$	
$a,b,\cdots$	fundamental of $SO(6)_{space-like}$	
$i,j,\cdots$	fundamental of $SU(4)_{time-like}$	
$\hat{i},\hat{j},\cdots$	fundamental of $SU(4)_{space-like}$ .	

## C.2. Majorana-Weyl spinors of SO(6, 6)

Our starting point is a Majorana spinor in 6 + 6 dimensions carrying  $2^6 = 64$  real degrees of freedom. For Majorana spinors there exists a real representation of the  $\Gamma$ -matrices  $\{\Gamma_M\}_{M=1,\dots,12}$  such that they satisfy

$$\{\Gamma_M, \Gamma_N\} = 2 \eta_{MN} \mathbb{1}_{64}, \qquad (C.2)$$

where  $\eta_{MN} = \eta^{MN}$  is the SO(6,6) invariant metric. We adopt a set of conventions in which Majorana spinors are naturally objects of the form  $\chi^a$  and hence  $\Gamma$ -matrices carry indices  $[\Gamma_M]^a{}_b$ . In addition to the  $\Gamma$ -matrices, we introduce two antisymmetric matrices,  $C_{ab}$  and  $C^{ab}$ , which turn out to represent the components of the transposed charge conjugation matrix C and its inverse respectively. We will use these objects in order to raise and lower spinorial indices according to the so-called SouthWest-NorthEast (SW-NE) conventions [36]. This translates into the following rules

$$\chi^a = \chi_b \, \mathcal{C}^{ba} \qquad , \qquad \chi_a = \mathcal{C}_{ab} \, \chi^b \; , \tag{C.3}$$

and the consistency of the two rules implies

$$\mathcal{C}^{ab}\mathcal{C}_{cb} = \delta^a_{\ c} \quad \text{and} \quad \mathcal{C}_{ba}\mathcal{C}^{bc} = \delta^{\ c}_{a} \,.$$
 (C.4)

The charge conjugation matrix mentioned above relates  $\Gamma$ -matrices to their transpose in the following way

$$(\Gamma_M)^T = -\mathcal{C}\,\Gamma_M\,\mathcal{C}^{-1} \,\,, \tag{C.5}$$

whereas one can also define a conjugation matrix  $B = -A^{-T} \mathcal{C}$ , such that

$$B^*B = \mathbb{1}_{64}$$
 and  $\Gamma_M^* = -B\Gamma_M B^{-1}$  with  $A = \Gamma_1 \dots \Gamma_6$ . (C.6)

Majorana spinors live in the **64** of SO(6,6) which is not an irrep and can be decomposed in terms of left- and right-handed Majorana-Weyl (M-W) spinors. These are related to the **32** and **32'** irrep's, respectively. In a basis in which  $\Gamma_{13} = \Gamma_1 \cdots \Gamma_{12}$  takes the form  $\Gamma_{13} = \text{diag}(+\mathbb{1}_{32}, -\mathbb{1}_{32})$ , one can introduce the so-called 2-component formalism such that

$$\chi^a = \begin{pmatrix} \chi^\mu \\ \chi_{\dot{\mu}} \end{pmatrix}, \qquad (C.7)$$

where the indices  $\mu$  and  $\dot{\mu}$  respectively denote left- and right-handed M-W spinors. Accordingly to this decomposition, the  $\Gamma$ -matrices split into  $32 \times 32$  blocks as follows

$$\left[\Gamma_{M}\right]^{a}_{\ b} = \left(\begin{array}{cc} 0 & \left[\gamma_{M}\right]^{\mu\nu} \\ \left[\bar{\gamma}_{M}\right]_{\dot{\mu}\nu} & 0 \end{array}\right) , \qquad (C.8)$$

and the charge conjugation and conjugation matrices become

$$\mathcal{C}_{ab} = \begin{pmatrix} \mathcal{C}_{\mu\nu} & 0\\ 0 & \mathcal{C}^{\dot{\mu}\dot{\nu}} \end{pmatrix} \quad \text{and} \quad B_{ab} = \begin{pmatrix} B_{\mu\nu} & 0\\ 0 & B^{\dot{\mu}\dot{\nu}} \end{pmatrix} . \quad (C.9)$$

In terms of these  $32 \times 32$  gamma matrices, the relations (C.2) and (C.5) can be respectively written as

$$\left[\gamma_{(M)}\right]^{\mu\dot{\rho}} \left[\bar{\gamma}_{N}\right]_{\dot{\rho}\nu} = \eta_{MN} \,\delta^{\mu}_{\nu} \qquad \text{and} \qquad \left[\bar{\gamma}_{M}\right]_{\dot{\mu}\nu} = \left[\gamma_{M}\right]_{\nu\dot{\mu}} = \mathcal{C}_{\nu\sigma} \left[\gamma_{M}\right]^{\sigma\dot{\rho}} \mathcal{C}_{\dot{\rho}\dot{\mu}} \,. \tag{C.10}$$

Antisymmetrised products of two gamma matrices can be defined both for left- and right-handed M-W representations as

$$[\gamma_{MN}]^{\mu}_{\nu} \equiv [\gamma_{[M}]^{\mu\dot{\rho}} [\bar{\gamma}_{N]}]_{\dot{\rho}\nu} \qquad \text{and} \qquad [\gamma_{MN}]^{\dot{\nu}}_{\dot{\mu}} \equiv [\bar{\gamma}_{[M}]_{\dot{\mu}\rho} [\gamma_{N]}]^{\rho\dot{\nu}} , \quad (C.11)$$

and further extended to antisymmetrised products of an even number of gamma matrices. However, only those up to degree six are linearly independent since higher-degree ones (from 7 to 12) are related to them by Hodge duality<sup>1</sup>. After defining all the products of gamma matrices, one can make use of  $C_{\mu\nu}$ ,  $C^{\mu\nu}$  and their inverse transpose in order to rise and lower indices. As a result, antisymmetrised products of *two* and *six* gamma matrices are symmetric, whereas the ones with *four* are antisymmetric.

#### $SU(4) \times SU(4)$ covariant formulation of M-W spinors

Decomposing the vector and the left- and right-handed M-W spinor irrep's of SO(6, 6)under its maximal compact subgroup

$$SU(4)_{time-like} \times SU(4)_{space-like} \sim SO(6)_{time-like} \times SO(6)_{space-like} \subset SO(6,6)$$
, (C.12)

yields the following branching relations

At the level of indices, this translates into the splittings  $M = m \oplus a$ , with m, a = 1, ..., 6, together with  $\mu = \left\{_{i\hat{j}} \oplus {}^{i\hat{j}}\right\}$  and  $\dot{\nu} = \left\{_{i}{}^{\hat{j}} \oplus {}^{i}{}_{\hat{j}}\right\}$  with  $i, \hat{i} = 1, ..., 4$ . The fundamental SO(6) indices m and a respectively correspond to the time-like and space-like parts of the block-diagonal  $\eta_{MN} = \eta^{MN}$  metric of SO(6, 6) in Lorentzian coordinates

$$\eta_{MN} = \left( \begin{array}{c|c} -\delta_{mn} & 0\\ \hline 0 & \delta_{ab} \end{array} \right) \ . \tag{C.14}$$

When written in terms of  $SU(4) \sim SO(6)$  invariant tensors, the antisymmetric charge conjugation matrices in (C.9) take the block off-diagonal form

$$C_{\mu\nu} = \left( \begin{array}{c|c} 0 & |\mathcal{C}_{i\hat{j}}^{\ k\hat{l}} = -i\,\delta_{i}^{k}\delta_{\hat{j}}^{\hat{l}} \\ \hline \mathcal{C}^{i\hat{j}}_{\ k\hat{l}} = i\,\delta_{k}^{i}\delta_{\hat{l}}^{\hat{j}} & | & 0 \end{array} \right) \ , \ \mathcal{C}^{\dot{\mu}\dot{\nu}} = \left( \begin{array}{c|c} 0 & |\mathcal{C}^{i\ \hat{l}}_{\ \hat{j}k} = -i\,\delta_{k}^{i}\delta_{\hat{j}}^{\hat{l}} \\ \hline \mathcal{C}^{\ \hat{j}k}_{\ i\ \hat{l}} = i\,\delta_{i}^{k}\delta_{\hat{l}}^{\hat{j}} & | & 0 \end{array} \right) \ , \ (C.15)$$

whereas the gamma matrices in (C.8) split into a set of time-like matrices with a blockdiagonal structure

$$[\gamma_m]^{\mu\dot{\nu}} = \left( \begin{array}{c|c} [\gamma_m]^{\hat{i}\hat{j}k} = [G_m]^{ik}\delta_{\hat{l}}^{\hat{j}} & 0\\ \hline 0 & [\gamma_m]_{\hat{i}\hat{j}k}^{\hat{l}} = [G_m]_{ik}\delta_{\hat{j}}^{\hat{l}} \end{array} \right) , \qquad (C.16)$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>The limit case of the antisymmetrised product of six gamma matrices turns out to be anti-selfdual (ASD) when involving undotted indices and self-dual (SD) when involving dotted indices.

$$[\bar{\gamma}_{m}]_{\mu\nu} = \left( \begin{array}{c|c} [\bar{\gamma}_{m}]_{i\ k\hat{l}}^{\ \hat{j}} = [G_{m}]_{ik}\delta_{\hat{l}}^{\hat{j}} & 0\\ \hline 0 & [\bar{\gamma}_{m}]_{\ \hat{j}}^{i\ k\hat{l}} = [G_{m}]^{ik}\delta_{\hat{j}}^{\hat{l}} \end{array} \right) , \qquad (C.17)$$

and a set of space-like ones

$$[\gamma_a]^{\mu\dot{\nu}} = \left( \begin{array}{c|c} 0 & [\gamma_a]_{k}^{i\hat{j}\ \hat{l}} = [G_a]^{\hat{j}\hat{l}}\delta_k^i \\ \hline [\gamma_a]_{i\hat{j}\ \hat{l}}^k = [G_a]_{\hat{j}\hat{l}}\delta_k^k & 0 \end{array} \right) , \qquad (C.18)$$

$$[\bar{\gamma}_{a}]_{\mu\nu} = \left( \begin{array}{c|c} 0 & [\bar{\gamma}_{a}]_{i}^{\hat{j}\hat{k}\hat{l}} = -[G_{a}]^{\hat{j}\hat{l}}\delta_{i}^{k} \\ \hline [\bar{\gamma}_{a}]_{\hat{j}\hat{k}\hat{l}}^{i} = -[G_{a}]_{\hat{j}\hat{l}}\delta_{k}^{i} & 0 \end{array} \right) , \qquad (C.19)$$

with a block off-diagonal structure. The invariant tensors  $G_m = [G_m]^{ij}$  and  $G_a = [G_a]^{\hat{i}\hat{j}}$ are defined with upper indices and correspond to the gamma matrices for each of the SO(6) ~ SU(4) factors in (C.12). Often they are also called 't Hooft symbols and we take them to satisfy the (anti-)self-duality conditions<sup>2</sup>

$$[G_m]_{ij} = -\frac{1}{2} \epsilon_{ijkl} [G_m]^{kl} \quad \text{and} \quad [G_a]_{\hat{i}\hat{j}} = \frac{1}{2} \epsilon_{\hat{i}\hat{j}\hat{k}\hat{l}} [G_a]^{\hat{k}\hat{l}} , \quad (C.20)$$

where  $[G_m]_{ij} = ([G_m]^{ij})^*$  and  $[G_a]_{\hat{i}\hat{j}} = ([G_a]^{\hat{i}\hat{j}})^*$ . All along the present work, we have used the following explicit realisation of anti-self-dual  $G_m$  't Hooft symbols

$$\begin{bmatrix} G_1 \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 1 & 0 & 0 \\ -1 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & -1 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 \end{bmatrix} , \quad \begin{bmatrix} G_3 \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 1 \\ -1 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & -1 & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix} , \quad \begin{bmatrix} G_5 \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 & 1 \\ 0 & 0 & -1 & 0 \\ -1 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ -1 & 0 & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix} ,$$
$$\begin{bmatrix} G_2 \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & i & 0 & 0 \\ -i & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & -i & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & -i & 0 \end{bmatrix} , \quad \begin{bmatrix} G_4 \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 & i & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & -i \\ -i & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & i & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix} , \quad \begin{bmatrix} G_6 \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 & i \\ 0 & 0 & i & 0 \\ 0 & -i & 0 & 0 \\ -i & 0 & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix} ,$$
$$\begin{bmatrix} C.21 \end{pmatrix}$$

together with the self-dual  $G_a$  ones

$$\begin{bmatrix} G_1 \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 1 & 0 & 0 \\ -1 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 1 \\ 0 & 0 & -1 & 0 \end{bmatrix} , \quad \begin{bmatrix} G_3 \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & -1 \\ -1 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix} , \quad \begin{bmatrix} G_5 \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 & 1 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 \\ -1 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ -1 & 0 & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix} ,$$
$$\begin{bmatrix} G_2 \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & i & 0 & 0 \\ -i & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & -i \\ 0 & 0 & i & 0 \end{bmatrix} , \quad \begin{bmatrix} G_4 \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 & i & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & i \\ -i & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & -i & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix} , \quad \begin{bmatrix} G_6 \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 & i \\ 0 & 0 & -i & 0 \\ 0 & i & 0 & 0 \\ -i & 0 & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix} .$$
$$(C.22)$$

Notice that they are complex matrices and then will lead to a complex representation of gamma matrices in (C.16)-(C.19). This is related to the fact that SO(6) does not admit

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>The non-vanishing parts of the scalar vielbeins  $\mathcal{V}_M{}^{ij}$  and  $\mathcal{V}_M{}^{\hat{i}\hat{j}}$  in (6.45) and (6.46) reduce to  $\frac{1}{2}[G_m]^{ij}$ and  $\frac{1}{2}[G_a]^{\hat{i}\hat{j}}$  when evaluated at the origin of the moduli space, so them both must square to the identity in order to satisfy  $\mathcal{V}\mathcal{V}^T = \mathbb{1}$  at the origin.

M-W spinors (it is SO(3,3) which does), so a real representation of SO(6,6) gamma matrices is no longer possible when moving to an SU(4) × SU(4) covariant formulation.

When arranged into  $64 \times 64$  matrices according to the splittings (C.8) and (C.9), one verifies that the defining relations (C.2) and (C.5) hold and also that  $\Gamma_{13} = \text{diag}(+\mathbb{1}_{32}, -\mathbb{1}_{32})$ . Finally, the conjugation matrices (C.9) entering the definition of the scalar matrix in (6.16) take the form

$$B_{\mu\nu} = \left(\begin{array}{c|c} 0 & \mathbb{1}_{16} \\ \hline \\ \mathbb{1}_{16} & 0 \end{array}\right) \quad , \quad B^{\dot{\mu}\dot{\nu}} = \left(\begin{array}{c|c} 0 & -\mathbb{1}_{16} \\ \hline \\ -\mathbb{1}_{16} & 0 \end{array}\right) \quad , \qquad (C.23)$$

producing a non-standard definition of the origin of the moduli space, as discussed in detail in the main text.

#### Real formulation of M-W spinors

In addition to the  $SU(4) \times SU(4)$  covariant formulation of M-W spinors described above, we can adopt another realisation such that: *i*) it is a real realisation of M-W spinors *ii*) it is compatible with the standard choice of (6.17) as the origin of the moduli space.

We build our real  $64 \times 64$   $\Gamma$ -matrices in a Majorana representation out of the  $2 \times 2$ Pauli matrices  $\sigma_{1,2,3}$  in the following way

$$\begin{split} \Gamma_{1} &= i \sigma_{2} \otimes \mathbb{1}_{2} \otimes \mathbb{1}_{2} \otimes \mathbb{1}_{2} \otimes \mathbb{1}_{2} \otimes \mathbb{1}_{2} \otimes \mathbb{1}_{2} \\ \Gamma_{2} &= i \sigma_{3} \otimes \sigma_{2} \otimes \mathbb{1}_{2} \otimes \mathbb{1}_{2} \otimes \mathbb{1}_{2} \otimes \mathbb{1}_{2} \otimes \mathbb{1}_{2} \\ \Gamma_{3} &= i \sigma_{3} \otimes \sigma_{3} \otimes \sigma_{2} \otimes \mathbb{1}_{2} \otimes \mathbb{1}_{2} \otimes \mathbb{1}_{2} \otimes \mathbb{1}_{2} \\ \Gamma_{4} &= i \sigma_{3} \otimes \sigma_{3} \otimes \sigma_{3} \otimes \sigma_{3} \otimes \sigma_{2} \otimes \mathbb{1}_{2} \otimes \mathbb{1}_{2} \\ \Gamma_{5} &= i \sigma_{3} \otimes \sigma_{3} \otimes \sigma_{3} \otimes \sigma_{3} \otimes \sigma_{3} \otimes \sigma_{2} \otimes \mathbb{1}_{2} \\ \Gamma_{6} &= i \sigma_{3} \otimes \sigma_{3} \\ \end{array}$$

$$\begin{split} \Gamma_{7} &= \sigma_{1} \otimes \mathbb{1}_{2} \otimes \mathbb{1}_{2} \otimes \mathbb{1}_{2} \otimes \mathbb{1}_{2} \otimes \mathbb{1}_{2} \\ \Gamma_{8} &= \sigma_{3} \otimes \sigma_{3} \otimes \sigma_{1} \otimes \mathbb{1}_{2} \otimes \mathbb{1}_{2} \otimes \mathbb{1}_{2} \\ \Gamma_{9} &= \sigma_{3} \otimes \sigma_{3} \otimes \sigma_{3} \otimes \sigma_{3} \otimes \sigma_{1} \otimes \mathbb{1}_{2} \otimes \mathbb{1}_{2} \\ \Gamma_{10} &= \sigma_{3} \otimes \sigma_{3} \otimes \sigma_{3} \otimes \sigma_{3} \otimes \sigma_{3} \otimes \sigma_{1} \otimes \mathbb{1}_{2} \\ \Gamma_{11} &= \sigma_{3} \otimes \sigma_{3} \otimes \sigma_{3} \otimes \sigma_{3} \otimes \sigma_{3} \otimes \sigma_{1} \otimes \mathbb{1}_{2} \\ \Gamma_{12} &= \sigma_{3} \otimes \sigma_{3} \otimes \sigma_{3} \otimes \sigma_{3} \otimes \sigma_{3} \otimes \sigma_{3} \otimes \sigma_{1} \\ \end{split}$$

where we decide to use a set of Pauli matrices satisfying  $[\sigma_i, \sigma_j] = 2 i \epsilon_{ijk} \sigma_k$ . This corresponds to the choice

$$\sigma_1 = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix} , \quad \sigma_2 = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & -i \\ i & 0 \end{pmatrix} , \quad \sigma_3 = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & -1 \end{pmatrix} .$$
 (C.25)

Building the  $64 \times 64$  charge conjugation matrix as

$$\mathcal{C} = -i \sigma_2 \otimes \sigma_1 \otimes \sigma_2 \otimes \sigma_1 \otimes \sigma_2 \otimes \sigma_1 , \qquad (C.26)$$

one can easily check that (C.24) and (C.26) automatically satisfy the conditions in (C.2) and (C.5) with the  $\eta_{MN}$  metric given in (C.14). By applying an SO(64) rotation taking  $\Gamma_{13} = \text{diag}(+\mathbb{1}_{32}, -\mathbb{1}_{32})$ , we go to a real M-W basis according to the splittings (C.8) and (C.9). In this basis, the conjugation matrix in (6.16) happens to be  $B_{\mu\nu} = -B^{\dot{\mu}\dot{\nu}} = \mathbb{1}_{32}$ ,

hence being compatible with the standard choice for the origin of the moduli space in (6.17). We will use this real representation of M-W spinors when it comes to identify gaugings associated to critical points at the origin of the moduli space.

## C.3. $X_{MNP}$ in the $SL(2) \times SO(6,6)$ formulation

In this appendix we derive the explicit form of the components of the  $X_{\mathbb{MNP}}$  tensor given in (6.19) and (6.20). Let us first start by giving the explicit form of the  $E_{7(7)}$ symmetric generators  $[t_{\mathcal{A}}]_{\mathbb{MN}}$  in the fundamental representation following the conventions in ref. [200]. By virtue of the index splittings  $\mathbb{M} = \alpha M \oplus \mu$  and  $\mathcal{A} = \alpha M \beta N \oplus \gamma \dot{\mu}$ associated to the branching of the **56** and **133** irrep's of  $E_{7(7)}$  under  $SL(2) \times SO(6,6)$ , they are given by

$$[t_{\alpha M\beta N}]_{\gamma P\delta Q} = \epsilon_{\alpha\beta} \epsilon_{\gamma\delta} [t_{MN}]_{PQ} + \eta_{MN} \eta_{PQ} [t_{\alpha\beta}]_{\gamma\delta} ,$$

$$[t_{\alpha M\beta N}]_{\mu\nu} = \frac{1}{4} \epsilon_{\alpha\beta} [\gamma_{MN}]_{\mu\nu} ,$$

$$[t_{\alpha\dot{\mu}}]_{\beta N\nu} = [t_{\alpha\dot{\mu}}]_{\nu\beta N} = \epsilon_{\alpha\beta} [\bar{\gamma}_{N}]_{\dot{\mu}\nu} = \epsilon_{\alpha\beta} [\gamma_{N}]_{\nu\dot{\mu}} ,$$

$$(C.27)$$

where  $[t_{\alpha\beta}]^{\gamma\delta} = \delta^{(\gamma}_{\alpha}\delta^{\delta)}_{\beta}$  and  $[t_{MN}]^{PQ} = \delta^{PQ}_{MN}$  are the generators of SL(2) and SO(6,6), respectively.

On the other hand, we need the  $\Theta$ -components of the embedding tensor  $\Theta_{\mathbb{M}}^{\mathcal{A}}$  in order to compute  $X_{\mathbb{MNP}}$ . These can be split into those components involving an even number of fermionic indices

$$\Theta_{\alpha M}{}^{\beta N\gamma P} = -\frac{1}{2} \epsilon^{\beta \gamma} f_{\alpha M}{}^{NP} - \frac{1}{2} \epsilon^{\beta \gamma} \delta_{M}^{[N} \xi_{\alpha}{}^{P]} + \frac{1}{12} \delta_{\alpha}^{(\beta} \xi_{M}{}^{\gamma)} \eta^{NP} ,$$
  

$$\Theta_{\mu}{}^{\alpha \dot{\nu}} = \frac{1}{24} \epsilon^{\alpha \beta} f_{\beta M N P} \left[\gamma^{M N P}\right]_{\mu}{}^{\dot{\nu}} - \frac{1}{8} \epsilon^{\alpha \beta} \xi_{\beta M} \left[\gamma^{M}\right]_{\mu}{}^{\dot{\nu}} ,$$
(C.28)

which were already derived in ref. [200], together with a set of additional ones involving an odd number of fermionic indices. The most general ansatz for the latter according to the symmetry is given by

$$\Theta_{\alpha M}{}^{\beta \dot{\mu}} = h_1 \, \delta^{\beta}_{\alpha} F_M{}^{\dot{\mu}} + h_2 \, \epsilon^{\beta \gamma} \, \Xi_{\alpha \gamma \nu} \, [\gamma_M]^{\nu \dot{\mu}} ,$$

$$\Theta_{\mu}{}^{\alpha M \beta N} = h_3 \, \epsilon^{\alpha \beta} \, F^{[M}{}_{\dot{\nu}} \, \left[\gamma^{N]}\right]_{\mu}{}^{\dot{\nu}} + h_4 \, \Xi^{\alpha \beta}{}_{\mu} \, \eta^{MN} ,$$
(C.29)

where  $h_{i=1,2,3,4}$  are constant coefficients to be fixed as follows: *i*) Following the definition in (6.1) and using the form of the  $\Omega_{MN}$  matrix in (6.18), we can build the  $X_{MNP}$  tensor as  $X_{MNP} = \Theta_M^{\mathcal{A}}[t_{\mathcal{A}}]_N^{\mathbb{R}} \Omega_{\mathbb{RP}}$ . *ii*) By requiring the  $X_{MNP}$  tensor to live in the **912** irrep of  $E_{7(7)}$  we still have to impose the LC in (6.2). This imposes the relations  $h_3 = h_1$  and  $h_4 = -\frac{1}{6}h_2$  on the coefficients. *iii*) Finally we set the remaining free parameters to the values  $h_1 = -1$  and  $h_2 = 1$ , what fixes the relative normalisation between  $F_{M\mu}$  and  $\Xi_{\alpha\beta\mu}$ . The final expression is then given by

$$\Theta_{\alpha M}{}^{\beta \dot{\mu}} = -\delta^{\beta}_{\alpha} F_{M}{}^{\dot{\mu}} + \epsilon^{\beta \gamma} \Xi_{\alpha \gamma \nu} [\gamma_{M}]^{\nu \dot{\mu}} ,$$
  

$$\Theta_{\mu}{}^{\alpha M \beta N} = -\epsilon^{\alpha \beta} F^{[M}{}_{\dot{\nu}} [\gamma^{N}]{}_{\mu}{}^{\dot{\nu}} - \frac{1}{6} \Xi^{\alpha \beta}{}_{\mu} \eta^{M N} ,$$
(C.30)

and after some algebra, the set of independent components of the  $X_{MNP}$  tensor are those given in (6.19) and (6.20).

#### C.4. The vielbein in the origin of the moduli space

As stated in section 6.3, the vielbein  $\mathcal{V}_{\mathbb{M}}^{\mathbb{N}}$  is the fundamental object connecting the SU(8) and SL(2) × SO(6, 6) formulations of maximal supergravity. Recalling the relation (6.41)

$$X_{\mathbb{M}\mathbb{N}\mathbb{P}} = 2 \mathcal{V}_{\mathbb{M}}^{\mathbb{Q}} \mathcal{V}_{\mathbb{N}}^{\mathbb{R}} \mathcal{V}_{\mathbb{P}}^{\mathbb{S}} T_{\underline{\mathbb{Q}\mathbb{R}\mathbb{S}}} , \qquad (C.31)$$

one concludes that the vielbein  $\mathcal{V}_{\mathbb{M}}^{\mathbb{Q}}$  has the row index  $\mathbb{M}$  in the  $SL(2) \times SO(6,6)$  basis and the column index  $\underline{\mathbb{Q}}$  in the SU(8) one. In order to determine the form of  $\mathcal{V}_{\mathbb{M}}^{\mathbb{Q}}$  we must go to a common basis where to simultaneously describe  $SL(2) \times SO(6,6)$  and SU(8)indices. This common basis turns out to be

$$SO(2) \times SO(6)_{time} \times SO(6)_{space} \sim U(1) \times SU(4)_{time} \times SU(4)_{space}$$
, (C.32)

since it is the only maximal subgroup being shared by them both. Furthermore, it coincides with their maximal compact subgroup. All our conventions related to the  $SU(4) \times SU(4)$ covariant formulation of SO(6, 6) spinors, gamma matrices, etc. are summarised in appendix C.2.

In what follows we will make an extensive use of two different decompositions of an  $E_{7(7)}$  fundamental index:

i) the decomposition with respect to  $SL(2) \times SO(6,6)$ 

$$\begin{split} \mathbf{E}_{7(7)} &\supset \mathrm{SL}(2) \times \mathrm{SO}(6,6) \supset \mathrm{SL}(2) \times \mathrm{SO}(6)_{\mathrm{time}} \times \mathrm{SO}(6)_{\mathrm{space}} \\ \mathbf{56} &\to (\mathbf{2},\mathbf{12}) \oplus (\mathbf{1},\mathbf{32}) \rightarrow (\mathbf{2},\mathbf{6},\mathbf{1}) \oplus (\mathbf{2},\mathbf{1},\mathbf{6}) \oplus (\mathbf{1},\mathbf{4},\mathbf{4}) \oplus (\mathbf{1},\bar{\mathbf{4}},\bar{\mathbf{4}}) \\ \mathbb{M} &= \alpha M \oplus \mu = \alpha m \oplus \alpha a \oplus i\hat{j} \oplus \bar{i}\bar{j} \\ \end{split}$$

$$\end{split}$$

$$(C.33)$$

ii) the decomposition with respect to SU(8)

$$\begin{array}{rcl} \mathrm{E}_{7(7)} &\supset & \mathrm{SU}(8) &\supset & \mathrm{U}(1) \times \mathrm{SU}(4)_{\mathrm{time}} \times \mathrm{SU}(4)_{\mathrm{space}} \\ \\ \mathbf{56} &\rightarrow & \mathbf{28} \oplus \overline{\mathbf{28}} &\rightarrow & (\mathbf{6}, \mathbf{1})_{(-2)} \oplus (\mathbf{1}, \mathbf{6})_{(2)} \oplus (\mathbf{4}, \mathbf{4})_{(0)} \oplus \mathrm{c.c.} & (\mathrm{C.34}) \\ \\ \underline{\mathbb{M}} &= & [\mathcal{I} \, \mathcal{J}] \oplus \mathrm{c.c.} &= & [i \, j] \oplus [\hat{i} \, \hat{j}] \oplus i \, \hat{j} \oplus \mathrm{c.c.} \end{array}$$

where  $_{(q)}$  in (C.34) denotes the U(1) charge of the SU(4) × SU(4) irrep's. By comparing the decompositions in (C.33) and (C.34), the non-vanishing components of the vielbein<sup>3</sup> will correspond to

$$\mathcal{V}_{\mathbb{M}}^{\mathbb{Q}} = \left\{ \mathcal{V}_{\alpha M}^{[\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}]}, \mathcal{V}_{\alpha M[\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}]}, \mathcal{V}_{\mu}^{[\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}]}, \mathcal{V}_{\mu[\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}]} \right\} \\
= \left\{ \mathcal{V}_{\alpha m}^{[ij]}, \mathcal{V}_{\alpha m[ij]}, \mathcal{V}_{\alpha a}^{[\hat{i}\hat{j}]}, \mathcal{V}_{\alpha a[\hat{i}\hat{j}]}, \mathcal{V}_{i\hat{j}}^{k\hat{l}}, \mathcal{V}_{i\hat{j}}^{k\hat{l}} \right\},$$
(C.35)

where  $\alpha = +, -$  is an SL(2) index raised and lowered by  $\epsilon_{\alpha\beta}$  and where [ij],  $[\hat{i}\hat{j}]$  and  $i\hat{j}$  are pairs of fundamental SU(4) indices with  $i, \hat{i} = 1, ..., 4$ . The fundamental SO(6) indices m and a correspond to the time-like and space-like parts of the diagonal metric  $\eta_{MN} = (\underbrace{-1, ..., -1}_{6 \text{ times}}, \underbrace{1, ..., 1}_{6 \text{ times}})$  of SO(6, 6) in Lorentzian coordinates.

If setting all the scalar fields to zero, *i.e.* moving to the origin of the moduli space, the set of vielbein components in (C.35) must reduce to the product of a constant SL(2) complexified vielbein  $L_{\alpha} \equiv \mathcal{V}_{\alpha}|_{\text{origin}} = (i, 1)$  satisfying

$$L_{\alpha} L_{\beta}^* = \delta_{\alpha\beta} + i \epsilon_{\alpha\beta} , \qquad (C.36)$$

with a set of SO(6) ~ SU(4) invariant tensors. These are the 't Hooft symbols  $\mathcal{V}_m^{ij}|_{\text{origin}} = \frac{1}{2} [G_m]^{ij}$ ,  $\mathcal{V}_a^{\hat{i}\hat{j}}|_{\text{origin}} = \frac{1}{2} [G_a]^{\hat{i}\hat{j}}$  (see appendix C.2) and the Kronecker deltas  $\delta_i^j$  and  $\delta_{\hat{i}}^{\hat{j}}$ . The non-vanishing components of the vielbein  $\mathcal{V}_{\mathbb{M}}^{\mathbb{N}}$  are given by

$$\mathcal{V}_{\alpha m}{}^{ij} = \frac{-i}{2\sqrt{2}} (L_{\alpha})^* [G_m]^{ij} , \quad \mathcal{V}_{\alpha m \, ij} = \frac{i}{2\sqrt{2}} L_{\alpha} [G_m]_{ij} , \quad \mathcal{V}_{i\hat{j}}{}^{k\hat{l}} = \frac{(1+i)}{2} \,\delta^k_i \,\delta^{\hat{j}}_{\hat{j}} ,$$
  
$$\mathcal{V}_{\alpha a}{}^{\hat{i}\hat{j}} = \frac{-1}{2\sqrt{2}} L_{\alpha} [G_a]^{\hat{i}\hat{j}} , \quad \mathcal{V}_{\alpha a}{}^{\hat{i}\hat{j}} = \frac{-1}{2\sqrt{2}} (L_{\alpha})^* [G_a]_{\hat{i}\hat{j}} , \quad \mathcal{V}^{i\hat{j}}{}_{k\hat{l}} = \frac{(1-i)}{2} \,\delta^i_k \,\delta^{\hat{j}}_{\hat{l}} , \qquad (C.37)$$

whereas those of the inverse vielbein  $\mathcal{V}^{\mathbb{M}}_{\mathbb{N}}$  read

$$\mathcal{V}^{\alpha m}{}_{ij} = \frac{-1}{2\sqrt{2}} L^{\alpha} [G^m]_{ij} \quad , \quad \mathcal{V}^{\alpha m \, ij} = \frac{-1}{2\sqrt{2}} (L^{\alpha})^* [G^m]^{ij} \quad , \quad \mathcal{V}^{i\hat{j}}{}_{k\hat{l}} = \frac{(1-i)}{2} \,\delta^i_k \,\delta^{\hat{j}}_{\hat{l}} \quad , \\ \mathcal{V}^{\alpha a}{}_{\hat{i}\hat{j}} = \frac{-i}{2\sqrt{2}} \,(L^{\alpha})^* [G^a]_{\hat{i}\hat{j}} \quad , \quad \mathcal{V}^{\alpha a \, \hat{i}\hat{j}} = \frac{i}{2\sqrt{2}} \,L^{\alpha} \,[G^a]^{\hat{i}\hat{j}} \quad , \quad \mathcal{V}_{i\hat{j}}{}^{k\hat{l}} = \frac{(1+i)}{2} \,\delta^k_i \,\delta^{\hat{j}}_{\hat{j}} \quad ,$$
(C.38)

and completely specify the relations (6.43). One can check that the vielbein  $\mathcal{V}_{\mathbb{M}}^{\mathbb{N}}$  satisfies the normalisation conditions [196]

$$\mathcal{V}_{\mathbb{M}}^{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}} \mathcal{V}_{\mathbb{N}\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}} - \mathcal{V}_{\mathbb{M}\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}} \mathcal{V}_{\mathbb{N}}^{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}} = i \Omega_{\mathbb{M}\mathbb{N}} ,$$
  

$$\Omega^{\mathbb{M}\mathbb{N}} \mathcal{V}_{\mathbb{M}}^{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}} \mathcal{V}_{\mathbb{N}\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}} = i \delta_{\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}}^{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}} , \qquad (C.39)$$
  

$$\Omega^{\mathbb{M}\mathbb{N}} \mathcal{V}_{\mathbb{M}}^{\mathcal{I}\mathcal{J}} \mathcal{V}_{\mathbb{N}}^{\mathcal{K}\mathcal{L}} = 0 .$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>As discussed in section 6.3, we are setting all the "fermionic" scalars to the origin of the moduli space.

## Bibliography

- S. R. Coleman and J. Mandula, "All Possible Symmetries Of The S Matrix," *Phys. Rev.* 159 (1967) 1251–1256.
- [2] S. P. Martin, "A Supersymmetry primer," arXiv:hep-ph/9709356 [hep-ph].
- W. Altmannshofer and D. M. Straub, "Viability of MSSM scenarios at very large tan(beta)," JHEP 1009 (2010) 078, arXiv:1004.1993 [hep-ph].
- [4] Supernova Search Team Collaboration, A. G. Riess *et al.*, "Observational Evidence from Supernovae for an Accelerating Universe and a Cosmological Constant," *Astron. J.* 116 (1998) 1009–1038, arXiv:astro-ph/9805201.
- [5] Supernova Cosmology Project Collaboration, S. Perlmutter *et al.*,
   "Measurements of Omega and Lambda from 42 High-Redshift Supernovae," *Astrophys. J.* 517 (1999) 565–586, arXiv:astro-ph/9812133.
- [6] Boomerang Collaboration Collaboration, A. H. Jaffe et al., "Cosmology from MAXIMA-1, BOOMERANG and COBE / DMR CMB observations," *Phys.Rev.Lett.* 86 (2001) 3475–3479, arXiv:astro-ph/0007333 [astro-ph].
- [7] C. Pryke, N. Halverson, E. Leitch, J. Kovac, J. Carlstrom, et al., "Cosmological parameter extraction from the first season of observations with DASI," *Astrophys.J.* 568 (2002) 46–51, arXiv:astro-ph/0104490 [astro-ph].
- [8] SDSS Collaboration Collaboration, M. Tegmark et al., "Cosmological parameters from SDSS and WMAP," Phys. Rev. D69 (2004) 103501, arXiv:astro-ph/0310723 [astro-ph].
- [9] SDSS Collaboration Collaboration, D. J. Eisenstein *et al.*, "Detection of the baryon acoustic peak in the large-scale correlation function of SDSS luminous red galaxies," *Astrophys.J.* 633 (2005) 560–574, arXiv:astro-ph/0501171 [astro-ph].

- [10] G. Efstathiou and S. Chongchitnan, "The search for primordial tensor modes," Prog. Theor. Phys. Suppl. 163 (2006) 204-219, arXiv:astro-ph/0603118.
- [11] WMAP Collaboration, D. N. Spergel *et al.*, "Wilkinson Microwave Anisotropy Probe (WMAP) three year results: Implications for cosmology," *Astrophys. J. Suppl.* **170** (2007) 377, arXiv:astro-ph/0603449.
- [12] WMAP Collaboration, E. Komatsu *et al.*, "Five-Year Wilkinson Microwave Anisotropy Probe (WMAP) Observations:Cosmological Interpretation," *Astrophys. J. Suppl.* 180 (2009) 330–376, arXiv:0803.0547 [astro-ph].
- [13] L. Susskind, "The anthropic landscape of string theory," arXiv:hep-th/0302219.
- [14] F. Denef and M. R. Douglas, "Distributions of flux vacua," JHEP 0405 (2004) 072, arXiv:hep-th/0404116 [hep-th].
- [15] S. Kachru, R. Kallosh, A. D. Linde, and S. P. Trivedi, "De Sitter vacua in string theory," Phys. Rev. D68 (2003) 046005, arXiv:hep-th/0301240.
- [16] I. Bena, D. Junghans, S. Kuperstein, T. Van Riet, T. Wrase, et al., "Persistent anti-brane singularities," arXiv:1205.1798 [hep-th].
- [17] I. Bena, M. Grana, S. Kuperstein, and S. Massai, "Anti-D3's Singular to the Bitter End," arXiv:1206.6369 [hep-th].
- [18] J. Blaback, U. H. Danielsson, and T. Van Riet, "Resolving anti-brane singularities through time-dependence," arXiv:1202.1132 [hep-th].
- [19] C. P. Burgess, R. Kallosh, and F. Quevedo, "de Sitter String Vacua from Supersymmetric D-terms," JHEP 10 (2003) 056, arXiv:hep-th/0309187.
- [20] K. Choi, A. Falkowski, H. P. Nilles, and M. Olechowski, "Soft supersymmetry breaking in KKLT flux compactification," *Nucl. Phys.* B718 (2005) 113–133, arXiv:hep-th/0503216 [hep-th].
- [21] S. P. de Alwis, "Effective potentials for light moduli," *Phys. Lett.* B626 (2005) 223-229, arXiv:hep-th/0506266.
- [22] A. Achucarro, B. de Carlos, J. Casas, and L. Doplicher, "De Sitter vacua from uplifting D-terms in effective supergravities from realistic strings," *JHEP* 0606 (2006) 014, arXiv:hep-th/0601190 [hep-th].
- [23] E. Dudas, C. Papineau, and S. Pokorski, "Moduli stabilization and uplifting with dynamically generated F-terms," JHEP 0702 (2007) 028, arXiv:hep-th/0610297 [hep-th].

- [24] J. Shelton, W. Taylor, and B. Wecht, "Nongeometric flux compactifications," JHEP 0510 (2005) 085, arXiv:hep-th/0508133 [hep-th].
- [25] L. Castellani, R. D'Auria, and P. Fre, "Supergravity and superstrings: A Geometric perspective. Vol. 3: Superstrings,".
- [26] M. Green, J. Schwarz, and E. Witten, "Superstring Theory," Vol. I and II, Cambridge University Press (1987).
- [27] F. Gliozzi, J. Scherk, and D. I. Olive, "Supersymmetry, Supergravity Theories and the Dual Spinor Model," *Nucl. Phys.* B122 (1977) 253–290.
- [28] A. Giveon, M. Porrati, and E. Rabinovici, "Target space duality in string theory," *Phys.Rept.* 244 (1994) 77-202, arXiv:hep-th/9401139 [hep-th].
- [29] A. Sen, "An introduction to non-perturbative string theory," arXiv:hep-th/9802051.
- [30] T. Buscher, "A Symmetry of the String Background Field Equations," *Phys.Lett.* B194 (1987) 59.
- [31] J. A. Harvey, "Magnetic monopoles, duality and supersymmetry," arXiv:hep-th/9603086 [hep-th].
- [32] C. M. Hull and P. K. Townsend, "Unity of superstring dualities," Nucl. Phys. B438 (1995) 109-137, arXiv:hep-th/9410167.
- [33] C. M. Hull, "String Dynamics at Strong Coupling," Nucl. Phys. B468 (1996) 113-154, arXiv:hep-th/9512181.
- [34] A. Dabholkar, "Lectures on orientifolds and duality," arXiv:hep-th/9804208.
- [35] E. A. Bergshoeff, M. de Roo, S. F. Kerstan, T. Ortin, and F. Riccioni, "IIB nine-branes," JHEP 06 (2006) 006, arXiv:hep-th/0601128.
- [36] A. Van Proeyen, "Tools for supersymmetry," arXiv:hep-th/9910030 [hep-th].
- [37] W. Nahm, "Supersymmetries and their Representations," Nucl. Phys. B135 (1978) 149.
- [38] S. Fubini, "Invariant decomposition of the scattering amplitude for particles of higher spins," Conf. Proc. C670828 (1967) 644–654.
- [39] E. Fradkin and M. A. Vasiliev, "On the Gravitational Interaction of Massless Higher Spin Fields," *Phys.Lett.* B189 (1987) 89–95.
- [40] E. Bergshoeff, A. Salam, E. Sezgin, and Y. Tanii, "Singletons, higher spin massless states and the supermembrane," *Phys.Lett.* B205 (1988) 237.

- [41] M. A. Vasiliev, "Higher spin gauge theories in four-dimensions, three-dimensions, and two-dimensions," *Int.J.Mod.Phys.* D5 (1996) 763-797, arXiv:hep-th/9611024 [hep-th]. LaTex, 33 pages, no figures, Invited talk at the Quantum Gravity Seminar in memory of academician Moisei Markov, June 12-19, 1995, Moscow Report-no: FIAN/TD/24-96.
- [42] M. Vasiliev, "Higher spin gauge theories in various dimensions," Fortsch. Phys. 52 (2004) 702-717, arXiv:hep-th/0401177 [hep-th].
- [43] M. Vasiliev, "Higher spin superalgebras in any dimension and their representations," JHEP 0412 (2004) 046, arXiv:hep-th/0404124 [hep-th].
- [44] D. P. Sorokin and M. A. Vasiliev, "Reducible higher-spin multiplets in flat and AdS spaces and their geometric frame-like formulation," *Nucl. Phys.* B809 (2009) 110-157, arXiv:0807.0206 [hep-th].
- [45] E. A. Bergshoeff, O. Hohm, and P. K. Townsend, "On Higher Derivatives in 3D Gravity and Higher Spin Gauge Theories," Annals Phys. 325 (2010) 1118–1134, arXiv:0911.3061 [hep-th].
- [46] E. A. Bergshoeff, M. Kovacevic, J. Rosseel, P. K. Townsend, and Y. Yin, "A spin-4 analog of 3D massive gravity," *Class. Quant. Grav.* 28 (2011) 245007, arXiv:1109.0382 [hep-th].
- [47] V. Kac, "Lie Superalgebras," Adv. Math. 26 (1977) 8–96.
- [48] L. Castellani, R. D'Auria, and P. Fre, "Supergravity and superstrings: A Geometric perspective. Vol. 1: Mathematical foundations,".
- [49] D. Fabbri, P. Fre, L. Gualtieri, and P. Termonia, "Osp(N—4) supermultiplets as conformal superfields on partial AdS(4) and the generic form of N=2, D = 3 gauge theories," *Class. Quant. Grav.* 17 (2000) 55–92, arXiv:hep-th/9905134 [hep-th].
- [50] P. West, "Introduction to Supersymmetry and Supergravity," World Scientific Publishing Co. Pte. Ltd. (1990).
- [51] D. Freedman and A. Van Proeyen, "Supergravity," Cambridge University Press (2012).
- [52] R. Utiyama, "Invariant theoretical interpretation of interaction," *Phys. Rev.* 101 (1956) 1597–1607.
- [53] T. Kibble, "Lorentz invariance and the gravitational field," J.Math.Phys. 2 (1961) 212–221.

- [54] S. MacDowell and F. Mansouri, "Unified Geometric Theory of Gravity and Supergravity," *Phys.Rev.Lett.* 38 (1977) 739.
- [55] S. Deser and B. Zumino, "Consistent Supergravity," Phys.Lett. B62 (1976) 335.
- [56] P. Van Nieuwenhuizen, "Supergravity," Phys. Rept. 68 (1981) 189–398.
- [57] E. Bergshoeff, M. de Roo, and B. de Wit, "Extended Conformal Supergravity," Nucl. Phys. B182 (1981) 173.
- [58] E. A. Bergshoeff, "Conformal Invariance in Supergravity,". Ph.D. Thesis.
- [59] A. Van Proeyen, "N = 2 supergravity in d = 4, 5, 6 and its matter couplings,".(2000) http://itf.fys.kuleuven.be/ toine/LectParis.pdf.
- [60] G. Dibitetto and D. Klemm, "Magnetic charges in the AdS(4) superalgebra osp(4-2)," JHEP 1012 (2010) 005, arXiv:1005.4334 [hep-th].
- [61] E. Salam, A. and E. Sezgin, E., "Supergravities in Diverse Dimensions. Vol. 1, 2,".
- [62] B. de Wit and J. Louis, "Supersymmetry and dualities in various dimensions," arXiv:hep-th/9801132 [hep-th].
- [63] Y. Tanii, "Introduction to supergravities in diverse dimensions," arXiv:hep-th/9802138 [hep-th].
- [64] B. de Wit, "Supergravity," arXiv:hep-th/0212245 [hep-th].
- [65] A. Van Proeyen, "Structure of supergravity theories," arXiv:hep-th/0301005[hep-th]. To be published in the series Publications of the Royal Spanish Mathematical Society.
- [66] P. Townsend, "A new anomaly free chiral supergravity theory from compactification on K3," *Phys.Lett.* B139 (1984) 283.
- [67] C. Hull, "Strongly coupled gravity and duality," Nucl. Phys. B583 (2000) 237-259, arXiv:hep-th/0004195 [hep-th].
- [68] A. Adams, O. DeWolfe, and W. Taylor, "String universality in ten dimensions," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **105** (2010) 071601, arXiv:1006.1352 [hep-th].
- [69] V. Kumar and W. Taylor, "String Universality in Six Dimensions," arXiv:0906.0987 [hep-th].
- [70] E. Cremmer and B. Julia, "The N=8 Supergravity Theory. 1. The Lagrangian," *Phys.Lett.* B80 (1978) 48.

- [71] E. Cremmer, "Supergravities in 5 dimensions," Cambridge University Press (1981)
- [72] P. C. West, "E(11) and M theory," *Class. Quant. Grav.* 18 (2001) 4443-4460, arXiv:hep-th/0104081 [hep-th].
- [73] I. Schnakenburg and P. C. West, "Kac-Moody symmetries of 2B supergravity," *Phys.Lett.* B517 (2001) 421-428, arXiv:hep-th/0107181 [hep-th].
- [74] F. Riccioni and P. C. West, "The E(11) origin of all maximal supergravities," *JHEP* 0707 (2007) 063, arXiv:0705.0752 [hep-th].
- [75] E. A. Bergshoeff, I. De Baetselier, and T. A. Nutma, "E(11) and the embedding tensor," JHEP 0709 (2007) 047, arXiv:0705.1304 [hep-th]. 23 pages, 13 tables, 10 figures.
- [76] E. A. Bergshoeff, O. Hohm, and T. A. Nutma, "A Note on E(11) and Three-dimensional Gauged Supergravity," *JHEP* 0805 (2008) 081, arXiv:0803.2989 [hep-th].
- [77] E. A. Bergshoeff, O. Hohm, A. Kleinschmidt, H. Nicolai, T. A. Nutma, et al., "E(10) and Gauged Maximal Supergravity," JHEP 0901 (2009) 020, arXiv:0810.5767 [hep-th].
- [78] E. A. Bergshoeff, J. Gomis, T. A. Nutma, and D. Roest, "Kac-Moody Spectrum of (Half-)Maximal Supergravities," JHEP 0802 (2008) 069, arXiv:0711.2035
   [hep-th].
- [79] T. Nutma, "Kac-Moody symmetries and gauged supergravity,". (2010) http://irs.ub.rug.nl/ppn/328869686.
- [80] J. Gomis and D. Roest, "Non-propagating degrees of freedom in supergravity and very extended G\*\*2," JHEP 0711 (2007) 038, arXiv:0706.0667 [hep-th].
- [81] F. Riccioni, A. Van Proeyen, and P. C. West, "Real forms of very extended Kac-Moody algebras and theories with eight supersymmetries," *JHEP* 0805 (2008) 079, arXiv:0801.2763 [hep-th].
- [82] P. West, " $E_{11}$ , generalised space-time and IIA string theory," *Phys.Lett.* B696 (2011) 403-409, arXiv:1009.2624 [hep-th].
- [83] D. Steele and P. West, "E11 and Supersymmetry," JHEP 1102 (2011) 101, arXiv:1011.5820 [hep-th].
- [84] D. S. Berman, H. Godazgar, M. J. Perry, and P. West, "Duality Invariant Actions and Generalised Geometry," *JHEP* 1202 (2012) 108, arXiv:1111.0459 [hep-th]. 59 pages (typos fixed and added comments).

- [85] P. West, "Generalised geometry, eleven dimensions and E11," JHEP 1202 (2012) 018, arXiv:1111.1642 [hep-th].
- [86] E. Cremmer, B. Julia, and J. Scherk, "Supergravity Theory in Eleven-Dimensions," *Phys.Lett.* B76 (1978) 409–412.
- [87] E. Cremmer, H. Lu, C. Pope, and K. Stelle, "Spectrum generating symmetries for BPS solitons," Nucl. Phys. B520 (1998) 132-156, arXiv:hep-th/9707207
   [hep-th].
- [88] D. Roest, "M-theory and gauged supergravities," Fortsch. Phys. 53 (2005) 119-230, arXiv:hep-th/0408175 [hep-th]. Based on author's Ph.D. Thesis.
- [89] E. A. Bergshoeff, M. de Roo, S. F. Kerstan, and F. Riccioni, "IIB supergravity revisited," JHEP 0508 (2005) 098, arXiv:hep-th/0506013 [hep-th].
- [90] H. Nicolai and H. Samtleben, "Maximal gauged supergravity in three-dimensions," *Phys.Rev.Lett.* 86 (2001) 1686-1689, arXiv:hep-th/0010076 [hep-th].
- [91] B. de Wit, H. Samtleben, and M. Trigiante, "On Lagrangians and gaugings of maximal supergravities," Nucl. Phys. B655 (2003) 93-126, arXiv:hep-th/0212239 [hep-th].
- B. de Wit and H. Samtleben, "Gauged maximal supergravities and hierarchies of nonAbelian vector-tensor systems," *Fortsch.Phys.* 53 (2005) 442-449, arXiv:hep-th/0501243 [hep-th].
- [93] M. Weidner, "Gauged Supergravities in Various Spacetime Dimensions," Fortsch. Phys. 55 (2007) 843-945, arXiv:hep-th/0702084.
- [94] B. de Wit and M. van Zalk, "Electric and magnetic charges in N=2 conformal supergravity theories," JHEP 1110 (2011) 050, arXiv:1107.3305 [hep-th]. 49 pages, typos corrected.
- [95] B. de Wit, H. Samtleben, and M. Trigiante, "The Maximal D=5 supergravities," Nucl.Phys. B716 (2005) 215-247, arXiv:hep-th/0412173 [hep-th].
- [96] H. Samtleben and M. Weidner, "The maximal D = 7 supergravities," Nucl. Phys. B725 (2005) 383-419, arXiv:hep-th/0506237.
- [97] H. Samtleben and M. Weidner, "Gauging hidden symmetries in two dimensions," JHEP 0708 (2007) 076, arXiv:0705.2606 [hep-th].
- [98] E. Bergshoeff, H. Samtleben, and E. Sezgin, "The Gaugings of Maximal D=6 Supergravity," JHEP 0803 (2008) 068, arXiv:0712.4277 [hep-th].

- [99] J. Fernandez-Melgarejo, T. Ortin, and E. Torrente-Lujan, "The general gaugings of maximal d=9 supergravity," arXiv:1106.1760 [hep-th].
- [100] J. Schon and M. Weidner, "Gauged N=4 supergravities," JHEP 0605 (2006) 034, arXiv:hep-th/0602024 [hep-th].
- [101] B. de Wit and H. Nicolai, "N=8 Supergravity with Local SO(8) x SU(8) Invariance," *Phys.Lett.* B108 (1982) 285.
- [102] L. Castellani, R. D'Auria, and P. Fre, "Supergravity and superstrings: A Geometric perspective. Vol. 2: Supergravity,".
- [103] D. Bailin and A. Love, "Supersymmetric gauge field theory and string theory," Institute of Physics Pub. (1994).
- [104] T. Kaluza, "On the Problem of Unity in Physics," Sitzungsber.Preuss.Akad.Wiss.Berlin (Math.Phys.) 1921 (1921) 966–972.
- [105] O. Klein, "Quantum Theory and Five-Dimensional Theory of Relativity.," Z.Phys. 37 (1926) 895–906.
- [106] M. Duff, B. Nilsson, C. Pope, and N. Warner, "On the Consistency of the Kaluza-Klein Ansatz," *Phys.Lett.* B149 (1984) 90.
- [107] M. Cvetic, H. Lu, and C. Pope, "Consistent Kaluza-Klein sphere reductions," *Phys.Rev.* D62 (2000) 064028, arXiv:hep-th/0003286 [hep-th].
- [108] M. Duff, B. Nilsson, and C. Pope, "Kaluza-Klein Supergravity," Phys. Rept. 130 (1986) 1–142.
- [109] A. Salam and E. Sezgin, "d = 8 supergravity," Nucl. Phys. **B258** (1985) 284.
- [110] H. Nastase, D. Vaman, and P. van Nieuwenhuizen, "Consistent nonlinear K K reduction of 11-d supergravity on AdS(7) x S(4) and selfduality in odd dimensions," *Phys.Lett.* B469 (1999) 96–102, arXiv:hep-th/9905075 [hep-th].
- [111] H. Nastase, D. Vaman, and P. van Nieuwenhuizen, "Consistency of the AdS(7) x S(4) reduction and the origin of selfduality in odd dimensions," *Nucl. Phys.* B581 (2000) 179–239, arXiv:hep-th/9911238 [hep-th].
- [112] M. Cvetic, H. Lu, C. Pope, A. Sadrzadeh, and T. A. Tran, "S\*\*3 and S\*\*4 reductions of type IIA supergravity," *Nucl.Phys.* B590 (2000) 233-251, arXiv:hep-th/0005137 [hep-th].
- [113] M. Cvetic, H. Lu, C. Pope, A. Sadrzadeh, and T. A. Tran, "Consistent SO(6) reduction of type IIB supergravity on S\*\*5," *Nucl. Phys.* B586 (2000) 275–286, arXiv:hep-th/0003103 [hep-th].

- [114] B. de Wit and H. Nicolai, "The Consistency of the S\*\*7 Truncation in D=11 Supergravity," Nucl. Phys. B281 (1987) 211.
- [115] J. M. Maldacena, "The Large N limit of superconformal field theories and supergravity," Adv. Theor. Math. Phys. 2 (1998) 231-252, arXiv:hep-th/9711200 [hep-th].
- [116] J. Scherk and J. H. Schwarz, "How to Get Masses from Extra Dimensions," Nucl. Phys. B153 (1979) 61–88.
- [117] M. Grana, R. Minasian, M. Petrini, and A. Tomasiello, "A Scan for new N=1 vacua on twisted tori," JHEP 0705 (2007) 031, arXiv:hep-th/0609124 [hep-th].
- [118] M. Grana, "Flux compactifications in string theory: A Comprehensive review," *Phys.Rept.* 423 (2006) 91-158, arXiv:hep-th/0509003 [hep-th].
- [119] M. R. Douglas and S. Kachru, "Flux compactification," Rev. Mod. Phys. 79 (2007) 733-796, arXiv:hep-th/0610102 [hep-th].
- [120] S. B. Giddings, S. Kachru, and J. Polchinski, "Hierarchies from fluxes in string compactifications," *Phys.Rev.* D66 (2002) 106006, arXiv:hep-th/0105097 [hep-th].
- [121] J.-P. Derendinger, C. Kounnas, P. M. Petropoulos, and F. Zwirner, "Superpotentials in IIA compactifications with general fluxes," *Nucl.Phys.* B715 (2005) 211-233, arXiv:hep-th/0411276 [hep-th].
- [122] O. DeWolfe, A. Giryavets, S. Kachru, and W. Taylor, "Enumerating flux vacua with enhanced symmetries," JHEP 0502 (2005) 037, arXiv:hep-th/0411061 [hep-th].
- [123] G. Villadoro and F. Zwirner, "N=1 effective potential from dual type-IIA D6/O6 orientifolds with general fluxes," JHEP 0506 (2005) 047, arXiv:hep-th/0503169 [hep-th].
- [124] O. DeWolfe, A. Giryavets, S. Kachru, and W. Taylor, "Type IIA moduli stabilization," JHEP 0507 (2005) 066, arXiv:hep-th/0505160 [hep-th].
- [125] G. Dall'Agata, G. Villadoro, and F. Zwirner, "Type-IIA flux compactifications and N=4 gauged supergravities," JHEP 0908 (2009) 018, arXiv:0906.0370
   [hep-th]. 43 pages, 1 figure.
- [126] A. Guarino, "Generalised Fluxes, Moduli Fixing and Cosmological Implications,". Ph.D. Thesis.

- [127] M. Grana, J. Louis, and D. Waldram, "SU(3) x SU(3) compactification and mirror duals of magnetic fluxes," JHEP 0704 (2007) 101, arXiv:hep-th/0612237
   [hep-th].
- [128] S. Gukov, C. Vafa, and E. Witten, "CFT's from Calabi-Yau four folds," *Nucl. Phys.* B584 (2000) 69–108, arXiv:hep-th/9906070 [hep-th].
- [129] A. Font, L. E. Ibanez, D. Lust, and F. Quevedo, "Supersymmetry Breaking From Duality Invariant Gaugino Condensation," *Phys.Lett.* B245 (1990) 401–408.
- [130] E. Witten, "Nonperturbative superpotentials in string theory," Nucl. Phys. B474 (1996) 343-360, arXiv:hep-th/9604030 [hep-th].
- [131] S. Kachru, M. B. Schulz, P. K. Tripathy, and S. P. Trivedi, "New supersymmetric string compactifications," *JHEP* 03 (2003) 061, arXiv:hep-th/0211182.
- [132] M. P. Hertzberg, S. Kachru, W. Taylor, and M. Tegmark, "Inflationary Constraints on Type IIA String Theory," JHEP 0712 (2007) 095, arXiv:0711.2512 [hep-th].
- [133] E. Silverstein, "Simple de Sitter Solutions," *Phys.Rev.* D77 (2008) 106006, arXiv:0712.1196 [hep-th].
- [134] R. Flauger, S. Paban, D. Robbins, and T. Wrase, "Searching for slow-roll moduli inflation in massive type IIA supergravity with metric fluxes," *Phys.Rev.* D79 (2009) 086011, arXiv:0812.3886 [hep-th].
- [135] S. S. Haque, G. Shiu, B. Underwood, and T. Van Riet, "Minimal simple de Sitter solutions," *Phys.Rev.* D79 (2009) 086005, arXiv:0810.5328 [hep-th]. 13 pages.
- [136] C. Caviezel, P. Koerber, S. Kors, D. Lust, T. Wrase, et al., "On the Cosmology of Type IIA Compactifications on SU(3)-structure Manifolds," JHEP 0904 (2009) 010, arXiv:0812.3551 [hep-th].
- [137] U. H. Danielsson, S. S. Haque, G. Shiu, and T. Van Riet, "Towards Classical de Sitter Solutions in String Theory," JHEP 0909 (2009) 114, arXiv:0907.2041 [hep-th].
- B. de Carlos, A. Guarino, and J. M. Moreno, "Flux moduli stabilisation, Supergravity algebras and no-go theorems," *JHEP* 1001 (2010) 012, arXiv:0907.5580 [hep-th].
- [139] C. Caviezel, T. Wrase, and M. Zagermann, "Moduli Stabilization and Cosmology of Type IIB on SU(2)-Structure Orientifolds," JHEP 1004 (2010) 011, arXiv:0912.3287 [hep-th].

- [140] N. Kaloper and R. C. Myers, "The O(dd) story of massive supergravity," JHEP 9905 (1999) 010, arXiv:hep-th/9901045 [hep-th].
- [141] C. Hull and R. Reid-Edwards, "Flux compactifications of string theory on twisted tori," Fortsch. Phys. 57 (2009) 862-894, arXiv:hep-th/0503114 [hep-th].
- [142] C. Hull and R. Reid-Edwards, "Flux compactifications of M-theory on twisted Tori," JHEP 0610 (2006) 086, arXiv:hep-th/0603094 [hep-th].
- [143] J. Shelton, W. Taylor, and B. Wecht, "Generalized Flux Vacua," JHEP 0702 (2007) 095, arXiv:hep-th/0607015 [hep-th].
- [144] C. Hull, "Global aspects of T-duality, gauged sigma models and T-folds," JHEP 0710 (2007) 057, arXiv:hep-th/0604178 [hep-th]. Minor corrections and additions.
- [145] G. Aldazabal, P. G. Camara, A. Font, and L. Ibanez, "More dual fluxes and moduli fixing," JHEP 0605 (2006) 070, arXiv:hep-th/0602089 [hep-th].
- [146] G. Aldazabal, P. G. Camara, and J. Rosabal, "Flux algebra, Bianchi identities and Freed-Witten anomalies in F-theory compactifications," *Nucl. Phys.* B814 (2009) 21-52, arXiv:0811.2900 [hep-th].
- [147] B. Wecht, "Lectures on Nongeometric Flux Compactifications," Class. Quant. Grav. 24 (2007) S773-S794, arXiv:0708.3984 [hep-th].
- [148] H. Samtleben, "Lectures on Gauged Supergravity and Flux Compactifications," Class. Quant. Grav. 25 (2008) 214002, arXiv:0808.4076 [hep-th].
- [149] E. Alvarez and M. Osorio, "Duality Is an Exact Symmetry of String Perturbation Theory," *Phys.Rev.* D40 (1989) 1150.
- [150] J. Lauer, J. Mas, and H. P. Nilles, "Duality and the role of nonperturbative effects on the world sheet," *Phys.Lett.* B226 (1989) 251.
- [151] D. Andriot, M. Larfors, D. Lust, and P. Patalong, "A ten-dimensional action for non-geometric fluxes," JHEP 1109 (2011) 134, arXiv:1106.4015 [hep-th].
- [152] D. Andriot, O. Hohm, M. Larfors, D. Lust, and P. Patalong, "A geometric action for non-geometric fluxes," arXiv:1202.3060 [hep-th]. 4 pages.
- [153] D. Andriot, O. Hohm, M. Larfors, D. Lust, and P. Patalong, "Non-Geometric Fluxes in Supergravity and Double Field Theory," arXiv:1204.1979 [hep-th].
- [154] M. Grana, R. Minasian, M. Petrini, and D. Waldram, "T-duality, Generalized Geometry and Non-Geometric Backgrounds," JHEP 0904 (2009) 075, arXiv:0807.4527 [hep-th].

- [155] A. Coimbra, C. Strickland-Constable, and D. Waldram, "Supergravity as Generalised Geometry I: Type II Theories," JHEP 1111 (2011) 091, arXiv:1107.1733 [hep-th].
- [156] C. M. Hull, "Doubled Geometry and T-Folds," JHEP 0707 (2007) 080, arXiv:hep-th/0605149 [hep-th].
- [157] C. Hull and R. Reid-Edwards, "Gauge symmetry, T-duality and doubled geometry," JHEP 0808 (2008) 043, arXiv:0711.4818 [hep-th].
- [158] C. Hull and R. Reid-Edwards, "Non-geometric backgrounds, doubled geometry and generalised T-duality," JHEP 0909 (2009) 014, arXiv:0902.4032 [hep-th].
- [159] G. Dall'Agata, N. Prezas, H. Samtleben, and M. Trigiante, "Gauged Supergravities from Twisted Doubled Tori and Non-Geometric String Backgrounds," *Nucl. Phys.* B799 (2008) 80-109, arXiv:0712.1026 [hep-th].
- [160] C. Hull and B. Zwiebach, "Double Field Theory," JHEP 0909 (2009) 099, arXiv:0904.4664 [hep-th]. 51 pages.
- [161] O. Hohm, C. Hull, and B. Zwiebach, "Background independent action for double field theory," JHEP 1007 (2010) 016, arXiv:1003.5027 [hep-th].
- [162] O. Hohm, C. Hull, and B. Zwiebach, "Generalized metric formulation of double field theory," JHEP 1008 (2010) 008, arXiv:1006.4823 [hep-th].
- [163] I. Jeon, K. Lee, and J.-H. Park, "Stringy differential geometry, beyond Riemann," *Phys. Rev.* D84 (2011) 044022, arXiv:1105.6294 [hep-th].
- [164] M. Duff, "Duality Rotations in String Theory," Nucl. Phys. B335 (1990) 610.
- [165] M. Duff and J. Lu, "Duality Rotations in Membrane Theory," Nucl. Phys. B347 (1990) 394–419.
- [166] G. Aldazabal, W. Baron, D. Marques, and C. Nunez, "The effective action of Double Field Theory," JHEP 1111 (2011) 052, arXiv:1109.0290 [hep-th].
- [167] D. Geissbuhler, "Double Field Theory and N=4 Gauged Supergravity," JHEP 1111 (2011) 116, arXiv:1109.4280 [hep-th].
- [168] M. Grana and D. Marques, "Gauged Double Field Theory," arXiv:1201.2924 [hep-th].
- [169] A. Dabholkar and C. Hull, "Generalised T-duality and non-geometric backgrounds," JHEP 0605 (2006) 009, arXiv:hep-th/0512005 [hep-th]. 28 pages, latex: references added.

- [170] C. Hull, "A Geometry for non-geometric string backgrounds," JHEP 0510 (2005) 065, arXiv:hep-th/0406102 [hep-th].
- [171] R. A. Reid-Edwards, "Flux compactifications, twisted tori and doubled geometry," JHEP 06 (2009) 085, arXiv:0904.0380 [hep-th].
- [172] G. Dibitetto, R. Linares, and D. Roest, "Flux Compactifications, Gauge Algebras and De Sitter," *Phys.Lett.* B688 (2010) 96–100, arXiv:1001.3982 [hep-th].
- [173] N. Hitchin, "Generalized Calabi-Yau manifolds," Quart.J.Math.Oxford Ser. 54 (2003) 281-308, arXiv:math/0209099 [math-dg]. 37 pages, LateX Subj-class: Differential Geometry: Algebraic Geometry MSC-class: 53C15, 53C80, 53D30.
- [174] M. Gualtieri, "Generalized complex geometry," arXiv:math/0401221 [math-dg]. Ph.D. Thesis (Advisor: Nigel Hitchin).
- [175] U. Lindstrom, R. Minasian, A. Tomasiello, and M. Zabzine, "Generalized complex manifolds and supersymmetry," *Commun.Math.Phys.* 257 (2005) 235-256, arXiv:hep-th/0405085 [hep-th].
- [176] M. Zabzine, "Lectures on Generalized Complex Geometry and Supersymmetry," Archivum Math. 42 (2006) 119–146, arXiv:hep-th/0605148 [hep-th].
- [177] N. Hitchin, "Lectures on generalized geometry," arXiv:1008.0973 [math.DG].
- [178] M. Grana, R. Minasian, M. Petrini, and A. Tomasiello, "Supersymmetric backgrounds from generalized Calabi-Yau manifolds," JHEP 0408 (2004) 046, arXiv:hep-th/0406137 [hep-th].
- [179] M. Grana, R. Minasian, M. Petrini, and A. Tomasiello, "Generalized structures of N=1 vacua," JHEP 0511 (2005) 020, arXiv:hep-th/0505212 [hep-th].
- [180] N. Berkovits, "Super Poincare covariant quantization of the superstring," JHEP 0004 (2000) 018, arXiv:hep-th/0001035 [hep-th].
- [181] N. Halmagyi, "Non-geometric String Backgrounds and Worldsheet Algebras," JHEP 0807 (2008) 137, arXiv:0805.4571 [hep-th].
- [182] N. Halmagyi, "Non-geometric Backgrounds and the First Order String Sigma Model," arXiv:0906.2891 [hep-th]. 21 pages.
- [183] C. Hull and B. Zwiebach, "The Gauge algebra of double field theory and Courant brackets," JHEP 0909 (2009) 090, arXiv:0908.1792 [hep-th].
- [184] O. Hohm, "T-duality versus Gauge Symmetry," Prog. Theor. Phys. Suppl. 188 (2011) 116-125, arXiv:1101.3484 [hep-th].

- [185] B. Zwiebach, "Double Field Theory, T-Duality, and Courant Brackets," arXiv:1109.1782 [hep-th].
- [186] A. Rocen and P. West, "E11, generalised space-time and IIA string theory: the R-R sector," arXiv:1012.2744 [hep-th].
- [187] D. S. Berman and M. J. Perry, "Generalized Geometry and M theory," JHEP 1106 (2011) 074, arXiv:1008.1763 [hep-th].
- [188] I. Jeon, K. Lee, and J.-H. Park, "Differential geometry with a projection: Application to double field theory," JHEP 1104 (2011) 014, arXiv:1011.1324 [hep-th].
- [189] D. S. Berman, H. Godazgar, M. Godazgar, and M. J. Perry, "The Local symmetries of M-theory and their formulation in generalised geometry," *JHEP* 1201 (2012) 012, arXiv:1110.3930 [hep-th].
- [190] O. Hohm and S. K. Kwak, "Double Field Theory Formulation of Heterotic Strings," JHEP 1106 (2011) 096, arXiv:1103.2136 [hep-th].
- [191] A. Coimbra, C. Strickland-Constable, and D. Waldram, " $E_{d(d)} \times \mathbb{R}^+$  Generalised Geometry, Connections and M Theory," arXiv:1112.3989 [hep-th].
- [192] D. S. Berman, H. Godazgar, and M. J. Perry, "SO(5,5) duality in M-theory and generalized geometry," *Phys.Lett.* B700 (2011) 65-67, arXiv:1103.5733
   [hep-th].
- [193] T. Kugo and B. Zwiebach, "Target space duality as a symmetry of string field theory," Prog. Theor. Phys. 87 (1992) 801-860, arXiv:hep-th/9201040 [hep-th].
- [194] M. de Roo, G. Dibitetto, and Y. Yin, "Critical points of maximal D=8 gauged supergravities," JHEP 1201 (2012) 029, arXiv:1110.2886 [hep-th].
- [195] G. Dibitetto, J. Fernandez-Melgarejo, D. Marques, and D. Roest, "Duality orbits of non-geometric fluxes," arXiv:1203.6562 [hep-th].
- [196] B. de Wit, H. Samtleben, and M. Trigiante, "The maximal D=4 supergravities," JHEP 06 (2007) 049, arXiv:0705.2101 [hep-th].
- [197] D. Roest, "Gaugings at angles from orientifold reductions," Class. Quant. Grav. 26 (2009) 135009, arXiv:0902.0479 [hep-th].
- [198] O. Hohm and S. K. Kwak, "Frame-like Geometry of Double Field Theory," J.Phys.A A44 (2011) 085404, arXiv:1011.4101 [hep-th].

- [199] G. Aldazabal, D. Marques, C. Nunez, and J. A. Rosabal, "On Type IIB moduli stabilization and N = 4, 8 supergravities," *Nucl. Phys.* B849 (2011) 80-111, arXiv:1101.5954 [hep-th].
- [200] G. Dibitetto, A. Guarino, and D. Roest, "How to halve maximal supergravity," JHEP 1106 (2011) 030, arXiv:1104.3587 [hep-th].
- [201] D. Andriot, R. Minasian, and M. Petrini, "Flux backgrounds from Twists," JHEP 0912 (2009) 028, arXiv:0903.0633 [hep-th].
- [202] P. S. Howe, N. Lambert, and P. C. West, "A New massive type IIA supergravity from compactification," *Phys.Lett.* B416 (1998) 303-308, arXiv:hep-th/9707139 [hep-th].
- [203] E. Bergshoeff, T. de Wit, U. Gran, R. Linares, and D. Roest, "(Non)Abelian gauged supergravities in nine-dimensions," JHEP 0210 (2002) 061, arXiv:hep-th/0209205 [hep-th].
- [204] A. Le Diffon and H. Samtleben, "Supergravities without an Action: Gauging the Trombone," Nucl. Phys. B811 (2009) 1-35, arXiv:0809.5180 [hep-th].
- [205] A. Le Diffon, H. Samtleben, and M. Trigiante, "N=8 Supergravity with Local Scaling Symmetry," JHEP 1104 (2011) 079, arXiv:1103.2785 [hep-th]. \* Temporary entry \*.
- [206] L. Romans, "Massive N=2a Supergravity in Ten-Dimensions," Phys.Lett. B169 (1986) 374.
- [207] J. Polchinski, "Dirichlet Branes and Ramond-Ramond charges," *Phys.Rev.Lett.* 75 (1995) 4724-4727, arXiv:hep-th/9510017 [hep-th].
- [208] O. Hohm and S. K. Kwak, "Massive Type II in Double Field Theory," JHEP 1111 (2011) 086, arXiv:1108.4937 [hep-th].
- [209] J. Gates, S.J., H. Nishino, and E. Sezgin, "Supergravity in d = 9 and its coupling to noncompact sigma model," *Class. Quant. Grav.* 3 (1986) 21.
- [210] E. Bergshoeff, U. Gran, and D. Roest, "Type IIB seven-brane solutions from nine-dimensional domain walls," *Class.Quant.Grav.* 19 (2002) 4207-4226, arXiv:hep-th/0203202 [hep-th].
- [211] D. Puigdomènech, "Embedding tensor approach to maximal D=8 supergravity,".(2008) http://thep.housing.rug.nl/theses.
- [212] B. T. P. Gianni and G. Zacharias, "Gröbner bases and Primary Decomposition of Polynomial Ideals," J. Symbolic Computation 6 (1988) 149–167.

- [213] W. Decker, G.-M. Greuel, G. Pfister, and H. Schönemann, "SINGULAR 3-1-2 A computer algebra system for polynomial computations,". http://www.singular.uni-kl.de.
- [214] E. Bergshoeff, U. Gran, R. Linares, M. Nielsen, T. Ortin, and D. Roest, "The Bianchi classification of maximal D = 8 gauged supergravities," *Class. Quant. Grav.* 20 (2003) 3997-4014, arXiv:hep-th/0306179 [hep-th].
- [215] N. Alonso Alberca, E. Bergshoeff, U. Gran, R. Linares, T. Ortin, and D. Roest, "Domain walls of D = 8 gauged supergravities and their D = 11 origin," JHEP 0306 (2003) 038, arXiv:hep-th/0303113 [hep-th].
- [216] D. Roest and J. Rosseel, "De Sitter in Extended Supergravity," Phys.Lett. B685 (2010) 201-207, arXiv:0912.4440 [hep-th].
- [217] A. Salam and E. Sezgin, "SO(4) gauging of N=2 supergravity in seven-dimensions," *Phys.Lett.* B126 (1983) 295–300.
- [218] P. G. Camara, A. Font, and L. E. Ibanez, "Fluxes, moduli fixing and MSSM-like vacua in a simple IIA orientifold," JHEP 09 (2005) 013, arXiv:hep-th/0506066.
- [219] G. Aldazabal and A. Font, "A second look at N=1 supersymmetric AdS\_4 vacua of type IIA supergravity," JHEP 02 (2008) 086, arXiv:0712.1021 [hep-th].
- [220] T. Fischbacher, K. Pilch, and N. P. Warner, "New Supersymmetric and Stable, Non-Supersymmetric Phases in Supergravity and Holographic Field Theory," arXiv:1010.4910 [hep-th].
- [221] A. Borghese and D. Roest, "Metastable supersymmetry breaking in extended supergravity," arXiv:1012.3736 [hep-th].
- [222] G. Dibitetto, A. Guarino, and D. Roest, "Charting the landscape of N=4 flux compactifications," JHEP 1103 (2011) 137, arXiv:1102.0239 [hep-th].
- [223] A. Font, A. Guarino, and J. M. Moreno, "Algebras and non-geometric flux vacua," JHEP 12 (2008) 050, arXiv:0809.3748 [hep-th].
- [224] D. Cox, J. Little, and D. O'Shea, "Ideals, Varieties, and Algorithms: An Introduction to Computational Algebraic Geometry and Commutative Algebra," *Springer* (1996).
- [225] G.-M. Greuel and G. Pfister, "A Singular Introduction to Commutative Algebra," Springer (2002).
- [226] J. Gray, Y.-H. He, and A. Lukas, "Algorithmic algebraic geometry and flux vacua," JHEP 09 (2006) 031, arXiv:hep-th/0606122.

- [227] A. Guarino and G. J. Weatherill, "Non-geometric flux vacua, S-duality and algebraic geometry," JHEP 02 (2009) 042, arXiv:0811.2190 [hep-th].
- [228] J. Gray, Y.-H. He, A. Ilderton, and A. Lukas, "STRINGVACUA: A Mathematica Package for Studying Vacuum Configurations in String Phenomenology," *Comput. Phys. Commun.* 180 (2009) 107–119, arXiv:0801.1508 [hep-th].
- [229] J. Gray, Y.-H. He, A. Ilderton, and A. Lukas, "A new method for finding vacua in string phenomenology," JHEP 07 (2007) 023, arXiv:hep-th/0703249.
- [230] J. P. Derendinger, C. Kounnas, P. M. Petropoulos, and F. Zwirner, "Fluxes and gaugings: N = 1 effective superpotentials," *Fortsch. Phys.* 53 (2005) 926–935, arXiv:hep-th/0503229.
- [231] S. Kachru, M. B. Schulz, and S. Trivedi, "Moduli stabilization from fluxes in a simple IIB orientifold," JHEP 10 (2003) 007, arXiv:hep-th/0201028.
- [232] P. Breitenlohner and D. Z. Freedman, "Stability in Gauged Extended Supergravity," Annals Phys. 144 (1982) 249.
- [233] J.-P. Derendinger, P. M. Petropoulos, and N. Prezas, "Axionic symmetry gaugings in N=4 supergravities and their higher-dimensional origin," *Nucl. Phys.* B785 (2007) 115–134, arXiv:0705.0008 [hep-th].
- [234] G. Dall'Agata and N. Prezas, "Worldsheet theories for non-geometric string backgrounds," JHEP 0808 (2008) 088, arXiv:0806.2003 [hep-th].
- [235] S. D. Avramis, J.-P. Derendinger, and N. Prezas, "Conformal chiral boson models on twisted doubled tori and non-geometric string vacua," *Nucl. Phys.* B827 (2010) 281-310, arXiv:0910.0431 [hep-th].
- [236] M. de Roo, D. B. Westra, and S. Panda, "De Sitter solutions in N = 4 matter coupled supergravity," JHEP 02 (2003) 003, arXiv:hep-th/0212216.
- [237] M. de Roo, D. B. Westra, S. Panda, and M. Trigiante, "Potential and mass-matrix in gauged N = 4 supergravity," JHEP 11 (2003) 022, arXiv:hep-th/0310187.
- [238] M. de Roo, D. B. Westra, and S. Panda, "Gauging CSO groups in N=4 Supergravity," JHEP 0609 (2006) 011, arXiv:hep-th/0606282 [hep-th].
- [239] G. Aldazabal, E. Andres, P. G. Camara, and M. Grana, "U-dual fluxes and Generalized Geometry," arXiv:1007.5509 [hep-th].
- [240] B. de Carlos, A. Guarino, and J. M. Moreno, "Complete classification of Minkowski vacua in generalised flux models," JHEP 02 (2010) 076, arXiv:0911.2876 [hep-th].

- [241] D. Z. Freedman, C. Nunez, M. Schnabl, and K. Skenderis, "Fake Supergravity and Domain Wall Stability," Phys. Rev. D69 (2004) 104027, arXiv:hep-th/0312055.
- [242] P. Townsend, "Positive energy and the scalar potential in higher dimensional super(gravity) theories," *Phys.Lett.* B148 (1984) 55.
- [243] D. Lust, F. Marchesano, L. Martucci, and D. Tsimpis, "Generalized non-supersymmetric flux vacua," JHEP 11 (2008) 021, arXiv:0807.4540 [hep-th].
- [244] P. Koerber and S. Kors, "A landscape of non-supersymmetric AdS vacua on coset manifolds," arXiv:1001.0003 [hep-th].
- [245] N. Bobev, N. Halmagyi, K. Pilch, and N. P. Warner, "Supergravity Instabilities of Non-Supersymmetric Quantum Critical Points," *Class. Quant. Grav.* 27 (2010) 235013, arXiv:1006.2546 [hep-th].
- [246] T. Fischbacher, "Fourteen new stationary points in the scalar potential of SO(8)-gauged N=8, D=4 supergravity," JHEP 09 (2010) 068, arXiv:0912.1636
   [hep-th].
- [247] A. R. Frey and J. Polchinski, "N = 3 warped compactifications," Phys. Rev. D65 (2002) 126009, arXiv:hep-th/0201029.
- [248] E. Cremmer, S. Ferrara, C. Kounnas, and D. V. Nanopoulos, "Naturally Vanishing Cosmological Constant in N=1 Supergravity," *Phys. Lett.* B133 (1983) 61.
- [249] A. Saltman and E. Silverstein, "The scaling of the no-scale potential and de Sitter model building," JHEP 11 (2004) 066, arXiv:hep-th/0402135.
- [250] M. de Roo and P. Wagemans, "Gauged matter coupling in N=4 supergravity," Nucl. Phys. B262 (1985) 644.
- [251] E. A. Bergshoeff, J. Hartong, T. Ortin, and D. Roest, "Seven-branes and supersymmetry," JHEP 02 (2007) 003, arXiv:hep-th/0612072.
- [252] G. Dibitetto, A. Guarino, and D. Roest, "Vacua Analysis in Extended Supersymmetry Compactifications," *Fortsch.Phys.* (2012), arXiv:1112.1306 [hep-th].
- [253] G. Dibitetto, A. Guarino, and D. Roest, "Exceptional Flux Compactifications," JHEP 1205 (2012) 056, arXiv:1202.0770 [hep-th].
- [254] A. L. Diffon, H. Samtleben, and M. Trigiante, "N=8 Supergravity with Local Scaling Symmetry," arXiv:1103.2785 [hep-th].

- [255] A. Borghese, R. Linares, and D. Roest, "Minimal Stability in Maximal Supergravity," arXiv:1112.3939 [hep-th].
- [256] C. M. Hull and N. P. Warner, "The Potentials of The Gauged N=8 Supergravity Theories," Nucl. Phys. B253 (1985) 675.
- [257] G. Dall'Agata and G. Inverso, "On the vacua of N = 8 gauged supergravity in 4 dimensions," arXiv:1112.3345 [hep-th].
- [258] B. de Wit, H. Samtleben, and M. Trigiante, "Maximal supergravity from IIB flux compactifications," *Phys. Lett.* B583 (2004) 338-346, arXiv:hep-th/0311224.
- [259] D. Cassani and A. F. Faedo, "Constructing Lifshitz solutions from AdS," JHEP 1105 (2011) 013, arXiv:1102.5344 [hep-th].
- [260] N. Halmagyi, M. Petrini, and A. Zaffaroni, "Non-Relativistic Solutions of N=2 Gauged Supergravity," JHEP 1108 (2011) 041, arXiv:1102.5740 [hep-th].
- [261] C. Hull and N. Warner, "Noncompact gaugings from higher dimensions," *Class.Quant.Grav.* 5 (1988) 1517.
- [262] T. Fischbacher, "The Encyclopedic Reference of Critical Points for SO(8)-Gauged N=8 Supergravity. Part 1: Cosmological Constants in the Range  $-\Lambda/g^2 \in [6:14.7)$ ," arXiv:1109.1424 [hep-th].
- [263] E. A. Bergshoeff and F. Riccioni, "D-Brane Wess-Zumino Terms and U-Duality," JHEP 1011 (2010) 139, arXiv:1009.4657 [hep-th].
- [264] E. A. Bergshoeff, A. Marrani, and F. Riccioni, "Brane orbits," Nucl. Phys. B861 (2012) 104-132, arXiv:1201.5819 [hep-th].